UNIVERSITÉ DE BOURGOGNE and TOMSK STATE UNIVERSITY

THESIS

presented by

Yulia KALUGINA

to obtain the Degree of DOCTOR of PHYSICS

Theoretical investigation of the potential energy, dipole moment and polarizability surfaces of the CH_4-N_2 and $C_2H_4-C_2H_4$ van der Waals complexes

Directors of thesis Mikhail Buldakov Victor Cherepanov Natalia Zvereva-Loëte Vincent Boudon

Defended the 13th of October 2010 before the jury:

Professor, Tomsk State University	Co-director
ANR Researcher Engineer, Université de Bourgogne	Co-director
Researcher CNRS, Université de Bourgogne	Co-director
Professor, Université de Strasbourg	Referee
Researcher CNRS, Université de Paris-Sud	Referee
Assistant Professor, Université de Bourgogne	Examinator
Professor, Université de Reims	Examinator
Professor, Université de Bourgogne	President
	 Professor, Tomsk State University ANR Researcher Engineer, Université de Bourgogne Researcher CNRS, Université de Bourgogne Professor, Université de Strasbourg Researcher CNRS, Université de Paris-Sud Assistant Professor, Université de Bourgogne Professor, Université de Reims Professor, Université de Bourgogne

Institut Carnot de Bourgogne (ICB), UMR 5209 CNRS 9 Av. A. Savary, BP 47 870 - 21078 Dijon Cedex - FRANCE

Tomsk State University, Optics and Spectroscopy 36 Av. Lenina, 634050 Tomsk – RUSSIA

Abstract

In the present thesis both *ab initio* and analytical calculations were carried out for the potential energy, dipole moment and polarizability surfaces of the weakly bound van der Waals complexes CH_4-N_2 and $C_2H_4-C_2H_4$ for a broad range of intermolecular separations and configurations in the approximation of the rigid interacting molecules. For *ab initio* calculations the CCSD(T), CCSD(T)-F12 and less computationally expensive methods such as MP2, MP2-F12, SAPT, DFT-SAPT were employed (for all methods the aug-cc-pVTZ basis set was used). The BSSE correction was taken into account during the calculations. The analytical calculations were performed in the framework of the classical long-range approximation. A model accounting the exchange effects in the range of small overlap of the electron shells of interacting molecules has been suggested to describe the dipole moment of the CH_4-N_2 van der Waals complexes in analytical form for large intermolecular separations including the range of potential wells. In this model the total dipole moment is considered to be the sum of exchange, induction and dispersion contributions.

Keywords: *ab initio*, van der Waals, CH₄-N₂ complex, ethylene dimer, potential energy, dipole moment, polarizability.

Résumé

Dans cette thése, des calculs *ab initio* et analytiques ont été effectués pour déterminer les surfaces d'énergie potentielle, de moment dipolaire et de polarisabilité des complexes de van der Waals faiblement liés CH_4 - N_2 et C_2H_4 - C_2H_4 , pour une large gamme de distances intermoléculaires et de configurations, dans l'approximation des molécules en interaction rigides. Pour les calculs *ab initio*, la méthode CCSD(T), CCSD(T)-F12, ainsi que les méthodes moins couteuses MP2, MP2-F12, SAPT et DFT-SAPT ont été employées (pour toutes les méthodes, la base aug-cc-pVTZ a été utilisée). La correction BSSE a été prise en compte dans les calculs. Les calculs analytiques ont été réalisés dans le cadre de l'approximation classique aux grandes distances. Un modèle prenant en compte les effets d'échange dans la région des petits recouvrements des nuages électroniques des molécules en interaction a été suggérée pour décrire le moment dipolaire du complexe de van des Waals CH_4 - N_2 sous une forme analytique, pour les grandes distances intermoléculaires incluant la région des puits de potentiel. Dans ce modèle, le moment dipolaire total est considéré comme résultant de la somme des contributions d'échange, d'induction et de dispersion.

Les mots-clés: *ab initio*, van der Waals, complex CH_4-N_2 , dimère d'éthylène, énergie potentielle, moment dipolaire, polarizabilité.

Acknowledgements

I am heartily thankful to my supervisors both from Russia and France, namely, Mikhail Buldakov, Victor Cherepanov, Natalia Zvereva-Loëte and Vincent Boudon, whose encouragement, guidance and support from the initial to the final level enabled me to develop an understanding of the subject.

I offer my regards and blessings to all of those who supported me in any respect during the completion of the project. Specially, I thank my husband Vahe Hakobyan for his patience, help and support.

I would like to thank the laboratory director, Gilles Bertrand, for giving me the possibility to work in the laboratory of ICB. I thankful to Yohann Scribano and Tony Gabard for fruitful discussions. I would also thank Michel Loëte for his active participation in organization of my work.

During the course of this work, at University of Bourgundy, I was supported by the French Embassy scholarship for PhD students. This work is a part of the French ANR project "CH₄@Titan" (ref: BLAN08-2_321467). The numerical calculations reported here were performed using HPC resources from GENCI-[CCRT/CINES/IDRIS] (Grant 2010-[i2010086316]), CCUB (Centre de Calcul de l'Université de Bourgogne) and SKIF CYBERIA (Supercomputer of Tomsk State University).

Contents

List of figures	7
List of tables	11
Part I Ab initio methods	15
Chapter 1 Ab initio Methods	16
1.1 Hartree-Fock approximation	16
1.2 Correlation	21
1.2.1 Møller-Plesset perturbation theory $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	22
1.2.2 Coupled Cluster Theory	25
1.2.3 Explicitly Correlated F12 Methods	27
1.2.4 Symmetry-Adapted Perturbation Theory (SAPT)	27
1.3 Basis sets	30
1.4 Basis Set Superposition Error (BSSE)	33
1.5 Basis Set Incompleteness Error (BSIE)	34
1.6 Finite-field method	35
1.7 Frequency-dependent (hyper)polarizabilities	37
1.8 Summary	38
Part II Classical long-range approximation	40
Chapter 2 General consideration	41
2.1 Potential energy	41
2.2 Dipole moment	49
2.3 Polarizability	53
Part III The CH_4 - N_2 van der Waals complex	57
Chapter 3 Potential energy	59

0.1		c o			
ა.1 ე.ე	Coordinate system				
3.Z	Potential energy surface				
3.3	3 Potential energy of the most stable configuration				
3.4 Analytical representation of the interaction potential of the most stable con					
	uration	67			
3.5	Frequency calculations	68			
Chapte	er 4 Interaction-induced dipole moment	79			
4.1	Theoretical treatment	80			
	4.1.1 Ab initio calculations details	80			
	4.1.2 Analytical calculations details	80			
4.2	Results and discussions	83			
	4.2.1 Ab initio and analytical dipole moment surface of the CH_4 - N_2 complex.	83			
	4.2.2 Dipole moment of the most stable configuration	86			
Chapte	er 5 Static Polarizability	95			
5.1	Polarizability surface	96			
5.2	Polarizability of the most stable configuration	102			
5.2 5.3	Polarizability of free oriented interacting	102			
0.0	molecules CH . No	103			
5.4	Vibrational Raman sportrum	103			
0.4		104			
Part	IV The C_2H_4 - C_2H_4 van der Waals complex	113			
Chapte	er 6 Potential energy	115			
6.1	Coordinate system	116			
6.2	Potential energy surface	116			
Chapte	er 7 Interaction-induced dipole moment	128			
7.1	Dipole moment surface	128			
Part	V Conclusions	134			
i ait		101			
Chapte	er 8 Conclusions	135			
Part	VI Appendixes	138			
Biblio	graphy	183			

List of figures

1.1	Two positions of the electrons near the nucleus, which have the same probability in the HF calculations and different - in the calculations accounting for the	
	electron correlation.	21
1.2	Excited determinants obtained from the reference HF determinant	23
3.1	Coordinate system of the CH_4 - N_2 complex $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	60
3.2	Geometries of the CH_4 - N_2 complex $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	61
3.3	Ab initio calculations at the CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory with BSSE	
	correction of interaction energies of the CH_4 - N_2 complex in different configura-	
	tions (the numbers 1-6 are the numbers of the configurations from Fig. 3.2).	62
3.4	<i>R</i> -dependence of the interaction energy (in decadic logarithmic scale) of the CH ₄ -	
	N_2 complex in configuration 4. Solid line - calculation using analytic formula	
	(3.2); squares - <i>ab initio</i> calculation at the CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory	
	with BSSE correction; circles - <i>ab initio</i> calculation at the MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ	
	level of theory with BSSE correction.	63
3.5	<i>R</i> -dependence of the interaction energy of the CH_4 -N ₂ complex (<i>a</i> - configura- tion 1 <i>b</i> - configuration 4). Solid line - calculations at the $CCSD(T)$ /aug co	
	pVTZ level of theory with BSSE correction: black circles _ calculations at the	
	SAPT/aug cc pVTZ level of theory: white squares _ calculations at the DET	
	SAPT/aug-cc-pV12 level of theory, white squares - calculations at the DT1-	
	the DET SAPT (aug cc pVT7 level with 1 DE0 functional, white cheres - calculations at	$\overline{70}$
36	Induction $(F_1,, a)$ and dispersion $(F_2,, b)$ contributions to the potential	10
5.0	energy of the configuration 4 of the CH_4 -N ₂ van der Waals complex calculated	
	at the HF-SAPT method and using analytical Eqs. 3.2–3.3. All values are in a.u.	71
3.7	θ_4 -dependence (a) and θ_B -dependence (b) of the interaction energy of the CH ₄ -N ₂	
	complex (the values of other Euler angles and distances r_{CH} , r_{NN} , R_e correspond	
	to the equilibrium geometry 4).	72
		_

- 4.4 Dependence of the coefficients B_{α} on the angle θ_B for the configurations of the CH₄-N₂ complex with fixed $\chi_A = 0^\circ$, $\theta_A = 45^\circ$, $\varphi_A = (180/\pi) \arcsin(1/\sqrt{3})$ and $\varphi_B = 0^\circ$ (all angles are in Deg). Points values of B_{α} deduced from the *ab initio* calculation (see text); lines analytical calculation by Eqs. 4.20-4.22. 91

5.1Polarizability components α_{ii} of the CH₄-N₂ complex calculated at the CCSD(T) and MP2 levels of theory with aug-cc-pVTZ basis set with the BSSE correction. All values are in a.u. Black color - conf. 1, red color - conf. 2, blue color - conf. 3, orange color - conf. 4, olive color - conf. 5, magenta color - conf. 6; Solid lines - α_{xx} (MP2), dash lines - α_{yy} (MP2), dot lines - α_{zz} (MP2); Rounds - α_{xx} (CCSD(T)), triangles - α_{yy} (CCSD(T)), squares - α_{zz} (CCSD(T)). 98Interaction polarizabilities $\Delta \alpha_{ii}$ of the CH₄-N₂ complex (a - configuration 3, b 5.2- configuration 4). All values are in a.u. Solid lines - analytical calculations, crosses - CCSD(T) calculations, boxes - MP2 calculations. 99 Interaction polarizabilities $\Delta \alpha_{ii}$, and induction and dispersion contributions to 5.3 $\Delta \alpha_{ii}$ of the CH₄-N₂ complex for the configuration 3 (b, d - enlarged fragments). All values are in a.u. 1 - $\Delta \alpha_{ii}$, 2 - $\alpha^A \alpha^B$ contributions, 3 - $\beta^A \Theta^B$ contribution, 4 - $A^A \alpha^B$ contributions, 5 - $E^A \alpha^B$ contributions, 6 - $\alpha^A E^B$ contributions, 7 - $B^A \Theta^B$ contribution, 8 - $\alpha^A \alpha^B \alpha^A + \alpha^B \alpha^A \alpha^B$ contribution, 9 - α^{disp} contribution. 106Interaction anisotropy $\Delta \gamma$ for the CH₄-N₂ complex (a - configurations 1, 3 and 6; 5.4b - configurations 2, 4 and 5). All values are in a.u. Configurations 1 and 2: solid lines - analytical calculations, solid boxes - CCSD(T) calculations. Configurations 3 and 4: dash lines - analytical calculations, boxes - CCSD(T) calculations. Configurations 5 and 6: dot lines - analytical calculations, solid circles - CCSD(T) calculations. . . The mean interaction polarizability $\Delta \alpha$ for the CH₄-N₂ complex for configura-5.5tions 1–6. All values are in a.u. The numbers in the figure correspond to those of the configurations. Solid lines - analytical calculations, diamonds - CCSD(T) calculations for the configuration 1, solid circles - CCSD(T) calculations for the configuration 2, solid boxes - CCSD(T) calculations for the configuration 3, boxes - CCSD(T) calculations for the configuration 4, circles - CCSD(T) calculations for the configuration 5, solid diamonds - CCSD(T) calculations for the configu-ration 6. Induction and dispersion contributions to $\Delta \alpha$ of the CH₄-N₂ complex for config-5.6uration 5 (on the right - enlarged fragment). All values are in a.u. 1 - $\Delta \alpha$, 2 - $\alpha^A \alpha^B$ contributions, 3 - $A^A \alpha^B$ contributions, 4 - α^{disp} contributions, 5 - $\alpha^A E^B$ contributions, 6 - $\alpha^A \alpha^B \alpha^A + \alpha^B \alpha^A \alpha^B$ contribution, 7 - $E^A \alpha^B$ contribution. Solid lines - analytical calculations, solid circles - CCSD(T) calculations, boxes - MP2 Simulated Raman spectrum of the CH₄-N₂ complex calculated at the MP2/aug-5.7

5.8	Simulated Raman spectrum of the CH_4 - N_2 complex calculated at the MP2/aug- cc-pVTZ level of theory for anharmonic frequencies (intermolecular modes are not presented) corresponding to the frequencies of the monomers CH_4 and N_2 . Lorentzians with 10 cm ⁻¹ width were used.
5.9	Simulated Raman and IR spectrum (for harmonic frequencies) of the CH_4-N_2 complex calculated at the MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory (visualization us- ing GaussView). The P-depolarization spectrum corresponds to the linearly polarized incident light, and the U-depolarization spectrum corresponds to the unpolarized (natural) incident light. Raman activity is in Å ⁴ /AMU, Infrared intensity is in $km/mole$
6.1	Coordinate system of the C_2H_4 - C_2H_4 complex
6.2	Geometries of the C_2H_4 - C_2H_4 complex
6.3	Interaction energy $\Delta E(R)$ (μE_h) of the C ₂ H ₄ -C ₂ H ₄ complex calculated at the
	CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory with the BSSE correction
6.4	Interaction energy $\Delta E(R)$ of the $(C_2H_4)_2$ complex (a - configuration 2, b - con-
~ -	figuration 3). All the calculations were carried out with AVTZ basis set. \dots 122
6.5	Contributions to the interaction energy $\Delta E(R)$ of the $(C_2H_4)_2$ complex being in
66	configuration 2 $(a - E_{elec}, b - E_{ind}, c - E_{disp})$
0.0	size, b - enlarged fragment). 125
6.7	Interaction energy $\Delta E(R)$ of the $(C_2H_4)_2$ complex for configuration 3 126
- 1	
7.1	Interaction-induced dipole moment μ_z of the $(C_2H_4)_2$ complex. Solid lines - calculations at the CCSD(T)/AVTZ level of theory with the BSSE correction; dash lines - analytical calculations. Olive color - configuration 5, black color - configuration 6, red color - configuration 7, blue color - configuration 9, orange color
	- configuration 10, magenta color - configuration 11. White circles - calculation
	at the $CCSD(T)$ -F12/VTZ-F12 level of theory with the BSSE correction; black
	circles - calculation at the $MP2/AVTZ$ level of theory with the BSSE correction. 131
7.2	Contributions to the dipole moment of the configurations 5 and 9 of the $(C_2H_4)_2$ complex. Red line - $A^A\Theta^B + A^B\Theta^A$ contributions, blue line - $A^A\Phi^B + A^B\Phi^A$
	contributions, dark cyan line - $E^A \Theta^B + E^B \Theta^A$ contributions, magenta line -
	$\alpha^A \Theta^A \alpha^B + \alpha^B \Theta^B \alpha^A$, brawn line - $B^A \alpha^B + B^B \alpha^A$ contributions; dash line - total
	dipole moment in the framework of long-range approximation

List of tables

3.1 Equilibrium distance R_e and interaction energy $\Delta E(R_e)$ for different con-		
	tions calculated at the $CCSD(T)/aug$ -cc-pVTZ level of theory with BSSE cor-	
	rection. All angles are in Deg	61
3.2	Interaction energies ΔE (in μE_h) calculated at the CCSD(T) level with aug-cc-	
	pVTZ basis set with BSSE correction for configuration C_{τ} ($\tau = 0^{\circ} - 30^{\circ}$)	65
3.3	Interaction energy ΔE_{CBS} (in μE_h) at $R = 6.5 a_0$ with BSIE correction (see Eqs. 1.77–1.80) for configuration $C_{-}(\tau = 0^{\circ}, 30^{\circ})^{\dagger}$ of the CH. No complex calculated	
	at the MP2 level of theory with BSSE correction	73
3.4	Optimized bond lengths (in a_0) and angles (in Deg) for configuration C_{30} with	10
	and without nonrigidity of the molecules (the optimization has been carried out	
	using the MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory with BSSE correction)	74
3.5	The BE and contributions of the corrections to the BE (in μE_h) for configura-	
	tion C_{30} of the CH_4 - N_2 complex	74
3.6	Fitted parameters for the Grimme-Esposti-Werner potential for configuration 4.	
	All values are in a.u.	74
3.7	Harmonic (ω) vibrational wave numbers (cm ⁻¹) calculated at the MP2/aug-cc- pVTZ level with BSSE correction for the CH ₄ -N ₂ complex being in configuration	
	$C_{\tau} (\tau = 0^{\circ} \div 30^{\circ}) \dots \dots$	77
3.8	Harmonic (ω) and anharmonic (ν) vibrational wavenumbers, shifts $\Delta \omega = \omega^{mon} - \omega^{com}$ and rotational constants (A. B. C) [†] calculated at the MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ	
	level with BSSE correction for configuration 4 of the CH_4 -N ₂ complex. All values are in cm^{-1} . In parenthesis we present the correspondence of the complex	
	vibrational modes to the vibrational modes of the monomers	78
4.1	Coefficients for the calculation of exchange contribution to the CH_4 - N_2 dipole	
	$moment^*$ in a.u	84
5.1	Calculated in present work at the MP2 and CCSD(T) levels of theory using aug-cc-pVTZ basis set and literature molecular parameters (bond length, r , and polarizability components. α_{ii}) of the molecules CH ₄ and N ₂ (all values are in	
	a.ll.).	97
		01

5.2	Harmonic ω vibrational wavenumbers (in cm ⁻¹) and Raman activities R_A (Å ⁴ /AMU) calculated at the MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory with BSSE correction for configuration 4 of the CH ₄ -N ₂ complex. In parenthesis we present the correspondence of the complex vibrational modes to the vibrational modes of the monomers
6.1	Equilibrium distance R_e (in Å) and binding energy $\Delta E(R_e)$ for different con- figurations calculated at the CCSD(T)/AVTZ and CCSD(T)-F12/AVTZ levels of theory with the BSSE correction. In the last column there are presented the binding energies in CBS limit calculated at the CCSD(T) level using extrapo- lation scheme of Helgaker ($\Delta E_{CBS}(R_e)$). All angles are in Deg, energies are in νE
6 9	μE_h
0.2	ethylene dimer for $kR \ll 1$. All values are in a.u
81	Number of Constants [†] 141
8.2	Molecular properties for the CH_4 and N_2 molecules 143
8.3	Molecular properties for the C_2H_4 molecule 174
8.4	Interaction potential energy ΔE (in $\mu E_{\rm h}$) for the (C ₂ H ₄) ₂ dimer calculated at
0.1	the CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ basis set with the BSSE correction 176
8.5	Interaction potential energy ΔE (in μE_h) for the configuration 2 of the (C ₂ H ₄) ₂ dimensional energy ΔE (in μE_h) for the configuration 2 of the (C ₂ H ₄) ₂
	the DSSE correction
06	the DSSE correction
0.0	dimer calculated at different level of theory using aug cc pVTZ basis set with
	the BSSE correction 180
87	Dipole moment $\mu_{\rm c}$ (in eq.) for the (C ₂ H ₄) ₂ dimer calculated at the CCSD(T)/aug
0.1	μ_z (in each increased at the COSD(1)/ aug- cc-pVTZ basis set with the BSSE correction 181
88	Dipole moment μ_{i} (in eq.) for the $(C_{2}H_{i})_{2}$ dimer being in configuration 5 cal-
0.0	culated at the CCSD(T)/aug_cc_pVTZ_CCSD(T)-F12/VTZ-F12 and MP2/aug
	cc-pVTZ levels of theory with the BSSE correction 182
	$\sim P$

Introduction

Introduction

Van der Waals complexes play an important role for understanding the nature of weak intermolecular interactions. Van der Waals forces are important for supramolecular chemistry, structural biology, polymer science, nanotechnology, surface science, astrophysics and condensed matter physics. A molecular description of condense phase properties relies on the full characterization of pairwise interactions, as well as on the knowledge of many-body forces. Van der Waals complexes of closed-shell species, atoms, and molecules have traditionally served as an important source of information on pair interactions to theoreticians and experimentalists alike [1].

The electric properties of van der Waals systems such as dipole moment and polarizability are of great importance for different applications. They directly reflect the electron density distribution of the system, influencing a significative amount of molecular (or intermolecular) properties. They influence on many optical or spectroscopical properties, such as the refraction index, absorption constant in optical spectroscopy, optical activity, non linear optical phenomena, etc. It is clear that it is important to obtain high quality values for these properties in order to give useful parameters for the modelling of systems under investigation both at micro and macro level.

The present work is dedicated to the theoretical investigation of the potential energy and dipole moment surfaces of the CH_4 - N_2 and C_2H_4 - C_2H_4 complexes, and to the polarizability surfaces of the methane-nitrogen complex.

OVERVIEW

The present thesis is represented as follows:

• The first Part consists of Chapter 1 that is dedicated to the introduction to the *ab initio* methods, basis sets and different corrections of the errors that arise during the calculation. Also, the finite-field method is described for the case of dipole moment and the polarizability calculations.

• Part II includes Chapter 2, which is dedicated to the presentation of the theory of intermolecular interactions and electric properties. The long-range classical approximation.

• Part III consists of Chapters 3, 4 and 5 devoted to the *ab initio* and analytical calculations of the potential energy surface, dipole moment and polarizability surfaces of the CH_4-N_2 van der Waals complex.

• Part IV includes Chapters 6 and 7 that are dedicated to the theoretical investigation of the potential energy and dipole moment surfaces of ethylene dimer: *ab initio* and analytical calculations.

• Part V gives the Conclusions.

• Part VI gives the Appendixes.

First part

Ab initio methods

Chapter 1

Ab initio Methods

At present, due to the big progress in development of new methods and increasing of computational resources, computational chemistry is widely used. Among others one should mark out *ab inito* methods of calculation. The term *ab initio* was first used in quantum chemistry by Robert Parr and coworkers, including David Craig in a semiempirical study on the excited states of benzene (see, for example, Ref. [2]). This term from Latin is translated as "from the beginning", "from the first principles". It means that the equations of quantum mechanics are solved directly from the first principles without any empirical parameters. The only necessary information is the atoms and their position in the appropriate coordinate system. But it should be mentioned of course, that there are different approximations used for solving differential equations, evaluating the integrals, etc. One of the major approximations is the Born-Oppenheimer approximation. The heavy nuclei move more slowly than the light electrons. Therefore, the wave function of a molecule can be broken into its electronic and nuclear (vibrational, rotational) components.

1.1 Hartree-Fock approximation

The Hartree-Fock (HF) or Self-Consistent Field (SCF) method is the starting point for the most of *ab initio* quantum chemistry methods (for more details on *ab nitio* methods see, for, example, [3,4]). It is an approximated method for ground-state wave function and ground-state energy determination of a many-electron system. Within the HF method the antisymmetric wave function is approximated by a single Slater determinant (SD): an antisymmetrized product of one-electron wave functions (spin-orbitals). This method is based on the mean-field approximation. This approximation implies that interelectron coulomb repulsion is accounted for by means of an average integration of the repulsion term, i.e. the interaction of one electron with the others are accounted for as the interaction of this electron with an average field induced by other electrons. The electron correlation (interaction between electrons) for the electrons of opposite spin is completely neglected. A certain amount of electron correlation is already considered within the HF approximation, found in the electron exchange term describing the

correlation between electrons with parallel spin.

For the ground-state closed-shell system (N = 2n, N - number of electrons, n - number of orbitals), the Hartree-Fock equations can be obtained from the variational principle. The variational principle implies that an average energy of a system

$$\bar{E}(\Phi) = \langle \Phi | H | \Phi \rangle / \langle \Phi | \Phi \rangle \tag{1.1}$$

as a functional of Φ (wavefunction) has a set of extremums. We assume that the wavefunction Φ is orthonormilized ($\langle \Phi | \Phi \rangle = 1$). If Φ and E satisfy the Shrodinger equation $H\Phi = E\Phi$, then

$$\delta \bar{E}(\Phi) = 0, \quad \bar{E}(\Phi) = E. \tag{1.2}$$

The Hamiltonian for the N-electron system (Nn - number of nuclei) is written as follows:

$$H = -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{N} \nabla_i^2 - \sum_{a=1}^{Nn} \sum_{i=1}^{N} \frac{Z_a}{R_{ia}} + \sum_{i (1.3)$$

As the HF method is based on variational principle, the energies in this approximation equal or lie above the exact energy of the system.

The wave function of the type of a Slater determinant (Φ) for the ground state is an antisymmetrized determinant constructed using the one-electron orthogonal normalized spinorbitals ($\langle \chi_i | \chi_j \rangle = \delta_{ij}$):

$$\Phi = \frac{1}{\sqrt{N!}} \begin{vmatrix} \chi_1(1) & \chi_2(1) & \dots & \chi_N(1) \\ \chi_1(2) & \chi_2(2) & \dots & \chi_N(2) \\ \dots & \dots & \dots & \dots \\ \chi_1(N) & \chi_2(N) & \dots & \chi_N(N) \end{vmatrix}.$$
 (1.4)

A spin-orbital $\chi_i(\mathbf{j})$ is expressed as a product of a spin one-electron function, $\alpha(\mathbf{j})$ or $\beta(\mathbf{j})$, by a purely spatial one-electron function (orbital), $\varphi_i(\mathbf{j})$. The use of this determinant satisfies the Pauli principle - the wave function for fermions (electron is a fermion) should be antisymmetric with respect to the permutation of two particles. The permutation of electrons is equivalent to the permutation of columns of determinant, which changes its sign. One more advantage of using Slater determinant is that it decomposes the wave function into one-electron wave functions. That is why for solving many-electron Schrödinger equation it decomposes to some simpler one-electron equations. The solution of each one-electron equation gives one-electron wave function which is called orbital, and the energy called orbital energy.

In the general case acting with the N-electron Hamiltonian on a Slater determinant-like wave function, the expression for the expected energy for the closed shell system will be:

$$\langle \Phi | H | \Phi \rangle = 2 \sum_{i}^{N/2} H_i + \sum_{ij}^{N/2} (2J_{ij} - K_{ij}),$$
 (1.5)

where

$$H_i = \int \chi_i^*(1) h_i \chi_i(1) dq_1,$$
 (1.6)

$$h_{i} = -\frac{1}{2}\nabla_{i}^{2} - \sum_{a}^{Nn} \frac{Z_{a}}{R_{ia}},$$
(1.7)

$$J_{ij} = \int \chi_i^*(1)\chi_j^*(2)\frac{1}{r_{12}}\chi_i(1)\chi_j(2)dq_1dq_2, \qquad (1.8)$$

$$K_{ij} = \int \chi_j^*(1)\chi_i^*(2)\frac{1}{r_{12}}\chi_i(1)\chi_j(2)dq_1dq_2.$$
(1.9)

The integral H_i is called *core integral*, which is the sum of the kinetic energy of an electron with χ_i orbital and its potential energy of attraction to the nuclei. It is multiplied by 2, because there are two electrons in each orbital. The two-electron integral J_{ij} is called *coulomb integral*, which is the averaged energy of electrostatic repulsion of electrons on orbitals χ_i and χ_j . For the same reason it is also multiplied by two. At last the integral K_{ij} is called *exchange integral*. Let us clarify the physical meaning of the *exchange integral*. By the Pauli exclusion principle two electrons with the same spin can not have the same spatial coordinates. Consequently in this case the effective average distance between electrons is bigger, and the energy of electrostatic repulsion is smaller by the magnitude of exchange energy. So the exchange integral partly takes into account the electron correlation, though the correlation due to the coulomb repulsion of pairs of electrons with different spins stay unaccounted for the Hartree-Fock method. It is also convenient to define the coulomb and exchange operators in terms of their action on an arbitrary spin-orbital χ_i :

$$J_j(1)\chi_i(1) = \chi_i(1) \int dq_2 |\chi_j(2)|^2 \frac{1}{r_{12}},$$
(1.10)

$$K_j(1)\chi_i(1) = \chi_j(1) \int dq_2 \chi_j^*(2)\chi_i(2) \frac{1}{r_{12}}.$$
(1.11)

The solution of variational problem with the wave function of the type (Eq. 1.4) allows to find the best wave function of this form. To solve this problem one should solve the Hartree-Fock equations (the equations for finding the orbitals), which can be written as eigenvalue equations of Fock operator F for spin-orbitals:

$$F\chi_m(i) = \varepsilon_m \chi_m(i), \tag{1.12}$$

where ε_m is the energy of the χ_m spin-orbital, and the Fock operator

$$F = H + \sum_{i}^{N/2} (2J_i - K_i).$$
(1.13)

From the Hartree-Fock equations it is obvious, that

$$H_{i} + \sum_{j}^{N/2} (2J_{ij} - K_{ij}) = \varepsilon_{i}.$$
 (1.14)

The total energy of the N-electron closed-shell system equals to the sum of total energies of all electrons without the energy of internucleus repulsion:

$$E = 2\sum_{i}^{N/2} \varepsilon_i - \sum_{i,j}^{N/2} (2J_{ij} - K_{ij}).$$
(1.15)

For calculating molecular orbitals in *ab initio* methods a linear combination of atomic orbitals (LCAO) method is used. In the method of LCAO-MO (Molecular Orbital as a LCAO) a molecular orbital is written as follows:

$$\varphi_i = \sum_{\mu=1}^M C_{\mu i} g_\mu, \qquad (1.16)$$

where $C_{\mu i}$ are the expansion coefficients and $\{g_{\mu}\}$ is a set of atomic orbitals (atomic orbitals are expressed in terms of basis sets).

The calculations in the HF method begin with choosing the reference orbital coefficients $C_{\mu i}^{(0)}$. The initial function with these reference coefficients is used for the calculation of the energy and for a new set of orbital coefficients, which can be used for new set of coefficients. This process is iterative till the energies and orbital coefficients will not change from one iteration to the other in the limit of a given accuracy (convergence of calculation). Solutions of equations on the last step of iterations is «self-consistent with the field of potential», which are determined by the coulomb and exchange operators. This kind of field is called self-consistent (SCF) and the method Hartree-Fock is called method of self-consistent field.

Variations in HF procedure is the way of constructing orbitals dependent on the form of Slater determinant. If all electrons in the molecule are coupled, then one can use the same spatial orbital function for the electron spins α and β in each pair of them. And in this case the energies of the electrons α and β will be the same. A system with 2n electrons with norbitals is a closed shell system. This method is called restricted the Hartree-Fock method (RHF). If there is no coupling between orbital motion and spin, the α and β orbitals parts of the spin-orbitals can be chosen to be equal.

There exist two methods for constructing HF wave functions of molecules with uncoupled electrons. The first method is based on using completely individual sets of orbitals for α and β electrons (the state of each electron is described by its own spin-orbitals). This method is called unrestricted Hartree-Fock method (UHF). It means that coupled electrons will be spatially distributed in different ways. Very often this leads to errors in calculations, which is called spin contamination. Depending on the system spin contamination can lead either to negligible or to big errors. The other way of constructing wave functions for open-shell systems is the restricted HF method for open shells (ROHF). There are two sets of the wave functions: one for closed shells (core consists of $2n_c$ electrons) (ϕ_c) and the other one for open shells (ϕ_o). In this case there will be no spin contamination. Let us consider the N-electron open-shell system. We will use indexes k, l to label core orbitals, and indexes m, n to label open-shell orbitals; the indexes i, j label the orbitals of both types. The orbitals are normalized and orthogonal: $\langle \phi_i | \phi_j \rangle = \delta_{ij}$. Full wave function ϕ is presented in the form of the linear combination of all antisymmetrized determinants that are constructed from both sets of functions (ϕ_c, ϕ_o).

The expected value of the energy can be written as [5]:

$$E = 2\sum_{k} H_{k} + \sum_{k,l} (2J_{kl} - K_{kl}) + f \left[2\sum_{m} H_{m} + f \sum_{mn} (2aJ_{mn} - bK_{mn}) + 2\sum_{km} (2J_{km} - K_{km}) \right], \quad (1.17)$$

where a, b and f are the numeric parameters depending upon the electronic configuration and considered state of the system. The partial occupation number f of the open shell equals to the ratio of the number of occupied spin-orbitals and the number of external spin-orbitals (0 < f < 1). The first two sums in Eq. 1.17 are the energy of the closed shells of the core, the next two sums are the energy of open shell and the last sum is the interaction energy of open shell and core.

Let us define the coulomb integrals J_c and J_o for closed and open shells, the total coulomb integral J_T and analogous exchange integrals K_c , K_o and K_T :

$$J_{c} = \sum_{k} J_{k}, \quad J_{o} = f \sum_{m} J_{m}, \quad J_{T} = J_{c} + J_{o},$$

$$K_{c} = \sum_{k} K_{k}, \quad K_{o} = f \sum_{m} K_{m}, \quad K_{T} = K_{c} + K_{o}.$$
(1.18)

The Hermitian coulomb and exchange associated operators related to the spin-orbitals ϕ_i have the form:

$$L_i \phi = \langle \phi_i | J_o | \phi \rangle \phi_i + \langle \phi_i | \phi \rangle J_o \phi_i, \qquad (1.19)$$
$$M_i \phi = \langle \phi_i | K_o | \phi \rangle \phi_i + \langle \phi_i | \phi \rangle K_o \phi_i,$$

and associated with close shells, open shells and total Coulomb and exchange integrals:

$$L_{c} = \sum_{k} L_{k}, \quad L_{o} = f \sum_{m} L_{m}, \quad L_{T} = L_{c} + L_{o}, \quad (1.20)$$
$$M_{c} = \sum_{k} M_{k}, \quad M_{o} = f \sum_{m} M_{m}, \quad M_{T} = M_{c} + M_{o}.$$

The spin-orbitals satisfy the relations:

$$F_c \phi_c = \varepsilon_c \phi_c, \quad F_o \phi_o = \varepsilon_o \phi_o.$$
 (1.21)

After mathematical transformations we obtain that Fock operators F_c and F_o are identical and have the form

$$F = H + 2J_T - K_T + 2\alpha(L_T - J_o) - \beta(M_T - K_o).$$
(1.22)

Here $\alpha = (1 - a)/(1 - f)$ and $\beta = (1 - b)/(1 - f)$. Thus, spin-orbitals satisfy the following equations:

$$F\phi_c = \varepsilon_c \phi_c, \quad F\phi_o = \varepsilon_o \phi_o.$$
 (1.23)

After the diagonalization, spin-orbitals ϕ_c and ϕ_o become the solutions of one Hartree-Fock equation

$$F\phi_i = \varepsilon_i \phi_i. \tag{1.24}$$

The set of ϕ_i is equivalent but not identical to the sets ϕ_c and ϕ_o (for eigen values ε_i - analogously, they are equivalent but not identical to the sets ε_c and ε_o).

Therefore, total energy of the open-shell system without internucleus repulsion has the form:

$$E = \sum_{k} (H_k + \varepsilon_k) + f \sum_{m} (H_m + \varepsilon_m) - f \sum_{km} (2\alpha J_{km} - \beta K_{km}) - f^3 \sum_{mn} (2\alpha J_{mn} - \beta K_{mn}).$$
(1.25)

1.2 Correlation

One of the limitations of the HF method is that it does not take into account the correlation of electrons. This means that this method takes into account only averaged interaction of electrons but not the real interelectron interaction. In the HF method the probability of finding the electron in some place near to atom is determined by distance from the nucleus but not by the distance between different electrons, as show in Fig. 1.1. Physically this is not right, but this is a mean field approximation which is included in the HF method.

FIG. 1.1 - Two positions of the electrons near the nucleus, which have the same probability in the HF calculations and different - in the calculations accounting for the electron correlation.



By using a sufficiently big basis set, the HF wave functions are able to consider about 99% of total energy, but the remaining 1% often appears to be very important for description of chemical phenomena. This 1% of the total energy is called the correlation energy. Because

HF solutions give the most part of the total energy, the methods which consider electron correlation use the HF wave functions as an initial approximation and after correcting them take into account correlation.

The HF method determines trial one-determinant wave function (in the given basis set). For improving of the HF solutions, a new wave function should be tested, which contains more than one Slater Determinant. The characteristic many-determinant trial wave function can be written as:

$$\Psi = a_0 \Phi_{HF} + \sum_{i=1}^{N} a_i \Phi_i, \qquad (1.26)$$

where the coefficient a_0 is close to 1. There are different ways to calculate coefficient a_i in electron correlation methods, and coefficient a_0 is determined from the normalization condition.

If we have N electrons and M basis functions then for the RHF case we will obtain N/2 occupied Molecular Orbitals (MO) and M-N/2 not occupied (virtual) MO. Usually (especially in the case of minimal basis set) there always will be more virtual MO than occupied ones. SD determines N/2 by spatial MO multiplied by two spin functions for obtaining N spin orbitals. By replacing MOs which are occupied in the HF determinant by MOs which are unoccupied, a whole series of determinants may be generated. These can be denoted according to how many occupied HF MOs have been replaced by unoccupied MOs, i.e. Slater determinants, which are singly, doubly, triply, etc. (maximum N excited electrons) excited with respect to the HF determinant). These determinants are often called Singles (S), Doubles (D), Triples (T), Quadruples (Q) etc (Fig. 1.2).

The total number of possible determinants depends on the size of basis set, as many virtual MO, as much exited determinants can be constructed. If all possible determinants are considered in the given basis set, then all correlation of electrons will be considered (in the given basis set). For infinite basis set the Schrödinger equation is exactly solvable. It should be mentioned here that the exact value in this context is not equivalent to the experimental value, because it is considered that the nuclei have infinitely big masses (Born-Oppenheimer approximation), and the relativistic effects are neglected.

The main methods, which take into account electron correlation are: Møller-Plesset Perturbation theory (MPn, where n is the power of correction), Multi-configuration self-consistent field (MCSCF), Configuration Interaction (CI) and also Coupled Cluster(CC) method. In our study we have used only the MP2 and CCSD(T) methods.

1.2.1 Møller-Plesset perturbation theory

This theory is based on the Many-body perturbation theory (MBPT) of Rayleigh-Schrödinger. Due to the small correlation energy in comparison with the total energy the theory of perturbation can be used. As a zero-th approximation is taken HF Hamiltonian H_0 (for this solution is known) and correlation is included in Hamiltonian as a perturbation V:

$$H = H_0 + \lambda V. \tag{1.27}$$



FIG. 1.2 - Excited determinants obtained from the reference HF determinant.

Here λ -is a parameter (0 < λ < 1), which determines the strength of perturbation (let it be equal to one). In this case we obtain the Schrödinger equation

$$(H^0 + V)\Psi_i = E_i\Psi_i, \tag{1.28}$$

and its solutions are the Taylor series

$$E_i = \lambda^0 E_i^{(0)} + \lambda^1 E_i^{(1)} + \lambda^2 E_i^{(2)} + \cdots, \qquad (1.29)$$

$$\Psi_i = \lambda^0 \Psi_i^{(0)} + \lambda^1 \Psi_i^{(1)} + \lambda^2 \Psi_i^{(2)} + \cdots, \qquad (1.30)$$

where $E_i^{(k)}$ and $\Psi_i^{(k)}$ are the corrections of the k-th order to the energy and wavefunction. We can express $\Psi_i^{(k)}$ as a linear combination of eigenfunctions of the non-perturbed Hamiltonian H_0 :

$$\Psi_i^{(k)} = \sum_n c_n^{(k)} \Psi_n^{(0)}.$$
(1.31)

Using the equation $\langle \Psi | \Psi_i^{(0)} \rangle = 1$ we can find the energies of the 0-th and 1-st order:

$$E_i^{(0)} = \langle \Psi_i^{(0)} | H_0 | \Psi_i^{(0)} \rangle, \quad E_i^{(1)} = \langle \Psi_i^{(0)} | V | \Psi_i^{(0)} \rangle.$$
(1.32)

The coefficients $c_n^{(1)}$ for the 1-st order is the following

$$c_n^{(1)} = \frac{\langle \Psi_n^{(0)} | V | \Psi_i^{(0)} \rangle}{E_i^{(0)} - E_n^{(0)}}.$$
(1.33)

The wavefuction corrected up to the 1st order has the form

$$\Psi_i = \Psi_i^{(0)} + \sum_{n \neq i} \frac{\langle \Psi_n^{(0)} | V | \Psi_i^{(0)} \rangle}{E_i^{(0)} - E_n^{(0)}} \Psi_n^{(0)}.$$
(1.34)

Let us consider the Møller-Plesset approach. The zero-th order Hamiltonian H_0 and perturbation V have the forms

$$H_0 = \sum_i F_i = \sum_i^N (h_i + \nu^{HF}) = \sum_i^N (h_i + \sum_j^N (J_{ij} - K_{ij})) = \sum_i^N h_i + 2\langle V_{ee} \rangle, \qquad (1.35)$$

$$V = \sum_{i$$

where

$$h_{i} = -\frac{1}{2}\nabla_{i}^{2} - \sum_{a}^{Nn} \frac{Z_{a}}{|\mathbf{R}_{a} - \mathbf{r}_{i}|}$$
(1.37)

and $\langle V_{ee} \rangle$ is an average value of interelectronic repulsion. The wavefunction Ψ_0 is the eigenfunction of the Fock operator:

$$H_0\Psi_0 = E_0^{(0)}\Psi_0. (1.38)$$

Thus, the energy of non-perturbed system is the following

$$E_0^{(0)} = \sum_i^N \varepsilon_i. \tag{1.39}$$

The 1-st order correction to the energy has the form

$$E_0^{(1)} = \langle \Phi_0^{(0)} \mid V \mid \Phi_0^{(0)} \rangle = \langle \Psi_0^{(0)} \mid \sum_{i < j}^N \frac{1}{r_{ij}} | \Psi_0^{(0)} \rangle - \langle \Psi_0^{(0)} | \nu^{HF} | \Psi_0^{(0)} \rangle = -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{i,j}^N (J_{ij} - K_{ij}) = -\langle V_{ee} \rangle.$$
(1.40)

Thus, the sum of the zero-th and 1-st order energies gives the HF energy:

$$E_0 = E_0^{(0)} + E_0^{(1)} = \sum_{i}^{N} \varepsilon_i - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i,j}^{N} (J_{ij} - K_{ij}) = E_{HF}.$$
 (1.41)

The first correction to the HF energy appears only at the 2-nd order perturbation theory (MP2). Second order correction to the energy has the form

$$E_0^{(2)} = \sum_{i \neq 0} \frac{|\langle \Psi_i^{(0)} | V | \Psi_0^{(0)} \rangle|^2}{E_0^{(0)} - E_i^{(0)}}.$$
(1.42)

N 7

Consideration of single excitation states at summing gives (indexes i, j correspond to occupied orbitals and indexes a, b correspond to virtual orbitals)

$$\langle \Psi_{0}^{(0)} \mid V \mid \Psi_{i}^{a} \rangle = \langle \Psi_{0}^{(0)} \mid H - \sum_{j}^{N} F_{j} \mid \Psi_{i}^{a} \rangle = \langle \Psi_{0}^{(0)} \mid H \mid \Psi_{i}^{a} \rangle - \langle \Psi_{0}^{(0)} \mid F_{j} \mid \Psi_{i}^{a} \rangle = \langle \Psi_{0}^{(0)} \mid H \mid \Psi_{i}^{a} \rangle - \varepsilon_{a} \langle \Psi_{0}^{(0)} \mid \Psi_{i}^{a} \rangle.$$
(1.43)

The first term in the expression due to the Brillouin's theorem equal to zero and the second term equal to zero because of orthonormality of the Fock wave functions. Contribution of double excited states represented as

$$E_0^{(2)} = \sum_{i(1.44)$$

$$=\sum_{i
(1.45)$$

where (ia|jb) is a two-electron integral.

The MP2 method is the simplest method taking into account electron correlations. Comparatively, the MP4 the MP3 methods are not so used. The accuracy of MP4 is almost the same as the CISD (CI with singles and doubles). Calculations with MP5 methods take very long computational time and they are not so common.

1.2.2 Coupled Cluster Theory

The methods of perturbation theory add all kinds of corrections (S, D, T, Q etc.) to the sample wave function to a given order(2, 3, 4 etc.). The idea of Coupled Cluster methods is to include all corrections of a given type to infinite order.

The coupled cluster wave function is written as

$$\Psi_{CC} = e^T \Psi_0,$$

$$e^T = 1 + T + \frac{1}{2}T^2 + \frac{1}{3}T^3 + \dots = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{k!}T^k,$$
(1.46)

where the cluster operator T is given by

$$T = T_1 + T_2 + T_3 + \dots T_N. (1.47)$$

The T_i operator acting on a HF reference wave function generates all *i*-th excited Slater determinants:

$$T_{1}\Psi_{0} = \sum_{i}^{occ} \sum_{a}^{vir} t_{i}^{a}\Psi_{i}^{a}, \qquad (1.48)$$

$$T_2 \Psi_0 = \sum_{i < b}^{occ} \sum_{a < b}^{vir} t_{ij}^{ab} \Psi_{ij}^{ab}.$$
 (1.49)

The expansion coefficients t are called *amplitudes*. From Eqs. 1.46-1.47 exponential operator can be written

$$e^{T} = 1 + T_{1} + (T_{2} + \frac{1}{2}T_{1}^{2}) + (T_{3} + T_{2}T_{1} + \frac{1}{6}T_{1}^{3})$$

$$+ (T_{4} + T_{3}T_{1} + \frac{1}{2}T_{2}^{2} + \frac{1}{2}T_{2}T_{1}^{2} + \frac{1}{24}T_{1}^{4}) + \cdots$$

$$(1.50)$$

The first term in Eq. 1.51 generates the reference HF and the second - all singly excited states. The first parenthesis generates all doubly excited states, which may be considered as connected (T₂) or disconnected (T₁²). The second parenthesis generates all triply excited states, which again may be either "true" (T₃) or "product" triples (T₂T₁,T₁³). The quadruply excited states can similarly be viewed as composed of five terms, a true quadruple and four product terms. Physically a connected type such as T₄ corresponds to four electrons interacting simultaneously, while a disconnected term such as T₂² corresponds to two non-interacting pairs of interacting electrons.

With CC wave function the Schrödinger equation has the form

$$He^T \Psi_0 = Ee^T \Psi_0. \tag{1.51}$$

Multiplying from the left by Ψ_0^* and integrating, we obtain

$$\langle \Psi_0 \mid He^T \mid \Psi_0 \rangle = E_{CC} \langle \Psi_0 \mid e^T \Psi_0 \rangle = E_{CC} \langle \Psi_0 \mid (1 + T_1 + T_2 + ...) \Psi_0 \rangle, \tag{1.52}$$

$$E_{CC} = \langle \Psi_0 \mid He^T \mid \Psi_0 \rangle. \tag{1.53}$$

Expanding the exponential operator e^T and using that fact, that Hamiltonian contains only one- and two-electron operators, we get

$$E_{CC} = \langle \Psi_0 \mid H \mid (1 + T_1 + T_2 + \frac{1}{2}T_1^2 + \dots)\Psi_0 \rangle$$

= $\langle \Psi_0 \mid H \mid \Psi_0 \rangle + \langle \Psi_0 \mid H \mid T_1\Psi_0 \rangle + \langle \Psi_0 \mid H \mid T_2\Psi_0 \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \Psi_0 \mid H \mid T_1^2\Psi_0 \rangle + \dots$
= $E_0 + \sum_{i}^{occ} \sum_{i}^{vir} t_i^a \langle \Psi_0 \mid H \mid \Psi_i^a \rangle + \sum_{i < j}^{occ} \sum_{a < b}^{vir} (t_{ij}^{ab} + t_i^a t_j^b - t_i^b t_j^a) \langle \Psi_0 \mid H \mid \Psi_{ij}^{ab} \rangle + \dots$ (1.54)

When using HF orbitals for constructing the Slater determinants, the first matrix elements are zero (according to the Brillouin's theorem) and the second matrix elements are just twoelectron integrals over MOs:

$$E_{CC} = E_0 + \sum_{i < j}^{occ} \sum_{a < b}^{vir} (t_{ij}^{ab} + t_i^a t_j^b - t_i^b t_j^a) (\langle \phi_i \phi_j \mid \phi_a \phi_b \rangle - \langle \phi_i \phi_j \mid \phi_b \phi_a \rangle) + \cdots$$
(1.55)

The coupled cluster correlation energy is therefore determined completely by the singles and doubles amplitudes and the two-electron MO integrals. In this CC method the wave function is a linear combination of some determinants. The CC method has different expansion orders named as CCSD, CCSDT and so on. The method designated as CCSD(T) is the one where the triple excitations are accounted not directly but as the perturbation. This method allows to account for 99% of correlation energy and at present it is one of the most popular methods applied to small molecules. It is difficult to carry out calculations for systems with a big number of particles due to big computational time and limited computational resources. If all possible excitations were taken into account, we would obtain the total correlation energy.

1.2.3 Explicitly Correlated F12 Methods

In the last years there had been a rapid development of explicitly correlated methods that use Slater-type geminals (STG's) as two-particle basis functions. Let us speak about the so-called "F12 methods". These methods were first developed, investigated, and applied in the framework of the second-order Møller-Plesset perturbation theory, i. e. at the MP2-F12 level [10]. One of the limitations in *ab initio* quantum chemistry is the slow convergence of electron correlation energies with respect to the basis set size. The reason of this is that the wave function cusp for $r_{12} > 0$ and, more importantly, the correlation hole for intermediate values of r_{12} are poorly represented by expansions of the wave function in terms of orbital products (Slater determinants), thus such wave functions poorly account for the short-range electron correlation. This situation can be improved by using explicitly correlated wave functions, that is, wave functions that depend explicitly on the interelectronic distances r_{ij} . The introduction of such terms into the wave function greatly accelerates basis set convergence. The choice of the correlation factor is much more important than any other approximation. Short-ranged correlation factors such as $exp(-\beta r_{12})$ were found to give very much improved results as compared to the linear r_{12} factor. Methods that are based on such short-ranged correlation factors are now referred to as F12 methods. In 2007 a new explicitly correlated CCSD(T)-F12 approximation was presented and tested in Ref. [11]. These methods proved to be more accurate and faster than conventional CCSD(T) method with the same basis set [11]. The correlation plays an important role in van der Waals interactions, thus these methods could be successfully applied for solving problems of weakly-bound complexes.

1.2.4 Symmetry-Adapted Perturbation Theory (SAPT)

One of the promising methods that can be applied to the calculation of the potential energy of complexes is the Symmetry-Adapted Intermolecular Perturbation Theory [12]. This method allows to account for the exchange (repulsive) interactions at short range separations in addition to the long-range (attractive) interactions. The developers of the method (mainly people in Warsaw Quantum Chemistry Group) came to the conclusion that symmetrized Rayleigh-Schrödinger perturbation theory (RSPT) was the most viable of the different variants of SAPT [13]. The idea of the symmetrized RSPT is the introduction of antisymmetrizer A^{AB} . After the symmetrization the polarization expansion for the wave function gives the correct asymptotic expansion for the exact (unnormalized) wave function:

$$\Psi = A^{AB} \Phi_{pol}^{0} + \sum_{n=1}^{N} A^{AB} \Phi_{pol}^{(n)} + O(R^{-k(N+1)}), \qquad (1.56)$$

where Φ_{pol}^0 is a zeroth-order wavefunction that does not have the correct, Pauli-allowed permutation symmetry; $\Phi_{pol}^{(n)}$ is the *n*-th order polarization wavefunction; k = 2 if at least one of the interacting molecules has a net charge and k = 3 if both molecules are neutral. Hence, the interaction energy expression (SRS - Symmetrized Rayleigh Schrödinger) is the following:

$$E_{SRS} = \frac{\langle \Phi_{pol}^{(0)} | V^{AB} | A^{AB} \Phi_{pol}^{(0)} \rangle}{\langle \Phi_{pol}^{(0)} | A^{AB} \Phi_{pol}^{(0)} \rangle}.$$
(1.57)

In SAPT approach the total interaction energy is calculated as a sum of individual first and second order terms: $E_{pol}^{(1)}$ (electrostatic), $E_{ind}^{(2)}$ (induction), $E_{disp}^{(2)}$ (dispersion) and their respective exchange terms $E_{exch}^{(1)}$, $E_{exch-ind}^{(2)}$ and $E_{exch-disp}^{(2)}$. The exchange contributions arise due to electron exchange between the monomers when the molecules are close to each other and are sometimes denoted as Pauli repulsion. Since all above terms are accessible through density matrices and static and dynamic density-density response functions of the monomers, in principle no calculation of the dimer wavefunction is required. Therefore, SAPT is free from the BSSE which occurs in the supermolecular approach.

The SAPT method can use single-determinant wavefunction for the monomers both from HF and Kohn-Sham DFT calculations. It is of crucial importance to account for the intramolecular correlation effects of the individual SAPT terms since HF theory often yields poor firstand second-order electrostatic properties. While this can be done using many-body perturbation theory a more efficient way is to use static and time-dependent DFT theory. This variant of SAPT, termed as DFT-SAPT, has in contrast to HF-SAPT (further, we will call HF-SAPT just SAPT) the feature that the polarisation terms $(E_{pol}^{(1)}, E_{ind}^{(2)}, E_{disp}^{(2)})$ are potentially exact. The DFT-SAPT could give highly accurate interaction energies comparable to high-level supermolecular many-body perturbation or coupled cluster theory. However, one should carry-out test (SAPT) calculations on several geometries of the complex under investigation in order to find out if these methods are applicable to the complex under investigation. The SAPT method can be applied only to the closed-shell systems.

Remark on DFT

Density functional theory (DFT) is a quantum mechanical theory used to investigate the electronic structure (principally the ground state) of many-body systems, in particular atoms, molecules, and the condensed phases. With this theory, the properties of a many-electron system can be determined by using functionals, i.e. functions of another function, which in this case is the spatially dependent electron density. Hence the name density functional theory comes from the use of functionals of the electron density. Despite recent improvements, there are still difficulties in using density functional theory to properly describe intermolecular interactions, especially van der Waals forces. Its incomplete treatment of dispersion can adversely affect the accuracy of DFT (at least when used alone and uncorrected) in the treatment of systems which are dominated by dispersion. The major difference between DFT and Molecular Orbital theory is the following: DFT optimizes an electron density while Molecular Orbital theory optimizes a wavefunction. The electron density ρ , integrated over all space, gives the total number of electrons N, i.e.

$$N = \int \rho(\mathbf{r}) d\mathbf{r}.$$
 (1.58)

The density determines the external potential, which determines the Hamiltonian, which determines the wavefunction. And, of course, with the Hamiltonian and wavefunction in hand, the energy can be computed. In 1965 Kohn and Sham found that it would be considerably simpler if only the Hamiltonian operator were one for non-interacting system of electrons. Such Hamiltonian can be expressed as a sum of one-electron operators, has eigenfunctions that are Slater determinants of the individual one-electron eigenfunctions, and has eigenvalues that are simply the sum of the one-electron eigenvalues [6]. Then, the main thing is to take as a starting point a fictitious system of non-interacting electrons that have for their overall ground-state density the same density as some real system of interest where the electrons do interact. Next, we divide the energy functional into the components:

$$E[\rho(\mathbf{r})] = T_{ni}[\rho(\mathbf{r})] + V_{ne}[\rho(\mathbf{r})] + V_{ee}[\rho(\mathbf{r})] + \Delta T[\rho(\mathbf{r})] + \Delta V_{ee}[\rho(\mathbf{r})], \qquad (1.59)$$

where the terms on the r.h.s. refer, respectively, to the kinetic energy of the non-interacting electrons, the nuclear-electron interaction, the classical electron-electron repultion, the correction to the kinetic energy deriving from the interacting nature of the electrons. and all non-classical corrections to the electron-electron repulsion energy.

Note, that for a non-interacting system of electrons the kinetic energy is just the sum of the individual electronic kinetic energies. Within an orbital expression for the density, the total energy (Eq. 1.59) may be rewritten as

$$E[\rho(\mathbf{r})] = \sum_{i}^{N} \left(\langle \chi_{i} | -\frac{1}{2} \nabla_{i}^{2} | \chi_{i} \rangle \right) - \langle \chi_{i} | \sum_{k}^{nuclei} \frac{Z_{k}}{|\mathbf{r}_{i} - \mathbf{r}_{k}|} | \chi_{i} \rangle \right)$$

$$+ \sum_{i}^{N} \langle \chi_{i} | \frac{1}{2} \int \frac{\rho(\mathbf{r}')}{\mathbf{r}_{i} - \mathbf{r}'} d\mathbf{r}' | \chi_{i} \rangle + E_{xc}[\rho(\mathbf{r})],$$

$$(1.60)$$

where N is the number of electrons and we have used that the density for a Slater-determinant wavefunction (which is an exact eigenfunction for the non-interacting system) is simply

$$\rho = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \langle \chi_i | \chi_i \rangle. \tag{1.61}$$

If we undertake in the usual fashion to find the orbitals χ that minimize E in Eq. 1.61, we find that they satisfy the pseudoeigenvalue equations

$$h_i^{KS}\chi_i = \varepsilon_i\chi_i,\tag{1.62}$$

where the Kohn-Sham (KS) one-electron operator is defined as

$$h_{i}^{KS} = -\frac{1}{2}\nabla_{i}^{2} - \sum_{k}^{nuclei} \frac{Z_{k}}{|\mathbf{r}_{i} - \mathbf{r}_{k}|} + \int \frac{\rho(\mathbf{r}')}{\mathbf{r}_{i} - \mathbf{r}'} d\mathbf{r}' + V_{xc}, \qquad (1.63)$$

and V_{xc} is a so-called functional derivative. As for determination of the KS orbitals, we express them within a basis set of functions ϕ , and we determine the individual orbital coefficients by solution of a secular equation entirely analogous to that employed for HF theory, except for the elements $F_{\mu\nu}$ are replaced by elements $K_{\mu\nu}$ defined by

$$K_{\mu\nu} = \langle \phi_{\mu} | -\frac{1}{2} \nabla_i^2 - \sum_k^{nuclei} \frac{Z_k}{|\mathbf{r}_i - \mathbf{r}_k|} + \int \frac{\rho(\mathbf{r}')}{\mathbf{r}_i - \mathbf{r}'} d\mathbf{r}' + V_{xc} | \phi_{\nu} \rangle.$$
(1.64)

The functional dependence of E_{xc} on the electron density is expressed as an interaction between the electron density and an "energy density" ε_{xc} that is dependent on the electron density:

$$E_{xc}[\rho(\mathbf{r})] = \int \rho(\mathbf{r}) \varepsilon_{xc}[\rho(\mathbf{r})] d\mathbf{r}.$$
(1.65)

The energy ε_{xc} is always treated as a sum of individual exchange and correlation contributions. The main thing is to find correct functional ε_{xc} .

1.3 Basis sets

In *ab initio* calculations, MO (Molecular Orbitals) are used as a linear combinations of atomic orbitals [14]:

$$\Psi_i = \sum_{i}^{M} c_{\nu i} \phi_{\nu}, \qquad (1.66)$$

where Ψ_i is *i*-th molecular orbital, c_{ji} is expansion coefficient, M is a number of molecular orbitals, and ϕ_{ν} is ν -th atomic orbital (solution for one-electron Schrödinger equation) or "basis function". As a basis functions the STOs (Slater type orbitals) can be used:

$$\varphi(r,\theta,\phi;\zeta,l,m,n) = N \frac{(2\zeta)^{n+1/2}}{[(2n)!]^{1/2}} r^{n-1} e^{-\zeta r} Y_l^m(\theta,\phi), \qquad (1.67)$$

where ζ is the exponent, n - principal quantum number of the valence orbital; l and m are the angular momentum quantum numbers, and N is the normalization constant. As a basis functions one can also use the GTOs (Gaussian type primitives or primitive functions of Gaussian type)(further, we will talk only about the GTOs). They are written as:

$$g(\alpha, l, m, n; x, y, z) = N e^{-\alpha r^2} x^l y^m z^n.$$
 (1.68)

Here N is a normalization constant; α is called "exponent"; x, y, z are Cartesian coordinates; l, m, n are the integral exponents on Cartesian coordinates (not the quantum numbers). Here are examples of basis sets:

$$1s = Ne^{-\alpha r^{2}},$$

$$2p_{x} = Ne^{-\alpha r^{2}}x,$$

$$2p_{y} = Ne^{-\alpha r^{2}}y,$$

$$2p_{z} = Ne^{-\alpha r^{2}}z,$$

$$3d_{xx} = Ne^{-\alpha r^{2}}x^{2},$$

$$3d_{xy} = Ne^{-\alpha r^{2}}xy,$$

$$3d_{yz} = Ne^{-\alpha r^{2}}yz,$$

$$3d_{yz} = Ne^{-\alpha r^{2}}yz,$$

$$3d_{zz} = Ne^{-\alpha r^{2}}z^{2},$$

$$4f_{xxy} = Ne^{-\alpha r^{2}}x^{2}y,$$

$$4f_{xxy} = Ne^{-\alpha r^{2}}xyz,$$

$$4f_{xxy} = Ne^{-\alpha r^{2}}xyz,$$

For s-functions the normalization constant is $N = (\frac{2\alpha}{\pi})^{3/4}$, for p-function $N = (\frac{128\alpha^5}{\pi^3})^{1/4}$, for d-function with repeated indices $N = (\frac{2048\alpha^7}{9\pi^3})^{1/4}$ and for d-function with different indices $N = (\frac{2048\alpha^7}{\pi^3})^{1/4}$. The general formula for the normalization constant is the following [15]:

$$N = \left(\frac{2\alpha}{\pi}\right)^{3/4} \frac{(4\alpha)^{\frac{l+m+n}{2}}}{\sqrt{(2l-1)!!(2n-1)!!(2m-1)!!)}}.$$
(1.69)

The sum of exponents related to Cartesian coordinates L = (l + m + n) are used also as the orbital quantum number for atoms: for the s-function L = 0, for the p-function L = 1 etc.

Gaussian primitives are usually obtained from atomic calculations. For this reason exponents are varied till obtaining the minimal energy. For constructing MO these primitives are used. This linear combination (contraction) is the basis function. As an example, for 1s orbital of the Hydrogen atom one can use the combination of s-functions:

$$\phi_{1s} = 0.50907 N_1 e^{-0.123317r^2} + 0.47449 N_2 e^{-0.453757r^2} + 0.13424 N_3 e^{-2.01330r^2} + 0.01906 N_4 e^{-13.3615r^2}.$$
(1.70)

Here N_i is the normalization constant for a given primitive. This primitives in Eq. 1.70 can be separated into two contractions:

 $\phi = N e^{-0.123317r^2}$

$$\varphi_1 = N_1 e^{-0.453757r^2} + 0.13424N_3 e^{-2.01330r^2} + 0.01906N_4 e^{-13.3615r^2}), \qquad (1.71)$$

where N is a normalization constant for all construction. In this case 4 primitives are contracted to obtain the basis functions (this contraction is denoted $(4s) \rightarrow [2s]$ or (4s)/[2s]). The way of choosing contractions depends on the system under consideration.

Usually basis sets are included in program software. However, at present the developments are going on in the field of basis sets. One of the most popular base, where one can find the basis sets for all atoms of the periodic table in format required for arbitrary software, is EMSL Basis set Exchange [16]. Here is the example of basis set 6-311G for carbon ((11s,5p)/[4s,3p]) taken from EMSL:

Shell	exponent	s - coefficient	p - coefficient
S			
	4563.2400000	0.00196665	
	682.0240000	0.0152306	
	154.9730000	0.0761269	
	44.4553000	0.2608010	
	13.0290000	0.6164620	
	1.8277300	0.2210060	
SP			
	20.9642000	0.1146600	0.0402487
	4.8033100	0.9199990	0.2375940
	1.4593300	-0.00303068	0.8158540
SP			
	0.4834560	1.0000000	1.0000000
SP			
	0.1455850	1.0000000	1.0000000

The primitives are represented as exponents and coefficients, starting from the biggest value. It should be pointed out, that primitives in this example are normalized, because the *s*- and *p*-coefficients for the basis sets equal to 1. From this example, it is obvious, that the orbital for the $2p_x$ can be written as:

$$\phi_{2p_x} = 0.040xe^{-20.964r^2} + 0.238xe^{-4.803r^2} + 0.816xe^{-1.459r^2} + xe^{-0.483r^2} + xe^{-0.146r^2}.$$
 (1.72)

There is also one more way of writting the basis set which characterizes how many contractions has been used, for example TZV (triple-zeta valence). It means that there are 3 valent contractions as in basis set 6-311G.

Polarization functions

Polarization functions are necessary for considering the displacement of the center of charge, for example in highly polar molecules. They give to the wavefunction a big flexibility (account of orbital polarization in molecule). The use of these functions allows to find more accurate geometries and vibrational frequencies. For this purpose the functions with the higher quantum number are included into the basis set: d-functions for heavy atoms and p-functions for hydrogen.

Diffuse functions

Very often the so-called diffuse functions are added to basis sets. Diffuse functions are primitives with a small value of exponent, that is why they describe the wavefunction far away from the nucleus. Diffuse functions are used for anions, possessing big electron density distribution. Also, these functions are very useful for the description of interactions at large separations, such as van der Waals interactions.

Example

Let us consider the notation of the basis set of Dunning [17] aug-cc-pVTZ: "aug" means including diffuse functions, "cc"-tells about correlation-consistent basis set (the functions are optimized for better work in correlation calculations), "p" means that the basis set includes polarization functions, and "VTZ" means, that valent orbitals are described by three contractions. For the basis sets of Pople (see, for example, [18]) there exists another notation. The polarization functions are included in a given way: $6-311G^*$ or $6-311G^{**}$ (or 6-311G(dp,p)). One star implies additional *d*-functions (or *d*- and *p*- functions) for heavy atoms, and two stars mean additional *p*-functions for hydrogen. Diffuse functions are designated as "+": $6-311^+G$ or $6-311^{++}G$. One plus corresponds to the inclusion of diffuse functions for atoms except hydrogen, and two pluses - diffuse functions are added for all atoms.

1.4 Basis Set Superposition Error (BSSE)

The Basis Set Superposition Error (BSSE) was reported for the first time by Kestner [19] for the Helium dimer and by Jansen and Ros [20] in 1969, for the protonation of carbon monoxide, although the term BSSE was introduced by Liu and McLean in 1973 [21]. But it is still being studied and reviewed.

BSSE is present in all molecular electronic structure calculations in which orbitals are approximated by expansion in terms of analytic basis functions centered on different points (usually the nuclei) that are dependent on the geometry of the system being studied. The error arises when two chemical fragments, A and B, approach to form the AB supermolecule. The description of fragment A within the complex can be improved by the functions of fragment B and vice versa, while such extension is not possible in the calculation of the isolated fragments. Consequently, in the process $A + B \rightarrow AB$, the total energy decreases by two factors; the stabilization of the system due to the fragments interaction and the improvement in the individual atomic description. This second effect (BSSE) is an artifact, which causes an unphysical overestimation of the interaction energy. These errors have been mainly discussed in studies of weak interactions, such as van der Waals interactions, and more recently in studies of intramolecular interactions [22, 23]. However, let us recall that A and B fragments can be atoms as well as polyatomic species, that is, the BSSE is also present in every chemical bond, as well as it is in weakly bounded dimers.

The conventional way to correct for BSSE is based on the Boys - Bernardi [24] (counterpoise (CP)) scheme. Using the CP correction scheme one has to recalculate the monomers in the basis of the whole supermolecule for every geometrical arrangement. For example, in the case of two interacting monomers A and B, the uncorrected interaction energy (ΔE) can be calculated as

$$\Delta E = E_{AB}(AB) - E_A(A) - E_B(B), \qquad (1.73)$$

where $E_{AB}(AB)$ is the total energy of the complex and $E_A(A)$ and $E_B(B)$ are the total energies of the monomers. In the following, we will use subscripts to denote the molecular species in the energy expressions, while the letters in parentheses refer to the (composite) basis used in the calculation. For example, $E_A(A)$ is the energy of monomer A calculated by using its own basis set. The CP-corrected interaction energy can be defined as

$$\Delta E^{CP} = E_{AB}(AB) - E_A(AB) - E_B(AB). \tag{1.74}$$

Using Eqs. 1.73 and 1.74, one can define the BSSE content of the interaction energy as

$$\delta^{BSSE} = \Delta E - \Delta E^{CP} = E_A(AB) - E_A(A) + E_B(AB) - E_B(B).$$
(1.75)

Using Eq. 1.75, one can define the CP-corrected total potential energy surface (PES) of a dimer as

$$E^{CP} = E_{AB}(AB) - \delta^{BSSE} = E_{AB}(AB) + E_A(A) - E_A(AB) + E_B(B) - E_B(AB).$$
(1.76)

According to Eq. 1.76, one has to calculate five different total energies at every geometrical arrangement of the system to determine a CP-corrected PES. Of course, Eq. 1.76 can be generalized to the case of an arbitrary number of subsystems, but the number of energy calculations necessary to determine the PES increases enormously with the number of monomers [25].

1.5 Basis Set Incompleteness Error (BSIE)

It is known that in electronic structure calculations the basis sets are not complete. But it is of interest to calculate the interaction energy in the CBS (Complete Basis Set) limit (corrected for the BSIE). If to use the CBS extrapolation for the BSSE-uncorrected energies, there is generally no monotonic convergence as is observed for BSSE-corrected ones [26]. But when we consider the energy values obtained successively, the convergence is rather systematic. Therefore, in the present work the BSSE-corrected energies were employed to obtain the CBS limit. Moreover, for the good convergence of energies to the CBS limit we have to use also rather large basis sets. For this purpose the aug-cc-pVXZ (X = 2(D), 3(T), 4(Q), 5, etc.) basis sets of Dunning [17] can be employed in our investigation. There are the CBS extrapolation schemes of Feller [27]

$$E_X^{HF} = E_{CBS}^{HF} + Bexp(-\alpha X), \qquad (1.77)$$

Truhlar [28]

$$E_X^{HF} = E_{CBS}^{HF} + AX^{-\alpha}, \qquad (1.78)$$

$$E_X^{corr} = E_{CBS}^{corr} + BX^{-\beta}, \qquad (1.78)$$

$$E_{CBS}^{tot} = E_{CBS}^{HF} + E_{CBS}^{corr},$$

Martin [29]

$$E_{CBS}^{tot} = \frac{(X+3/2)^4}{(X+3/2)^4 - (X+1/2)^4} E_{X+1}^{tot} - \frac{(X+1/2)^4}{(X+3/2)^4 - (X+1/2)^4} E_X^{tot},$$
(1.79)

and Helgaker [30]

$$E_X^{HF} = E_{CBS}^{HF} + Bexp(-\alpha X), \qquad (1.80)$$
$$E_X^{corr} = E_{CBS}^{corr} + AX^{-3},$$
$$E_{CBS}^{tot} = E_{CBS}^{HF} + E_{CBS}^{corr}.$$

Here X is the cardinal number of the correlation-consistent aug-cc-pVXZ basis set; E_X^{HF} , E_X^{corr} and E_X^{tot} are the Hartree-Fock, correlation and total energy, accordingly; *B*, *A* and α are the parameters to be optimized. The subscripts "X" and "CBS" correspond to the energy calculated using aug-cc-pVXZ basis set and the energy obtained in the complete basis set limit. It should be noted that Helgaker's extrapolation scheme is a three-point one for the Hartree-Fock energy and a two-point for the correlation energy. The calculation was carried out for the Hartree-Fock energy and it was found that α is constant for the given sequence of X. For X = 2, 3, 4 $\alpha = \alpha_1$ and for X = 3, 4, 5 $\alpha = \alpha_2$. So we reduced the number of points for the extrapolation of the HF energy to two. The notation for the Helgaker's extrapolation scheme, for example, "X = (3), 4, 5" means that α for the extrapolation of the Hartree-Fock energy was previously calculated with aug-cc-pVXZ (X = 3, 4, 5) basis sets ($\alpha = \alpha_2$) and the correlation energy was extrapolated using energies calculated with aug-cc-pVXZ (X = 4, 5) basis sets.

It should be pointed out that such extrapolation schemes to the CBS limit can be also applied for the accurate calculations of bond lengths and angles [26].

1.6 Finite-field method

The energy of an uncharged molecule being perturbed by a weak general static electric field can be written in terms of the components of the field as [32, 33]:

$$E(F_{\alpha}, F_{\alpha\beta}, F_{\alpha\beta\gamma}, \ldots) = E^{0} - \mu_{\alpha}F_{\alpha} - \frac{1}{3}\Theta_{\alpha\beta}F_{\alpha\beta} - \frac{1}{15}\Omega_{\alpha\beta\gamma}F_{\alpha\beta\gamma} - \frac{1}{105}\Phi_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}F_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} + \cdots \quad (1.81)$$

$$-\frac{1}{2}\alpha_{\alpha\beta}F_{\alpha}F_{\beta} - \frac{1}{3}A_{\alpha,\beta\gamma}F_{\alpha}F_{\beta\gamma} - \frac{1}{6}C_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}F_{\alpha\beta}F_{\gamma\delta} - \frac{1}{15}E_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta}F_{\alpha}F_{\beta\gamma\delta} + \cdots \\ -\frac{1}{6}\beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}F_{\alpha}F_{\beta}F_{\gamma} - \frac{1}{6}B_{\alpha,\beta,\gamma\delta}F_{\alpha\beta}F_{\gamma\delta} + \cdots - \frac{1}{24}\gamma_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}F_{\alpha}F_{\beta}F_{\gamma}F_{\delta} + \cdots ,$$

where F_{α} , $F_{\alpha\beta}$, etc. are the field, field gradient, etc. at the origin. E^{0} , μ_{α} , $\Theta_{\alpha\beta}$, $\Omega_{\alpha\beta\gamma}$ and $\Phi_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}$ are the energy and permanent dipole, quadrupole, octopole and hexadecapole moments of the free molecule. The second, third and fourth-order properties are the dipole polarizability $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}$, the first $\beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}$ and the second $\gamma_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}$ hyperpolarizabilities, dipole-quadrupole $A_{\alpha,\beta\gamma}$, dipole-octopole $E_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta}$, quadrupole $C_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}$ and dipole-dipole-quadrupole $B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}$ polarizabilities. The greek subscripts denote Cartesian components and the repeated subscripts imply summation over x, y, and z.

Dipole moment

In order to evaluate the dipole moment the finite-field method (implemented in Gaussian 03 [34], Molpro [35], etc.) described by Cohen and Roothaan [37] was employed.

In the presence of only the field F_{α} (the component of the filed F in the α -direction) the Eq. 1.81 is significantly simplified:

$$E(F_{\alpha}) = E^{0} - \mu_{\alpha}F_{\alpha} - \frac{1}{2}\alpha_{\alpha\alpha}F_{\alpha}^{2} - \frac{1}{6}\beta_{\alpha\alpha\alpha}F_{\alpha}^{3} - \frac{1}{24}\gamma_{\alpha\alpha\alpha\alpha}F_{\alpha}^{4} + \cdots$$
(1.82)

There are several techniques to obtain the dipole moment. The first technique is based on the solving the system of linear equations (Eq. 1.82) for the set of different fields F_{α} . The second technique is the one proposed by G. Maroulis [38]:

$$\mu_{\alpha} = \frac{256D_{\alpha}(F_{\alpha}) - 40D_{\alpha}(2F_{\alpha}) + D_{\alpha}(4F_{\alpha})}{180F_{\alpha}},$$
(1.83)

where

$$D_{\alpha} = (E(-F_{\alpha}) - E(F_{\alpha}))/2$$

This formula eliminates the contribution of higher-order (hyper)polarizabilities and is more accurate.

And the third technique is obtained by simply taking the first derivative of the energy $E(F_{\alpha})$ (Eq. 1.82) by the external field F_{α} using the finite-differences [39](the central approximation). As a result we get the following 2-point expression (with errors of order F_{α}^2) for the dipole moment components:

$$\mu_{\alpha} = \frac{E(F_{\alpha}) - E(-F_{\alpha})}{2F_{\alpha}},\tag{1.84}$$

and the 5-point stencil formula (with errors of order F^4_{α}) is the following:

$$\mu_{\alpha} = \frac{-E(2F_{\alpha}) + 8E(F_{\alpha}) - 8E(-F_{\alpha}) + E(-2F_{\alpha})}{12F_{\alpha}}.$$
(1.85)

Polarizability

The polarizability is the second derivative of the interaction energy by the external field F_{α} .
The calculation formulas can be also obtained using the finite-difference method. The 3-point finite difference approximation (with errors of order F_{α}^2) gives

$$\alpha_{\alpha\alpha} = -\frac{E(F_{\alpha}) - 2E(0) + E(-F_{\alpha})}{F_{\alpha}^{2}}$$
(1.86)

and

$$\alpha_{\alpha\beta} = -\frac{E(F_{\alpha}, F_{\beta}) - E(F_{\alpha}, -F_{\beta}) + E(-F_{\alpha}, F_{\beta}) + E(-F_{\alpha}, -F_{\beta})}{4F_{\alpha}F_{\beta}}$$

The formulas with errors of order F_{α}^4 are the following:

$$\alpha_{\alpha\alpha} = -\frac{-E(2F_{\alpha}) + 16E(F_{\alpha}) - 30E(0) + 16E(-F_{\alpha}) - E(-2F_{\alpha})}{12F_{\alpha}^2}, \qquad (1.87)$$

$$\begin{aligned} \alpha_{\alpha\beta} &= -\frac{1}{600F_{\alpha}F_{\beta}} \Big[-63\{E(F_{\alpha}, -2F_{\beta}) + E(2F_{\alpha}, -F_{\beta}) + E(-2F_{\alpha}, F_{\beta}) + E(-F_{\alpha}, 2F_{\beta})\} \\ &+ 63\{E(-F_{\alpha}, -2F_{\beta}) + E(-2F_{\alpha}, -F_{\beta}) + E(F_{\alpha}, 2F_{\beta}) + E(2F_{\alpha}, F_{\beta})\} \\ &+ 44\{E(2F_{\alpha}, -2F_{\beta}) + E(-2F_{\alpha}, 2F_{\beta}) - E(-2F_{\alpha}, -2F_{\beta}) - E(2F_{\alpha}, 2F_{\beta})\} \\ &+ 74\{E(-F_{\alpha}, -F_{\beta}) + E(F_{\alpha}, F_{\beta}) - E(F_{\alpha}, -F_{\alpha}) - E(-F_{\alpha}, F_{\beta})\}\Big]. \end{aligned}$$

There is also the expression proposed by G. Maroulis in [38] for the $\alpha_{\alpha\alpha}$ component that eliminates the contribution of the higher-order (hyper)polarizabilities:

$$\alpha_{\alpha\alpha} = \frac{1024S_{\alpha}(F) - 80S_{\alpha}(2F) + S_{\alpha}(4F)}{360F_{\alpha}^2},$$
(1.88)

where

$$S_{\alpha} = (2E(0) - E(F_{\alpha}) - E(-F_{\alpha}))/2$$

It should be pointed out that both for the dipole moment and polarizability of interacting molecules, one should account for the BSSE correction. This means that the single point energy calculations with different applied fields should be carried out with the BSSE correction.

The choice of the applied homogeneous field should be done very carefully. For this purpose one should carry out a series of calculations with different amplitudes of the external field F. From these calculations we can find out the range of the amplitudes of the field where the property under the investigation doesn't change significantly with the change of the amplitude F. The field from this range only can be used for the further calculation of the dipole moment. Sometimes for different properties different amplitudes of the external field should be applied.

1.7 Frequency-dependent (hyper)polarizabilities

The response of molecules to static and dynamic (time- or frequency-dependent) perturbations, e.g. external electric fields, is of great importance for a variety of fields. For example, the frequency-dependent polarizability, describing the linear response to an electric field, determines optical properties such as refractive indices, dielectric constants, Verdet constants, and Raman intensities, as well as dispersion coefficients of long-range intermolecular interaction [40]. In particular the expression for the dipole expectation value can be used to define the permanent dipole moment and the polarizability and hyperpolarizabilities:

$$\mu_{\alpha} = \mu_{\alpha}^{(0)} + \alpha_{\alpha\beta}F_{\beta} + \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}F_{\beta}F_{\gamma} + \cdots .$$
(1.89)

The notation can be established by writting the formulas for the first three molecular response functions [41]:

$$\mu_{\alpha}^{(1)} = \alpha_{\alpha\beta}(-\omega,\omega)F_{\beta}, \qquad (1.90)$$
$$\mu_{\alpha}^{(2)} = \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}(-\omega_{3};\omega_{1},\omega_{2})F_{\beta}F_{\gamma}, \qquad u_{\alpha}^{(3)} = \gamma_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}(-\omega_{4};\omega_{1},\omega_{2},\omega_{3})F_{\beta}F_{\gamma}F_{\delta}.$$

The time-dependent field components are here taken to be the complex forms

1

$$\mathbf{F}(t) = \mathbf{F} \exp(-\omega_p t), \qquad p = 1, 2, 3...$$
 (1.91)

which combine in the nonlinear interaction to give an induced dipole component at the sum frequency, $\sum \omega_p$. The negative sign indicates an "output" frequency.

The most direct approach to the calculation of the time-dependent polarizabilities is to apply standard time-dependent perturbation theory to the evolution of the wavefunction in the time-dependent Schrödinger equation. The wavefunction is formally expanded in terms of the complete set of molecular eigenfunctions (ground Ψ_0 and excited states Ψ_n) and the solutions are obtained in terms of matrix elements of the perturbation between these states and the corresponding eigenvalues [41]. For example, the polarizability is a linear response function to an oscillating electric field $F_{\beta}exp^{-i\omega t}$ and is defined by the following expression:

$$\alpha_{\alpha\beta}(\omega) = \sum_{n\neq0} \left(\frac{\langle \Psi_0 | \mu_\alpha | \Psi_n \rangle \langle \Psi_n | \mu_\beta | \Psi_0 \rangle}{\hbar\omega + E_0 - E_n} + \frac{\langle \Psi_0 | \mu_\beta | \Psi_n \rangle \langle \Psi_n | \mu_\alpha | \Psi_0 \rangle}{-\hbar\omega + E_0 - E_n} \right), \tag{1.92}$$

where the summation is over all discrete and continuous spectra (the sum-over-states method). The main task here is to find a set of excitation energies $E_n - E_0$ and matrix elements $\langle \Psi_0 | \mu_\alpha | \Psi_n \rangle$. The frequencies ω should be far from any absorption frequencies.

1.8 Summary

In general, *ab initio* methods give good qualitative and quantitative results and can provide better accuracy of calculations with decreasing of the size of system under investigation. The advantage of *ab initio* methods is that they do not use any empirical parameters. We can distinguish the following law of increasing accuracy (for the methods described above) using a middle size basis set:

$$HF << MP2 < MP4 \simeq CCSD < SAPT \leq CCSD(T) \approx CCSD(T) - F12 < CCSDT$$

However, it should be pointed out that this convergence is nonmonotonic. Here are the main sources of errors in *ab initio* calculations:

1. Basis set superposition error (can be removed using CP-correction scheme)

2. Error due to the incompleteness of the basis set (this error can be removed using CBS extrapolation schemes)

3. Not full correlation (but CCSD(T) allows to account ~ 99% of correlation energy)

It should be pointed out that *ab initio* methods are of high computational cost. They require a lot of time, big computational memory, CPU and disk storage.

Second part

Classical long-range approximation

Chapter 2

General consideration

2.1 Potential energy

Throughout this Part the formulas are expressed in atomic unit system ($e = m_e = \hbar = 1/4\pi\varepsilon_0 = 1, c = 1/\alpha$). Let us consider a pair of two interacting molecules, A and B. If they are far from each other, then we can neglect the electron exchange and, thus, the Hamiltonian of the system becomes the sum of the Hamiltonian $H_0 = H_0^A + H_0^B$ of free molecules and the interaction Hamiltonian H', which is a perturbation to H_0 [31,32]:

$$H' = \sum_{i_A, i_B} e_{i_A} e_{i_B} R_{i_A i_B}^{-1} = q^B \phi^B - \mu^B_\alpha F^B_\alpha - \frac{1}{3} \Theta^B_{\alpha\beta} F^B_{\alpha\beta} - \cdots$$
$$= q^A \phi^A - \mu^A_\alpha F^A_\alpha - \frac{1}{3} \Theta^A_{\alpha\beta} F^A_{\alpha\beta} - \cdots, \qquad (2.1)$$

where the greek subscripts denote Cartesian components and the repeated subscripts imply summation over x, y, and z; $R_{i_A i_B}$ is the distance from the element of charge e_{i_A} in molecule A to e_{i_B} in molecule B; q^B , μ^B and Θ^B are the charge $(q^B = \sum_{i_B} e_{i_B})$, dipole and quadrupole moment operators for the B molecule; ϕ^B is the electric potential at the origin of molecule Bdue to the instantaneous charge distribution of molecule A, and

$$F^B_{\alpha} = -\nabla_{\alpha}\phi^B,$$

$$F^B_{\alpha\beta} = \nabla_{\alpha}F^B_{\beta} = -\nabla_{\alpha}\nabla_{\beta}\phi^B \qquad (2.2)$$

are the field and the filed gradient operators. When an external field \mathbf{F}^0 is applied to a pair of nonoverlapping molecules A and B, the local field acting on B is the superposition of \mathbf{F}^0 and the field from the charge distribution of the A molecule. For example, the field F_{α}^B at the Bmolecule produced by the A molecule has the form:

$$F^{B}_{\alpha} = F^{0}_{\alpha} - q^{A}T_{\alpha} + \mu^{A}_{\beta}T_{\alpha\beta} - \frac{1}{3}\Theta^{A}_{\beta\gamma}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma} + \frac{1}{15}\Omega^{A}_{\beta\gamma\delta}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} - \frac{1}{105}\Phi^{A}_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon} + \cdots$$
(2.3)

The gradients of the field

$$F^{B}_{\alpha\beta} = F^{0}_{\alpha\beta} - q^{A}T_{\alpha\beta} + \mu^{A}_{\gamma}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma} - \frac{1}{3}\Theta^{A}_{\gamma\delta}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} + \frac{1}{15}\Omega^{A}_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon} - \frac{1}{105}\Phi^{A}_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} + \cdots,$$

$$F^{B}_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = F^{0}_{\alpha\beta\gamma} - q^{A}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma} + \mu^{A}_{\delta}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} - \frac{1}{3}\Theta^{A}_{\delta\varepsilon}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon} + \frac{1}{15}\Omega^{A}_{\delta\varepsilon\varphi}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} + \cdots,$$

$$F^{B}_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} = F^{0}_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} - q^{A}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} + \mu^{A}_{\varepsilon}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon} - \frac{1}{3}\Theta^{A}_{\varepsilon\varphi}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} + \cdots,$$

$$F^{B}_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon} = F^{0}_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon} - q^{A}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon} + \mu^{A}_{\varphi}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} + \cdots, \quad (2.4)$$

where Ω^A and Φ^A are the octupole and hexadecapole moments of the free A molecule; $T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\ldots\nu} = \nabla_{\alpha}\nabla_{\beta}\nabla_{\gamma}\ldots\nabla_{\nu}R^{-1}$ is a tensor symmetric in all subscripts, and if there are repeated subscripts the T equals to zero. Note, that $T \equiv T^{AB} = (-1)^n T^{BA}$, where n is the order of the tensor. The T tensor of order n is proportional to $R^{-(n+1)}$, where R is the module of the vector R directed from the molecule A to the molecule B:

$$T = R^{-1},$$

$$T_{\alpha} = -R_{\alpha}R^{-3},$$

$$T_{\alpha\beta} = (3R_{\alpha}R_{\beta} - R^{2}\delta_{\alpha\beta})R^{-5},$$

$$T_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = -3(5R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}R_{\gamma} - R^{2}(R_{\alpha}\delta_{\beta\gamma} + R_{\beta}\delta_{\gamma\alpha} + R_{\gamma}\delta_{\alpha\beta}))R^{-7},$$

$$T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} = 3(35R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}R_{\gamma}R_{\delta} - 5R^{2}(R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}\delta_{\gamma\delta} + R_{\alpha}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\beta\delta} + R_{\alpha}R_{\delta}\delta_{\beta\gamma} + R_{\beta}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\alpha\delta} + R_{\beta}R_{\delta}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\gamma}R_{\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta}) + R^{4}(\delta_{\alpha\beta}\delta_{\gamma\delta} + \delta_{\alpha\gamma}\delta_{\beta\delta} + \delta_{\alpha\delta}\delta_{\beta\gamma})R^{-9},$$

$$T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\nu} = -15(63R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}R_{\gamma}R_{\delta}R_{\nu} - 7R^{2}(R_{\beta}R_{\gamma}R_{\delta}\delta_{\alpha\nu} + R_{\alpha}R_{\delta}R_{\nu}\delta_{\beta\gamma} + R_{\beta}R_{\delta}R_{\nu}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\gamma}R_{\delta}R_{\nu}\delta_{\beta\gamma} + R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}R_{\delta}\delta_{\gamma\nu} + R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\delta\nu} + R_{\nu}R_{\beta}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\alpha\delta} + R_{\nu}R_{\alpha}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\beta\delta} + R_{\nu}R_{\alpha}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\beta\delta} + R_{\mu}R_{\alpha}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\beta\delta} + R_{\mu}R_{\alpha}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\beta\delta} + R_{\mu}R_{\alpha}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\beta\delta} + R_{\mu}R_{\alpha}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\beta\delta} + R_{\mu}R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}\delta_{\gamma\delta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\alpha\nu}\delta_{\gamma\delta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\alpha\nu}\delta_{\beta\gamma} + R_{\beta}\delta_{\alpha\nu}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\gamma}\delta_{\delta\nu}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\delta}\delta_{\alpha\nu}\delta_{\beta\gamma} + R_{\beta}\delta_{\delta\nu}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\nu}\delta_{\delta\delta}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\nu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\nu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\nu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\beta\delta}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\beta\delta}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\alpha\beta}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\beta\delta}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\alpha\beta}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\beta\delta}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\alpha\beta}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\beta\delta}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\alpha\beta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\alpha\beta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\beta\delta}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\beta\delta}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\alpha\beta}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\mu}\delta_{\alpha\beta}\delta_{\alpha$$

$$\begin{split} T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\nu\varepsilon} &= 15(693R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}R_{\gamma}R_{\delta}R_{\nu}R_{\varepsilon} - 63R^{2}(R_{\beta}R_{\gamma}R_{\delta}R_{\nu}\delta_{\varepsilon\alpha} + R_{\alpha}R_{\gamma}R_{\delta}R_{\nu}\delta_{\varepsilon\beta} \\ &+ R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}R_{\delta}R_{\nu}\delta_{\varepsilon\gamma} + R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}R_{\gamma}R_{\nu}\delta_{\varepsilon\delta} + R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}R_{\gamma}R_{\delta}\delta_{\varepsilon\nu} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\beta}R_{\gamma}R_{\delta}\delta_{\alpha\nu} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\alpha}R_{\delta}R_{\nu}\delta_{\beta\gamma} \\ &+ R_{\varepsilon}R_{\beta}R_{\delta}R_{\nu}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\gamma}R_{\delta}R_{\nu}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\alpha}R_{\gamma}R_{\delta}\delta_{\beta\nu} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}R_{\delta}\delta_{\gamma\nu} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}R_{\beta}\delta_{\gamma\nu} \\ &+ R_{\varepsilon}R_{\nu}R_{\beta}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\alpha\delta} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\nu}R_{\alpha}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\beta\delta} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\nu}R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}\delta_{\gamma\delta}) + 7R^{4}(R_{\gamma}R_{\delta}\delta_{\alpha\nu}\delta_{\varepsilon\beta} + R_{\beta}R_{\delta}\delta_{\alpha\nu}\delta_{\varepsilon\gamma} \\ &+ R_{\beta}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\alpha\nu}\delta_{\varepsilon\delta} + R_{\delta}R_{\nu}\delta_{\beta\gamma}\delta_{\alpha\varepsilon} + R_{\alpha}R_{\nu}\delta_{\beta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\delta} + R_{\alpha}R_{\delta}\delta_{\beta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\nu} + R_{\delta}R_{\nu}\delta_{\alpha\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\beta} + R_{\beta}R_{\nu}\delta_{\alpha\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\delta} \\ &+ R_{\beta}R_{\delta}\delta_{\alpha\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\nu} + R_{\delta}R_{\nu}\delta_{\alpha\beta}\delta_{\varepsilon\gamma} + R_{\gamma}R_{\nu}\delta_{\alpha\beta}\delta_{\varepsilon\delta} + R_{\gamma}R_{\delta}\delta_{\alpha\beta}\delta_{\varepsilon\nu} + R_{\gamma}R_{\delta}\delta_{\beta\nu}\delta_{\varepsilon\alpha} + R_{\alpha}R_{\delta}\delta_{\beta\nu}\delta_{\gamma\varepsilon} \end{split}$$

$$+R_{\alpha}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\beta\nu}\delta_{\delta\varepsilon} + R_{\beta}R_{\delta}\delta_{\gamma\nu}\delta_{\alpha\varepsilon} + R_{\alpha}R_{\delta}\delta_{\gamma\nu}\delta_{\varepsilon\beta} + R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}\delta_{\gamma\nu}\delta_{\varepsilon\delta} + R_{\beta}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\delta\nu}\delta_{\alpha\varepsilon} + R_{\alpha}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\delta\nu}\delta_{\varepsilon\beta} +R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}\delta_{\delta\nu}\delta_{\gamma\varepsilon} + R_{\beta}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\alpha\delta}\delta_{\nu\varepsilon} + R_{\nu}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\alpha\delta}\delta_{\beta\varepsilon} + R_{\nu}R_{\beta}\delta_{\alpha\delta}\delta_{\gamma\varepsilon} + R_{\alpha}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\beta\delta}\delta_{\nu\varepsilon} + R_{\nu}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\beta\delta}\delta_{\alpha\varepsilon} +R_{\nu}R_{\alpha}\delta_{\beta\delta}\delta_{\gamma\varepsilon} + R_{\alpha}R_{\beta}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\nu\varepsilon} + R_{\nu}R_{\beta}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\varepsilon} + R_{\nu}R_{\alpha}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\beta\varepsilon} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\alpha\delta}\delta_{\beta\nu} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\beta}\delta_{\alpha\delta}\delta_{\gamma\nu} +R_{\varepsilon}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\alpha\nu}\delta_{\beta\delta} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\alpha}\delta_{\gamma\nu}\delta_{\beta\delta} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\beta}\delta_{\alpha\nu}\delta_{\gamma\delta} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\alpha}\delta_{\beta\nu}\delta_{\gamma\delta} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\alpha}\delta_{\delta\nu}\delta_{\beta\delta} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\delta}\delta_{\alpha\nu}\delta_{\beta\gamma} +R_{\varepsilon}R_{\beta}\delta_{\delta\nu}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\delta}\delta_{\beta\nu}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\gamma}\delta_{\delta\nu}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\delta}\delta_{\gamma\nu}\delta_{\alpha\beta} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\alpha}\delta_{\beta\nu}\delta_{\gamma\varepsilon} + \delta_{\alpha\nu}\delta_{\beta\delta}\delta_{\gamma\varepsilon} + \delta_{\gamma\nu}\delta_{\beta\delta}\delta_{\alpha\varepsilon} +R_{\varepsilon}R_{\nu}\delta_{\beta\delta}\delta_{\alpha\gamma} + R_{\varepsilon}R_{\nu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\alpha\varepsilon} + \delta_{\alpha\nu}\delta_{\beta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\nu}\delta_{\gamma\nu}\delta_{\beta\varepsilon} + \delta_{\beta\nu}\delta_{\alpha\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\nu}\delta_{\alpha\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon} +\delta_{\alpha\nu}\delta_{\gamma\delta}\delta_{\delta\varepsilon} + \delta_{\beta\nu}\delta_{\beta\gamma}\delta_{\alpha\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\mu}\delta_{\beta\gamma}\delta_{\nu\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\mu}\delta_{\alpha\beta}\delta_{\nu\varepsilon} + \delta_{\beta\nu}\delta_{\alpha\beta}\delta_{\nu\varepsilon} + \delta_{\beta\nu}\delta_{\alpha\beta}\delta_{\varepsilon} - \delta_{\delta\nu}\delta_{\beta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\mu}\delta_{\delta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\mu}\delta_{\delta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\mu}\delta_{\delta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\mu}\delta_{\delta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\mu}\delta_{\delta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\mu}\delta_{\delta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\gamma}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\varepsilon\varepsilon} + \delta_{\delta\lambda}\delta_{\delta\lambda}$$

Here $\delta_{\alpha\beta}$ is the Kronecker symbol, R_{α} is the α -component of the vector \mathbf{R} . The interaction Hamiltonian can be written as a multipole series:

$$H' = Tq^{A}q^{B} + T_{\alpha}(q^{A}\mu_{\alpha}^{B} - q^{B}\mu_{\alpha}^{A}) + T_{\alpha\beta}(\frac{1}{3}q^{A}\Theta_{\alpha\beta}^{B} + \frac{1}{3}q^{B}\Theta_{\alpha\beta}^{A} - \mu_{\alpha}^{A}\mu_{\beta}^{B})$$
$$+ T_{\alpha\beta\gamma}(\frac{1}{15}q^{A}\Omega_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{B} - \frac{1}{15}q^{B}\Omega_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A} - \frac{1}{3}\mu_{\alpha}^{A}\Theta_{\beta\gamma}^{B} + \frac{1}{3}\mu_{\alpha}^{B}\Theta_{\beta\gamma}^{A}) + T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}(\frac{1}{9}\Theta_{\alpha\beta}^{A}\Theta_{\gamma\delta}^{B} + \cdots) + \cdots . \quad (2.6)$$

Using the perturbation theory one can obtain the energy of the pair of molecules being in the states $\psi_{n_A}^0$ and $\psi_{n_B}^0$ (unperturbed states):

$$E^{AB} = E^{0}_{n_{A}} + E^{0}_{n_{B}} + \langle \psi^{0}_{n_{A}} \psi^{0}_{n_{B}} | H' | \psi^{0}_{n_{A}} \psi^{0}_{n_{B}} \rangle -\Sigma' \frac{|\langle \psi^{0}_{n_{A}} \psi^{0}_{n_{B}} | H' | \psi^{0}_{j_{A}} \psi^{0}_{j_{B}} \rangle|^{2}}{(E^{0}_{j_{A}} - E^{0}_{n_{A}}) + (E^{0}_{j_{B}} - E^{0}_{n_{B}})} + \cdots$$
(2.7)

Here $E_{n_A}^0$ and $E_{n_B}^0$ are the energies of free molecules A and B in the states $\psi_{n_A}^0$ and $\psi_{n_B}^0$; Σ' is the summation over all unperturbed states $\psi_{j_A}^0$ and $\psi_{j_B}^0$. The first-order perturbed energy is called the *electrostatic* energy:

$$E_{elec}^{AB} = \langle \psi_{n_A}^0 \psi_{n_B}^0 | H' | \psi_{n_A}^0 \psi_{n_B}^0 \rangle = -\mu_{\alpha}^{A(0)} F_{\alpha}^A - \frac{1}{3} \Theta_{\alpha\beta}^{A(0)} F_{\alpha\beta}^A$$
$$-\frac{1}{15} \Omega_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A(0)} F_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^A - \frac{1}{105} \Phi_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}^{A(0)} F_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}^A - \frac{1}{945} \Xi_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A(0)} F_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^A - \cdots, \qquad (2.8)$$

where $\mu_{\alpha}^{A(0)} = \langle \psi_{n_A}^0 | \mu_{\alpha}^A | \psi_{n_A}^0 \rangle$, $\Theta_{\alpha\beta}^{A(0)} = \langle \psi_{n_A}^0 | \Theta_{\alpha\beta}^A | \psi_{n_A}^0 \rangle$ etc. are the permanent dipole, quadrupole etc. moments of the molecule A. If we put in Eq. 2.8 the expressions 2.3 for the electrostatic energy we get:

$$E_{elec}^{AB} = Tq^{A}q^{B} + T_{\alpha}(q^{A}\mu_{\alpha}^{B} - q^{B}\mu_{\alpha}^{A}) + T_{\alpha\beta}(\frac{1}{3}q^{A}\Theta_{\alpha\beta}^{B} + \frac{1}{3}q^{B}\Theta_{\alpha\beta}^{A} - \mu_{\alpha}^{A}\mu_{\beta}^{B}) + T_{\alpha\beta\gamma}(\frac{1}{15}q^{A}\Omega_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{B} - \frac{1}{15}q^{B}\Omega_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A} - \frac{1}{3}\mu_{\alpha}^{A}\Theta_{\beta\gamma}^{B} + \frac{1}{3}\mu_{\alpha}^{B}\Theta_{\beta\gamma}^{A}) + T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}(\frac{1}{9}\Theta_{\alpha\beta}^{A}\Theta_{\gamma\delta}^{B} + \cdots) + \cdots .$$
(2.9)

The second-order perturbed energy in Eq. 2.7 includes both induction and dispersion energy. The sets of excited unperturbed states $\psi_{j_A}^0 \psi_{n_B}^0$ and $\psi_{n_A}^0 \psi_{j_B}^0$, in which the matrix elements of H' are diagonal in n_B and n_A , produce the *induction* energy E_{ind}^{AB} , and the remaining excited states produce the *dispersion* energy E_{disp}^{AB} . Thus,

$$E_{ind}^{AB} = -\sum_{j_A \neq n_A} \frac{|\langle \psi_{n_A}^0 \psi_{n_B}^0 | H' | \psi_{j_A}^0 \psi_{n_B}^0 \rangle|^2}{(E_{j_A}^0 - E_{n_A}^0)} - \sum_{j_B \neq n_B} \frac{|\langle \psi_{n_A}^0 \psi_{n_B}^0 | H' | \psi_{n_A}^0 \psi_{j_B}^0 \rangle|^2}{(E_{j_B}^0 - E_{n_B}^0)} = E_{ind}^A + E_{ind}^B.$$
(2.10)

The induction energy of the uncharged molecule A being perturbed by the weak, static electric field of the other molecule B can be written in terms of the components of the field and field gradients as [32, 33]:

$$E_{ind}^{A} = -\frac{1}{2} \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A} F_{\alpha}^{A} F_{\beta}^{A} - \frac{1}{3} A_{\alpha,\beta\gamma}^{A} F_{\alpha}^{A} F_{\beta\gamma}^{A} - \frac{1}{15} E_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta}^{A} F_{\alpha}^{A} F_{\beta\gamma\delta}^{A} - \frac{1}{105} D_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A} F_{\alpha}^{A} F_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A} - \frac{1}{945} H_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{A} F_{\alpha}^{A} F_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{A} - \cdots - \frac{1}{6} C_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{A} F_{\alpha\beta}^{A} F_{\gamma\delta}^{A} - \frac{1}{45} K_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A} F_{\alpha\beta}^{A} F_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A} - \frac{1}{1315} N_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{A} F_{\alpha\beta}^{A} F_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{A} - \cdots - \frac{1}{6} \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A} F_{\alpha}^{A} F_{\beta}^{A} F_{\gamma}^{A} - \frac{1}{6} B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{A} F_{\alpha}^{A} F_{\beta}^{A} F_{\gamma\delta}^{A} - \frac{1}{130} M_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A} F_{\alpha}^{A} F_{\beta}^{A} F_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A} - \frac{1}{210} G_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{A} F_{\alpha}^{A} F_{\beta}^{A} F_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{A} - \cdots - \frac{1}{24} \gamma_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}^{A} F_{\alpha}^{A} F_{\beta}^{A} F_{\gamma}^{A} F_{\alpha}^{A} - \frac{1}{210} C_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{A} F_{\alpha}^{A} F_{\beta}^{A} F_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{A} - \cdots - \frac{1}{24} \gamma_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}^{A} F_{\alpha}^{A} F_{\beta}^{A} F_{\gamma}^{A} F_{\alpha}^{A} - \cdots$$

$$(2.11)$$

The second, third and fourth-order properties are the dipole polarizability $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}$, the first $\beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}$ and the second $\gamma_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}$ hyperpolarizabilities, dipole-quadrupole $A_{\alpha,\beta\gamma}$, dipole-octopole $E_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta}$, dipolehexadecapole $D_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}$, quadrupole $C_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}$, quadrupole-octupole $K_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta\varepsilon}$, quadrupole-hexadecapole $N_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}$, dipole-dipole-quadrupole $B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}$, dipole-dipole-octupole $M_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta\varepsilon}$ and dipole-dipolehexadecapole $G_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}$ polarizabilities (see APPENDIX I for expessions for several polarizabilities and hyperpolarizabilities). These molecular (hyper)polarizabilities describe the distortion of the molecule by the external electric field and field gradient. The tensors $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}$, $\beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}$, $\gamma_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}$ and $\Theta_{\alpha\beta}$ are totally symmetric (that is, they are unaffected by interchanging suffixes), $A_{\alpha,\beta\gamma}$ is symmetric with respect to β and γ , $E_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta}$ is symmetric with respect to β , γ and δ , and $B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}$ and $C_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}$ in the pairs $\alpha\beta$ and $\gamma\delta$ (we can change β and α in one pair, and γ and δ in the other pair). Analogously one can find the symmetry rules for the rest of polarizabilities. The number of independent constants needed to describe the interaction energy with the external field is determined by the symmetry of the molecule (see APPENDIX II).

The contribution to the induction energy from two molecules can be written as:

$$E^{AB}_{ind} = (1 + \mathscr{P}^{AB}) E^A_{ind}$$

where \mathscr{P}^{AB} permutes labels A and B.

The remainder of the second-order perturbed energy in Eq. 2.7 is the dispersion energy, and

$$E_{disp}^{AB} = \sum_{\substack{j_A \neq n_A \\ j_B \neq n_B}} \frac{|\langle \psi_{n_A}^0 \psi_{n_B}^0 | H' | \psi_{j_A}^0 \psi_{j_B}^0 \rangle|^2}{(E_{j_A}^0 - E_{n_A}^0) + (E_{j_B}^0 - E_{n_B}^0)}$$

$$= -\sum_{\substack{j_A \neq n_A \\ j_B \neq n_B}} \left[T_{\alpha\beta} T_{\gamma\delta} \frac{\langle \psi_{n_A}^0 \psi_{n_B}^0 | \mu_{\alpha}^A \mu_{\beta}^B | \psi_{j_A}^0 \psi_{j_B}^0 \rangle \langle \psi_{j_A}^0 \psi_{j_B}^0 | \mu_{\gamma}^A \mu_{\delta}^B | \psi_{n_A}^0 \psi_{n_B}^0 \rangle}{(E_{j_A}^0 - E_{n_A}^0) + (E_{j_B}^0 - E_{n_B}^0)} \right]$$

$$+ \frac{2}{3} T_{\alpha\beta} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon} \frac{\langle \psi_{n_A}^0 \psi_{n_B}^0 | \mu_{\alpha}^A \mu_{\beta}^B | \psi_{j_A}^0 \psi_{j_B}^0 \rangle \langle \psi_{j_A}^0 \psi_{j_B}^0 | \mu_{\gamma}^A \Theta_{\delta\varepsilon}^B - \mu_{\gamma}^B \Theta_{\delta\varepsilon}^A | \psi_{j_A}^0 \psi_{j_B}^0 \rangle}{(E_{j_A}^0 - E_{n_A}^0) + (E_{j_B}^0 - E_{n_B}^0)} \right]$$

$$+ \frac{1}{9} T_{\alpha\beta\gamma} T_{\delta\varepsilon\varphi} \frac{\langle \psi_{n_A}^0 \psi_{n_B}^0 | \mu_{\alpha}^A \Theta_{\beta\gamma}^B - \mu_{\alpha}^B \Theta_{\beta\gamma}^A | \psi_{j_A}^0 \psi_{j_B}^0 \rangle \langle \psi_{j_A}^0 \psi_{j_B}^0 | \mu_{\gamma}^A \Theta_{\varepsilon\varphi}^B - \mu_{\gamma}^B \Theta_{\varepsilon\varphi}^A | \psi_{j_A}^0 \psi_{j_B}^0 \rangle}{(E_{j_A}^0 - E_{n_A}^0) + (E_{j_B}^0 - E_{n_B}^0)} \right]$$

$$+ \frac{2}{9} T_{\alpha\beta} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} \frac{\langle \psi_{n_A}^0 \psi_{n_B}^0 | \mu_{\alpha}^A \mu_{\beta}^B | \psi_{j_A}^0 \psi_{j_B}^0 \rangle \langle \psi_{j_A}^0 \psi_{j_B}^0 | \Theta_{\gamma\delta}^A \Theta_{\varepsilon\varphi}^B | \psi_{j_A}^0 \psi_{j_B}^0 \rangle}{(E_{j_A}^0 - E_{n_A}^0) + (E_{j_B}^0 - E_{n_B}^0)} + \cdots \right]. \quad (2.12)$$

The expression 2.12 shows that dispersion energy varies as R^{-6} for large R, and there are also the contributions $\sim R^{-7}$, $\sim R^{-8}$ and so on.

In order to simplify the equation for dispersion energy (Eq. 2.12) one can use the approach of London [42], based on the Unsöld (or, average-energy) approximation for the energy denominators [43] of Eq. 2.12:

$$\frac{1}{(E_{j_A}^0 - E_{n_A}^0) + (E_{j_B}^0 - E_{n_B}^0)} = \frac{U^A U^B (1 + \Delta)}{(U^A + U^B)(E_{j_A}^0 - E_{n_A}^0)(E_{j_B}^0 - E_{n_B}^0)},$$
(2.13)

where

$$\Delta = \frac{\left[(U^A)^{-1} + (U^B)^{-1} \right] - \left[(E^0_{j_A} - E^0_{n_A})^{-1} + (E^0_{j_B} - E^0_{n_B})^{-1} \right]}{(E^0_{j_A} - E^0_{n_A})^{-1} + (E^0_{j_B} - E^0_{n_B})^{-1}}.$$
(2.14)

The approximation of London allows to express the dispersion energy in terms of the static polarizabilities of free molecules. For this purpose one should neglect Δ and set U^A and U^B equal to fixed energies related to the states $\psi_{n_A}^0$ and $\psi_{n_B}^0$. Taking this approximation into account, Eq. 2.12 is rewritten as follows:

$$E_{disp}^{AB} = -\frac{U^{A}U^{B}}{4(U^{A} + U^{B})} \Big[T_{\alpha\beta}T_{\gamma\delta}\alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A}\alpha_{\beta\delta}^{B} + \frac{2}{3}T_{\alpha\beta}T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon}(\alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A}A_{\beta,\delta\varepsilon}^{B} - \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{B}A_{\beta,\delta\varepsilon}^{A}) + T_{\alpha\beta\gamma}T_{\delta\varepsilon\varphi}\Big(\frac{1}{3}\alpha_{\alpha\delta}^{A}C_{\beta\gamma,\varepsilon\varphi}^{B} + \frac{1}{3}\alpha_{\alpha\delta}^{B}C_{\beta\gamma,\varepsilon\varphi}^{A} - \frac{2}{9}A_{\alpha,\varepsilon\varphi}^{A}A_{\beta,\delta\varphi}^{B}\Big) - \frac{2}{9}T_{\alpha\beta}T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}A_{\alpha,\gamma\delta}^{A}A_{\beta,\varepsilon\varphi}^{B} + \cdots \Big].$$
(2.15)

If $\psi_{n_A}^0$ and $\psi_{n_B}^0$ are the internal ground states of molecules A and B, then U^A and U^B may be set equal to the first ionization potentials or to the lowest allowed excitation energies of A and B.

One more approach to get the exact formula (and much more useful) for the dispersion energy was proposed by Casimir and Polder [44, 45]. In this approach the dispersion energy (Eq. 2.12) can be expressed in terms of the polarizabilities at imaginary frequency $i\omega$:

$$E_{disp}^{AB} = -\frac{1}{2\pi} T_{\alpha\beta} T_{\gamma\delta} \int_{0}^{\infty} \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A}(i\omega) \alpha_{\beta\delta}^{B}(i\omega) d\omega$$
$$-\frac{1}{3\pi} T_{\alpha\beta} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon} \int_{0}^{\infty} [\alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A}(i\omega) A_{\beta,\delta\varepsilon}^{B}(i\omega) \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A}(i\omega) A_{\beta,\delta\varepsilon}^{A}(i\omega)] d\omega$$
$$-\frac{1}{6\pi} T_{\alpha\beta\gamma} T_{\delta\varepsilon\varphi} \int_{0}^{\infty} [\alpha_{\alpha\delta}^{A}(i\omega) C_{\beta\gamma,\varepsilon\varphi}^{B}(i\omega) + C_{\beta\gamma,\varepsilon\varphi}^{A}(i\omega) \alpha_{\alpha\delta}^{B}(i\omega) - \frac{2}{3} A_{\alpha,\varepsilon\varphi}^{A}(i\omega) A_{\delta,\beta\gamma}^{B}(i\omega)] d\omega$$
$$+\frac{1}{9\pi} T_{\alpha\beta} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} \int_{0}^{\infty} A_{\alpha,\gamma\delta}^{A}(i\omega) A_{\beta,\varepsilon\varphi}^{B}(i\omega) d\omega + \cdots .$$
(2.16)

It should be pointed out that the concept of polarizability at imaginary frequency is better to view merely as a mathematical construct.

In order to get the total energy of a pair of molecules one should carry out the summation

$$E^{AB} = E_0^A + E_0^B + E_{elec}^{AB} + E_{ind}^{AB} + E_{disp}^{AB}, \qquad (2.17)$$

and the interaction energy of the pair of molecules is

$$\Delta E^{AB} = E^{AB}_{elec} + E^{AB}_{ind} + E^{AB}_{disp}.$$
(2.18)

All dispersion energy formulas (Eqs. 2.15-2.16) were obtained neglecting the effect of retardation of dispersion forces (valid for $kR \ll 1$, $k = \omega/c$). For $kR \gg 1$ with R increasing the leading term in dispersion energy goes as R^{-7} [46] (for the region $1/k \ll R \ll c/T$)

$$\Delta E_{disp,ret}^{AB} = -\frac{23c}{4\pi} \frac{\alpha^A(0)\alpha^B(0)}{R^7}.$$
(2.19)

At finite T there is an interplay of retardation and temperature effects. For the region $R \gg c/T$ the leading term in the dispersion energy has the form [46]

$$\Delta E_{disp}^{AB}(R,T) = -3k_B T \frac{\alpha^A(0)\alpha^B(0)}{R^6},$$
(2.20)

where k_B is the Boltzmann constant.

Magnetic dispersion interactions.

Along with the electric interactions, the magnetic interactions also give contribution to the interaction energy. Below, we consider the major types of magnetic interactions. For the description of such interactions the perturbation theory is used with the interaction (perturbation) Hamiltonian written (for two interacting molecules in the ground electronic state) as [47]

$$H' = -\vec{\mu}^A \cdot \vec{F}^A - \vec{m}^A \cdot \vec{B}^A - \vec{\mu}^B \cdot \vec{F}^B - \vec{m}^B \cdot \vec{B}^B + \cdots, \qquad (2.21)$$

where \vec{m} is the magnetic dipole moment operator for corresponding molecule and \vec{B} is the magnetic field operator. In the present work we will only evaluate the contribution of magnetic

interactions to the dispersion energy (we will not consider the angular dependence of the tensors and will deal only with the isotropic values). The leading electric dipole interaction term will give the Casimir-Polder expression (Eq. 2.16), while the pure magnetic dipole coupling will give rise to the dispersion potential between two paramagnetically susceptible molecules. It is considerably smaller in magnitude than the electric dipole-dipole interaction and has the functional form:

$$\Delta E^{\chi-\chi} = -\frac{1}{\pi c^3 R^2} \int_0^\infty du u^4 e^{-2uR} \chi^A(iu) \chi^B(iu) \Big[1 + \frac{2}{uR} + \frac{5}{u^2 R^2} + \frac{6}{u^3 R^3} + \frac{3}{u^4 R^4} \Big], \quad (2.22)$$

where $u = i\omega/c$ and the isotropic magnetic dipole susceptibility at imaginary frequency is defined as

$$\chi(iu) = \frac{2}{3} \sum_{n} \frac{E_{n0} |\vec{m}_{0n}|^2}{E_{n0}^2 + (\hbar cu)^2}.$$
(2.23)

Here $|\vec{m}_{0n}|$ is the transition magnetic dipole matrix element between the ground Ψ_0 and excited Ψ_n states of the corresponding molecule, $E_{n0} = E_n - E_0$.

Eq. 2.22 is valid for all intermolecular distances R beyond the overlap of electron shells. It is interesting to get the asymptotic behavior for this interaction energy in the far-zone (FZ) $(kR \gg 1)$ limit and near-zone (NZ) $(kR \ll 1)$ limits. Thus, the pure magnetic dipole correction to the London dispersion formula (Eq. 2.15) is expressed as

$$\Delta E_{NZ}^{\chi-\chi} = -\frac{2}{3c^2 R^6} \sum_{n,s} \frac{|\vec{m}_{0n}^A|^2 |\vec{m}_{s0}^B|^2}{(E_{n0}^A + E_{s0}^B)}$$
(2.24)

and

$$\Delta E_{FZ}^{\chi-\chi} = -\frac{23}{4\pi c^3 R^7} \chi^A(0) \chi^B(0).$$
(2.25)

Dispersion potential between an electric dipole polarizable molecule A and a magnetic dipole polarizable molecule B is important when molecules with small electric dipole polarizability interact with species having a large magnetic dipole polarizability.

The additional interaction energy to the dispersion energy for freely tumbling A and B is in this case is expressed in form [47]

$$\Delta E^{\alpha-\chi} = -\frac{2}{3c^2} \sum_{s,E_r>E_s} \alpha^A(k_{rs}) |\vec{m}_{rs}^B|^2 k_{rs}^6 \Big[\frac{1}{k_{rs}^2 R^2} + \frac{1}{k_{rs}^4 R^4} \Big] \quad (2.26)$$

$$-\frac{2}{3c^2} \sum_{q,E_p>E_q} \chi^B(k_{pq}) |\vec{\mu}_{pq}^A|^2 k_{pq}^6 \Big[\frac{1}{k_{pq}^2 R^2} + \frac{1}{k_{pq}^4 R^4} \Big]$$

$$+\frac{4}{9\pi c^3} \sum_{q,s} |\vec{\mu}_{pq}^A|^2 |\vec{m}_{rs}^B|^2 \int_0^\infty du u^6 e^{-2uR} \frac{k_{qp} k_{sr}}{(k_{qp}^2 + u^2)(k_{sr}^2 + u^2)} \Big[\frac{1}{u^2 R^2} + \frac{2}{u^3 R^3} + \frac{1}{u^4 R^4} \Big].$$

Here magnetic dipole susceptibility is defined as

$$\chi_{\alpha\beta}(k) = \sum_{s} \left[\frac{\langle \Psi_0 | m_\alpha | \Psi_s \rangle \langle \Psi_s | m_\beta | \Psi_0 \rangle}{E_{s0} - \hbar ck} + \frac{\langle \Psi_0 | m_\beta | \Psi_s \rangle \langle \Psi_s | m_\alpha | \Psi_0 \rangle}{E_{s0} + \hbar ck} \right]$$
$$= \sum_{s} \frac{2E_{s0} \langle \Psi_0 | m_\alpha | \Psi_s \rangle \langle \Psi_s | m_\beta | \Psi_0 \rangle}{E_{s0}^2 - (\hbar ck)^2}. \tag{2.27}$$

The above formula works for all R beyond the overlap of electron shells. The following asymptotic limits can be considered: far-zone and near-zone limits. In these limits for molecules being in the ground electronic state the contribution to the dispersion energy takes the form [47]:

$$\Delta E_{NZ}^{\alpha-\chi} = \frac{2}{9c^4 R^4} \sum_{q,s} E_{q0}^A E_{s0}^B \frac{|\vec{\mu}_{0q}^A|^2 |\vec{m}_{s0}^B|^2}{E_{q0}^A + E_{s0}^B}$$
(2.28)

and

$$\Delta E_{FZ}^{\alpha-\chi} = \frac{7}{4\pi c R^7} \alpha^A(0) \chi^B(0), \qquad (2.29)$$

where the isotropic electric dipole polarizability of the A molecule is

$$\alpha^{A}(0) = \frac{2}{3} \sum_{n} \frac{|\vec{\mu}_{0n}^{A}|^{2}}{E_{n0}^{A}}.$$
(2.30)

It should be noted, that the dispersion potential for this case is repulsive.

However, the results obtained are incomplete as we didn't account for the diamagnetic coupling term $(-1/2)\chi^B(\vec{B}^B)^2$. Let us consider the interaction between an electric dipole polarizable molecule A and a molecule B that is diamagnetic. In this case the interaction energy has the form [47,48]

$$\Delta E^{\alpha-dia} = \frac{1}{9\pi c^2} \sum_{n} |\vec{\mu}_{0n}^A|^2 \langle (q^B)^2 \rangle^{00} \int_0^\infty du u^6 e^{-2uR} \frac{k_{0n}}{(k_{0n}^2 + u^2)} \Big[\frac{1}{u^2 R^2} + \frac{2}{u^3 R^3} + \frac{1}{u^4 R^4} \Big], \quad (2.31)$$

where the electronic spatial extent for the B molecule

$$\langle (q^B)^2 \rangle^{00} = \langle \Psi_0^B | (q^B)^2 | \Psi_0^B \rangle.$$
 (2.32)

This formula works for all R beyond charge overlaps. The asymptotic approximation yields the near-zone energy shift

$$\Delta E_{NZ}^{\alpha-dia} = -\frac{1}{18\pi c^2 R^5} \sum_{n} |\vec{\mu}_{0n}^A|^2 \langle (q^B)^2 \rangle^{00} k_{n0}$$
(2.33)

and far-zone energy shift

$$\Delta E_{FZ}^{\alpha-dia} = -\frac{7}{24\pi c R^7} \alpha^A(0) \langle (q^B)^2 \rangle^{00}.$$
 (2.34)

Let us now consider the interaction between a diamagnetic species and a magnetic dipole susceptible body. In this case the energy shift is written as [48]

$$\Delta E^{dia-\chi} = \frac{1}{9\pi c^4} \sum_{n} \langle (q^A)^2 \rangle^{00} |\vec{m}_{0n}^B|^2 \int_0^\infty \frac{du u^6 e^{-2uR}}{(u^2 + k_{n0}^2)} k_{n0} \Big[\frac{1}{u^2 R^2} + \frac{2}{u^3 R^3} + \frac{5}{u^4 R^4} + \frac{6}{u^5 R^5} + \frac{3}{u^6 R^6} \Big]. \tag{2.35}$$

The potential Eq. 2.35 is applicable for all inter-atomic/molecular separations beyond electron overlap. In the far-zone limit the energy has the form

$$\Delta E^{dia-\chi} = \frac{23}{24\pi c^3 R^7} \langle (q^A)^2 \rangle^{00} \chi^B(0).$$
(2.36)

The energy shift Eq. 2.35 vanishes for atoms in ground electronic state of S-type symmetry (for example, for alkali-metal atoms).

Moreover, the dispersion interaction energy between two diamagnetic molecules is given by [47,48]:

$$\Delta E^{dia-dia} = -\frac{23}{144\pi c^3 R^7} \langle (q^A)^2 \rangle^{00} \langle (q^B)^2 \rangle^{00}, \qquad (2.37)$$

which has inverse 7th power law for all R.

Thus, the correction from the magnetic dispersion interactions to the London dispersion formula (Eq. 2.15) is a sum of the contributions

$$\Delta E^{mag} = \Delta E^{dia-dia} + \Delta E^{\chi-\chi} + \Delta E^{\alpha-dia} + \Delta E^{dia-\chi} + \Delta E^{\alpha-\chi}.$$
(2.38)

Relativistic corrections to the electric dipole interactions.

The relativistic effects are revealed not only at large intermolecular separations but at shorter distances. Meath and Hirschfelder [49,50] obtained the multipole expansion for all the terms of relativistic energy correction. The first terms of this expansion decrease more slowly with R than the first terms of the nonrelativistic expansion. For example, for interaction of two atoms in nondegenerate states, the expression for $kR \ll 1$ and with accuracy of the order of α^2 has the form [46]

$$\Delta E_{rel}^{\alpha-\alpha} = \alpha^2 \Big[\frac{W_4}{R^4} + \frac{W_6}{R^6} + \cdots \Big],$$
(2.39)

where α is the fine structure constant, and the first coefficient W_4 is expressed in terms of oscillator strengths and transition frequencies

$$W_4 = \frac{1}{4} \sum_{n,m \neq 0} \frac{f_{n0}^A f_{m0}^B}{E_{n0}^A + E_{m0}^B}.$$
 (2.40)

It should be noted, that the relativistic corrections are positive, which leads to the reduction of nonrelativistic dispersion attraction.

2.2 Dipole moment

In order to obtain the induced dipole moment of the A molecule being in the weak electric field of the B molecule one should take the first derivative of the energy E^{AB} (Eq. 2.17) by the external field F^0_{α} . The electrostatic interactions (Eq. 2.8) give the permanent dipole moment, the induction interactions (Eq. 2.47) give the contribution to the induction dipole moment $\mu^{ind,AB}_{\alpha}$. Therefore, the total dipole moment μ^{AB}_{α} is the sum of the permanent, induction and dispersion dipole moments:

$$\mu_{\alpha}^{AB} = \tilde{\mu}_{\alpha}^{A} + \tilde{\mu}_{\alpha}^{B}, \qquad (2.41)$$

$$\tilde{\mu}^i_{\alpha} = \mu^{i(0)}_{\alpha} + \mu^{ind,i}_{\alpha} + \mu^{disp,i}_{\alpha} \equiv \mu^i_{\alpha} + \mu^{disp,i}_{\alpha},$$

where $\mu_{\alpha}^{i(0)}$ is the permanent dipole moment of a free molecule *i*, $\mu_{\alpha}^{ind,i}$ and $\mu_{\alpha}^{disp,i}$ are the induction and dispersion contributions to the dipole moment of the *i*-th molecule. The dipole moment of the *A* molecule has the form (permanent and induction term):

$$\mu_{\alpha}^{A} = -\frac{\partial (E_{elec}^{A} + E_{ind}^{A})}{\partial F_{\alpha}} = \mu_{\alpha}^{A(0)} + \mu_{\alpha}^{ind,A} = \mu_{\alpha}^{A(0)} + \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A} F_{\beta}^{A} + \frac{1}{3} A_{\alpha,\beta\gamma}^{A} F_{\beta\gamma}^{A}$$
$$+ \frac{1}{15} E_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta}^{A} F_{\beta\gamma\delta}^{A} + \frac{1}{105} D_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A} F_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A} + \frac{1}{945} H_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{A} F_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{A} + \cdots$$
$$+ \frac{1}{2} \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A} F_{\beta}^{A} F_{\gamma}^{A} + \frac{1}{3} B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{A} F_{\beta}^{A} F_{\gamma\delta}^{A} + \cdots + \frac{1}{6} \gamma_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}^{A} F_{\beta}^{A} F_{\gamma}^{A} F_{\delta}^{A} + \cdots$$
(2.42)

For further consideration of the dipole moment, polarizability and hyperpolarizability we need also the expressions for the quadrupole moment

$$\Theta^{A}_{\alpha\beta} = -3\frac{\partial(E^{A}_{elec} + E^{A}_{ind})}{\partial F_{\alpha\beta}} = \Theta^{A(0)}_{\alpha\beta} + A^{A}_{\gamma,\delta\varepsilon}F^{A}_{\gamma} + \frac{1}{2}B^{A}_{\gamma\delta,\alpha\beta}F^{A}_{\gamma}F^{A}_{\delta} + C^{A}_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}F^{A}_{\gamma\delta} + \cdots, \qquad (2.43)$$

octupole

$$\Omega^{A}_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = 15 \frac{\partial (E^{A}_{elec} + E^{A}_{ind})}{\partial F_{\alpha\beta\gamma}} = \Omega^{A(0)}_{\alpha\beta\gamma} + E^{A}_{\delta,\alpha\beta\gamma} F^{A}_{\delta} + \cdots, \qquad (2.44)$$

hexadecapole

$$\Phi^{A}_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} = -105 \frac{\partial (E^{A}_{elec} + E^{A}_{ind})}{\partial F_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}} = \Phi^{A(0)}_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} + D^{A}_{\varepsilon,\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} F^{A}_{\varepsilon} + \cdots, \qquad (2.45)$$

and tetrahexacontapole

$$\Xi^{A}_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon} = 945 \frac{\partial (E^{A}_{elec} + E^{A}_{ind})}{\partial F_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}} = \Xi^{A(0)}_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon} + H^{A}_{\varphi,\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}F^{A}_{\varphi} + \cdots$$
(2.46)

moments. Here the upper index (0) implies the permanent moment.

In order to obtain the induced dipole moment of the A molecule, we expand μ_{α}^{A} using equations for the field (Eq. 2.3), field gradient etc. Then the dipole, quadrupole etc. moments from Eq. 2.3 should be also expanded using Eqs. 2.42, Eq. 2.43, Eq. 2.44, Eq. 2.45 and Eq. 2.46. When necessary, we use expressions for the field and field gradients (Eqs. 2.3 and 2.4) twice. Thus, in the general case for neutral systems (both A and B molecules are uncharged) for $\mathbf{F}^{0} = 0$ we have the induction dipole moment of the A molecule (this formula is partially reported in Ref. [33]):

$$\begin{split} \mu_{\alpha}^{ind,A} &= \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A} \mu_{\gamma}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma}^{AB} + \frac{1}{3} \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A} \Theta_{\gamma\delta}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta}^{AB} - \frac{1}{3} A_{\alpha,\beta\gamma}^{A} \mu_{\delta}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta}^{AB} - \frac{1}{9} A_{\alpha,\beta\gamma}^{A} \Theta_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{AB} \\ &+ \frac{1}{15} \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A} \Omega_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{AB} + \frac{1}{15} E_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta}^{A} \mu_{\varepsilon}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{AB} + \frac{1}{105} \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A} \Phi_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{AB} - \frac{1}{105} D_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A} \mu_{\varphi}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{AB} \\ &- \frac{1}{45} A_{\alpha,\beta\gamma}^{A} \Omega_{\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{AB} + \frac{1}{45} E_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta}^{A} \Theta_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{AB} + \frac{1}{945} \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A} \Xi_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{AB} \\ &- \frac{1}{315} A_{\alpha,\beta\gamma}^{A} \Phi_{\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{AB} - \frac{1}{315} D_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A} \Theta_{\varphi\nu}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{AB} + \frac{1}{225} E_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta}^{A} \Omega_{\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{AB} \\ &+ \frac{1}{945} H_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{A} \mu_{\nu}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{AB} + \frac{1}{2} \beta_{\alpha\beta\delta}^{A} \mu_{\gamma}^{B(0)} \mu_{\varepsilon}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma}^{AB} T_{\delta\varepsilon}^{AB} + \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A} \mu_{\gamma}^{A(0)} \alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B} T_{\beta\delta}^{AB} T_{\gamma\varepsilon}^{AB} \\ &+ \frac{2}{3} \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A} \mu_{\gamma}^{A(0)} A_{\delta,\varepsilon\varphi}^{B} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{AB} - \frac{1}{3} \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A} \Theta_{\gamma\delta}^{A(0)} \alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B} T_{\beta\varepsilon}^{AB} T_{\varphi\gamma\delta}^{AB} - \frac{1}{3} A_{\alpha,\beta\delta}^{A} \mu_{\gamma}^{A(0)} \alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{AB} + \frac{1}{2} \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A} \mu_{\delta}^{B(0)} \Theta_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\delta}^{AB} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{AB} - \frac{1}{3} B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{A} \mu_{\varepsilon}^{B(0)} \mu_{\varepsilon}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\varepsilon}^{AB} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{AB} + \cdots .(2.47) \end{split}$$

The accurate dispersion contribution through the order R^{-7} to the dipole moment is written as:

$$\mu_{\alpha}^{disp,A} = -\frac{\partial E_{disp}^{A}}{\partial F_{\alpha}^{0}}\Big|_{\mathbf{F}^{0}=0} = -\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} d\omega \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A}(0, i\omega, -i\omega) \alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B}(i\omega) T_{\beta\delta}^{AB} T_{\gamma\varepsilon}^{AB} + \frac{1}{3\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} d\omega B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{A}(0; i\omega, -i\omega) \alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B}(i\omega) T_{\beta\varepsilon}^{AB} T_{\varphi\gamma\delta}^{AB} + \cdots$$
(2.48)

Here $\beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}(0, i\omega, -i\omega)$ and $B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}(0; i\omega, -i\omega)$ are the first hyperpolarizability and a dipole-dipolequadrople hyperpolarizability at imaginary frequencies; $B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}(0; i\omega, -i\omega)$ has dipole indices α and β , quadrupole indices γ and δ , and the frequency $(-i\omega)$ is associated with the quadrupole indices. The contribution to the induction and dispersion dipole moments from both molecules is written as follows:

$$\mu_{\alpha}^{ind,AB} + \mu_{\alpha}^{disp,AB} = (1 + \mathscr{P}^{AB})(\mu_{\alpha}^{ind,A} + \mu_{\alpha}^{disp,A}).$$

There is the same problem as with the dispersion energy: it is not easy to get the dynamic polarizabilities at imaginary frequencies $i\omega$. But there exist two "constant ratio" approximations (for example, [51, 52, 67, 68]), that allows to express the dispersion contribution to the dipole moment in terms of static (hyper)polarizabilities. This approximation is limited in accuracy because of the actual frequency dependence of the ratios. Let us consider the integral with $\beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}(0, i\omega, -i\omega)$ in Eq. 2.48. The first "constant ratio" approximation (CRA1) gives the following formula:

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A,B}(0,i\omega,-i\omega)\alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B,A}(i\omega)d\omega \cong S_{\beta\alpha}^{A,B} \int_{0}^{\infty} \alpha^{A,B}(i\omega)\alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B,A}(i\omega)d\omega, \qquad (2.49)$$

where the "constant ratio"

$$S^{A,B}_{\beta\alpha} = \frac{\beta^{A,B}(o,i\omega,-i\omega)}{\alpha^{A,B}(i\omega)}$$
(2.50)

doesn't depend on the ω , and the mean polarizability

$$\alpha^{A,B} = \frac{1}{3} (\alpha^{A,B}_{xx} + \alpha^{A,B}_{yy} + \alpha^{A,B}_{zz}).$$
(2.51)

One can evaluate the ratio by accounting for the approximation, that

$$S_{\beta\alpha}^{A,B} = \frac{\int_0^\infty \beta^{A,B}(0, i\omega, -i\omega)d\omega}{\int_0^\infty \alpha^{A,B}(i\omega)d\omega}.$$
(2.52)

In order to obtain $S^{A,B}_{\beta\alpha}$ one should use the Unsöld approximation [43], that gives the following expression for the (hyper)polarizabilities:

$$\alpha_{\alpha\beta}(i\omega) = \alpha_{\alpha\beta}(0)\frac{\Omega^2}{\Omega^2 + \omega^2},$$

$$\beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}(0, i\omega, -i\omega) = \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}(0, 0, 0)\frac{\Omega^2}{3}\frac{3\Omega^2 + \omega^2}{(\Omega^2 + \omega^2)^2},$$

$$B_{\alpha\beta\gamma}(0, i\omega, -i\omega) = B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}(0; 0, 0)\frac{\Omega^2}{3}\frac{3\Omega^2 + \omega^2}{(\Omega^2 + \omega^2)^2}.$$
(2.53)

Here Ω is the average excitation frequency for the molecule. Therefore, for the "constant ratio" $S^{A,B}_{\beta\alpha}$ we have

$$S_{\beta\alpha}^{A,B} = \frac{\beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A,B}(0,0,0)}{\alpha^{A,B}(0)} \frac{\int_0^\infty \frac{\Omega_{A,B}^2}{3} \frac{3\Omega_{A,B}^2 + \omega^2}{(\Omega_{A,B}^2 + \omega^2)^2} d\omega}{\int_0^\infty \frac{\Omega_{A,B}^2}{\Omega_{A,B}^2 + \omega^2} d\omega}.$$
 (2.54)

After taking the integrals over ω , Eq. 2.54 is rewritten as:

$$S_{\beta\alpha}^{A,B} = \frac{2}{3} \frac{\beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A,B}(0,0,0)}{\alpha^{A,B}(0)}.$$
 (2.55)

The same can be done for the integral over ω with $B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}(0;i\omega,-i\omega)$:

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} B^{A,B}_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}(0;i\omega,-i\omega)\alpha^{B,A}_{\varepsilon\varphi}(i\omega)d\omega \cong S^{A,B}_{B\alpha}\int_{0}^{\infty}\alpha^{A,B}(i\omega)\alpha^{B,A}_{\delta\varepsilon}(i\omega)d\omega, \qquad (2.56)$$

where

$$S_{B\alpha}^{A,B} = \frac{2}{3} \frac{B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{A,B}(0;0,0)}{\alpha^{A,B}(0)}.$$
 (2.57)

Taking Eqs. 2.49 and 2.56 into account, Eq. 2.48 is written as follows:

$$\mu_{\alpha}^{A,disp} = -\frac{1}{3\pi} \frac{\beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A}(0,0,0)}{\alpha^{A}(0)} T_{\beta\delta}^{AB} T_{\gamma\varepsilon}^{AB} \int_{0}^{\infty} \alpha^{A}(i\omega) \alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B}(i\omega) d\omega + \frac{2}{9\pi} \frac{B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{A}(0;0,0)}{\alpha^{A}(0)} T_{\beta\varepsilon}^{AB} T_{\varphi\gamma\delta}^{AB} \int_{0}^{\infty} \alpha^{A}(i\omega) \alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B}(i\omega) d\omega.$$
(2.58)

Let us consider the second "constant ratio" approximation [68] (CRA2) (further, we will call it CRA2 as in original papers, in spite of the actual non dependence of ratios on ω), that gives the following relation for the integral with $\beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}(0, i\omega, -i\omega)$ in Eq. 2.48:

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A,B}(0,i\omega,-i\omega)\alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B,A}(i\omega)d\omega = \frac{I_{\beta\alpha}^{A,B}}{I_{\alpha\alpha}}\int_{0}^{\infty} \alpha^{A}(i\omega)\alpha^{B}(i\omega)d\omega = \frac{\pi}{3}\frac{I_{\beta\alpha}^{A,B}}{I_{\alpha\alpha}}C_{6},$$
(2.59)

where

$$C_6 = \frac{3}{\pi} \int_0^\infty \alpha^A(i\omega) \alpha^B(i\omega) d\omega, \qquad (2.60)$$

and the "constant ratio"

$$\frac{I_{\beta\alpha}^{A,B}}{I_{\alpha\alpha}} = \frac{\int_0^\infty \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A,B}(0,i\omega,-i\omega)\alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B,A}(i\omega)d\omega}{\int_0^\infty \alpha^A(i\omega)\alpha^B(i\omega)d\omega}.$$
(2.61)

Using Eqs. 2.53, we obtain the expression for the "constant ratio" $\frac{I_{\beta\alpha}^{A,B}}{I_{\alpha\alpha}}$ in the form [69]:

$$\frac{I_{\beta\alpha}^{A,B}}{I_{\alpha\alpha}} \cong \frac{\beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A,B}(0,0,0)\alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B,A}(0)}{\alpha^{A}(0)\alpha^{B}(0)} \Big[\frac{1+\frac{2}{3}\Delta_{1,2}}{1+\Delta_{1,2}}\Big],\tag{2.62}$$

where

$$\Delta_1 = \frac{\Omega_B}{\Omega_A}, \Delta_2 = \frac{\Omega_A}{\Omega_B}.$$
(2.63)

Analogously one can get the expressions for the integrals with $B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}(0;i\omega,-i\omega)$:

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} B^{A,B}_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}(0;i\omega,-i\omega)\alpha^{B,A}_{\varepsilon\varphi}(i\omega)d\omega = \frac{I^{A,B}_{B\alpha}}{I_{\alpha\alpha}}\frac{\pi}{3}C_{6}.$$
(2.64)

Here

$$\frac{I_{B\alpha}^{A,B}}{I_{\alpha\alpha}} \simeq \frac{B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{A,B}(0;0,0)\alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B,A}(0)}{\alpha^{A}(0)\alpha^{B}(0)} \Big[\frac{1+\frac{2}{3}\Delta_{1,2}}{1+\Delta_{1,2}}\Big].$$
(2.65)

Thus, assuming that $\Omega_A \cong \Omega_B$, the expression for the dispersion dipole moment contribution from the both molecules A and B takes on the form $(\alpha_{\alpha\beta}(0) \equiv \alpha, \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}(0,0,0) \equiv \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma})$ and $B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}(0;0,0) \equiv B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}$:

$$\mu_{\alpha}^{disp,AB} = -\left[\beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A}\alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B} + \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{B}\alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{A}\right]\frac{5T_{\beta\delta}T_{\gamma\varepsilon}C_{6}}{36\alpha^{A}\alpha^{B}} + \left[B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{A}\alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B} - B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{B}\alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{A}\right]\frac{5T_{\beta\varepsilon}T_{\varphi\gamma\delta}C_{6}}{54\alpha^{A}\alpha^{B}}.$$
 (2.66)

Having necessary properties of free molecules, it is not difficult to calculate the interactioninduced dipole moment using suggested formulas. As the components of the properties (polarizabilities, multipole moments, etc.) are dependent on the orientation of molecules, in general case, we have the dipole moment surface.

2.3 Polarizability

It should be pointed out that the methods of classical electrodynamics accounting for the induction and dispersion effects give a physically correct analytical description of the polarizability surface for interacting atomic-molecular systems at large intermolecular separations [53–63]. In the framework of the long-range approximation [31,32], *i.e.* when the molecules can be represented as point objects but with their anisotropic electric properties being maintained, the electric polarizability of two interacting molecules $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{AB}$ is written as:

$$\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{AB} = \tilde{\alpha}_{\alpha\beta}^{A} + \tilde{\alpha}_{\alpha\beta}^{B} \equiv \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A(0)} + \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{B(0)} + \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{ind,A} + \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{ind,B} + \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,A} + \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,B}, \qquad (2.67)$$

where $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A(0)}$ and $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{B(0)}$ are the permanent dipole polarizabilities of molecules A and B; $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{ind,A} + \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{ind,B} \equiv \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{ind,AB}$ and $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,A} + \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,AB} \equiv \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,AB}$ are the induction and dispersion terms of the polarizability of interacting molecules. Induction effects on the polarizability of A results from the field of the permanent moments and the static induced moments on B, while the dispersion contribution to the polarizability depends on the field due to spontaneous, quantum fluctuations in the charge densities of A and B.

The induction contribution to the polarizability of the A molecule $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{ind,A}$ being the part of the AB pair is found by differentiating E_{ind}^A by F_{α}^0 and F_{β}^0 with the use of Eq. 2.3 and subtracting the permanent polarizability of the A molecule:

$$\alpha^{A}_{\alpha\beta} = -\frac{\partial^{2} E^{A}_{ind}}{\partial F^{0}_{\alpha} \partial F^{0}_{\beta}} \Big|_{\mathbf{F}^{0}=0} = \alpha^{A(0)}_{\alpha\beta} + \alpha^{ind,A}_{\alpha\beta}.$$
(2.68)

Using analogous scheme for derivation the induction dipole moment of interacting molecules A and B, we obtain for the induction polarizability of the A molecule:

$$\begin{aligned} \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{ind,A} &= \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta}^{AB} \alpha_{\delta\beta}^{B} + \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta}^{AB} \mu_{\delta}^{B(0)} + \frac{1}{3} \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{AB} A_{\beta,\delta\varepsilon}^{B} - \frac{1}{3} A_{\alpha,\gamma\delta}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{AB} \alpha_{\varepsilon\beta}^{B} \\ &+ \frac{1}{3} \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{AB} \Theta_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B(0)} - \frac{1}{3} B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{AB} \mu_{\varepsilon}^{B(0)} + \frac{1}{15} \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{AB} E_{\beta,\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{B} + \frac{1}{15} E_{\alpha,\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{AB} \alpha_{\varphi\beta}^{B} \\ &- \frac{1}{9} A_{\alpha,\gamma\delta}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{AB} A_{\beta,\varepsilon\varphi}^{B} + \frac{1}{15} \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{AB} \Omega_{\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{B(0)} - \frac{1}{9} B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{AB} \Theta_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B(0)} \\ &+ \frac{1}{15} M_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{AB} \mu_{\varphi}^{B(0)} + \frac{1}{105} \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{AB} \Omega_{\beta,\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{B} - \frac{1}{105} D_{\alpha,\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{AB} \Theta_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B} \\ &- \frac{1}{45} A_{\alpha,\gamma\delta}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{AB} \mu_{\varphi}^{B(0)} + \frac{1}{105} \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{AB} A_{\beta,\varphi\nu}^{B} + \frac{1}{45} M_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{AB} \Theta_{\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{B(0)} \\ &- \frac{1}{105} G_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{AB} \mu_{\varphi}^{B(0)} + \frac{1}{105} \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{AB} \Phi_{\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{B(0)} - \frac{1}{45} B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{AB} \Omega_{\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{B(0)} \\ &+ \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta}^{AB} \alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B} T_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{AB} \alpha_{\phi\beta}^{A} + \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta}^{AB} \beta_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B} T_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{AB} \mu_{\varphi}^{A(0)} + \beta_{\alpha\gamma\delta}^{A} T_{\gamma\varepsilon\varphi\mu}^{AB} \mu_{\varepsilon}^{B(0)} T_{\delta\varphi\varphi}^{AB} \alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B} \\ &+ \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta}^{AB} \alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B} T_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{AB} \mu_{\varphi}^{A(0)} + \cdots . \end{aligned}$$

The dispersion contribution $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,A}$ is determined by the shift in the dispersion energy E_{disp}^{A} for the pair in the presence of a static external field \mathbf{F}^{0} :

$$\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,A} = -\frac{\partial^2 E_{disp}^A}{\partial F_{\alpha}^0 \partial F_{\beta}^0} \Big|_{\mathbf{F}^0=0}.$$
(2.70)

The contribution of dispersion to the polarizability of the interacting molecules in the present work is calculated in the framework of the method [55] based on the fluctuation-dissipation theorem [64,65]. In that case, restricting ourselves to the leading term $\sim R^{-6}$, the expression for the dispersion contribution takes the form [66]:

$$\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,A} = \frac{1}{2\pi} T^{AB}_{\gamma\delta} T^{AB}_{\varepsilon\eta} \int_0^\infty \alpha^A_{\eta\gamma}(i\omega) \gamma^B_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}(i\omega,0,0) d\omega, \qquad (2.71)$$

where $\alpha_{\eta\gamma}(i\omega)$ and $\gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}(i\omega, 0, 0)$ are the polarizability and second hyperpolarizability at the imaginary frequency $i\omega$.

The contribution to the induction and dispersion polarizabilities from two molecules has the form:

$$\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{ind,AB} + \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,AB} = (1 + \mathscr{P}^{AB})(\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{ind,A} + \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,A}).$$

Direct calculation of the dispersion contribution $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,i}$ using Eq. 2.71 is impossible due to the absence of the $\gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}(i\omega, 0, 0)$ values as functions of $i\omega$ for the majority of molecules. The dispersion contribution $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,i}$ may be estimated, however, using "constant ratio" approximations CRA1 and CRA2 (in the framework of the method [55] based on the fluctuation-dissipation theorem [64,65]) analogously to the dispersion dipole moment. The first approximation CRA1 gives the following relation:

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}^{A,B}(i\omega,0,0)\alpha_{\eta\gamma}^{B,A}(i\omega)d\omega \cong S_{\gamma\alpha}^{A,B} \int_{0}^{\infty} \alpha^{A,B}(i\omega)\alpha_{\eta\gamma}^{B,A}(i\omega)d\omega, \qquad (2.72)$$

where the "constant ratio" is assumed to be independent of ω :

$$S^{A,B}_{\gamma\alpha} = \frac{\gamma^{A,B}_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}(i\omega,0,0)}{\alpha^{A,B}(i\omega)}.$$
(2.73)

One of the ways to estimate this ratio is to use the following approximation

$$S_{\gamma\alpha}^{A,B} = \frac{\int_0^\infty \gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}^{A,B}(i\omega,0,0)d\omega}{\int_0^\infty \alpha^{A,B}(i\omega)d\omega}.$$
(2.74)

This ratio is assumed, as in Ref. [59], to have the same relation to the static values of $\gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}^{A,B}(0,0,0)$ and $\alpha^{A,B}(0)$ as in the Unsöld approximation [43]. In order to evaluate $S_{\gamma\alpha}^{A,B}$ one should use the Unsöld approximation for α and γ :

$$\alpha_{\alpha\beta}(i\omega) = \alpha_{\alpha\beta}(0)\frac{\Omega}{\Omega^2 + \omega^2},$$

$$\gamma_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}(i\omega, 0, 0) = \gamma_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}(0, 0, 0)\frac{\Omega(6\Omega^4 + 3\Omega^2\omega^2 + \omega^4)}{6(\Omega^2 + \omega^2)^3}.$$
 (2.75)

Then, $S^{A,B}_{\gamma\alpha}$ takes the form:

$$S_{\gamma\alpha}^{A,B} = \frac{\gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}^{A,B}(0,0,0)}{2\alpha^{A,B}(0)}.$$
(2.76)

Thus, accounting for Eq. 2.76 the expression 2.71 for the dispersion contribution $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,AB}$ from the both molecules A and B can be rewritten as follows:

$$\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,AB} = \frac{1}{2} T_{\gamma\delta}^{AB} T_{\varepsilon\eta}^{AB} \Big[\frac{\gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}^{A}(0,0,0)D_{\eta\gamma}}{\alpha^{A}(0)} + \frac{\gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}^{B}(0,0,0)C_{\eta\gamma}}{\alpha^{B}(0)} \Big],$$
(2.77)

where

$$D_{\eta\gamma} = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^\infty \alpha^A(i\omega) \alpha^B_{\eta\gamma}(i\omega) d\omega,$$

$$C_{\eta\gamma} = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^\infty \alpha^B(i\omega) \alpha^A_{\eta\gamma}(i\omega) d\omega.$$
(2.78)

Let us consider the second (CRA2), more correct approximation, that accounts for the frequency-dependent weighting of γ -tensor values for one molecule by the α of the other. It provides

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}^{A,B}(i\omega,0,0)\alpha_{\eta\gamma}^{B,A}(i\omega)d\omega \cong \frac{I_{\gamma\alpha}^{A,B}}{I_{\alpha\alpha}^{A,B}}\int_{0}^{\infty} \alpha^{A,B}(i\omega)\alpha^{B,A}(i\omega)d\omega = \frac{\pi I_{\gamma\alpha}^{A,B}}{3I_{\alpha\alpha}^{A,B}}C_{6},$$
(2.79)

where the "constant ratio"

$$\frac{I_{\gamma\alpha}^{A,B}}{I_{\alpha\alpha}^{A,B}} = \frac{\int_0^\infty \gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}^{A,B}(i\omega,0,0)\alpha_{\eta\gamma}^{B,A}(i\omega)d\omega}{\int_0^\infty \alpha^A(i\omega)\alpha^B(i\omega)d\omega}.$$
(2.80)

Using the same Unsöld approximation (Eq. 2.75) we obtain the following expression

$$\frac{I_{\gamma\alpha}^{A,B}}{I_{\alpha\alpha}^{A,B}} = \frac{\gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}^{A,B}(0,0,0)\alpha_{\eta\gamma}^{B,A}(0)}{6\alpha^{A}(0)\alpha^{B}(0)} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\Omega_{A}\Omega_{B}(6\Omega_{A,B}^{4} + 3\Omega_{A,B}^{2}\omega^{2} + \omega^{4})}{\Omega_{A,B}(\Omega_{A,B}^{2} + \omega^{2})^{3}(\Omega_{B,A}^{2} + \omega^{2})} d\omega \Big/ \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\Omega_{A}\Omega_{B}}{(\Omega_{A}^{2} + \omega^{2})(\Omega_{B}^{2} + \omega^{2})} d\omega \Big/ (2.81)$$

which after integration is rewritten as

$$\frac{I_{\gamma\alpha}^{A,B}}{I_{\alpha\alpha}^{A,B}} = \frac{\gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}^{A,B}(0,0,0)\alpha_{\eta\gamma}^{B,A}(0)(6+8\Delta_{1,2}+3\Delta_{1,2}^2)}{6\alpha^A(0)\alpha^B(0)(1+\Delta_{1,2})^2}.$$
(2.82)

Assuming that $\Omega_A = \Omega_B$, constant ratio takes on the form:

$$\frac{I_{\gamma\alpha}^{A,B}}{I_{\alpha\alpha}^{A,B}} = \frac{17\gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}^{A,B}(0,0,0)\alpha_{\eta\gamma}^{B,A}(0)}{24\alpha^{A}(0)\alpha^{B}(0)}.$$
(2.83)

Therefore, accounting for Eq. 2.83 the expression for the dispersion, contribution $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,AB}$ from both molecules A and B is written as:

$$\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,AB} = \frac{17\pi T_{\gamma\delta}^{AB} T_{\varepsilon\eta}^{AB} C_6}{72\alpha^A(0)\alpha^B(0)} (\gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}^A(0,0,0)\alpha_{\eta\gamma}^B + \gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}^B(0,0,0)\alpha_{\eta\gamma}^A).$$
(2.84)

Further calculation of $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp,AB}$ is not difficult, as the imaginary frequency-dependent polarizabilities $\alpha(i\omega)$ are known for the majority of small molecules.

Third part

The CH_4 - N_2 van der Waals complex

In gaseous media containing N₂ and CH₄ molecules there are both collisional and weakly bound van der Waals complexes. At present, collisional CH₄-N₂ complexes have been investigated in some experimental and theoretical [52, 70–76] works, but there is comparatively little information about the weakly bound van der Waals complexes [77, 78]. The CH₄-N₂ complex is of particular interest in astrophysical applications [79, 80]. For example, the most abundant compounds in the atmosphere of Saturn's satellite Titan are the N₂ (94 %) and CH₄ (2 – 5 %) molecules [72, 73, 76, 81–88, 88–92]. The low temperature of Titan (the temperature ranges from 70 to 100 K [83]) and relatively high pressure (1.5 bar) favor the formation of the CH₄-N₂ van der Waals complexes in stable configurations. In particular, van der Waals complexes CH₄-N₂ could manifest themselves in non-resolved diffuse contours of collision-induced absorption spectra of the molecules CH₄ and N₂. In the present work we consider the molecules CH₄ (¹A₁) and N₂ (¹ Σ_q^+) in their ground electronic state.

Chapter 3

Potential energy

One of the most important characteristics of the complex is its potential energy surface (PES). Earlier, the PES of the CH_4 - N_2 complex was investigated only in two works [77, 78]. In a pioneering work [77] this PES was obtained by self-consistent field calculations and Monte Carlo simulations. But it is worth noting that the basis sets employed are not large enough for the description of the interactions in van der Waals systems. Moreover, the basis set superposition error (BSSE) and the basis set incompleteness error (BSIE) were not taken into account. The calculations in Ref. [77] were carried out for 6 geometries of the complex and among them the most stable geometry was found. Recently, M. Shadman et al. [78] obtained a PES of the complex calculated at the second-order Møller-Plesset (MP2) level of theory with BSSE and BSIE corrections. The BSIE correction in this work was accounted by means of calculations with aug-cc-pVXZ (X = 2, 3, 4) [17] basis sets. But it should be noted that the aug-cc-pVQZ basis set gives results which are generally still too far from convergence for many weakly bound complexes. The MP2 method accounts for the electron correlation and is the most simple one required for the description of such systems. The calculations in Ref. [78] were carried out for a wide range of intermolecular distances R (5.0–20.0 a_0) for 12 geometries of the complex. The large step $(0.5 a_0)$ used in the vicinity of equilibrium separation results in significant errors in the evaluation of the binding energy of the complex. In [78] the authors also found (among the investigated geometries) the geometry corresponding to the deepest potential well. But it draws attention that the stable configurations found in [78] and in [77] are different. It should be noted, that all these calculations [77, 78] were carried out in the approximation of rigid interacting molecules. But, in reality, the molecules in the complex undergo distortions while interacting with each other.

At present it is known, that the most suitable method for calculating the energy of complexes is the coupled cluster method with singles and double excitations and noniterative correction to triple excitations (CCSD(T)). But the MP2 method can also be used as a compromise between accuracy and computational costs. However, there are no calculations for this complex at the CCSD(T) level of theory. In this work we have carried out the PES calculations both at the MP2 and more advanced CCSD(T) levels of theory. The main object of investigation in this work is the van der Waals CH_4 -N₂ complex and its stable configurations.

3.1 Coordinate system

In the present work, for the description of the complex a Cartesian coordinate system was used (see Fig. 3.1). The origin of this coordinate system is placed on the carbon atom of the methane molecule. The vector \mathbf{R} is directed from the carbon atom to the center of N₂ bond length and has the components (R, 0, 0). The rotation of the methane (A) molecule in this coordinate system is determined by 3 Euler angles: 1) rotation of angle χ_A around the z-axis; 2) rotation of angle θ_A around the y-axis; 3) rotation of angle φ_A around the zaxis. The rotation of the nitrogen (B) molecule can be discribed by 2 additional Euler angles: 1) rotation of angle θ_B around the y-axis; 2) rotation of angle φ_B around the z-axis. The initial position of the molecules in the CH₄-N₂ complex, corresponding to the Euler angles $\chi_A = \theta_A = \varphi_A = \theta_B = \varphi_B = 0^\circ$, is presented in Fig. 3.1. In this figure the axis of the N₂ molecule is parallel to the z-axis in the coordinate system of the complex and the CH₄ molecule has the standard orientation: the carbon atom is at the origin (0, 0, 0) and hydrogen atoms have the coordinates (c, c, c), (c, -c, c), (-c, -c, c) and (-c, c, -c), where $c = r_{CH}/\sqrt{3}$.





The geometries of the monomers CH_4 and N_2 were optimized at the CCSD(T) level of theory using the aug-cc-pVTZ correlation consistent basis set. The equilibrium bond lengths (r_e) and bond angles for the CH_4 molecule were found to be $r_{CH} = 2.0596 \ a_0$ and $\theta_e = 109.4712^\circ$ (the angle for a tetrahedral molecule) and the bond length for the N_2 molecule is $r_{NN} = 2.0864 \ a_0$, which are in a good agreement with the values deduced from the experiment $(r_{CH} = 2.0498 \ a_0$ [93], $r_{NN} = 2.0742 \ a_0$ [94]).

3.2 Potential energy surface

The calculations were carried out for the set of configurations of the CH_4 -N₂ complex (some general configurations are presented in Fig. 3.2) which can be characterized by 5 Euler angles $\chi_A, \theta_A, \varphi_A, \theta_B$ and φ_B . For these configurations the value of R has been varied within the range $5.67 - 189.0 a_0$. This choice of distances covers both the long range attractive and short range repulsive regions of interaction in the CH_4 -N₂ complex.



TAB. 3.1 - Equilibrium distance R_e and interaction energy $\Delta E(R_e)$ for different configurations calculated at the CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory with BSSE correction. All angles are in Deg.

Configuration	χ_A	θ_A	φ_A	θ_B	φ_B	R_e, a_0	$\Delta E(R_e) \ (\mu E_h)$
1	90	45	t	90	0	8.81	-412.251
2	0	45	90	0	0	7.26	-566.445
3	0	45	t	90	0	8.01	-369.226
4	0	45	t	0	0	6.84	-675.375
5	90	45	t	0	0	8.11	-291.741
6	0	45	90	90	0	8.43	-319.591

Here $t = (180/\pi) \arcsin(1/\sqrt{3})$.

In general, we have calculated 800 points on the PES at the CCSD(T) level of theory and 1000 points at the MP2 level (the coupled-cluster results are presented in Appendix V). The interaction energy ΔE as a function of the intermolecular distance R for 6 major configurations of the complex (Fig. 3.2) is plotted in Fig. 3.3. In Table 3.1 we present the equilibrium distance R_e and interaction energy $\Delta E(R_e)$ for these configurations calculated at the CCSD(T)/augcc-pVTZ level of theory with BSSE correction. It is seen from Fig. 3.3 and Table 3.1 that the potential well corresponding to the configuration 4 is the deepest one which is in a good agreement with [77]. But there is a discrepancy with the results from [78] where it was found that the deepest potential well corresponds to configuration 1-C, which can be obtained from configuration 4 by rotation of the N₂ molecule of angle 30° around the x-axis. Thus, to clarify the situation we have investigated the most stable configurations of the CH₄-N₂ complex in more detail (see next Section).

Moreover, some additional analytical calculations of the interaction energy surface of the

FIG. 3.3 - Ab initio calculations at the CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory with BSSE correction of interaction energies of the CH_4 - N_2 complex in different configurations (the numbers 1-6 are the numbers of the configurations from Fig. 3.2).



complex for large R have been carried out for the comparison of the *ab initio* theoretical methods used in this study. According to Eq. 2.8, 2.47 and 2.12 the contribution to the interaction energy ΔE of the complex CH₄-N₂ (taking the symmetry of molecules into account: $\Theta^{A}_{\alpha\beta} = \Omega^{B}_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = \beta^{B}_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = A^{B}_{\alpha,\beta\gamma} = D^{B}_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon} = 0$) at large intermolecular separations restricting ourselves to the order R^{-7} is determined by electrostatic and dispersion interactions:

$$\Delta E = E_{elect}^{AB} + E_{disp}^{AB},\tag{3.1}$$

with the electrostatic energy

$$E_{elec}^{AB} = -\frac{1}{45} Q^B_{\alpha\beta} \Omega^A_{\gamma\delta\nu} T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\nu} + \frac{1}{315} Q^B_{\alpha\beta} \Phi^A_{\gamma\delta\nu\varepsilon} T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\nu\varepsilon}$$
(3.2)

FIG. 3.4 - R-dependence of the interaction energy (in decadic logarithmic scale) of the CH_4 - N_2 complex in configuration 4. Solid line - calculation using analytic formula (3.2); squares - ab initio calculation at the CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory with BSSE correction; circles - ab initio calculation at the MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory with BSSE correction.



and dispersion energy

$$E_{disp}^{AB} = -\frac{1}{2\pi} T_{\alpha\beta} T_{\gamma\delta} \int_{0}^{\infty} \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A}(i\omega) \alpha_{\beta\delta}^{B}(i\omega) d\omega -\frac{U^{A}U^{B}}{6(U^{A}+U^{B})} T_{\alpha\beta} T_{\gamma\delta\nu} (\alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A} A_{\beta,\delta\nu}^{B} - A_{\beta,\delta\nu}^{A} \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{B}).$$
(3.3)

The imaginary frequency-dependent polarizabilities were obtained from the values of excitation energies and oscillator strengths reported in Refs. [98] and [99] for the CH₄ and N₂ molecule, accordingly. The values of the molecular parameters used for the analytical calculation of the interaction energy ΔE by Eqs. 3.2 and 3.3 are listed in Table 8.2 (see Appendix IV). The leading terms in Eqs. 3.2 and 3.3 are $Q^B \Omega^A$ and $\alpha^A \alpha^B$ (~ R^{-6}). Particularly, for configuration 4, which has the deepest potential well, the interaction energy of the CH₄-N₂ complex takes the form (R is in a_0):

$$\Delta E = -\frac{107.61E_h a_0^6}{R^6} + \frac{95.73E_h a_0^7}{R^7}.$$
(3.4)

The analysis of Eqs. 3.1–3.3 shows that the contribution of dispersion interaction to ΔE is the most important. More precisely, the contribution to the leading term in Eq. 3.4 of dispersion interaction is $-91.95E_ha_0^6/R^6$, while the contribution of electrostatic interaction is only $-15.66E_ha_0^6/R^6$. It should be noted that analytical Eqs. 3.1–3.3 describe very well the interaction energy of the complex at large R. Indeed, the analytically calculated averaged value of the dispersion coefficient $C_6 = 97.26 \ E_h a_0^6$ is very close to the calculated one $C_6 = 96.92 \ E_h a_0^6$ in Ref. [98]. The calculated *ab initio* interaction energies ΔE for configuration 4 at the CCSD(T) and MP2 levels of theory and the analytical ΔE are plotted in Fig. 3.4 in decadic logarithmic scale (log_{10} , only the scale is logarithmic, the values are the standard: $10 < R < 40 \ a_0$, $0.01 < |\Delta E| < 100 \ \mu E_h$). The coefficients C_6 , C_7 , etc. for the configuration 4 will be determined later using nonlinear least-square fitting (see Chapter 3.4). The figure 3.4 shows that the CCSD(T) level of theory provides better agreement with the theoretical dependance of the interaction energy at long-range intermolecular separation R than the MP2 one.

Moreover, there is an interest to check the SAPT method on the CH_4 -N₂ complex, as it is less time and CPU consuming in comparison with the CCSD(T) method. The results of the calculations at the CCSD(T)(BSSE is accounted) and SAPT methods (both HF and DFT) with aug-cc-pVTZ basis set for configurations 1 and 4 are presented at Fig. 3.5. The Fig. 3.5 shows that HF-SAPT method better describes the whole interaction potential energy of the complex under investigation (for each task there are different grid points for the calculation) than the DFT-SAPT method (the most commonly used functional PBE0 and B3LYP were employed). This can be explained by the fact, that the use of the approximate exchange-correlation functionals for construction of the mono-electron potential in the DFT theory (employed as a starting point in DFT-SAPT calculations) gives no guarantee that the approximation used contains subtle effects for proper description of dispersion forces. There is a difference ($\sim 2-3$ %) between the values obtained at the CCSD(T) and SAPT calculations. Therefore, if the accuracy of HF-SAPT calculations is acceptable for an arbitrary purpose, one can use these methods for the calculation of the whole PES of this complex. One of the advantages of the HF-SAPT method is that it provides the contribution of each type of interaction (E_{ind}, E_{disp}) etc.) separately. The induction and dispersion contributions to the energy for configuration 4 of the CH₄-N₂ complex calculated using the HF-SAPT method and analytical expressions Eqs. 3.2–3.3 are plotted at Fig. 3.6. A small discrepancy between the results obtained at the HF-SAPT method and using analytical expressions could be due to the fact that we have accounted in Eqs. 3.2–3.3 only for the terms up to R^{-7} , while the HF-SAPT method accounts also for higher-order terms.

Generally, the interaction energy not only depends on the intermolecular separations R but also on the mutual orientation of the CH₄ and N₂ molecules in the complex. Fig. (3.7) illustrates the dependence of the interaction energy of the complex on the angles θ_A and θ_B . While computing, all other geometric parameters were kept constant as in the equilibrium geometry 4.

3.3 Potential energy of the most stable configuration

In this Section, to solve the problem of finding the most stable configuration, we have accurately investigated the configuration 4 from Ref. [77] and the configuration 1-C from Ref. [78]. For this purpose we have carried out the calculations of the interaction energy of the CH₄-N₂ complex versus the angle τ (Fig. 3.2) of which the N₂ molecule rotates around x-axis in the CH₄-N₂ complex. The configurations of the complex obtained by rotation of the angle τ will be designated by C_{τ}. Note, that at $\tau = 0^{\circ}$ we have the geometry 4 (or geometry C₀) and the rotation of N₂ of the angle $\tau = 30^{\circ}$ corresponds to configuration 1-C (or geometry C₃₀). There is the following relation between the new angle τ and Euler angles: the rotation of angle τ corresponds to the rotation of Euler angles $\theta_B = \tau$ and $\varphi_B = 90^{\circ}$.

TAB. 3.2 - Interaction energies ΔE (in μE_h) calculated at the CCSD(T) level with aug-cc-pVTZbasis set with BSSE correction for configuration C_{τ} ($\tau = 0^{\circ} - 30^{\circ}$).

		J	10	1 (/						
R, a_0	au (Deg)										
	0	5	10	15	20	25	30				
6.43	-544.22	-544.21	-544.19	-544.15	-544.11	-544.08	-544.06				
6.61	-641.73	-641.72	-641.70	-641.68	-641.65	-641.63	-641.61				
6.71	-664.45	-664.44	-664.43	-664.41	-664.38	-664.37	-664.35				
6.80	-674.40	-674.39	-674.38	-674.36	-674.34	-674.33	-674.31				
6.90	-674.37	-674.37	-674.35	-674.34	-674.32	-674.31	-674.30				
6.99	-666.58	-666.57	-666.56	-666.54	-666.53	-666.51	-666.51				
7.18	-634.68	-634.68	-634.67	-634.66	-634.65	-634.63	-634.63				
7.34	-589.71	-589.71	-589.70	-589.69	-589.67	-589.67	-589.68				
7.56	-538.87	-538.87	-538.86	-538.85	-538.84	-538.84	-538.84				
8.50	-305.27	-305.27	-305.27	-305.27	-305.27	-305.27	-305.27				
9.45	-164.84	-164.84	-164.84	-164.84	-164.84	-164.85	-164.85				
10.39	-91.51	-91.51	-91.51	-91.51	-91.51	-91.51	-91.51				
11.34	-53.21	-53.21	-53.21	-53.21	-53.21	-53.21	-53.21				
13.23	-20.45	-20.45	-20.45	-20.45	-20.45	-20.46	-20.46				
15.12	-9.00	-9.00	-9.00	-9.00	-9.00	-9.00	-9.00				
17.00	-4.37	-4.37	-4.37	-4.37	-4.37	-4.37	-4.37				
18.90	-2.29	-2.29	-2.29	-2.29	-2.29	-2.29	-2.29				

Calculations of ΔE for configuration C_{τ} (τ was varied from 0° to 30° by 5°) of the CH₄-N₂ complex at the MP2 and CCSD(T) levels of theory were carried out. The chosen range of angles τ is enough to describe the nonequivalent configurations of the complex in accordance with its symmetry. The calculated interaction energies ΔE at the CCSD(T) level of theory with the aug-cc-pVTZ basis set using the BSSE correction are presented in Table 3.2. The BSSE correction is the same for all configurations C_{τ} . It is seen from the table, that for all R and τ the difference in ΔE does not exceed 0.16 μE_h (~0.04 cm⁻¹) (the convergence of CCSD(T) calculations is $10^{-7}E_h$). As the difference in ΔE is less than any energy in the ground vibrational state of the CH₄-N₂ complex, all configurations C_{τ} should be considered as a family of the most stable configurations of the complex. From this point of view, configuration 4 from Ref. [77] and configuration 1-C from Ref. [78], which belong to the family of configurations C_{τ}, are both the most stable.

Note also that the difference in interaction energies for configuration 1-B (in our notation, configuration C_0) and configuration 1-C (or configuration C_{30}) obtained in Ref. [78] at R = 6.5 a_0 is 203.03 μE_h , which is in disagreement with our previous statement. That is why we have carried out additional calculations of the interaction energy of the CH₄-N₂ complex being in these configurations with the same geometric parameters and level of theory (MP2 level with BSSE and BSIE corrections) as in Ref. [78]. The results of the calculation are presented in Table 3.3. It is seen from the table that in this case the values of ΔE for the both configurations practically coincide for Martin's and Helgaker's methods accounting for BSIE when the larger basis set is used. The larger is the basis set, the closer are the extrapolated interaction energies using different extrapolation methods.

It should be noted that the same behavior of the interaction energy ΔE is obtained when calculating it with the use of analytical Eqs. 3.1–3.3. The analysis of these expressions shows that the coefficients in Eq. 3.4 are constant for all angles τ , and, as a result, analytical interaction energy does not depend on the angle τ .

One of the important criteria of the complex stability is its binding energy (BE). In order to accurately evaluate BE one should account for the BSSE, BSIE corrections and correction of the nonrigidity of the molecules in the complex. To obtain the BSIE correction, the calculations were carried out at the MP2 and CCSD(T) levels of theory (with BSSE correction) using four CBS extrapolation schemes Eqs. 1.77–1.80. The nonrigidity correction ΔE_{nr} was accounted by substracting the binding energy calculated in the CBS limit for configuration C₃₀ with the rigid molecules from the BE in CBS limit for the fully optimized (at the MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory) configuration C₃₀. The parameters of the rigid and nonrigid complex being in configuration C₃₀ are given in Table 3.4. The total binding energy of the complex can be calculated as follows:

$$BE = BE_r + \Delta BSIE_r + \Delta E_{nr}, \qquad (3.5)$$

where BE_r is the binding energy of the complex with rigid molecules, calculated without the BSIE correction; $\Delta BSIE_r$ is the BSIE correction for the case of rigid molecules; ΔE_{nr} is the correction on the nonrigidity of the molecules in complex to the BE. In Table 3.5 the contribution of different corrections to the total BE of the complex being in configuration C₃₀ is presented. As it is seen from the Table 3.5, the BSSE correction gives the biggest contribution to the BE and the nonrigidity correction is higher than the BSIE one. Tables 3.3 and 3.5 show that the closest energies are obtained when Martin's and Helgaker's extrapolation schemes are used. But the convergence of the interaction energies to the CBS limit is better for the Helgaker's

extrapolation scheme due to the separate extrapolation of the HF and correlation energies. Finally, the calculated values of BE at the MP2 level of theory with aug-cc-pVXZ (X = 3, 4, 5) basis sets are the following: -938.520 μE_h for Martin's extrapolation scheme (Eq. 1.79) and -942.373 μE_h for Helgaker's scheme (Eq. 1.80). These values can be improved by replacing $BE_r^{CBS} = BE_r + \Delta BSIE_r$ in Eq. 3.5 calculated at the MP2 level of theory by BE_r^{CBS} calculated at the CCSD(T) level (with aug-cc-pVXZ basis set, where X = 2, 3, 4). Thus, the recommended values of the binding energy of the complex are: -820.536 μE_h for CBS extrapolation scheme of Martin and -827.143 μE_h for CBS extrapolation scheme of Helgaker.

It is also of interest to investigate the BSIE effect on the interaction energy $\Delta E(R)$ of the complex being in the most stable configuration, for example, for configuration 4. In the calculations, the BSIE correction was carried out using the CBS extrapolation schemes of Martin and Helgaker Eqs. 1.79–1.80 as we believe them to be more reliable. The results of the calculations at the MP2 and CCSD(T) levels of theory are presented at Fig. 3.8. We have investigated the convergence of interaction energies to the CBS limit for the MP2 (X = 2, 3, 4, 5) and CCSD(T) (X = 2, 3, 4) levels and found out that the CCSD(T) level with aug-cc-pVXZ up to X = 4 is enough for the evaluation of the interaction energy as there is good convergence to the CBS limit; as for the calculation at the MP2 level with aug-cc-pVXZ up to X = 5 there is high convergence to the CBS limit. The Fig. 3.8 shows that the CBS limit for the MP2 level is too far from the CBS limit for the CCSD(T) level of theory and it overestimates the interaction energy.

3.4 Analytical representation of the interaction potential of the most stable configuration

For some applications there is a particular interest in the analytical representation of the interaction energy ΔE . With the help of this analytical function one can easily calculate, for example, the second virial coefficient B₂. In the present work, for the most stable geometriy C₀, we used the simple but popular Lennard-Jones potential and the more correct modified Esposti-Werner potential [95]. In our work all parameters for these potentials were fitted using the Mathematica software [97] for nonlinear least-square fitting. The best-fit curve is often assumed to be that which minimizes the sum of squared residuals. This is the (ordinary) least squares approach. However, in cases where the dependent variable does not have constant variance a sum of weighted squared residuals may be minimized. Each weight should ideally be equal to the reciprocal of the variance of the observation, but weights may be recomputed on each iteration, in an iteratively weighted least squares algorithm. In Mathematica the weighted least squares are implemented.

The fitting was done for the Lennard-Jones potential

$$\Delta E(R) = 4\epsilon \left[\left(\frac{\sigma}{R}\right)^{12} - \left(\frac{\sigma}{R}\right)^6 \right]$$
(3.6)

to 42 *ab initio* points, calculated at the CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory (with the BSSE and without the BSIE correction), with a satisfactory agreement. In Eq. 3.6 ϵ and σ are the depth of the the potential well and the effective interaction diameter (the distance at which the potential is zero), respectively. The fitting parameters are defined as $\sigma = 6.01868 \ a_0$ and $\epsilon = 645.782 \ \mu E_h$ (the estimated error variance in the fitting is $1.41 \cdot 10^{-3}$).

A better agreement was obtained by fitting to the same *ab initio* data for the Grimme-Esposti-Werner potential (we have combined the short-range potential of Esposti-Werner [95] and long-range potential of Grimme [96]):

$$\Delta E(R) = \exp^{-a(R-R_0)} \sum_{i=0}^{3} g_i R^i - s \frac{1}{1 + e^{-b(R-R_0)/R_0}} \sum_{i=0}^{10} \frac{C_i}{R^i},$$
(3.7)

where s is a global scaling factor (in our work it is set to 1.28); R_0 is the sum of van der Waals radii of interacting species. In the approximation that we have point interacting molecules (we consider the long-range dispersion interactions neglecting the shape of the molecules), we have estimated the van der Waals radius $R_0^{A,B}$ for each molecule through the molecular polarizability:

$$R_0^{A,B} = \frac{3}{4\pi} (\alpha^{A,B})^{\frac{1}{3}}.$$
(3.8)

For the molecules CH₄ and N₂ we obtain $R_0^A = 3.44 \ a_0$ and $R_0^B = 3.04 \ a_0$.

All fitting parameters a, b, g_i and C_i obtained using Levenberg-Marquardt method for the suggested potential Eq. 3.7 are presented in Table 3.6. The estimated error variance in our fitting is $4.56 \cdot 10^{-9}$. We should point out that the fitting coefficient $C_6=107.327 E_h \cdot a_0^6$ is very close to the one calculated analytically using Eq. 3.3 ($C_6=107.61 E_h \cdot a_0^6$).

Fig. 3.9 illustrates the efficiency of the analytical interaction potentials Eqs. 3.6 and 3.7 in comparison with the *ab inito* interaction potential. It is seen that potential Eq. 3.7 better describes *ab initio* calculations.

3.5 Frequency calculations

In this study we have calculated at the MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory the harmonic frequencies (Table 3.7) for a set of the most stable configurations C_{τ} . In Gaussian [34] harmonic vibrational frequencies are computed by determining the second derivatives of the energy with respect to the Cartesian nuclear coordinates and then transforming to mass-weighted coordinates. This transformation is only valid at a stationary point. It is seen from Table 3.7 that the frequencies, except for the lowest one, are changing slightly for these configurations. Here, the modes from 1 to 5 are the intermolecular, the modes 6–10 and 12–15 are the vibrational modes for the CH₄ molecule and the 11th mode is the vibration of the N₂ molecule. As the symmetry of the CH₄ molecule in the complex becomes lower due to the deformations, its degenerate vibrational energy levels are splitted. For this reason all vibrational modes of CH₄ and N₂ molecules in the complex are IR active. In the CH₄-N₂ complex there are vibrational frequency shifts $\Delta \omega = \omega^{mon} - \omega^{com}$ (here, ω^{mon} and ω^{com} are the harmonic frequencies of the monomer and of the complex, respectively, calculated at the MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ level) which are presented in Table 3.8 for configuration 4. As follows from Table 3.8, there is a small tendency of the intramolecular vibrational frequencies of CH₄ and N₂ to a red shift. Analogous shift tendency is observed for all configurations C₇. The fully automated code to build the anharmonic constants used in a second-order perturbative method of V. Barone [105] implemented in Gaussian 03 was employed to calculate the anharmonic frequencies of the CH₄-N₂ complex. The calculated anharmonic frequencies for the fundamental bands of the complex being in the geometry 4 are presented in Table 3.8. Due to the large error of intermolecular anharmonic frequency calculations, these frequencies are not given in Table 3.8. The calculated rotational constants are also presented in this table. It is noteworthy that the CH₄-N₂ complex is almost a prolate symmetric top as follows from the analysis of rotational constants. Indeed, the asymmetry parameter K = (2B - A - C)/(A - C) = -0.99 almost equals to -1 which corresponds to a prolate symmetric top. FIG. 3.5 - R-dependence of the interaction energy of the CH_4 - N_2 complex (a - configuration 1, b - configuration 4). Solid line - calculations at the CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory with BSSE correction; black circles - calculations at the SAPT/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory; white squares - calculations at the DFT-SAPT/aug-cc-pVTZ level with PBE0 functional; white circles - calculations at the DFT-SAPT/aug-cc-pVTZ level with B3LYP functional.





14

16

18

20

12

10

8

6

FIG. 3.6 - Induction $(E_{elec} - a)$ and dispersion $(E_{disp} - b)$ contributions to the potential energy of the configuration 4 of the CH₄-N₂ van der Waals complex calculated at the HF-SAPT method and using analytical Eqs. 3.2–3.3. All values are in a.u.



FIG. 3.7 - θ_A -dependence (a) and θ_B -dependence (b) of the interaction energy of the CH₄-N₂ complex (the values of other Euler angles and distances r_{CH} , r_{NN} , R_e correspond to the equilibrium geometry 4).






	ΔE_{CBS}	(Feller)	ΔE_{CBS} (Truhlar)	ΔE_{CBS} ((Martin)	ΔE_{CBS} (I	Helgaker)	ΔE_{CBS}
(Deg)	X=2,3,4	X=3,4,5	X=2,3,4	X=3,4,5	X = 3, 4	X = 4, 5	X = (2), 3, 4	X = (3), 4, 5	Ref. [78]
	-817.089	-833.279	-849.831	-848.826	-826.525	-836.776	-835.999	-842.480	-844.47
C	-817.215	-833.181	-849.970	-848.598	-826.642	-836.730	-836.278	-841.755	-1047.50

TAB. 3.3 - Interaction energy ΔE_{CBS} (in μE_h) at $R = 6.5 a_0$ with BSIE correction (see Eqs. 1.77-1.80) for configuration C_{τ} ($\tau = 0^{\circ}$,

Parameters	Nonrigid molecules	Rigid molecules
$r_{(C1-H2)}$	2.0534	2.0577
$r_{(C1-H3)}$	2.0577	2.0577
$r_{(C1-H4)}$	2.0577	2.0577
$r_{(C1-H5)}$	2.0526	2.0577
$r_{(N6-C1)}$	6.8259	6.8336
$r_{(N7-N6)}$	2.1057	2.0864
∠ H2-C1-H3	109.4347	109.4712
∠ H2-C1-H4	109.4347	109.4712
∠ H2-C1-H5	109.5013	109.4712
∠ H2-C1-N6	79.2385	79.3095
∠ C1-N6-N6	81.6445	81.2193
∠ H3-H2-C1-H4	109.6170	109.4712
∠ H3-H2-C1-H5	109.4199	109.4712
∠ H3-H2-C1-N6	66.4122	66.3350
∠ H2-C1-N6-N7	0.0000	0.0000

TAB. 3.4 - Optimized bond lengths (in a_0) and angles (in Deg) for configuration C_{30} with and without nonrigidity of the molecules (the optimization has been carried out using the MP2/augcc-pVTZ level of theory with BSSE correction).

TAB. 3.5 - The BE and contributions of the corrections to the BE (in μE_h) for configuration C_{30} of the CH_4 - N_2 complex.

Extrapolation Scheme	Total BE	${\operatorname{BE}}_r{}^{\operatorname{a}}$	$\Delta BSSE$	$\Delta BSIE_r$	ΔE_{nr}
Feller [27]	-979.143	-776.818	374.011	-62.807	-139.519
Truhlar [28]	-1014.007	-776.818	374.011	-88.029	-149.160
Martin [29]	-938.520	-776.818	374.011	-76.126	-85.576
Helgaker [30]	-942.373	-776.818	374.011	-79.985	-85.570

TAB. 3.6 - Fitted parameters for the Grimme-Esposti-Werner potential for configuration 4. All

values are in a.u.			
a	1.17031	C_6	-107.327
b	28.0921	C_7	9139.9
g_0	0.0247961	C_8	-144612
g_1	-0.0081538	C_9	843213
g_2	0.000895235	C_{10}	$-1.68617 \cdot 10^6$
g_3	-0.0000371771		

FIG. 3.8 - Interaction energies ΔE of the CH_4 - N_2 complex for configuration 4. Black color calculation at the CCSD(T) level of theory; red color - calculation at the MP2 level of theory; solid line - calculation using aug-cc-pVTZ basis set; circles - CBS extrapolation scheme of Martin (Eq. 1.79) with aug-cc-pVXZ (X = 2, 3 for the CCSD(T) level and X = 3, 4 for the MP2 one); triangles - CBS extrapolation scheme of Martin (Eq. 1.79) with aug-cc-pVXZ (X = 3, 4 for the CCSD(T) level and X = 4, 5 for the MP2 one); dash line - CBS extrapolation scheme of Helgaker (Eq. 1.80) with aug-cc-pVXZ (X = (2), 3, 4); squares - CBS extrapolation scheme of Helgaker (Eq. 1.80) with aug-cc-pVXZ (X = (3), 4, 5).



 R/a_0

FIG. 3.9 - *R*-dependence of the interaction energy of the CH_4 - N_2 complex for the equilibrium configuration 4. Circles - ab initio calculation at the CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory with BSSE correction; red line - Lennard-Jonnes potential (Eq. 3.6); black line - Grimme-Esposti-Werner potential (Eq. 3.7).



 τ (Deg) Normal Mode 0 5101520253071 19.69.5 $\mathbf{2}$ 23.328.226.225.828.626.626.33 48.250.850.854.050.650.654.370.2465.767.366.366.866.8 74.4571.8 75.376.079.977.676.478.561355.41355.41355.41355.51355.41355.41355.571356.01356.91355.91355.91355.91355.91356.08 1356.11356.11356.11356.11356.21356.11356.11587.71587.61587.61587.69 1587.61587.71587.6101588.31588.41588.41588.41588.41588.41588.4112185.02184.82184.92184.82184.82184.82184.8123066.8 3067.03067.13067.0 3066.9 3067.03066.8 3202.03201.93201.93201.9133201.63201.93201.4143201.63202.13202.13202.03202.03202.03202.13204.03203.93204.03204.03203.8 3203.9 3203.815

TAB. 3.7 - Harmonic (ω) vibrational wave numbers (cm⁻¹) calculated at the MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ level with BSSE correction for the CH₄-N₂ complex being in configuration C_{τ} ($\tau = 0^{\circ} \div 30^{\circ}$).

TAB. 3.8 - Harmonic (ω) and anharmonic (ν) vibrational wavenumbers, shifts $\Delta \omega = \omega^{mon} - \omega^{com}$ and rotational constants (A, B, C)[†] calculated at the MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ level with BSSE correction for configuration 4 of the CH₄-N₂ complex. All values are in cm⁻¹. In parenthesis we present the correspondence of the complex vibrational modes to the vibrational modes of the monomers.

Mode	Sym.	ω	$\Delta \omega$	ν	A	В	C
1	A''	19.6			1.533416	0.106836	0.100632
2	A''	23.3			1.706804	0.109399	0.100219
3	A'	48.2			1.522507	0.096197	0.091039
4	A'	65.7			1.538965	0.094149	0.089516
5	A''	71.8			1.537200	0.094502	0.089132
6 (ν_4 , CH ₄)	A'	1355.4	0.6	1317.4	1.523007	0.106739	0.100339
$7 (\nu_4, \operatorname{CH}_4)$	A''	1356.0	0.0	1317.9	1.515098	0.106811	0.100339
8 (ν_4 , CH ₄)	A'	1356.1	-0.1	1317.4	1.516464	0.106803	0.100312
9 (ν_2 , CH ₄)	A''	1587.7	0.9	1549.5	1.528913	0.106856	0.100418
$10 \ (\nu_2, \mathrm{CH}_4)$	A'	1588.3	0.3	1549.3	1.528894	0.106879	0.100388
11 (ν , N ₂)	A'	2185.0	1.9	2148.0	1.511501	0.107070	0.100509
$12 \ (\nu_1, \mathrm{CH}_4)$	A'	3066.8	2.8	2950.1	1.520032	0.106795	0.100339
13 (ν_3 , CH ₄)	A''	3201.6	3.4	3070.2	1.520209	0.106792	0.100334
14 (ν_3 , CH ₄)	A'	3201.6	3.4	3069.9	1.520202	0.106799	0.100345
$15 (\nu_3, CH_4)$	A'	3204.0	1.0	3070.2	1.520327	0.106799	0.100344

[†]Rotational constants in the equilibrium geometry: $A_e = 1.420734$, $B_e = 0.123238$ and $C_e = 0.115954$; in the ground state: A = 1.522647, B = 0.106818 and C = 0.100360 (cm⁻¹).

Chapter 4

Interaction-induced dipole moment

It is well known that any gas media consisting of nondipolar molecules absorb in IR and far IR spectra [7–9]. The nature of absorption is in the presence both of transient dipole moments of colliding molecules, and of the dipole moment of stable van der Waals complexes. For this reason dipole moments of interacting molecules are the object of numerous theoretical and experimental studies [106–118]. At present, there arises an interest to the CH_4-N_2 complex in connection with the study of nitrogen-methane atmosphere of Titan [79–92].

In spite of the importance of the CH_4 -N₂ complex in investigations of properties of methanenitrogen planetary atmospheres, this complex is poorly studied. At present, electric properties of the complex were studied in Refs. [52, 142]. In Ref. [52] the analytical investigation of the long-range collision-induced dipole moment surface taking into account the induction (up to R^{-6}) and dispersion (up to R^{-7}) contributions was carried out. In work [142] the investigations were carried out for the CH_4 -N₂ complex at the CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory with the BSSE correction and within the framework of the long-range multipolar induction (partially up to R^{-6}) and dispersion (up to R^{-6}) interactions. The dipole moment surface suggested in Ref. [52], was employed for the description of collisional spectra of molecules CH_4 and N₂ in works [74, 75]. In these works it was shown that calculated absorption spectra for frequencies from 30 to 250 cm⁻¹ agrees well with existing measurements [70,71] but at the high frequencies > 250 cm⁻¹ it shows substantial intensity defect.

In the present work we have carried out *ab initio* CCSD(T) calculations of the dipole moment surface for the wide range of intermolecular separations (6 - 40 a_0) including the range of potential wells for different configurations of the van der Waals complex CH_4 -N₂. Also, we have improved the long-range model of the dipole moment surface [52] by fully including the induction terms up to R^{-7} and by accounting for the contributions from the effects of electron shell overlap of the interacting molecules.

4.1 Theoretical treatment

In the present work, for the calculation of the dipole moment of the complex CH_4 -N₂ both *ab initio* and analytical methods were employed. The Cartesian coordinate system shown in Fig. 3.1 was used for description of the complex.

4.1.1 Ab initio calculations details

For the calculation of the electric properties of the weakly bound CH_4 -N₂ van der Waals complex the MP2 and CCSD(T) levels of theory were employed using MOLPRO 2006.1 package [35]. For these calculations we have used the aug-cc-pVTZ basis set designed specially for correlated calculations. The BSSE was taken into account for all calculations of the dipole moment. In order to evaluate the dipole moment of the CH_4 -N₂ complex the finite-field method was employed. In the present work the major calculations of the dipole moment were carried out using the following 2-point formula [39]:

$$\mu_{\alpha} = \frac{E(F_{\alpha}) - E(-F_{\alpha})}{2F_{\alpha}}.$$
(4.1)

The calculation errors of the dipole moment μ_{α} in Eq. 4.1 were estimated by comparison with μ_{α} calculated using the more accurate formula of G. Maroulis [38] that eliminates the contribution of higher polarizabilities:

$$\mu_{\alpha} = \frac{256D(F_{\alpha}) - 40D_{\alpha}(2F_{\alpha}) + D_{\alpha}(4F_{\alpha})}{180F_{\alpha}},$$
(4.2)

where

$$D_{\alpha} = \frac{E(F_{\alpha}) - E(-F_{\alpha})}{2}$$

The results of the calculation have shown that for the chosen applied field strength of 0.001 $e^{-1}a_0^2 E_h$ these errors do not exceed $10^{-5} ea_0$.

4.1.2 Analytical calculations details

The electric dipole moment $\mu_{\alpha}^{AB} \equiv \mu_{\alpha}$ of two interacting molecules for the large intermolecular separations including the range of small overlap of electron shells of these molecules may be written in the form

$$\mu_{\alpha} = \mu_{\alpha}^{ind} + \mu_{\alpha}^{disp} + \mu_{\alpha}^{exch}, \qquad (4.3)$$

where μ_{α}^{ind} , μ_{α}^{disp} and μ_{α}^{exch} are the induction, dispersion and exchange contributions to the dipole moment of interacting systems. Here, μ_{α}^{exch} includes contributions from different effects caused by small overlap of electron shells of interacting molecules.

In the case of interacting molecules CH₄ (T_d symmetry: $\Theta_{\alpha\beta} = 0$) and N₂ (D_{∞h} symmetry: $\Omega_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = 0, \ \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = 0, \ A_{\alpha,\beta\gamma} = 0, \ D_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon} = 0$) the induction dipole moment through the order R^{-7} is written as [33] (see Chapter II):

$$\mu_{\alpha}^{ind} = \frac{1}{3} \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A} \Theta_{\gamma\delta}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta} - \frac{1}{9} A_{\alpha,\beta\gamma}^{A} \Theta_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon} + \frac{1}{15} \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{B} \Omega_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon} + \frac{1}{105} \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A} \Phi_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} - \frac{1}{105} \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{B} \Phi_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{A(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} + \frac{1}{45} E_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta}^{A} \Theta_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} - \frac{1}{315} A_{\alpha,\beta\gamma}^{A} \Phi_{\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu} + \frac{1}{225} E_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta}^{B} \Omega_{\varepsilon\varphi\nu}^{A(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu} + \frac{1}{3} \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{B} \Theta_{\gamma\delta}^{B(0)} \alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{A} T_{\beta\varepsilon} T_{\varphi\gamma\delta} - \frac{1}{315} D_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A} \Theta_{\varphi\nu}^{B(0)} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi\nu}.$$

$$(4.4)$$

The dispersion dipole moment μ_{α}^{disp} through the order R^{-7} is defined by the following expression [33, 52]:

$$\mu_{\alpha}^{disp} = -\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} d\omega \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A}(0, i\omega, -i\omega) \alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B}(i\omega) T_{\beta\delta} T_{\gamma\varepsilon} + \frac{1}{3\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} d\omega \Big[B_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}^{B}(0; i\omega, -i\omega) \alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{A}(i\omega) - B_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}^{A}(0; i\omega, -i\omega) \alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B}(i\omega) \Big] T_{\beta\varepsilon} T_{\varphi\gamma\delta}.$$
(4.5)

Due to the absence of the data on the imaginary frequency-dependent hyperpolarizabilities $\beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}(i\omega, 0)$ and $B_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}(0, i\omega)$ both for CH₄ and N₂ molecules, we can only estimate the dispersion dipole moment μ_{α}^{disp} by replacing the integral over imaginary frequency in Eq. 4.5 by the expressions depending only on static properties. For this purpose one can use the 'CRA2' approximation (see, Chapter II):

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} B^{A,B}_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}(0,i\omega)\alpha^{B,A}_{\varepsilon\varphi}(i\omega)d\omega = \frac{I^{A,B}_{B\alpha}}{I_{\alpha\alpha}}\frac{\pi}{3}C_{6},$$
(4.6)

where the isotropic dispersion coefficient

$$C_6 = \frac{3}{\pi} \int_0^\infty \alpha^A(i\omega) \alpha^B(i\omega) d\omega, \qquad (4.7)$$

and the mean polarizability

$$\alpha^{A,B} = \frac{1}{3} (\alpha^{A,B}_{xx} + \alpha^{A,B}_{yy} + \alpha^{A,B}_{zz}).$$
(4.8)

Using the Unsöld approximation [43], the ratio $I_{B\alpha}^{A,B}/I_{\alpha\alpha}$ takes on the form [69]

$$\frac{I_{B\alpha}^{A,B}}{I_{\alpha\alpha}} = \frac{\int_0^\infty B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{A,B}(0,i\omega)\alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B,A}(i\omega)d\omega}{\int_0^\infty \alpha^A(i\omega)\alpha^B(i\omega)d\omega} \cong \frac{B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{A,B}(0,0)\alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B,A}(0)}{\alpha^A(0)\alpha^B(0)} \Big[\frac{1+\frac{2}{3}\Delta_{1,2}}{1+\Delta_{1,2}}\Big],\tag{4.9}$$

where

$$\Delta_1 = \frac{\Omega_B}{\Omega_A}, \Delta_2 = \frac{\Omega_A}{\Omega_B}.$$
(4.10)

Here $\Omega_{A,B}$ is the average excitation frequency for the monomers A and B.

Analogously one can get the expressions for the first term in Eq. 4.5

$$\frac{\int_0^\infty \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A,B}(i\omega,0)\alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B,A}(i\omega)d\omega}{\int_0^\infty \alpha^A(i\omega)\alpha^B(i\omega)d\omega} \cong \frac{\pi C_6 \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A,B}(0,0)\alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B,A}(0)}{3\alpha^A(0)\alpha^B(0)} \Big[\frac{1+\frac{2}{3}\Delta_{1,2}}{1+\Delta_{1,2}}\Big].$$
(4.11)

Thus, assuming $\Omega_A \cong \Omega_B$, the expression for the dispersion dipole moment (Eq. 4.5) takes on the form $(\alpha_{\alpha\beta}(0) \equiv \alpha_{\alpha\beta}, \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}(0,0) \equiv \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}$ and $B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}(0,0) \equiv B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}$):

$$\mu_{\alpha}^{disp} = -\frac{5\beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A}\alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B}}{36\alpha^{A}\alpha^{B}}T_{\beta\delta}T_{\gamma\varepsilon}C_{6} + \left(B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{A}\alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B} - B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{B}\alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{A}\right)\frac{5T_{\beta\varepsilon}T_{\varphi\gamma\delta}C_{6}}{54\alpha^{A}\alpha^{B}}.$$
(4.12)

The analytical expression for exchange dipole moment μ_{α}^{exch} can be obtained using the asymptotic methods [119,120]. These methods may be applied in the range of R where a weak overlapping of the valence electron shells of interacting systems takes place. Such situation is typical for the ranges of R corresponding to potential wells of van der Waals complexes. The analytical expression for μ_{α}^{exch} are obtained for the case of two interacting atoms with the valence *s*-electrons. In this case, the exchange interaction of atoms is approximately considered as an exchange interaction of two valence electrons (by one from each atom). Then, the two-electron (one electron from atom A and one from atom B) wave function of atomic complex is written as follows:

$$\Psi(r_1, r_2, R) = c^{(1)}\psi^{(1)}(r_1, r_2, R) + c^{(2)}\psi^{(2)}(r_1, r_2, R), \qquad (4.13)$$

where

$$\psi^{(1)}(r_1, r_2, R) = \phi^{(A)}(r_1, R)\phi^{(B)}(r_2, R)\chi_I(r_1, r_2, R),$$

$$\psi^{(2)}(r_1, r_2, R) = \phi^{(A)}(r_2, R)\phi^{(B)}(r_1, R)\chi_{II}(r_1, r_2, R).$$
(4.14)

Here $\phi^{(A)}(r_1, R)$, $\phi^{(B)}(r_1, R)$ and $\phi^{(A)}(r_2, R)$, $\phi^{(B)}(r_2, R)$ are asymptotic atomic wave functions of the first and the second electron located near corresponding atom cores. Eqs. 4.13 and 4.14 are written in the coordinate system of the complex in which the interacting atoms are located on the axis connecting these atoms, and the center of the interatomic separation is taken as the origin of coordinates. In this coordinate system r_1 and r_2 are coordinates of the first and the second electron. The functions $\chi_I(r_1, r_2, R)$ and $\chi_{II}(r_1, r_2, R)$ accounting for the interaction of electrons with each other and with extraneous nuclei have complicated forms and are given in Ref. [120]. The asymptotic function $\phi(r, R)$ can be obtained from the asymptotic radial wave function of a valence electron of a neutral atom. This radial wave function in the coordinate system with the origin in the atom nuclear has the form Ref. [119]:

$$\phi(r) = A_0 r^{1/\beta - 1} \exp(-r\beta), \qquad (4.15)$$

where $\beta^2/2$ is the atomic ionization potential and the value of the asymptotic coefficient A_0 depends on the electron distribution in the internal zone of the atom. The function $\phi(r, R)$ is obtained from the function $\phi(r)$ by transition from the atomic coordinate system to the coordinate system of the complex.

Then the exchange interaction contribution into the dipole moment for two interacting atoms may be represented as

$$\mu^{exch}(R) = \langle \psi^{(1)}(r_1, r_2, R) | \hat{\mu} | \psi^{(2)}(r_1, r_2, R) \rangle^{exch} = BR^{\delta} \exp(-\eta R),$$
(4.16)

where

$$\delta = \frac{1}{\beta_A} + \frac{1}{\beta_B} + \frac{1}{2(\beta_A + \beta_B) + 1},\tag{4.17}$$

$$\eta = \frac{3}{4}(\beta_A + \beta_B). \tag{4.18}$$

Here $\beta_A^2/2 = U^A$ and $\beta_B^2/2 = U^B$ are the ionization potentials of the atoms A and B at the ground electronic state and the parameter $B \equiv B(\beta_A, \beta_B, R)$ is the function weakly dependent on R in the region of small overlapping of their electron shells. The results obtained for atoms with the valence s-electrons can also be applied, after minimal changes, to interacting atoms having the valence electrons with nonzero orbital moment l. Indeed, according to Ref. [120], the coefficient A_0 in Eq. 4.15 for this case should be multiplied by $\sqrt{(2l+1)}$.

The results obtained above may be generalized for the case of small interacting molecules. In this case the model of exchange dipole moment for interacting atoms (Eq. 4.16) should be modified. First of all, the exchange dipole moment of interacting molecules generally has several non-zero components μ_{α}^{exch} . In the framework of considered model for interacting molecules we conserve the form of *R*-dependence for the exchange dipole moment components like the form for interacting atoms in Eq. 4.16 with β_A and β_B being the parameters expressed in terms of ionization potentials of molecules. This form is the same for all components and doesn't depend on the mutual orientation of molecules in the complex. The orientational dependence of μ_{α}^{exch} is introduced by B_{α} parameter, which is not dependent on *R*. Therefore, for the considered complex CH₄-N₂ the exchange dipole moment takes the form (μ_{α} , B_{α} , R, η and δ are in a.u.):

$$\mu_{\alpha}^{exch}(R,\chi_A,\theta_A,\varphi_A,\theta_B,\varphi_B) = B_{\alpha}(\chi_A,\theta_A,\varphi_A,\theta_B,\varphi_B)R^{\delta}\exp(-\eta R), \quad (4.19)$$

where δ and η are defined by Eqs. 4.17 and 4.18. It should be noted, that the size of interacting molecules is accounted only by the B_{α} parameter.

Such approach was suggested and successfully applied for the calculation of exchange contribution to the polarizability of Ar-H₂ complex in Ref. [121].

4.2 **Results and discussions**

4.2.1 Ab initio and analytical dipole moment surface of the CH_4 - N_2 complex

Ab initio calculations of the dipole moment components as a function of R were carried out for 58 configurations of the CH₄-N₂ complex with the interacting molecules considered as rigid. For these configurations the value of R has been varied within the range 6 - 40 a_0 . The calculation results of dipole moments for the CH₄-N₂ complex using CCSD(T) level of theory with and without the BSSE correction are given in Appendix VI. The comparison of the values of the dipole moment calculated with and without the BSSE correction shows that the difference between them is less than $10^{-5} ea_0$. Further, the values of the CP-corrected dipole moment will be used for the analysis throughout the thesis.

The mostly discussed in works [52,77,78,141,142] six configurations of the CH₄-N₂ complex, including the most stable configuration, are presented at Fig. 3.2. The geometric parameters (Euler angles χ_A , θ_A , φ_A , θ_B , and φ_B) for these configurations along with equilibrium distance and interaction energy $\Delta E(R_e)$ are given in Table 3.1. The *ab initio* calculations of the dipole moment components for these configurations at the MP2 and CCSD(T) levels of theory are presented at Fig. 4.1. For the MP2 calculations, R was varying from 5.7 to 8.5 by 0.2 a_0 and from 8.5 to 18.5 by 1 a_0 . According to the symmetry of the complex the μ_x component exists for all six configurations of the complex, μ_y component appears only for the configurations possessing C_S symmetry, and there is no μ_z component at all. Fig. 4.1a shows that with the R decreasing the μ_x component for the configurations 1, 3 and 6 (the N₂ molecule lies along the x-axis) monotonically goes up and for the configuration 4 monotonically goes down. The functions $\mu_x(R)$ for the configurations 2 and 5 have more complicated behavior. The values of μ_y components are significantly smaller (by ~ 10²) then the values of μ_x components. Fig. 4.1b shows that for the configuration 4 the function monotonically goes down and for the configuration 5 monotonically goes up when the molecules become closer in the complex. It should be pointed out, that the calculation results of the dipole moment of the complex at the MP2 and CCSD(T) levels of theory agree well: for example, at $R = 7.5 a_0$ for the μ_x component the absolute values of differences between calculations using these two methods for 6 major configurations is about $5 \cdot 10^{-4} ea_0$ and for the μ_y component doesn't exceed $4 \cdot 10^{-5} ea_0$.

<u>moment in a.u.</u>			
Configuration	B_x	B_y	
1	5.4669	-	
2	0.4041	-	
3	0.3720	-	
4	0.1240	0.00746	
5	1.5859	0.02739	
6	0.2521	-	

TAB. 4.1 - Coefficients for the calculation of exchange contribution to the CH_4 - N_2 dipole moment^{*} in a.u.

 ${}^{*}\mu_{\alpha}^{exch} = B_{\alpha}R^{3.20238}\exp(-1.53525R)$. Here μ_{α}^{exch} , R, B_{α} are in a.u.

The applicability of analytical description of the dipole moment of the CH₄-N₂ complex in the framework of the suggested model is illustrated in Fig. 4.2. In this figure the long-range calculations, analytical calculations with the exchange contribution and the CCSD(T) calculations of the dipole moment components of the CH₄-N₂ complex for configurations 3-5 are given. The molecular parameters used for analytical calculations are given in Table 8.2. The coefficient $C_6 = 96.94 \ E_h a_0^6$ for interacting molecules CH₄ and N₂ is taken from Ref. [98]. The exchange contribution to dipole moment in analytical form for considered configurations was found by fitting μ_{α}^{exch} (Eq. 4.19) to the difference between *ab initio* and long-range calculations in the range of potential well for each configuration. The obtained parameters for six configurations (Fig. 3.2) are presented in Table 4.1. Note, that the obtained values of the parameters B_{α} correspond to μ_{α}^{ind} and μ_{α}^{disp} used in this work (see, Eqs. 4.4 and 4.12). The Fig. 4.2 shows that this approach allows to describe well the dipole moment including the whole range of potential well of considered configurations of the CH₄-N₂ complex, while the long-range approximation provides good results for $R > 10 a_0$. A noticeable divergence between *ab initio* calculations and analytical calculations carried out in the framework of the proposed model appears for small R outside of the well where overlapping of the valence electron shells of interacting molecules grows (i.e., $R < 7.4 a_0$ for configuration 3, $R < 6.3 a_0$ for configuration 4, and $R < 7.5 a_0$ for configuration 5 [141]). Fig. 4.2 shows also that analytical calculation of the dipole moment of the complex without accounting for the exchange contribution leads to an incorrect (in some cases to dramatic) behavior of the dipole moment in a range $R < R_e$. It should be noted that there is also a good agreement between *ab initio* calculations and analytical calculations with μ_{α}^{exch} for configurations 1, 2 and 6 in the range of the potential well.

It is of interest to evaluate different long-range contributions to the dipole moment of the considered complex. For the first time, such analysis for the complex CH_4 -N₂ has been done in Ref. [52] where the induction terms were accounted up to R^{-6} and dispersion terms up to R^{-7} . In the present work, the induction terms were accounted more completely (up to R^{-7}). As an example, the dipole moment contributions for configuration 4 of the complex CH_4-N_2 are presented in Fig. 4.3. The figure shows the dispersion contributions and the induction contributions gathered for each order of R. Fig. 4.3 demonstrates that the induction terms $\sim R^{-7}$ give noticeable contribution to the dipole moment, which is essential especially for μ_y . The total analytical description of the dipole moment of the CH₄-N₂ complex in the framework of considered model requires the knowledge of the angular dependence of $B_{\alpha}(\chi_A, \theta_A, \varphi_A, \theta_B, \varphi_B)$ in Eq. 4.19. In the present work, the possibility of the analytical description of μ_{α} is illustrated by the particular examples (rotation of the CH₄ molecule by angle φ_A , and rotation of the N₂ molecule by angle θ_B). The numerical values of coefficients B_{α} for 42 configurations of the complex (13 configurations obtained by rotation of angle θ_B by 15° from 0° to 180° with fixed coordinates of CH₄; 29 configurations obtained by rotation of angle φ_A from 0° to 360° with fixed coordinates of N_2) were obtained as described above for 6 configurations presented in Fig. 3.2.

Fig. 4.4 illustrates the dependence of the numerical values of coefficients B_{α} on the angle θ_B for the configurations of the CH₄-N₂ complex with fixed Euler angles $\chi_A = 0^{\circ}$, $\theta_A = 45^{\circ}$, $\varphi_A = (180/\pi) \arcsin(1/\sqrt{3})$ and $\varphi_B = 0^{\circ}$. It is shown, that the numerical values of B_{α} form the smooth functions depending on the angle θ_B , which can be expanded in a series in terms of Legendre polynomial of low order. The analytical expressions for the coefficients B_{α} , obtained by fitting to the numerical values deduced from the *ab initio* calculation, have the forms (in

a.u.):

$$B_x(\theta_B) = 0.2732 - 0.1601P_2^0(\cos\theta_B) + 0.0333P_4^0(\cos\theta_B) - 0.0227P_6^0(\cos\theta_B), \qquad (4.20)$$

$$B_y(\theta_B) = 0.00696 + 0.01060P_2^0(\cos\theta_B) - 0.00718P_4^0(\cos\theta_B) - 0.00330P_6^0(\cos\theta_B), \quad (4.21)$$

$$B_z(\theta_B) = -0.1076P_2^1(\cos\theta_B) - 0.0307P_4^1(\cos\theta_B) - 0.0011P_6^1(\cos\theta_B), \qquad (4.22)$$

where $P_l^m(\cos\theta_B)$ are the associated Legendre polynomials. It should be pointed out, that at $\theta_B = 0^\circ$ the complex CH₄-N₂ is in configuration 4 and at $\theta_B = 90^\circ$ in configuration 3, and the fitted values B_{α} in Eqs. 4.20-4.22 for these configurations $(B_x(0^\circ) = 0.1237, B_x(90^\circ) = 0.3728$ and $B_y(0^\circ) = 0.00708$) are in a good agreement with the values in Table 4.1. It is obvious, that the functions B_{α} in Eqs. 4.20-4.22 are periodic functions with the period of 180° due to the fact, that the N₂ molecule is homonuclear.

Fig. 4.5 shows the dependence of the coefficients B_{α} on the angle φ'_A ($\varphi'_A = \varphi_A - 90^{\circ}$) for the configurations of the CH₄-N₂ complex with fixed $\chi_A = 0^{\circ}$, $\theta_A = 45^{\circ}$, $\theta_B = 0^{\circ}$, and $\varphi_B = 0^{\circ}$. The angle φ'_A is introduced to show the symmetry properties of the complex (and the coefficients B_{α} , respectively) more clearly when the molecule CH₄ is rotated by the angle φ_A . For considered configurations of the CH₄-N₂ complex the coefficient has only x and y components and have the following properties: $B_x(180^{\circ} - \varphi'_A) = B_x(180^{\circ} + \varphi'_A)$, $B_y(180^{\circ} - \varphi'_A) = -B_y(180^{\circ} + \varphi'_A)$. The analytical expressions for these coefficients have the forms (in a.u.)

$$B_x(\varphi'_A) = 0.6508 - 0.6558P_1^0(\cos\varphi'_A) - 0.0515P_2^0(\cos\varphi'_A) + 0.6386P_3^0(\cos\varphi'_A) - 0.1913P_4^0(\cos\varphi'_A) - 0.0655P_5^0(\cos\varphi'_A) - 0.0778P_6^0(\cos\varphi'_A), \quad (4.23)$$

$$B_{y}(\varphi_{A}') = -0.01062P_{1}^{1}(\cos\varphi_{A}') - 0.03098P_{2}^{1}(\cos\varphi_{A}') + 0.01854P_{3}^{1}(\cos\varphi_{A}') -0.02633P_{4}^{1}(\cos\varphi_{A}') - 0.00127P_{5}^{1}(\cos\varphi_{A}') -0.00485P_{6}^{1}(\cos\varphi_{A}') + 0.00185P_{7}^{1}(\cos\varphi_{A}').$$
(4.24)

It should be pointed out, that the coefficients B_{α} in Eqs. 4.23 and 4.24, unlike those in Eqs. 4.20 - 4.22, are periodic functions of φ'_A (and φ_A) with the period of 360°. Although Eqs. 4.23 and 4.24 have more complicated form in comparison with Eqs. 4.20 - 4.22, the coefficients $B_{\alpha}(\varphi'_A)$ (and $B_{\alpha}(\varphi_A)$, correspondingly) are also smooth functions. So, the considered particular cases of rotation of molecules in the complex show that the exchange contributions to the dipole moment of the complex CH₄-N₂ may be successfully obtained in analytical form.

4.2.2 Dipole moment of the most stable configuration

It is of interest to consider the dipole moment of the CH_4-N_2 complex being in the most stable configuration. As it was shown in Ref. [141], the CH_4-N_2 complex has a family of such configurations, for which interaction energies are practically equal (the difference is less than 0.16 μE_h). These configurations are obtained from configuration 4 by rotation of the N_2 molecule by angle τ over x axis at fixed equilibrium intermolecular separation $R_e = 6.8 a_0$. The rotation of nitrogen molecule by angle τ corresponds to its rotation by angle θ_B at fixed angle $\varphi_B = 90^{\circ}$.

The dipole moment calculations for the CH_4 -N₂ complex were carried out for τ from 0° to 180° by 15° (13 configurations). For the calculations we have employed Eq. 4.2, that provides enough accuracy for the correct description of small changing in $\mu_{\alpha}(R,\tau)$. As a result, the analytical expressions for $\mu_{\alpha}(R,\tau)$ obtained in this work take the form (in a.u.)

$$\mu_x(R,\tau) = -\frac{27.67779}{R^4} - \frac{78.76850}{R^5} + \frac{379.8549}{R^6} + \frac{687.0685}{R^7} + B_x(\tau)f(R), \qquad (4.25)$$

$$\mu_y(R,\tau) = -\left(\frac{8.282}{R^5} + \frac{39.795}{R^6}\right)(2\cos^2\tau - 1) + \frac{57.053\cos^4\tau + 610.461\cos^2\tau - 326.625}{R^7} + B_y(\tau)f(R),$$
(4.26)

$$\mu_z(R,\tau) = -\left(\frac{16.564}{R^5} + \frac{79.590}{R^6} + \frac{57.053\cos^2\tau - 696.041}{R^7}\right)\sin\tau\cos\tau + B_z(\tau)f(R), \quad (4.27)$$

where

$$f(R) = R^{3.20238} \exp(-1.53525R) \tag{4.28}$$

and the fitting parameters $B_{\alpha}(\tau)$ were found from *ab initio* values of dipole moments of the CH₄-N₂ complex at R_e and can be written as follows

$$B_x(\tau) = 0.112522 + 0.000154\cos^2\tau (4\cos^2\tau - 3)^2, \tag{4.29}$$

$$B_y(\tau) = -0.005913 + 0.000111\cos^2\tau + 0.022825\cos^4\tau - 0.008514\cos^6\tau,$$
(4.30)

$$B_z(\tau) = (0.019364 - 0.007734\cos^2\tau)\sin\tau\cos\tau.$$
(4.31)

The *ab initio* and analytical calculations (see, Eqs. 4.25 - 4.31) of $\mu_{\alpha}(R,\tau)$ at R_e are presented in Fig. 4.6. The analysis of results shows that a very weak dependence of μ_x on the angle τ (Fig. 4.6a) is defined only by the exchange contribution to the dipole moment, because the dispersion and induction contributions for this case are not dependent on angle τ . It should be noted, that the major contribution (96%) to μ_x is the induction one, the dispersion (16%) and exchange (12%) contributions have opposite signs and partially cancel out each other. The period of changing of $\mu_x(\tau)$ is equal to 60° and is governed by the symmetry of the complex. The dipole moment components $\mu_y(\tau)$ and $\mu_z(\tau)$ are significantly smaller then $\mu_x(\tau)$ and are defined both by induction and exchange contributions (the dispersion contribution is negligible). The functions $\mu_y(\tau)$ and $\mu_z(\tau)$ are both sign-changing periodic functions with period 180° (Fig. 4.6b,c).

Fig. 4.6d shows, that the modulus of the dipole moment $|\mu(\tau)| = \sqrt{\sum_{\alpha} \mu_{\alpha}^2(\tau)}$ of the CH₄-N₂ complex being in the most stable configurations is also weakly dependent on angle τ $(|\mu(\tau)| = 0.011961 \ ea_0 \pm \Delta |\mu(\tau)|$ where the variations $\Delta |\mu(\tau)| < 0.000003 \ ea_0$). It is obvious, that behaviour of the modulus $|\mu(\tau)|$ is similar to the behaviour of $\mu_x(\tau)$ component (see Fig. 4.6a,d). It is interesting to note, that a very weak dependence on the angle τ is also observed for the polarizability invariants of the complex CH₄-N₂ [142].

FIG. 4.1 - Ab initio calculation of the dipole moment $(a - \mu_x, b - \mu_y)$ for six configurations of the complex CH_4 - N_2 . Solid line - MP2 calculations; circles - CCSD(T) calculations. The numbers indicate the configurations.



FIG. 4.2 - Dipole moment components $(a - \mu_x, b - \mu_y)$ for configurations 3, 4 and 5 of the complex CH_4 - N_2 . The numbers indicate the configurations. Solid lines - analytical calculations with the exchange contribution; dash lines - analytical calculations without the exchange contribution; CCSD(T) calculations: triangles - configuration 3; squares - configuration 4; circles - configuration 5.



a



FIG. 4.3 - Long-range contributions to the dipole moment components of the configuration 4 of the CH_4 - N_2 complex $(a - \mu_x, b - \mu_y)$. Solid lines: 1 - induction contribution of order R^{-4} $(\alpha^A \Theta^B)$, 2 - induction contributions of order R^{-5} $(A^A \Theta^B + \alpha^B \Omega^A)$, 3 - induction contributions of order R^{-6} $(\alpha^A \Phi^B + \alpha^B \Phi^A + E^A \Theta^B)$, 4 - induction contributions of order R^{-7} $(E^B \Omega^A + \alpha^B \Theta^B \alpha^A + A^A \Phi^B + D^A \Theta^B)$, 5 - dispersion contributions $(\beta^A \alpha^B + B^A \alpha^B + B^B \alpha^A)$. Dash lines - total long-range dipole moment.





 \mathbf{a}

 \mathbf{b}

FIG. 4.4 - Dependence of the coefficients B_{α} on the angle θ_B for the configurations of the CH_4 -N₂ complex with fixed $\chi_A = 0^\circ$, $\theta_A = 45^\circ$, $\varphi_A = (180/\pi) \arcsin(1/\sqrt{3})$ and $\varphi_B = 0^\circ$ (all angles are in Deg). Points - values of B_{α} deduced from the ab initio calculation (see text); lines - analytical calculation by Eqs. 4.20-4.22.





с

FIG. 4.5 - Dependence of the coefficients B_{α} on the angle φ'_A for the configurations of the CH_4 - N_2 complex with fixed $\chi_A = 0^\circ$, $\theta_A = 45^\circ$, $\theta_B = 0^\circ$ and $\varphi_B = 0^\circ$ (all angles are in Deg).





FIG. 4.6 - Dependence of the dipole moment of the CH_4 - N_2 complex (for the most stable configurations) on the angle τ : $a - \mu_x(R_e, \tau)$, $b - \mu_y(R_e, \tau)$, $c - \mu_z(R_e, \tau)$, d - modulus of the dipole moment $|\mu(\tau)| = \sqrt{\sum_{\alpha} \mu_{\alpha}^2(\tau)}$.







с



d

Chapter 5

Static Polarizability

The polarizability tensor of interacting molecules plays an important role in molecular physics. The change of the polarizability of molecules due to their interaction contributes to the optical and dielectric properties of dense gas media and influences the properties of the Rayleigh and Raman scattering [31, 122, 123]. In this work, we consider the interacting molecules both as colliding molecules and as molecules which are parts of weakly-bound molecular complexes. At present, polarizability calculations for interacting molecules are carried out using both *ab initio* and classical electrodynamics methods.

The methods of classical electrodynamics, which account for multipole induction and dispersion effects, give a physically correct analytical description of the polarizability surface for interacting atomic-molecular systems at large intermolecular separations, when the interacting systems are well separated [53–63].

Ab initio methods allow to carry out polarizability calculations in a wider range of intermolecular separations, including those where the overlap effects of the electronic shells of atomic-molecular systems and charge transfers become essential. However, the majority of *ab initio* polarizability calculations for atomic-molecular systems are carried out for the equilibrium configurations of weakly-bound atomic-molecular complexes [124, 125]. The calculations of polarizability functions mostly concern pairs of interacting rare-gas atoms in their ground states (see, for example, [126–134]). There are comparatively few *ab initio* calculations of the polarizability surface for more complicated atomic-molecular systems [63, 135–140]. It should be also pointed out, that *ab initio* calculations have some disadvantages inherent in numerical methods: i) there are difficulties of methodological type which are related to the choice of the method and basis set for the achievement of high accuracy and reliability of the calculations; ii) polarizability surfaces can be calculated only in certain points; iii) there is a need of considerable computational resources.

It is thus reasonable to use both approaches as complementary ones for the investigation of the polarizability surface for interacting molecules.

In the present work, we have chosen to look at the poorly studied molecular complex CH_4 - N_2 , which is of particular interest for planetary applications (see, for instance, [87–91]). At present time, there are only few works devoted to the theoretical investigation of the potential

energy surfaces and dipole moment surfaces of the CH_4-N_2 complex [52,77,78,141], and to the experimental investigation of the absorption spectra of this complex [70,71]. However, there are no works devoted to the polarizability surface of the CH_4-N_2 complex. In connection with this, in the present work, we have carried out polarizability calculations for the CH_4-N_2 complex in a wide range of intermolecular separations and mutual orientations of the interacting molecules.

5.1 Polarizability surface

Polarizability calculations for the CH_4 -N₂ complex were carried out by means of the finitefield method based on finite differences [39]. The 3-point formula (with the errors of order F^2) used for the calculation of polarizability components is the following:

$$\alpha_{ii} = (2E^0 - E(F_i) - E(-F_i))/F^2, \qquad (5.1)$$

where E^0 is the energy of a system in the absence of the external electric field and $E(F_i)$ is the energy in the presence of the external electric field **F** in *i*-direction.

In our study the polarizability components were calculated from the energy of the complex being in a weak homogeneous field of strength 0.001 $e^{-1}a_0^2E_h$. The energy calculations were carried out by use of Gaussian 03 [34] at the MP2 and CCSD(T) levels of theory with a correlation-consistent aug-cc-pVTZ basis set with the BSSE correction treated by counterpoise correction scheme of Boys and Bernardi [24].

The polarizability components for the monomers CH_4 and N_2 were calculated at the MP2 and CCSD(T) levels of theory using Eq. 5.1 and the expressions [38]

$$\alpha_{ii} = (1024S_i(F) - 80S_i(2F) + S_i(4F))/(360F^2),$$

$$S_i(F) = (2E^0 - E(F_i) - E(-F_i))/2,$$
(5.2)

which eliminate the contribution of the higher polarizabilities. The results of the calculation are presented in Table 5.1. The table shows that the calculated values of polarizability are in a good agreement with the ones obtained in Ref. [100,101] and that there is almost no difference (less then 0.05 %) between polarizability values calculated using Eq. 5.1 and Eq. 5.2. Further, we will use Eq. 5.1.

In the framework of the long-range approximation (see Eq. 2.67, Chapter 2) [31,32] the electric polarizability of two interacting molecules $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{AB}$ is written as:

$$\alpha^{AB}_{\alpha\beta} = \alpha^{A}_{\alpha\beta} + \alpha^{B}_{\alpha\beta} + \alpha^{ind}_{\alpha\beta} + \alpha^{disp}_{\alpha\beta}, \qquad (5.3)$$

where $\alpha^{A}_{\alpha\beta}$ and $\alpha^{B}_{\alpha\beta}$ are the dipole polarizabilities of molecules A (CH₄) and B (N₂); $\alpha^{ind}_{\alpha\beta}$ and $\alpha^{disp}_{\alpha\beta}$ are the induction and dispersion terms of the polarizability of interacting molecules defined by Eqs. 2.69 and 2.71, accordingly. Thus, for the case of interaction of the CH₄ molecule (T_d)

nents, α_{ii}) of the molecules CH_4 and N_2 (all values are in a.u.).										
Daramatar		CH_4			N_2					
rarameter	Lit.	MP2	$\operatorname{CCSD}(T)$	Lit.	MP2	CCSD(T)				
r	2.0498^{a}		2.0596	2.0742^{b}		2.0864				
α_{zz}	16.39^{c}	16.6167^\dagger	16.5157^\dagger	14.8425^{d}	14.4198^\dagger	14.9640^\dagger				
		16.6121^{\ddagger}	16.5111^{\ddagger}		14.4176^{\ddagger}	14.9597^{\ddagger}				
α_{xx}	16.39^{c}	16.6168^\dagger	16.5158^\dagger	10.2351^{d}	10.1578^\dagger	10.2608^\dagger				
		16.6121^{\ddagger}	16.5111^{\ddagger}		10.1568^{\ddagger}	10.2596^{\ddagger}				

TAB. 5.1 - Calculated in present work at the MP2 and CCSD(T) levels of theory using aug-ccpVTZ basis set and literature molecular parameters (bond length, r, and polarizability components, α_{ii}) of the molecules CH_4 and N_2 (all values are in a.u.).

^aReference [93].

^bReference [94].

^cReference [101].

^dReference [100].

[†] Calculated using Eq. 5.1 with the field strength of 0.005 $e^{-1}a_0^2 E_h$.

[‡]Calculated using Eq. 5.2 with the field strength of 0.005, 0.01 and 0.02 $e^{-1}a_0^2E_h$.

symmetry) with the linear N₂ molecule ($D_{\infty h}$ symmetry), the induction term in Eq. 5.3 takes on the form:

$$\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{ind} = \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A} + \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{B} + \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta} \alpha_{\delta\beta}^{B} + \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{B} T_{\gamma\delta} \alpha_{\delta\beta}^{A} + \frac{1}{3} \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon} \Theta_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B} - \frac{1}{3} A_{\alpha,\gamma\delta}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon} \alpha_{\varepsilon\beta}^{B} - \frac{1}{3} \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{B} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon} A_{\beta,\delta\varepsilon}^{A} + \frac{1}{15} \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon} \alpha_{\varepsilon\beta}^{B} + \frac{1}{15} \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} A_{\beta,\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{B} + \frac{1}{15} E_{\alpha,\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{B} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} \alpha_{\varphi\beta}^{A} + \frac{1}{15} E_{\alpha,\gamma\delta\varepsilon}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} \alpha_{\varphi\beta}^{B} + \frac{1}{15} \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{B} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} E_{\beta,\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{A} + \frac{1}{9} B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} \Theta_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B} + \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{A} T_{\gamma\delta} \alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{B} T_{\varepsilon\varphi} \alpha_{\varphi\beta}^{A} + \alpha_{\alpha\gamma}^{B} T_{\gamma\delta} \alpha_{\delta\varepsilon}^{A} T_{\varepsilon\varphi} \alpha_{\varphi\beta}^{B} + \cdots$$

$$(5.4)$$

In Eq. 5.4 we have fully accounted for the long-range multipolar induction contributions up to terms $\sim R^{-5}$ inclusive and terms $\sim R^{-6}$ caused by back induction effect due to dipole-induced-dipole interaction.

The direct calculation of the dispersion contribution $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp}$ using Eq. (2.71) is impossible due to the absence of the $\gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}(i\omega, 0, 0)$ values as functions of $i\omega$ for the molecules under investigation. Thus, we used CRA1 for calculation the contribution of dispersion to the polarizability of the interacting molecules (Eq. 2.77). In that case, restricting ourselves to the leading term $\sim R^{-6}$, the expression for the dispersion contribution takes the form:

$$\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp} = \frac{T_{\gamma\delta}\gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}^{B}(0,0,0)T_{\varepsilon\eta}C_{\eta\gamma}}{2\alpha^{B}(0)} + \frac{T_{\gamma\delta}\gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}^{A}(0,0,0)T_{\varepsilon\eta}D_{\eta\gamma}}{2\alpha^{A}(0)},$$
(5.5)

where

$$C_{\eta\gamma} = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^\infty \alpha^B(i\omega) \alpha^A_{\eta\gamma}(i\omega) d\omega, \qquad (5.6)$$

$$D_{\eta\gamma} = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^\infty \alpha^A(i\omega) \alpha^B_{\eta\gamma}(i\omega) d\omega.$$

Since the imaginary frequency-dependent polarizability for the molecules CH₄ and N₂ are known [98,99], the further calculation of the $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{disp}$ is not difficult.

Multipole polarizabilities and moments in Eqs. 5.4-5.5 are dependent on the orientation of the interacting molecules, which can be defined by Euler angles χ_A , θ_A , φ_A , θ_B and φ_B , and as a result the polarizability of the pair of interacting molecules is the surface determined by these Euler angles and the intermolecular separation R.

FIG. 5.1 - Polarizability components α_{ii} of the CH_4 - N_2 complex calculated at the CCSD(T) and MP2 levels of theory with aug-cc-pVTZ basis set with the BSSE correction. All values are in a.u. Black color - conf. 1, red color - conf. 2, blue color - conf. 3, orange color - conf. 4, olive color - conf. 5, magenta color - conf. 6; Solid lines - α_{xx} (MP2), dash lines - α_{yy} (MP2), dot lines - α_{zz} (MP2); Rounds - α_{xx} (CCSD(T)), triangles - α_{yy} (CCSD(T)), squares - α_{zz} (CCSD(T)).



Ab initio calculations of the polarizability tensor components as a function of R were carried out for six major configurations of the CH₄-N₂ complex (Fig. 3.2) with the interacting molecules considered as rigid. The geometrical parameters of the configurations are listed in Table 3.1. For the same configurations of the complex the polarizability calculations using analytical

expressions Eqs. 5.3-5.5 were carried out. Input molecular data used in the work for analytical calculations are given in Table 8.2. For the calculation of the coefficients $C_{\eta\gamma}$ and $D_{\eta\gamma}$ (Eq. 5.5) the analytical pseudospectral dipole oscillator strength distributions for the molecules CH₄ [98] and N₂ [99] were used.

FIG. 5.2 - Interaction polarizabilities $\Delta \alpha_{ii}$ of the CH_4 - N_2 complex (a - configuration 3, b - configuration 4). All values are in a.u. Solid lines - analytical calculations, crosses - CCSD(T) calculations, boxes - MP2 calculations.



Ab initio calculations results for the polarizability tensor components of the complex CH₄- N_2 are given in Fig. 5.1 and in Appendix VII. As expected, for the considered range of R the polarizability tensor components α_{xx} of the CH₄-N₂ complex for all configurations go up when the two molecules approach each other, while the components α_{yy} and α_{zz} go down. It is also can be seen that the polarizability of the complex is affected to a great extent by the orientation of the N₂ molecule relative to the x-axis (dependence on the θ_B angle) due to the big anisotropy of the polarizability tensor of the N_2 molecule. The dependence of the complex polarizability on the orientation of highly symmetric molecule CH_4 in the complex is significantly smaller and becomes noticeable only at small intermolecular separations. It draws attention that the values of polarizability calculated at the MP2 level of theory are underestimated for the configurations 1, 3 and 6. This can be explained by the fact that the value $\alpha_{zz}^{N2} + \alpha^{CH_4}$ calculated at the CCSD(T) level exceeds corresponding value calculated at the MP2 level of theory (see Table 5.1). It should be pointed out that for configurations 4 and 5 (symmetry C_s) the main axes of the polarizability tensor for the complex do not coincide with the coordinate system of the complex (Fig. 3.1), which leads to the appearance of the non-zero nondiagonal component α_{xy} . However, the values of α_{xy} for these configurations are very small

 $(\alpha_{xy} \sim 0.005 \ e^2 a_0^2 E_h^{-1}$ at $R=6.6 \ a_0)$ and go to zero at increasing R.

It is interesting to compare the results of *ab initio* calculations with the results of analytical polarizability calculations of the considered complex, carried out using Eqs. 5.3-5.5. It is convenient to carry out such comparison for the interaction polarizabilities $\Delta \alpha_{\alpha\beta}$ defined as:

$$\Delta \alpha_{\alpha\beta} = \alpha^{AB}_{\alpha\beta} - \alpha^{A}_{\alpha\beta} - \alpha^{B}_{\alpha\beta} \equiv \alpha^{AB}_{\alpha\beta}(R) - \alpha^{AB}_{\alpha\beta}(\infty).$$
(5.7)

The results of the calculation of $\Delta \alpha_{\alpha\beta}$ for two configurations of the complex, which are typical cases for the polarizability tensor, namely $\alpha_{xx}^{AB} \neq \alpha_{yy}^{AB} \neq \alpha_{zz}^{AB}$ and $\alpha_{xx}^{AB} \neq \alpha_{yy}^{AB} = \alpha_{zz}^{AB}$, are presented in Fig. 5.2. The analysis of Fig. 5.2 shows that the values $\Delta \alpha_{yy}$ and $\Delta \alpha_{zz}$, calculated using both methods, are in a good agreement in the considered range of intermolecular separations. The values of $\Delta \alpha_{xx}$ agree well for $R > 10 a_0$, and for shorter R the analytical values of $\Delta \alpha_{xx}$ noticeably exceed the results of *ab initio* calculations. There is an analogous situation with the other configurations of the complex CH₄-N₂.

The analytical polarizability description for the complex allows us to evaluate the contributions to $\Delta \alpha_{\alpha\beta}$ (and, accordingly, to $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{AB}$) of the different terms in Eqs. 5.3–5.4. As an example, the results of the calculations of these contributions to $\Delta \alpha_{\alpha\beta}$ for configuration 3 of the CH₄-N₂ complex are presented in Fig. 5.3. This figure shows that the major contribution to the polarizability of the complex is due to the terms such as $\alpha^A \alpha^B \sim R^{-3}$ (in Eq. 5.4), caused by dipole-induced-dipole interactions. It should be noticed that the contribution of these terms is the leading one for any configuration of the complex. The induction contribution of the terms $\sim R^{-4}(A^A\alpha^B)$ and $\sim R^{-5}(E^A\alpha^B, \alpha^A E^B$ and $B^A\Theta^B$), and also the terms $\sim R^{-6}$ caused by back induction effect due to dipole-induced-dipole interaction ($\alpha^A \alpha^B \alpha^A + \alpha^B \alpha^A \alpha^B$) are of comparable values. However, their role is different for the tensor components α_{ii} , and to a significant extent depends on the configuration of the complex. It should be noticed that there is a small value of the contribution of the induction term $\beta^A\Theta^B$ ($\sim R^{-4}$) to $\Delta \alpha_{ii}$, which is also typical for other configurations. The contribution of the terms α^{disp} (R^{-6}) caused by dispersion interactions is comparable in value with the contribution of the induction terms due to their partial mutual compensation.

It is also of interest to consider the polarizability tensor invariants for the CH_4 -N₂ complex: the mean polarizability,

$$\alpha^{AB} = \frac{1}{3} \left(\alpha^{AB}_{xx} + \alpha^{AB}_{yy} + \alpha^{AB}_{zz} \right) \tag{5.8}$$

and the anisotropy of the polarizability tensor

$$\gamma^{AB} = \left[\frac{1}{2}(\alpha_{xx}^{AB} - \alpha_{yy}^{AB})^2 + \frac{1}{2}(\alpha_{xx}^{AB} - \alpha_{zz}^{AB})^2 + \frac{1}{2}(\alpha_{zz}^{AB} - \alpha_{yy}^{AB})^2 + 3(\alpha_{xy}^{AB})^2 + 3(\alpha_{xz}^{AB})^2 + 3(\alpha_{yz}^{AB})^2\right]^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$
(5.9)

Ab initio values of the polarizability tensor invariants α^{AB} and γ^{AB} as functions of R for the six considered configurations of the CH₄-N₂ complex can be simply calculated using

Eqs. 5.8 and 5.9 with the help of the data from Appendix VII, assuming the contributions of the nondiagonal elements of the polarizability tensor of the complex to the anisotropy to be negligible. The comparison of *ab initio* and analytical calculations of the invariants α^{AB} and γ^{AB} can be carried out using the mean ($\Delta \alpha$) and the anisotropy ($\Delta \gamma$) of the interaction polarizability

$$\Delta \alpha = \alpha^{AB} - \alpha^{CH_4} - \alpha^{N_2} \tag{5.10}$$

and

$$\Delta \gamma = \gamma^{AB} - \gamma^{N_2},\tag{5.11}$$

describing the contribution of intermolecular interactions to the invariants α^{AB} and γ^{AB} , where α^{CH_4} , α^{N_2} and γ^{N_2} are the mean polarizabilities and the anisotropy of the molecules CH₄ and N₂.

The calculation results of the interaction anisotropy $\Delta\gamma$ as a function of R for the six considered configurations of the CH₄-N₂ complex are presented in Fig. 5.4. It is noticeable that the form of the function $\Delta\gamma(R)$ is significantly dependent on the complex configuration. Thus, for configurations 1, 3 and 6 in the investigated range of intermolecular separations, the interaction anisotropy $\Delta\gamma(R)$ monotonically increases with decreasing R, which corresponds to the increasing of the polarizability anisotropy γ^{AB} . For configurations 2, 4 and 5 the behavior of function $\Delta\gamma(R)$ is more complicated, and the negative sign of $\Delta\gamma(R)$ implies the decreasing of γ^{AB} in comparison with the complex anisotropy $\gamma^{AB}(\infty) \equiv \gamma^{N_2}$. Fig. 5.4 also shows that *ab initio* calculations of the interaction anisotropy $\Delta\gamma$ agree well with the analytical calculations of these values in the whole considered range of R, and for $R \geq 10 a_0$ this agreement is very good. Analytical calculations show that the leading contribution to the interaction anisotropy of the complex for $R \geq 10 a_0$ gives the induction terms $\alpha^A \alpha^B(R^{-3})$, and for $R \leq 10 a_0$ the substantial contribution to $\Delta\gamma$ gives the dispersion and induction terms of higher order, which can lead to the nonmonotonic behavior of $\Delta\gamma(R)$ (see, for example, Fig. 5.4b).

The mean interaction polarizability $\Delta \alpha$ for the CH₄-N₂ complex is considerably smaller than the interaction anisotropy $\Delta \gamma$ (Fig. 5.5). Fig. 5.5 shows that there is, as for $\Delta \gamma$, a good agreement between analytical and *ab initio* calculations of $\Delta \alpha$ for $R \geq 10 a_0$ For $R < 10 a_0$ the approximation used in the analytical calculation does not allow to describe correctly the function $\Delta \alpha(R)$ even qualitatively. It is noticeable that for configurations 2, 4 and 5 in the considered range of R, the sign of the function $\Delta \alpha(R)$ changes, *i.e.* there are intermolecular separations for which the different types of induction and dispersion contributions compensate each other. Thus, for example, the function $\Delta \alpha(R)$ for the configuration 5 is positive only in the range $8 < R < 11 a_0$ The nature of the change of the sign for the function $\Delta \alpha(R)$ at $R \approx$ 11 a_0 is illustrated in Fig. 5.6. The figure shows that for $R > 11 a_0$ the negative values of the function $\Delta \alpha(R)$ are defined by the induction terms $\alpha^A \alpha^B (\sim R^{-3})$ in Eq. 5.4. The change of sign of the function $\Delta \alpha(R)$ at the point $R \approx 11 a_0$ is in total agreement with the classical theory (Eqs. (1)-(7)) and takes place mainly due to the dominance of the contribution from the terms $A^A \alpha^B (\sim R^{-4})$, $E^A \alpha^B (\sim R^{-5})$, $\alpha^A \alpha^B \alpha^A + \alpha^B \alpha^A \alpha^B (\sim R^{-6})$ and $\alpha^{disp} (\sim R^{-6})$ over the contribution from the terms $\alpha^A \alpha^B (\sim R^{-3})$ and $\alpha^A E^B (\sim R^{-5})$. It should be noticed that the terms $\beta^A \Theta^B (\sim R^{-4})$ and $B^A \Theta^B (\sim R^{-5})$ give no contribution to $\Delta \alpha(R)$ for all configurations of the CH₄-N₂ complex. The change of sign of the function $\Delta \alpha(R)$ at $R \approx 8 a_0$ for configuration 5 and also at $R \approx 7 a_0$ for configurations 2 and 4 (see Figs. 5.5 and 5.6) cannot be explained by the classical theory in the framework of the considered approximation. In order to explain such a behavior of the function $\Delta \alpha(R)$ in this range, there is probably a need to account for the induction and dispersion interactions of higher order and also for the exchange interaction.

5.2 Polarizability of the most stable configuration

It is interesting to consider the polarizability of the CH_4 -N₂ complex being in the most stable configuration. In Ref. [141] (see Chapter Three) it is shown that the complex has not just one stable configuration, but a family of the most stable configurations, whose interaction energies differ by less than 0.16 μE_h . The family of these configurations can be obtained from configuration 4 by rotating the N₂ molecule around x-axis by an angle τ (see Fig. 3.2) at the equilibrium intermolecular separation $R_e = 6.84 a_0$. It is obvious that the polarizability tensor components $\alpha^{AB}_{\alpha\beta}(R_e)$ are different for the different configurations of the family. However, the ab *initio* calculations of the polarizability tensor invariants $\alpha^{AB}(R_e)$ and $\gamma^{AB}(R_e)$ for this family of configurations, when the monomers CH_4 and N_2 in the complex are considered to be rigid, have shown that the values of the invariants almost coincide and are equal to $\alpha^{AB}(R_e) = 28.13$ $e^2 a_0^2 E_h^{-1}$ and $\gamma^{AB}(R_e) = 3.82 \ e^4 a_0^4 E_h^{-3}$. Calculated values $\alpha^{AB}(R_e)$ and $\gamma^{AB}(R_e)$ are less than the values of the invariants $\alpha^{AB}(\infty) = 28.34 \ e^2 a_0^2 E_h^{-1}$ and $\gamma^{AB}(\infty) = 4.61 \ e^4 a_0^4 E_h^{-3}$ for the noninteracting molecules CH_4 and N_2 , which indicates the reduction of the mean polarizability and anisotropy of the polarizability tensor for the CH_4 -N₂ complex at the formation of the more stable configurations. This leads to the reduction of the efficiency of light scattering (index of refraction $n \sim \alpha$), including rotational Raman scattering. Note that the calculated values $\alpha^{AB}(\infty)$ and $\gamma^{AB}(\infty)$ are in a good agreement with the values $\alpha^{CH_4} + \alpha^{N_2} = 28.16$ $e^2 a_0^2 E_h^{-1}$ and $\gamma^{N_2} = 4.61 \ e^4 a_0^4 E_h^{-3}$, which were obtained from the high-accuracy calculations of the molecules CH_4 and N_2 [100, 101] (see Table 8.2).

As far as, at the formation of the complex, the monomers CH_4 and N_2 are deformed (see [141]), it is of interest to estimate the change of the complex polarizability caused by the nonrigidity of the monomers. For this purpose we have carried out *ab initio* calculations of the polarizability tensor invariants $\tilde{\alpha}^{AB}(R_e)$ and $\tilde{\gamma}^{AB}(R_e)$ for the family of the most stable configurations of the CH_4 -N₂ complex at full optimization of their geometries. The results of calculations have shown that accounting for the monomer nonrigidity practically does not affect on the mean polarizability $\alpha^{AB}(R_e)$, but noticeably increases (on ~ 2.3%) the polarizability anisotropy $\gamma^{AB}(R_e)$ of the complex.

Ab initio calculated polarizability tensor invariants $\alpha^{AB}(R)$ and $\gamma^{AB}(R)$ for the family of the most stable configurations of the CH₄-N₂ complex can be expanded in a series in the vicinity of R_e (in a.u.):

$$\alpha^{AB}(R) = 28.105 + 0.208(R - 6.84) - 0.081(R - 6.84)^2, \tag{5.12}$$

$$\gamma^{AB}(R) = 3.801 + 0.091(R - 6.84) + 0.047(R - 6.84)^2.$$
(5.13)

The expressions obtained allow to estimate the derivatives of the polarizability tensor invariants for the CH₄-N₂ complex in the case of rigid interacting molecules CH₄ and N₂. Particularly, at $R_e = 6.84 \ a_0$, the first derivatives $\partial \alpha^{AB}(R) / \partial R = 0.208 \ e^2 a_0 E_h^{-1}$ and $\partial \gamma^{AB}(R) / \partial R = 0.091 \ e^4 a_0^3 E_h^{-3}$ are of different sign and considerably differ in their absolute value.

5.3 Polarizability of free oriented interacting molecules CH₄-N₂

The analytical representation of the polarizability of interacting molecules allows us to simply calculate the polarizability of the free oriented interacting molecules CH₄ and N₂. For this purpose, the polarizabilities $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{AB}$ (Eqs. 5.3 - 5.5) should be averaged over Euler angles χ_A , θ_A , φ_A , θ_B and φ_B . In this case the polarizability tensor has only two independent components and has the form:

$$\overline{\alpha}_{xx}^{AB} = \alpha^A + \alpha^B + \frac{4}{R^3}\alpha^A\alpha^B + \frac{4}{R^6}\alpha^A\alpha^B(\alpha^A + \alpha^B) + \frac{22\alpha^A}{45R^6}(\alpha_{zz}^B - \alpha_{xx}^B)^2 + \frac{7C_6^{AB}}{18R^6}\left(\frac{\overline{\gamma}^A}{\alpha^A} + \frac{\overline{\gamma}^B}{\alpha^B}\right)$$
(5.14)

and

$$\overline{\alpha}_{yy}^{AB} = \overline{\alpha}_{zz}^{AB} = \alpha^A + \alpha^B - \frac{2}{R^3} \alpha^A \alpha^B + \frac{1}{R^6} \alpha^A \alpha^B (\alpha^A + \alpha^B) + \frac{19\alpha^A}{45R^6} (\alpha_{zz}^B - \alpha_{xx}^B)^2 + \frac{2C_6^{AB}}{9R^6} \left(\frac{\overline{\gamma}^A}{\alpha^A} + \frac{\overline{\gamma}^B}{\alpha^B}\right),$$
(5.15)

where $\overline{\gamma}^A$ and $\overline{\gamma}^B$ are the mean hyperpolarizabilities of the methane and nitrogen molecules. The expressions for the mean hyperpolarizabilities $\overline{\gamma}^A$ and $\overline{\gamma}^B$ are written as

$$\overline{\gamma}^A = \frac{3}{5} (\gamma^A_{zzzz} + 2\gamma^A_{zxzx}), \qquad (5.16)$$

$$\overline{\gamma}^B = \frac{1}{15} (3\gamma^B_{zzzz} + 12\gamma^B_{zxzx} + 8\gamma^B_{xxxx}).$$
(5.17)

In Eqs. 5.14 and 5.15 the isotropic dispersion coefficient C_6^{AB}

$$C_6^{AB} = \frac{3}{\pi} \int_0^\infty \alpha^A(i\omega) \alpha^B(i\omega) d\omega$$
(5.18)

is simply related to the coefficients $C_{\eta\gamma}$ and $D_{\eta\gamma}$ from Eq. 5.5: $C_6^{AB} = 6C_{xx} = 6C_{yy} = 6C_{zz} = 2Dxx + 2D_{yy} + 2D_{zz}$. It is obvious that the polarizabilities $\overline{\alpha}_{ii}$ are defined only by the tensors $\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A,B}$ and $\gamma_{\delta\varepsilon\alpha\beta}^{A,B}$ of the interacting molecules CH₄ and N₂ and by the dispersion coefficient C_6^{AB} . The calculated value of the coefficient $C_6^{AB} = 97.26 E_h \cdot a_0^6$ using Eq. 5.18 is in a good agreement with

 $C_6^{AB} = 96.94 \ E_h \cdot a_0^{-6}$ from work [98]. Note that Eqs. 5.14 and 5.15, when $\alpha_{xx}^B = \alpha_{zz}^B$, become the well known expressions for the polarizabilities of two interacting spherically symmetric atoms A and B [54, 55].

The analysis of Eqs. 5.14 and 5.15 shows that the dependence of the polarizability tensor components $\overline{\alpha}_{ii}^{AB}$ and the anisotropy of the polarizability tensor $\overline{\alpha}_{xx}^{AB} - \overline{\alpha}_{yy}^{AB}$ on the intermolecular separation is defined mainly by the terms $\sim R^{-3}$, and the *R*-dependence of the mean polarizability $\overline{\alpha}^{AB} = (\overline{\alpha}_{xx}^{AB} + 2\overline{\alpha}_{yy}^{AB})/3$ is defined by the terms $\sim R^{-6}$:

$$\overline{\alpha}^{AB} - \alpha^A - \alpha^B = \frac{2}{R^6} \alpha^A \alpha^B (\alpha^A + \alpha^B) + \frac{4\alpha^A}{9R^6} (\alpha^B_{zz} - \alpha^B_{xx})^2 + \frac{5C_6^{AB}}{18R^6} \left(\frac{\overline{\gamma}^A}{\alpha^A} + \frac{\overline{\gamma}^B}{\alpha^B}\right).$$
(5.19)

The calculation has shown that the first term in the right part of Eq. 5.19 gives the leading contribution (~ 64 %), the dispersion interactions (the third term) give the contribution ~ 35 %, and the contribution of the second term, which is defined by the anisotropy of the polarizability tensor of the N₂ molecule, is very small (~ 1 %).

5.4 Vibrational Raman spectrum

The computations were carried out with Gaussian03 [34] package at the MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory for monomers CH_4 , N_2 and for complex CH_4 - N_2 (configuration 4). The molecular geometries of these species were optimized followed by a frequency calculation. The automatic methods in Gaussian were used to compute the Raman activities for 90° scattering [143] (key-word: freq=Raman):

$$R_A = (45(\alpha')_k^2 + 7(\gamma')_k^2)/45, \qquad (5.20)$$

where $(\alpha')_k^2$ is a square magnitude of derivative of the isotropic part polarizability tensor with respect to the k-th normal mode, and $(\gamma')_k^2$ is a square magnitude of derivative of the anisotropic part polarizability tensor with respect to the k-th normal mode and the derivatives are evaluated at zero displacement. It should be noted that R_A is proportional to the Raman intensity I.

In the Figs. 5.7-5.8 the Raman spectrum is presented for the CH_4-N_2 complex. At Fig. 5.8 all of the predicted anharmonic frequencies (see Table 3.8) corresponding to the frequencies of methane were scaled by 0.983 factor to fit the experimental data. As the MP2 method gives the harmonic frequency of the N₂ molecule that is far from the experimental one, we have corrected the harmonic frequency ω of N₂ and the harmonic frequency of the mode ν_{11} of the complex by factor 1.054 to fit the experimental value 2358.6 cm⁻¹ [188]. For figures 5.7-5.8 the Lorentzians with 10 cm⁻¹ width were used. Figures and Table 5.2 show that for all vibrational modes of the CH₄-N₂ complex R_A decreases by factors 0.7-0.98 in comparison with R_A for the vibrational modes of monomers CH₄ and N₂.

The Raman spectrum can be used to give additional information regarding the properties of Raman scattering. One of the important properties is the depolarization ratio ρ . The depolarization ratio ρ is defined as the ratio of the intensities I_y/I_x , where I_y and I_x are the

Tab.	5.2 -	$H \epsilon$	irmon	ic μ	vibra	tional	wavenu	mbers	(in	$cm^{-1})$	and	Raman	activities	R_A
(\AA^4/A)	MU) ca	alcu	lated a	at the	e <i>MP2</i> /	aug-ce	p VTZ	level oj	^f theo	ory with	BSS.	E correct	tion for co	nfig-
uration	4 of t	he (CH_4 - N	V_2 co	mplex.	In par	renthes is	s we pr	resent	t the co	rresp	ondence	of the com	nplex
vibratic	onal m	odes	to th	e vil	oration	al mod	es of the	e mono	mers	3.				

Mode	Sym.	$\omega^{complex}$	$R_A^{complex}$	$\omega^{monomer}$	$R_A^{monomer}$	
1	$A^{\prime\prime}$	19.6	0.2787			
2	$A^{\prime\prime}$	23.3	0.9607			
3	A'	48.2	0.0463			
4	A'	65.7	0.0032			
5	$A^{\prime\prime}$	71.8	0.0123			
6 (ν_4 , CH ₄)	A'	1355.3694	0.0141	1356.0124	0.0188	
$7 (\nu_4, \operatorname{CH}_4)$	$A^{\prime\prime}$	1356.0315	0.0136	1356.0124	0.0188	
8 (ν_4 , CH ₄)	A'	1356.0581	0.0118	1356.0124	0.0188	
9 (ν_2 , CH ₄)	$A^{\prime\prime}$	1587.6962	2.7775	1588.5680	2.8632	
$10 \ (\nu_2, \mathrm{CH}_4)$	A'	1588.2845	2.8162	1588.5680	2.8632	
11 (ν , N ₂)	A'	2185.0729	14.6099	2186.8628	16.0198	
$12 \ (\nu_1, \mathrm{CH}_4)$	A'	3066.7775	215.6018	3069.5665	224.5058	
13 (ν_3 , CH ₄)	$A^{\prime\prime}$	3201.5411	35.6778	3204.9644	41.9746	
14 (ν_3 , CH ₄)	A'	3201.5602	36.2711	3204.9644	41.9746	
15 (ν_3 , CH ₄)	A'	3203.9712	44.2979	3204.9644	41.9746	

components of intensity of scattered light in the plane perpendicular to the direction of scattered light propagation (along z-axis). Fig. 5.9 shows that polarization properties of Raman scattering are retained in the complex for vibrational frequencies corresponding to the frequencies of monomers CH₄ and N₂ (anisotropic Raman scattering: ν_2 , ν_3 and ν_4 of the CH₄ molecule; isotropic Raman scattering: ν_1 of the methane molecule and ν of the dinitrogen molecule), which is in agreement with the symmetry of vibrations. Fig. 5.9 also shows that the Raman scattering for intermolecular vibrations (modes 1, 2, 4 and 5 from Table 5.2) has purely anisotropic nature ($\rho \approx 3/4$ for linearly polarized (the vector of the electric field of the incident light is directed along the y-axis) and $\rho \approx 6/7$ for unpolarized incident light), and the Raman scattering for the vibrational mode 3 (ν =48.2 cm⁻¹) is a mixture of the anisotropic and isotropic scattering. It should be noted that for collision Raman scattering the Raman line intensities could be larger than predicted ones for configuration 4.

FIG. 5.3 - Interaction polarizabilities $\Delta \alpha_{ii}$, and induction and dispersion contributions to $\Delta \alpha_{ii}$ of the CH_4 - N_2 complex for the configuration 3 (b, d - enlarged fragments). All values are in a.u. 1 - $\Delta \alpha_{ii}$, 2 - $\alpha^A \alpha^B$ contributions, 3 - $\beta^A \Theta^B$ contribution, 4 - $A^A \alpha^B$ contributions, 5 - $E^A \alpha^B$ contributions, 6 - $\alpha^A E^B$ contributions, 7 - $B^A \Theta^B$ contribution, 8 - $\alpha^A \alpha^B \alpha^A + \alpha^B \alpha^A \alpha^B$ contribution, 9 - α^{disp} contribution.



FIG. 5.4 - Interaction anisotropy $\Delta \gamma$ for the CH_4 - N_2 complex (a - configurations 1, 3 and 6; b - configurations 2, 4 and 5). All values are in a.u. Configurations 1 and 2: solid lines analytical calculations, solid boxes - CCSD(T) calculations. Configurations 3 and 4: dash lines - analytical calculations, boxes - CCSD(T) calculations. Configurations 5 and 6: dot lines analytical calculations, solid circles - CCSD(T) calculations.



FIG. 5.5 - The mean interaction polarizability $\Delta \alpha$ for the CH_4 - N_2 complex for configurations 1-6. All values are in a.u. The numbers in the figure correspond to those of the configurations. Solid lines - analytical calculations, diamonds - CCSD(T) calculations for the configuration 1, solid circles - CCSD(T) calculations for the configuration 2, solid boxes - CCSD(T) calculations for the configuration 3, boxes - CCSD(T) calculations for the configuration 4, circles - CCSD(T)calculations for the configuration 5, solid diamonds - CCSD(T) calculations for the configuration 6.


FIG. 5.6 - Induction and dispersion contributions to $\Delta \alpha$ of the CH_4 - N_2 complex for configuration 5 (on the right - enlarged fragment). All values are in a.u. $1 - \Delta \alpha$, $2 - \alpha^A \alpha^B$ contributions, $3 - A^A \alpha^B$ contributions, $4 - \alpha^{disp}$ contributions, $5 - \alpha^A E^B$ contributions, $6 - \alpha^A \alpha^B \alpha^A + \alpha^B \alpha^A \alpha^B$ contribution, $7 - E^A \alpha^B$ contribution. Solid lines - analytical calculations, solid circles - CCSD(T) calculations, boxes - MP2 calculations.



FIG. 5.7 - Simulated Raman spectrum of the CH_4 - N_2 complex calculated at the MP2/aug-ccpVTZ level of theory for harmonic frequencies.



FIG. 5.8 - Simulated Raman spectrum of the CH_4 - N_2 complex calculated at the MP2/aug-ccpVTZ level of theory for anharmonic frequencies (intermolecular modes are not presented) corresponding to the frequencies of the monomers CH_4 and N_2 . Lorentzians with 10 cm⁻¹ width were used.



FIG. 5.9 - Simulated Raman and IR spectrum (for harmonic frequencies) of the CH₄-N₂ complex calculated at the MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ and the U-depolarization spectrum corresponds to the unpolarized (natural) incident light. Raman activity is in ${{\Bbb A}}^4/AMU$, Infrared level of theory (visualization using GaussView). The P-depolarization spectrum corresponds to the linearly polarized incident light, intensity is in km/mole.



Fourth part

The C_2H_4 - C_2H_4 van der Waals complex

Ethylene is a simple, unsaturated hydrocarbon. In spite of its chemical simplicity, C_2H_4 affects many diverse processes. Even in biology it is of great interest, for example, ethylene is a hormone that regulates a number of physiological and developmental events in plants [145].

Nonbonding interactions of π -electron systems have been intensively studied, since π - π interactions control several phenomena such as crystal packing of unsaturated hydrocarbon molecules, conformational preference of nucleic acids, and host-guest interactions of aromatic molecules. The ethylene dimer is the simplest π - π organic complex that can serve as a test object for nonbonding interaction theories.

Moreover, ethylene dimer as long as the methane-nitrogen complex is of particular interest for astrophysical applications. These complexes exist in the atmospheres of giant planets (Jupiter [146, 147], Saturn [148], Neptune and Uranus [149]) and Saturn's satellite Titan [80, 90, 92, 150, 151], and contribute to the IR absorption spectra of their atmospheres. In the present work we consider the interacting molecules C_2H_4 in their ground electronic state ${}^{1}A_{g}$.

Chapter 6

Potential energy

Apparently, the history of quantum-mechanical calculations of the interaction energy of two ethylene molecules begins with the work of Hashimoto and Isobe in 1973 [152]. At the beginning the interaction energy calculations of the $(C_2H_4)_2$ van der Waals complex were performed at various levels of theoretical methods from semiempirical ones [152-157] to relatively simple variants of *ab initio* [158–163] methods. In these works the stability of different configurations of the ethylene dimer was investigated and the search of the most profound configuration was carried out. However, the first reliable interactions energies were calculated by Tsuzuki and Tanabe [164] in 1992 only. In this work the interaction potential energies of 12 orientations of ethylene dimer were calculated at the second-order Møller-Plesset (MP2) level of theory with the basis set 6-311G(2d,2p) accounting for the BSSE. The authors [164] have found the most stable configuration (D_{2d}) of ethylene dimer which agrees with the structure predicted from the analysis of infrared spectra of matrix isolated and solid ethylene [165]. In the sequel Tsuzuki et al. [166–168] have investigated the most profound configuration of $(C_2H_4)_2$ in more details using the modern theoretical *ab initio* methods with larger basis sets including the complete basis set (CBS) limit. As a result of these investigations the interaction energy of the most stable configuration of the ethylene dimer at MP2/CBS level of theory [168] at the equilibrium is $\Delta E^{MP2}(R_e) = -1.54 \text{ kcal/mol}$, which is 1.4 times larger than in [164]. Further, in Ref. [169] the authors obtained the value $\Delta E^{MP2}(R_e) = -1.62$ kcal/mol, which was used for the interaction energy evaluation of the most stable configuration of $(C_2H_4)_2$ at the CCSD(T) level in the CBS limit. At present, the obtained value $\Delta E^{CCSD(T)}(R_e) = -1.51 \text{ kcal/mol} [169]$ should be considered as the most accurate value of well depth of the most stable configuration of the ethylene dimer. Recently, the interaction energies of $(C_2H_4)_2$ were calculated in the framework of spin-component scaled second-order Møller-Plesset (SCS-MP2) method [170,171]. In the work [171] it was shown, that SCS-MP2 potential energy curves with obtained scaling parameters very well reproduce the corresponding CCSD(T) potential energy curves. We should point out, that in work [171] the potential energy calculations were carried out at the CCSD(T)level of theory for 6 configurations of $(C_2H_4)_2$, that is at present the most complete description of the potential energy of the ethylene dimer in the framework of high-level theory.

The other approach to the investigation of the potential energy surface of the $(C_2H_4)_2$

dimer was applied in Refs. [172–176] in the framework of analytical description of long range interactions between ethylene molecules in the multipole expansion. Such approach requires higher order multipole moments and polarizabilities, including imaginary frequency-dependent polarizabilities, and gives a physically correct analytical description of the potential energy surface for interacting molecules at large intermolecular separations. However, in the framework of this approach the well depths of different configurations of the $(C_2H_4)_2$ dimer can't be described correctly, because at such intermolecular separations the electron shells of interacting ethylene molecules begin to overlap and the long-range approximation is broken.

Our purpose is to carry out *ab initio* calculations at the CCSD(T) level of theory with relatively large correlation-consistent basis set and to investigate the applicability of the less demanding SAPT, DFT-SAPT, MP2 and explicitly-correlated methods CCSD(T)-F12 and MP2-F12 and analytical methods for the description of potential energy surface of the $(C_2H_4)_2$ van der Waals complex.

6.1 Coordinate system

In the present work, for the description of the complex C_2H_4 - C_2H_4 a Cartesian coordinate system was used (see Fig. 6.1). The C-C bond is in the *yz*-plane. The origin of this coordinate system is placed in the center of the C-C bond of the first (*A*) molecule. The vector **R** is directed from the origin to the center of C-C bond of the second (*B*) molecule and has the components (0, 0, *R*). The rotation of the *i*-th ethene molecule in this coordinate system is determined by 3 Euler angles: 1) rotation of angle χ_i around the *z*-axis; 2) rotation of angle θ_i around the *y*-axis; 3) rotation of angle φ_i around the *z*-axis. The initial position of the molecules in the C_2H_4 - C_2H_4 complex, corresponding to the Euler angles $\chi_A = \theta_A = \varphi_A = \chi_B = \theta_B = \varphi_B = 0^\circ$, is presented in Fig. 6.1.

The experimental r_0 (ground state) geometry of ethylene was used for all the calculations: the bond lengths and angles of ethylene $r_{CC} = 2.530 \ a_0 \ (1.339 \ \text{\AA}), \ r_{CH} = 2.050 \ a_0 \ (1.085 \ \text{\AA}), \ \alpha_{HCC} = 121.085 \ \text{and} \ \alpha_{HCH} = 117.83 \ \text{Deg were taken from ref.} \ [177].$

6.2 Potential energy surface

The calculations were carried out for 12 geometries (Fig. 6.2) of the C₂H₄-C₂H₄ complex in the approximation of rigid interacting molecules at the CCSD(T), MP2, MP2-F12, CCSD(T)-F12, SAPT and DFT-SAPT levels of theory with the correlation-consistent aug-ccpVTZ (AVTZ) basis set. When calculating the energy at the CCSD(T), MP2, MP2-F12 and CCSD(T)-F12 levels of theory the BBSE correction was taken into account. It should be noted, that the SAPT and DFT-SAPT methods are BSSE free. The interaction energies $\Delta E(R)$ calculated at the CCSD(T) level of theory are shown at Fig. 6.3 (Table 8.4 in Appendix IX). The figure shows that the most profound geometry corresponds to configuration 2 with an interac-



FIG. 6.1 - Coordinate system of the C_2H_4 - C_2H_4 complex.

tion energy of -2191.168 μE_h (480.9 cm⁻¹) at $R_e = 7.181 a_0$ (3.8 Å) which is consistent with the $\Delta E(R_e) = -2178 \ \mu E_h$ at $R_e = 7.086 a_0$ (3.75 Å) (CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ) from Ref. [171]. The difference in values is due to the different bond lengths and angles used for the calculation. The authors of Ref. [171] used bond lengths ($r_{CH} = 1.0810$ Å and $r_{CC} = 1.3332$ Å) and angle ($\alpha_{HCC} = 121.33$ Deg) optimized at the MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory.

The binding energy of the complex is a characteristic of its stability, thus the knowledge of its accurate value is very important because it could interpret and guide the experimental investigations. In the present work it was obtained in the CBS limit. For this purpose the extrapolation scheme of Helgaker et al. [30]

$$E_X^{HF} = E_{CBS}^{HF} + B \exp(-\alpha X), \qquad (6.1)$$
$$E_X^{corr} = E_{CBS}^{corr} + AX^{-3},$$
$$E_{CBS}^{tot} = E_{CBS}^{HF} + E_{CBS}^{corr}.$$

was employed. The HF and correlation interaction energies were corrected for the BSSE. Since the ethylene dimer is a large system, the CCSD(T) calculations with a big cardinal number X (X = 4, 5, etc.) are very long and computationally expensive and extrapolation can only be performed at the MP2 level. However, the role of the higher-order correlation energy contributions can not be neglected and the interaction energies calculated at the CCSD(T) level of theory in the CBS limit were determined using the following scheme, proposed in Ref. [169]:

$$\Delta E_{CBS}^{CCSD(T)} = \Delta E_{CBS}^{MP2} + (\Delta E^{CCSD(T)} - \Delta E^{MP2})|_{aug-cc-pVTZ}.$$
(6.2)

The use of Eq. 6.2 is based on assumption that the difference between the CCSD(T) and MP2 interaction energies $(\Delta E^{CCSD(T)} - \Delta E^{MP2})$ depends only negligibly on the basis set size and can thus be determined with the medium basis set (we used the AVTZ basis set). The energies ΔE_{CBS}^{MP2} were obtained using Dunning's basis sets AVXZ (X = 3, 4). For calculating the ΔE_{CBS}^{HF} a 3-point extrapolation is needed. However, it was shown in Ref. [30] that parameter α is almost invariant and equals to 1.63, thus we fixed $\alpha = 1.63$. Therefore, the energies with two basis

(1)	(2)	(3)
	(5)	
المحمول المحمول (7) (7)	(8)	(9)
(10)		

FIG. 6.2 - Geometries of the C_2H_4 - C_2H_4 complex.

FIG. 6.3 - Interaction energy $\Delta E(R)$ (μE_h) of the C_2H_4 - C_2H_4 complex calculated at the CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory with the BSSE correction.



sets are enough to carry out the extrapolation of the HF energies as well as the correlation energies. The results of the calculation are presented in the last column of the Table 6.1. The table shows that the BSIE is 7 - 25 % of the energy calculated using the AVTZ basis set. The largest contribution of the BSIE correction to the binding energy of the complex is for the configuration 3 and 4. These configurations are also noticeable because of their potential energy behavior (see Fig. 6.3 and 6.4): the energy has a very small potential well and for R >10.5 a_0 it is positive.

TAB. 6.1 - Equilibrium distance R_e (in Å) and binding energy $\Delta E(R_e)$ for different configurations calculated at the CCSD(T)/AVTZ and CCSD(T)-F12/AVTZ levels of theory with the BSSE correction. In the last column there are presented the binding energies in CBS limit calculated at the CCSD(T) level using extrapolation scheme of Helgaker ($\Delta E_{CBS}(R_e)$). All angles are in Deg, energies are in μE_h .

Conf.	Symm.	χ_A	θ_A	φ_A	χ_B	θ_B	φ_B	R_e	$\Delta E(R_e)$	$\Delta E(R_e)$	$\Delta E_{CBS}(R_e)$
									$\operatorname{CCSD}(T)$	CCSD(T)-F12	$\operatorname{CCSD}(T)$
1	D_{2h}	0	0	0	0	0	0	5.2	-602.465	-638.187	-646.192
2	D_{2d}	90	90	90	90	0	90	3.8	-2191.168	-2323.555	-2356.714
3	D_{2h}	0	0	90	90	90	90	4.5	-100.906	-129.405	-135.979
4	D_{2d}	0	0	90	90	90	0	4.5	-90.037	-116.577	-126.153
5	C_{2v}	0	0	90	0	90	0	4.6	-959.821	-1011.151	-1028.653
6	C_{2v}	0	90	90	90	90	0	3.8	-1572.798	-1670.690	-1707.929
7	C_{2v}	0	0	90	0	90	90	4.6	-919.016	-968.161	-986.520
8	D_{2d}	0	0	0	0	0	90	5.0	-1001.250	-1064.007	-1077.743
9	C_{2v}	90	0	90	0	0	0	4.4	-1533.231	-1622.923	-1644.732
10	C_{2v}	90	0	90	0	0	90	4.8	-674.079	-706.381	-714.547
11	C_{2v}	90	0	90	90	0	0	3.9	-1649.328	-1734.829	-1767.935
12	D_{2h}	90	90	90	90	0	0	4.4	-639.834	-668.195	-681.133

In order to check whether it is possible to use the SAPT or DFT-SAPT methods (developed specially for complexes, less demanding) and explicitly correlated methods (MP2-F12 and CCSD(T)-F12) to calculate the potential energy surface of the ethylene dimer we have carried out the calculations at the CCSD(T), SAPT for all 12 configurations of the complex and DFT-SAPT, MP2, MP2-F12 and CCSD(T)-F12 calculations for the deepest (configuration 2) and the one of the less deep (configuration 3) configurations of the $(C_2H_4)_2$ van der Waals complex. All the calculations were carried out using the AVTZ basis set. The results of the calculations are shown at Fig. 6.4 (the values of interaction energy are also presented in Tables 8.4-8.6 in Appendix IX). It is obvious that the DFT-SAPT (both with PBE0 and B3LYP functionals) method provides results that are more correct than the SAPT, MP2 and MP2-F12 methods. However, the DFT-SAPT method is still not correct enough to describe the interactions of the complex under investigation. Therefore, the SAPT, MP2 and MP2-F12 methods proved to give non-reliable results for all 12 configurations of the ethylene dimer. A good agreement was obtained for the CCSD(T) and CCSD(T)-F12 methods. It should be noted that the CCSD(T)-F12/AVTZ level gives values of energy close to the CBS limit calculated at the CCSD(T) level (see Table 6.1) as well as MP2-F12 gives the values close to the CBS limit calculated at the MP2 level of theory.

Analytical calculations were carried out using the long-range approximation (Eq. 2.18):

$$\Delta E = E_{elec} + E_{ind} + E_{disp},\tag{6.3}$$

where E_{elec} , E_{ind} and E_{disp} are the electrostatic, induction and dispersion contributions to the total interaction energy of the complex. For the case of the ethylene dimer ($\Omega_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = A_{\alpha,\beta\gamma} = 0$ due to the symmetry D_{2h}), limiting ourselves to the order of R^{-8} , we have

$$E_{elec} = \frac{1}{9} T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} \Theta^A_{\alpha\beta} \Theta^B_{\gamma\delta} + \frac{1}{315} T_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} [\Theta^A_{\alpha\beta} \Phi^B_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} + \Theta^B_{\alpha\beta} \Phi^A_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}], \tag{6.4}$$

$$E_{ind} = -\frac{1}{18} T_{\alpha\gamma\delta} T_{\beta\varepsilon\varphi} [\alpha^A_{\alpha\beta} \Theta^B_{\gamma\delta} \Theta^B_{\varepsilon\varphi} + \alpha^B_{\alpha\beta} \Theta^A_{\gamma\delta} \Theta^A_{\varepsilon\varphi}], \qquad (6.5)$$

$$E_{disp} = -\frac{1}{2\pi} T_{\alpha\beta} T_{\gamma\delta} \int_0^\infty \alpha^A_{\alpha\gamma}(i\omega) \alpha^B_{\beta\delta}(i\omega) d\omega$$
(6.6)

$$-\frac{1}{6\pi}T_{\alpha\beta\gamma}T_{\delta\varepsilon\varphi}\int_{0}^{\infty} [\alpha^{A}_{\alpha\delta}(i\omega)C^{B}_{\beta\gamma,\varepsilon\varphi}(i\omega) + C^{A}_{\beta\gamma,\varepsilon\varphi}(i\omega)\alpha^{B}_{\alpha\delta}(i\omega)]d\omega$$
$$-\frac{1}{15\pi}T_{\alpha\beta}T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}\int_{0}^{\infty} [\alpha^{A}_{\alpha\gamma}(i\omega)E^{B}_{\beta,\delta\varepsilon\varphi}(i\omega) + E^{A}_{\beta,\delta\varepsilon\varphi}(i\omega)\alpha^{B}_{\alpha\gamma}(i\omega)]d\omega.$$

Dispersion contribution (Eq. 6.6) was calculated in the present work using the London formula [32] within the Unsöld approximation [43]:

$$E_{disp}^{London} = -\frac{U}{8} (T_{\alpha\beta} T_{\gamma\delta} \alpha^A_{\alpha\gamma} \alpha^B_{\beta\delta} + \frac{1}{3} T_{\alpha\beta\gamma} T_{\delta\varepsilon\varphi} [\alpha^A_{\alpha\delta} C^B_{\beta\gamma,\varepsilon\varphi} + C^A_{\beta\gamma,\varepsilon\varphi} \alpha^B_{\alpha\delta}] + \frac{2}{15} T_{\alpha\beta} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} [\alpha^A_{\alpha\gamma} E^B_{\beta,\delta\varepsilon\varphi} + E^A_{\beta,\delta\varepsilon\varphi} \alpha^B_{\alpha\gamma}])$$
(6.7)

and using CRA2 (analogously to the CRA2 for dipole moment and polarizability calculations, described in Part II):

$$E_{disp}^{CRA2} = -\frac{C_6}{6\alpha^2} \Big[T_{\alpha\beta} T_{\gamma\delta} \alpha^A_{\alpha\gamma} \alpha^B_{\beta\delta} + \frac{1}{3} T_{\alpha\beta\gamma} T_{\delta\varepsilon\varphi} (\alpha^A_{\alpha\delta} C^B_{\beta\gamma,\varepsilon\varphi} + \alpha^B_{\alpha\delta} C^A_{\beta\gamma,\varepsilon\varphi}) \\ + \frac{2}{15} T_{\alpha\beta} T_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} (\alpha^A_{\alpha\delta} E^B_{\beta,\gamma\varepsilon\varphi} + \alpha^B_{\alpha\delta} E^A_{\beta,\gamma\varepsilon\varphi}) \Big].$$
(6.8)

The values of the molecular parameters used for the analytical calculation of the interaction energy (Eq. 6.3) are listed in Table 8.3 in Appendix VIII. The leading terms in the electrostatic interaction energy of the complex are the terms $\Theta^A \Theta^B + \Theta^B \Theta^A$ (~ R^{-5}). However, the dominant contribution to the interaction energy give the dispersion interactions (see Fig. 6.5 and Eq. 6.9).



а



FIG. 6.5 - Contributions to the interaction energy $\Delta E(R)$ of the $(C_2H_4)_2$ complex being in configuration 2 (a - E_{elec} , b - E_{ind} , c - E_{disp}).



As an example we present the results of the calculations using analytical formulas for configuration 2 (R is in a_0)

$$E_{elec} = \frac{4.84E_h a_0^5}{R^5} - \frac{1152.0E_h a_0^7}{R^7},$$

$$E_{ind} = -\frac{351.0E_h a_0^8}{R^8},$$

$$E_{disp}^{CRA2} = -\frac{272.98E_h a_0^6}{R^6} - \frac{7630.78E_h a_0^8}{R^8},$$

$$E_{disp}^{London} = -\frac{193.22E_h a_0^6}{R^6} - \frac{5401.12E_h a_0^8}{R^8}$$
(6.9)

in Fig. 6.6. The analysis of the results shows that the analytical representation of the interaction energy by Eq. 6.3 with the dispersion contribution treated using CRA2 (Eq. 6.8) for the ethylene dimer is in a good agreement with the high-level *ab initio* calculations (CCSD(T)-F12/AVTZ with the BSSE correction) for the intermolecular separations $R > 11 a_0$. The figure shows also that the London approximation (Eq. 6.8) underestimates the dispersion energy. Further, we will use the dispersion energy calculated using CRA2. In Fig. 6.6 the comparison of analytically calculated $\Delta E = E_{elec} + E_{ind} + E_{disp}$ with the same $\Delta E = E_{elec} + E_{ind} + E_{disp}$ obtained using DFT-SAPT and HF-SAPT methods says that the number of terms accounted in our expansion (Eq. 6.4-6.8) is enough for the description of interaction energy for long-range separations. The figure shows that DFT-SAPT and HF-SAPT methods provide practically the same values of $\Delta E = E_{elec} + E_{ind} + E_{disp}$ (the difference in values of energy calculated using these methods appeared to be in the exchange contribution). The Fig. 6.6 also shows that the contribution from the electron overlap effect (exchange contribution) become noticeable for $R < 11 a_0$.

It is interesting to note that for configurations 3 and 4 the repulsive electrostatic terms $\Theta^A \Theta^B + \Theta^B \Theta^A$ give noticeable contribution to ΔE for large R, which leads to the positive interaction energy for $R > 10.5 a_0$. Particularly, for configuration 3 the electrostatic, induction and dispersion contributions have the form (R is in a_0):

$$E_{elec} = \frac{36.61E_h a_0^5}{R^5} - \frac{1400.4E_h a_0^7}{R^7},$$

$$E_{ind} = -\frac{1210.7E_h a_0^8}{R^8},$$

$$E_{disp}^{CRA2} = -\frac{255.12E_h a_0^6}{R^6} - \frac{4270.86E_h a_0^8}{R^8},$$

$$E_{disp}^{London} = -\frac{180.58E_h a_0^6}{R^6} - \frac{3022.95E_h a_0^8}{R^8}.$$
(6.10)

The interaction energy for configuration 3 is presented at Fig. 6.7. Like for configuration 2 the dispersion contribution is better described by CRA2.





a

FIG. 6.7 - Interaction energy $\Delta E(R)$ of the $(C_2H_4)_2$ complex for configuration 3.



Magnetic corrections to the dispersion energy.

As the ethylene molecule has π -bonds, it is interesting to evaluate the contributions of magnetic interactions to the dispersion energy of the complex C_2H_4 - C_2H_4 . The evaluation of the terms in Eq. 2.38 and Eq. 2.39 for the region $kR \ll 1$ gives the results, presented in Table 6.2. The first column is the leading contribution in the London dispersion formula (Eq. 2.15). The table shows that the contribution of the magnetic interactions for the complex under investigation is negligible in comparison with the electric interactions.

TAB. 6.2 - Leading contributions from different interactions to the dispersion energy of the ethylene dimer for $kR \ll 1$. All values are in a.u.

	J					
$\Delta E^{\alpha - \alpha}$	$\Delta E^{\alpha-\chi}$	$\Delta E^{\alpha-dia}$	$\Delta E^{\chi-\chi}$	$\Delta E^{dia-dia}$	$\Delta E_{rel}^{\alpha-\alpha}$	
$\frac{3 \times 10^2}{R^6}$	$\frac{5 \times 10^{-9}}{R^4}$	$-\frac{10^{-5}}{R^5}$	$-\frac{3\times10^{-4}}{R^6}$	$-\frac{2\times10^{-8}}{R^7}$	$\frac{10^{-3}}{R^4}$	

Molecular parameters used for the calculation: $\langle q^2 \rangle^{00} = 83.031$ a.u. (calculated at the MP2/AVTZ level of theory), $\chi = 4.145739$ a.u. [189], α and U are taken from Table 8.3.

Chapter 7

Interaction-induced dipole moment

Dipole moment of ethylene complexes gives rise to the absorption of gas media containing nonpolar ethylene molecules. In spite of particular interest in the ethylene dimer in astrophysics and chemistry, dipole moment of the ethylene dimer was studied very poorly. At present, there is no theoretical calculations of the dipole moment surface of ethylene dimer, and it is known only that the dipole moment of ethylene dimer being in the most stable configuration (D_{2d}) equals to zero. There are experimental works on collision-induced absorption in ethylene in the infrared region [180–183] that contain the information on the dipole moment surface of the interacting ethylene molecules. However, these spectra of collision-induced absorption were not employed for the investigation of the dipole moment of ethylene dimer, but for the evaluation of the quadrupole moment of ethylene molecule. Thus, our purpose is to carry out high-level *ab initio* and long-range analytical calculations (up to large order of R^{-7}) of the dipole moment of the $(C_2H_4)_2$ complex.

7.1 Dipole moment surface

The *ab initio* calculations were carried out for 6 configurations of the C₂H₄-C₂H₄ complex (configurations 5, 6, 7, 9, 10, and 11 presented in Fig. 3.2, other configurations do not possess the dipole moment) which can be characterized by 6 Euler angles χ_A , θ_A , φ_A , χ_B , θ_B and φ_B . The geometric parameters for these configurations are presented in Table 6.1. For these geometries the value of R has been varied within the range 3.0 – 20.0 Å.

For the *ab initio* calculations the field strength of the 0.001 $e^{-1}a_0^2E_h$ was applied to the van der Waals complex (C₂H₄)₂. The calculations of the dipole moment surface were carried out at the explicitly correlated CCSD(T)-F12 [178] (that is claimed to give results using the AVTZ basis set that are better than conventional CCSD(T) with the AV5Z basis set [179]) and CCSD(T)/AVTZ levels of theory with the BSSE correction using Eq. 1.84:

$$\mu_{\alpha} = \frac{E(F_{\alpha}) - E(-F_{\alpha})}{2F_{\alpha}}.$$

The *ab initio* calculations for the six configurations from Table 6.1 are presented at the Fig. (7.1) and in Table 8.7 (see Appendix X). The comparison of the values calculated with

and without the BSSE correction shows that the BSSE correction gives small contribution to the dipole moment (the difference is about 0.002%), therefore, we haven't presented the dipole moment calculated without the BSSE in Appendix X. We will use the values of the dipole moment with the BSSE correction throughout this chapter.

Analytical calculations in the classic long-range approximation [32] of the interactioninduced dipole moment surface of the complex have been carried out for the comparison with *ab initio* calculations. Taking into account the symmetry of the C₂H₄ molecule (D_{2h} symmetry), for the (C₂H₄)₂ dimer the components of the dipole moment Eq. (2.41) take on the form:

$$\mu_{\alpha} = \mu_{\alpha}^{ind} + \mu_{\alpha}^{disp}, \tag{7.1}$$

where the induction dipole moment μ_{α}^{ind} ($\Omega_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = \beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = A_{\alpha,\beta\gamma} = 0$ due to the symmetry D_{2h})(through the order R^{-7}):

$$\mu_{\alpha}^{ind} = \frac{1}{3} T_{\beta\gamma\delta} [\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A} \Theta_{\gamma\delta}^{B} - \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{B} \Theta_{\gamma\delta}^{A}] + \frac{1}{105} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} [\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A} \Phi_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{B} - \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{B} \Phi_{\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi}^{A}] + \frac{1}{45} T_{\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon\varphi} [E_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta}^{A} \Theta_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B} - E_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta}^{B} \Theta_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{A}] - \frac{1}{3} T_{\beta\varepsilon} T_{\varphi\gamma\delta} [\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{A} \Theta_{\gamma\delta}^{A} \alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{B} - \alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{B} \Theta_{\gamma\delta}^{B} \alpha_{\varepsilon\varphi}^{A}]$$
(7.2)

and the dispersion dipole moment μ_{α}^{disp} (through the order R^{-7}):

$$\mu_{\alpha}^{disp} = \frac{1}{3\pi} \int_0^\infty d\omega [B^A_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}(0;i\omega,-i\omega)\alpha^B_{\varepsilon\varphi}(i\omega) - B^B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}(0;i\omega,-i\omega)\alpha^A_{\varepsilon\varphi}(i\omega)]T_{\beta\varepsilon}T_{\varphi\gamma\delta}.$$
 (7.3)

The dispersion contribution to the dipole moment of the ethylene complex at the moment could not be calculated using Eq. 7.3 because of the absence of the calculated imaginary frequencydependent hyperpolarizability $B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}(0;i\omega,-i\omega)$ for the C₂H₄ molecule. Thus, we have used the constant ratio approximation CRA2 (Eq. 7.4), as described in the Second Chapter:

$$\mu_{\alpha}^{disp} = \frac{5C_6}{54\alpha^2} T_{\beta\varepsilon} T_{\varphi\gamma\delta} \Big[B^A_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta} \alpha^B_{\varepsilon\varphi} - B^B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta} \alpha^A_{\varepsilon\varphi} \Big].$$
(7.4)

As there is no literature data on the dipole-dipole-quadrupole polarizability of the ethylene molecule, we have calculated ourselves $B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}$ at the CCSD(T)/AVTZ level of theory using approach described in Ref. [185]. The values of the molecular parameters used for the analytical calculation of the dipole moment (Eq. 7.1) are listed in Table 8.3 in Appendix VIII. The coefficient $C_6 = 300.2 E_h \cdot a_0^6$ was taken from Ref. [184].

The comparison of *ab initio* and analytically calculated dipole moment for six configurations of the ethylene complex is shown in Fig. 7.1. The figure shows that the analytical description (Eq. 7.1) of the dipole moment is in a good agreement with the *ab initio* calculated one at the CCSD(T)/AVTZ level of theory with the BSSE correction for $R > 11 a_0$. In the same figure (and in the Table 8.8 in Appendix VIII) the dipole moment of the configuration 5 calculated at the CCSD(T)-F12/VTZ-F12 and MP2/AVTZ levels with the BSSE correction are shown. As expected, the MP2 level of theory does not account for the large part of the electrons correlation, that is why the difference between dipole moments calculated at the CCSD(T) and MP2 levels is about ~ 5%. The results obtained at the CCSD(T)/AVTZ and CCSD(T)-F12/VTZ-F12 agree well for all R, thus CCSD(T)-F12/VTZ-F12 can be used for further calculations of the whole dipole moment surface as it is less demanding.

In fig. 7.2 different contributions to the dipole moment of the complex are presented. As expected the major contribution give the terms $A^A \Theta^B + A^B \Theta^A$, and the dispersion contribution $(B^A \alpha^B + B^B \alpha^A)$ is one of the smallest or of comparable value with the back induction contribution $(\alpha^A \Theta^A \alpha^B + \alpha^B \Theta^B \alpha^A)$. We suppose that the account for the dispersion terms is necessary for the dipole moment of this complex.

FIG. 7.1 - Interaction-induced dipole moment μ_z of the $(C_2H_4)_2$ complex. Solid lines - calculations at the CCSD(T)/AVTZ level of theory with the BSSE correction; dash lines - analytical calculations. Olive color - configuration 5, black color - configuration 6, red color - configuration 7, blue color - configuration 9, orange color - configuration 10, magenta color - configuration 11. White circles - calculation at the CCSD(T)-F12/VTZ-F12 level of theory with the BSSE correction; black circles - calculation at the MP2/AVTZ level of theory with the BSSE correction.



FIG. 7.2 - Contributions to the dipole moment of the configurations 5 and 9 of the $(C_2H_4)_2$ complex. Red line - $A^A\Theta^B + A^B\Theta^A$ contributions, blue line - $A^A\Phi^B + A^B\Phi^A$ contributions, dark cyan line - $E^A\Theta^B + E^B\Theta^A$ contributions, magenta line - $\alpha^A\Theta^A\alpha^B + \alpha^B\Theta^B\alpha^A$, brawn line - $B^A\alpha^B + B^B\alpha^A$ contributions; dash line - total dipole moment in the framework of long-range approximation.



a



Fifth part Conclusions

Chapter 8

Conclusions

During this thesis two main weakly-bound complexes were considered: the CH_4-N_2 and $(C_2H_4)_2$ van der Waals complexes.

CH_4 - N_2 complex

We have carried out the calculations of the potential energy, dipole moment and polarizability of the CH₄-N₂ complex using both *ab initio* and analytical methods. *Ab initio* calculations were performed at the MP2 and CCSD(T) levels of theory with the BSSE correction using augcc-pVTZ basis set for a big number of mutual orientations and intermolecular separations (the chosen region covers both small repulsive and long-range attractive ranges). The analysis of the potential energy surface of the CH₄-N₂ complex calculated both at the MP2 and CCSD(T) level of theory employing aug-cc-pVTZ basis set showed that there is a family of the most stable geometries C_{τ} . These geometries are obtained by the rotation of the N₂ molecule around *x*-axis of an angle τ , where the initial geometry C₀ of the complex corresponds to the geometry 4. The recommended binding energy of the most stable configuration at $R_e = 6.8 \ a_0$ almost doesn't depend on the method used for CBS limit calculations: $\Delta E = -820.536 \ \mu E_h$ when Martin's extrapolation scheme (the cardinal number X = 4, 5) for total energy is used and $\Delta E = -827.143 \ \mu E_h$ for Helgaker's scheme (X = (3), 4, 5) separately extrapolating Hartree-Fock and correlation energy.

The analytical calculations in the present work are based on the long-range classical approximation. In potential energy surface we have accounted for the electrostatic and dispersion contributions up to R^{-7} . In the dipole moment calculations the induction and dispersion terms were accounted completely through the order R^{-7} . For the polarizability calculations of the complex the induction (partially up to R^{-7}) and dispersion (up to R^{-6}) effects were taken into account.

The comparison of analytical and *ab initio* calculations have shown that the long-range approximation works well in the range $R > 10 a_0$ for all properties under investigation (except for $\alpha_{yy}(R)$ and $\alpha_{zz}(R)$: there is a good agreement even for $R > 6 a_0$). For smaller R, when electron shells of interacting molecules begin to overlap, this long-range multipolar approximation fails to describe correctly potential energy, dipole moment and polarizability (even including the higher order terms of perturbation theory).

For the description of the dipole moment a simple model based on asymptotic methods in atomic collisions was suggested. This model accounts for the exchange effects in the range of small overlap of the electron shells. The model is based on idea of additivity of the long-range and exchange terms. Suggested model was tested on a number of configurations of the CH₄-N₂ complex and proved to be good enough in spite of its simplicity. The model was applied for the analytical description of the dipole moment surface $\mu_{\alpha}(R, \tau)$ for the family of the most stable configurations. For these configurations the modulus of the dipole moment changes very weakly and with a good accuracy is equal to the value 0.01196 ea_0 . Suggested model of taking into account the effects related to the overlap of shells of valence electrons is based on the point model of interacting molecules and can be applied only to small molecules. Such limitation is due to the fact, that the parameters of exchange interaction β_A and β_B are defined only by the ionization potentials of molecules and take into account neither the form nor the size of interacting molecules.

As far as the polarizability surface, the incorrect analytical description of the polarizability component $\alpha_{xx}(R)$ in comparison with the values obtained from *ab initio* (CCSD(T)/aug-ccpVTZ) calculations for $R < 10 a_0$. results in the divergence of the mean ($\Delta \alpha$) and anisotropy ($\Delta \gamma$) of the interaction polarizability calculated by the two methods, and this divergence is more substantial for $\Delta \alpha$. The results of the calculations have shown also that the invariants of the interaction polarizability $\Delta \alpha$ and $\Delta \gamma$ for the CH₄-N₂ complex for the most stable configuration are negative. As a result, the invariants of polarizability tensor of the complex in this configuration are less than the sum of invariants for free molecules ($\alpha^{CH_4} + \alpha^{N_2}$ and γ^{N_2}). This leads to the fact, that the CH₄-N₂ complex formation in methane-nitrogen gas media decreases the index of refraction for such media and reduces the efficiency of light scattering, rotational Raman scattering. The reduction of the efficiency is also observed for the vibrational Raman scattering.

$(C_2H_4)_2$ complex

The calculations of the potential energy and, for the first time, dipole moment of the ethylene dimer were carried out using *ab initio* and analytical methods. *Ab initio* calculations were performed at the CCSD(T) (with the BSSE correction) and SAPT levels of theory using augcc-pVTZ basis set for 12 configurations of the complex for intermolecular separations 5.7 $a_0 < R$ $< 20.0 a_0$. For the most and least profound configurations the calculations were carried out also at the MP2, MP2-F12, CCSD(T)-F12 and DFT-SAPT methods. The SAPT, MP2 and MP2-F12 methods proved to give not correct quantitive results for the interaction potential energy. However, these methods give the same qualitative result: the most profound configurations was determined in CBS limit using extrapolation scheme of Helgaker et al. The recommended binding energy of the most stable configuration (configuration 2 - symmetry D_{2d}) calculated at the CCSD(T) level of theory in CBS limit (with the BSSE correction) at $R_e = 7.18 a_0 (3.8 \text{ Å})$ is $\Delta E(R_e) = -2356.714 \ \mu E_h$. The CCSD(T)-F12 level of theory with the BSSE correction gives values of energy close to the CBS limit $\Delta E(R_e) = -2323.555 \ \mu E_h$, however, it takes 7-8 times more computer time for calculation. As for the analytical calculations of the potential energy surface, the electrostatic, induction and dispersion interactions were accounted up to R^{-8} , and for the dipole moment the induction and dispersion interactions were accounted completely through the order R^{-7} . In order to obtain the dispersion contribution to the total dipole moment of the complex the $B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}$ polarizability of the ethylene molecule was calculated. This dipole-dipole-quadrupole polarizability was obtained for the first time (the calculations were carried out at the CCSD(T) level of theory with aug-cc-pVTZ basis set).

The comparison of analytical and *ab initio* calculations have shown that the long-range approximation works well in the range $R > 11 a_0$ both for the potential energy and dipole moment.

Perspectives

In perspective the full dimensional potential energy fitting can be carried out for the both CH_4-N_2 and $(C_2H_4)_2$ complexes. On the base of the results the IR spectra can be simulated. Obtained analytical representation of the dipole moment of the CH_4-N_2 complex can serve as a very good basis for further description of full dipole moment (dependence on all Euler angles) of the complex. As for the ethylene dimer, the polarizability calculations can be carried out for different configurations of the complex both analytically and *ab initio*. Also, the analytical description of the dipole moment of the ethylene dimer at short-range intermolecular separations (the ranges of potential wells) can be developed. Furthermore, the calculated *ab initio* potential energy surface for the CH_4-N_2 complex will be used for further calculations of line broadening coefficient for methane perturbed by nitrogen by Tony Gabard.

Sixth part Appendixes

APPENDIX I (to the Part II)

$$\alpha_{\alpha\beta}^{(n)} = S(\alpha,\beta) \sum_{i\neq n} \frac{\langle n \mid \mu_{\alpha} \mid i \rangle \langle i \mid \mu_{\beta} \mid n \rangle}{E_{i}^{(0)} - E_{n}^{(0)}},$$

$$\beta_{\alpha\beta\gamma}^{(n)} = S(\alpha,\beta,\gamma) \sum_{i\neq n} \left[\sum_{j\neq n} \frac{\langle n \mid \mu_{\alpha} \mid i \rangle \langle i \mid \mu_{\beta} \mid j \rangle \langle j \mid \mu_{\gamma} \mid n \rangle}{(E_{i}^{(0)} - E_{n}^{(0)})(E_{j}^{(0)} - E_{n}^{(0)})} - \frac{\langle n \mid \mu_{\alpha} \mid n \rangle \langle n \mid \mu_{\beta} \mid i \rangle \langle i \mid \mu_{\gamma} \mid n \rangle}{(E_{i}^{(0)} - E_{n}^{(0)})^{2}} \right],$$

$$\gamma_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}^{(n)} = S(\alpha,\beta,\gamma,\delta) \times \sum_{i\neq n} \{\sum_{j\neq n} \left[\sum_{k\neq n} \frac{\langle n \mid \mu_{\alpha} \mid i \rangle \langle i \mid \mu_{\beta} \mid j \rangle \langle j \mid \mu_{\gamma} \mid k \rangle \langle k \mid \mu_{\delta} \mid n \rangle}{(E_{i}^{(0)} - E_{n}^{(0)})(E_{j}^{(0)} - E_{n}^{(0)})(E_{k}^{(0)} - E_{n}^{(0)})} \right]$$

$$- \frac{\langle n \mid \mu_{\alpha} \mid i \rangle \langle i \mid \mu_{\beta} \mid nj \rangle \langle n \mid \mu_{\gamma} \mid j \rangle \langle j \mid \mu_{\delta} \mid n \rangle + 2 \langle n \mid \mu_{\alpha} \mid n \rangle \langle n \mid \mu_{\beta} \mid i \rangle \langle i \mid \mu_{\gamma} \mid j \rangle \langle j \mid \mu_{\delta} \mid n \rangle}{(E_{i}^{(0)} - E_{n}^{(0)})^{2}(E_{j}^{(0)} - E_{n}^{(0)})}$$

$$+ \frac{\langle n \mid \mu_{\alpha} \mid n \rangle \langle n \mid \mu_{\beta} \mid n \rangle \langle n \mid \mu_{\gamma} \mid i \rangle \langle i \mid \mu_{\delta} \mid n \rangle}{(E_{i}^{(0)} - E_{n}^{(0)})^{3}}$$

$$(8.1)$$

$$A_{\alpha,\beta\gamma}^{(n)} = 2\sum_{i\neq n} \frac{\langle n \mid \mu_{\alpha} \mid i \rangle \langle i \mid \Theta_{\beta,\gamma} \mid n \rangle}{(E_i^{(0)} - E_n^{(0)})},\tag{8.4}$$

$$B_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}^{(n)} = S(\alpha,\beta) \sum_{i\neq n} \times \left[\sum_{j\neq n} \frac{2\langle n \mid \mu_{\alpha} \mid i \rangle \langle i \mid \mu_{\beta} \mid j \rangle \langle j \mid \Theta_{\gamma}\delta \mid n \rangle + \langle n \mid \mu_{\alpha} \mid i \rangle \langle i \mid \Theta_{\gamma}\beta \mid j \rangle \langle j \mid \mu_{\beta} \mid n \rangle}{(E_{i}^{(0)} - E_{n}^{(0)})(E_{j}^{(0)} - E_{n}^{(0)})} - \frac{2\langle n \mid \mu_{\alpha} \mid n \rangle \langle n \mid \mu_{\beta} \mid i \rangle \langle i \mid \Theta_{\gamma}\delta \mid n \rangle + \langle n \mid \Theta_{\gamma}\delta \mid n \rangle \langle n \mid \mu_{\alpha} \mid i \rangle \langle i \mid \mu_{\beta} \mid n \rangle}{(E_{i}^{(0)} - E_{n}^{(0)})^{2}} \right], \quad (8.5)$$
$$C_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta} = \frac{2}{3} \sum_{i\neq n} \frac{\langle n \mid \Theta_{\alpha\beta} \mid i \rangle \langle i \mid \Theta_{\gamma\delta} \mid n}{E_{i}^{0} - E_{n}^{0}}, \quad (8.6)$$

where the symbol $S(\alpha, \beta, \gamma, ...)$ implies a summation of all the following tensor components in which $\alpha, \beta, \gamma, ...$ are permuted. Thus $S(\alpha, \beta, \gamma)X_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = X_{\alpha\beta\gamma} + X_{\alpha\gamma\beta} + X_{\beta\alpha\gamma} + X_{\beta\gamma\alpha} + X_{\gamma\alpha\beta} + X_{\gamma\beta\alpha}$; S is therefore a summetrizing operator. These formulas for polarizabilities are valid provided $E_i^0 - E_n^0$ is large compared to $E_n - E_n^0$ for all states *i* that are mixed with *n* by the particular perturbation.

APPENDIX II (to the Part II)

	Multipole moments					(Hyper)polarizabilities						
Group		$\mu = \Theta_{\alpha} = \Omega_{\alpha} = \Phi_{\alpha} s$				0	ß	(II)P		E a a		C -
	$\frac{\mu_{\alpha}}{2}$	$\frac{O_{\alpha\beta}}{5}$	$\frac{^{3}\alpha\beta\gamma}{7}$	$\frac{\Psi_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}}{0}$	$-\alpha\beta\gamma\delta\varepsilon$ 11	$\alpha_{\alpha\beta}$	$\frac{\rho_{\alpha\beta\gamma}}{10}$	$\frac{\gamma \alpha \beta \gamma \delta}{15}$	$\frac{\Lambda_{\alpha,\beta\gamma}}{15}$	$\frac{D_{\alpha,\beta\gamma\delta}}{21}$	$\frac{D_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}}{30}$	$\frac{\cup_{\alpha\beta,\gamma\delta}}{15}$
C_1	0	5	0	9	11	6	10	15	10	21 91	20	15
C_i	0	ວ າ	0	9 5	0		0 6	10	0	21 11	30 16	10
C_s		ა ი	4	Э г	0	4	0	9	8	11	10	9
C_2		ა ი	3	Э г	5 O	4	4	9	(11	10	9
C_{2h}	0	3	0	5	0	4	0	9	0	11	16	9
C_{2v}		2	2	3	3	3	3	6	4	6	9	6
D_2	0	2	1	3	2	3	1	6	3	6	9	6
D_{2h}	0	2	0	3	0	3	0	6	0	6	9	6
C_4	1	1	1	3	3	2	2	5	3	5	8	5
S_4	0	1	2	3	2	2	2	5	4	5	8	5
C_{4h}	0	1	0	3	0	2	0	5	0	5	8	5
C_{4v}	1	1	1	2	2	2	2	4	2	3	5	4
D_{2d}	0	1	1	2	1	2	1	4	2	3	5	4
D_4	0	1	0	2	1	2	0	4	1	3	5	4
D_{4h}	0	1	0	2	0	2	0	4	0	3	5	4
C_3	1	1	3	3	3	2	4	5	5	7	10	5
S_6	0	1	0	3	0	2	0	5	0	7	10	5
C_{3v}	1	1	2	2	2	2	3	4	3	4	6	4
D_3	0	1	1	2	1	2	1	4	2	4	6	4
D_{3d}	0	1	0	2	0	2	0	4	0	4	6	4
C_{3h}	0	1	2	1	2	2	2	3	2	3	6	3
C_6	1	1	1	1	1	2	2	3	3	3	6	3
C_{6h}	0	1	0	1	0	2	0	3	0	3	6	3
D_{3h}	0	1	1	1	1	2	1	3	1	2	4	3
C_{6v}	1	1	1	1	1	2	2	3	2	2	4	3
D_6	0	1	0	1	0	2	0	3	1	2	4	3
D_{6h}	0	1	0	1	0	2	0	3	0	2	4	3
T	0	0	1	1	0	1	1	2	1	2	3	2
T_{h}	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	2	0	2	3	2
T_d	0	0	1	1	0	1	1	2	1	1	2	2
$\overset{a}{O}$	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	2	0	1	2	2
O_h	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	2	0	1	2	2
C_{∞}	1	1	1	- 1	1	$\begin{vmatrix} -2 \end{vmatrix}$	$\frac{1}{2}$	-3	2	2	4	-3
$D_{m^{h}}$	0	- 1	0	- 1	0	$\begin{vmatrix} -2 \end{vmatrix}$	0	3	-	- 2	4	3
K_h	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	0	1	1

TAB. 8.1 - Number of Constants[†]

[†]Taken from Ref. [32].

APPENDIX III

Rotation matrix used in the present work

$$M_{a,b} = \begin{pmatrix} \cos(\varphi)\cos(\theta)\cos(\chi) - \sin(\varphi)\sin(\chi) & -\cos(\varphi)\cos(\theta)\sin(\chi) - \sin(\varphi)\cos(\chi) & \sin(\theta)\cos(\varphi) \\ \sin(\varphi)\cos(\theta)\cos(\chi) + \cos(\varphi)\sin(\chi) & -\sin(\varphi)\cos(\theta)\sin(\chi) + \cos(\varphi)\cos(\chi) & \sin(\theta)\sin(\varphi) \\ -\sin(\theta)\cos(\varphi) & \sin(\theta)\sin(\chi) & \cos(\theta) \end{pmatrix}$$

The relation between the tensor's components in coordinate system of the complex $T_{s,t}$ with the tensor's components in monomer coordinate system $T'_{k,l}$:

$$T_{s,t} = \sum_{k,l=1}^{3} M_{s,k} M_{t,l} T'_{k,l}$$
(8.7)

APPENDIX IV (to the Part III)

Property	Definition	CH_4	N_2
U	first ionization potential, E_h	0.4770^{a}	0.5725^{a}
Θ_{zz}	quadrupole moment, ea_0^2	0	-1.1258^{b}
Ω_{xyz}	octopole moment, ea_0^3	2.4095^{c}	0
Φ_{zzzz}	hexadecapole moment, ea_0^4	-7.69^{c}	-6.75^{b}
α_{zz}	polarizability, $e^2 a_0^2 E_h^{-1}$	16.39^{c}	14.8425^{b}
α_{xx}	polarizability, $e^2 a_0^2 E_h^{-1}$	16.39^{c}	10.2351^{b}
eta_{xyz}	first hyperpolarizability, $e^3 a_0^3 E_h^{-2}$	-8.31^{c}	0
$A_{x,yz}$	dipole-quadrupole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^3 E_h^{-1}$	9.01^d	0
$E_{z,zzz}$	dipole-octopole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	-18.9^{d}	39.59^{b}
$E_{x,xxx}$	dipole-octopole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	-18.9^{d}	-23.42^{b}
$D_{x,yzzz}$	dipole-hexadecapole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^5 E_h^{-3}$	$-66.58\sqrt{5/8}^{e}$	0
$D_{x,xxyz}$	dipole-hexadecapole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^5 E_h^{-3}$	$189.0\sqrt{5}/4^{e}$	0
$B_{zz,zz}$	dipole-dipole-quadrupole polarizability, $e^3 a_0^4 E_h^{-2}$	-256^{c}	-216^{b}
$B_{xz,xz}$	dipole-dipole-quadrupole polarizability, $e^3 a_0^4 E_h^{-2}$	-219^{c}	-124^{b}
$B_{xx,zz}$	dipole-dipole-quadrupole polarizability, $e^3 a_0^4 E_h^{-2}$	128^{f}	65^b
$B_{xx,xx}$	dipole-dipole-quadrupole polarizability, $e^3 a_0^4 E_h^{-2}$	-256^{c}	-126^{b}
γ_{zzzz}	second hyperpolarizability, $e^4 a_0^4 E_h^{-3}$	2254^{c}	1194^{b}
γ_{xxxx}	second hyperpolarizability, $e^4 a_0^4 E_h^{-3}$	2254^{c}	807^{b}
γ_{xxzz}	second hyperpolarizability, $e^4 a_0^4 E_h^{-3}$	800^c	322^{b}
^a Reference	[102].		
^b Reference	[100].		
^c Reference	[101].		
^d Reference	[103].		
^e Reference	[104].		

TAB. 8.2 - Molecular properties for the CH_4 and N_2 molecules.

 ${}^{f}B_{xx,zz} = -B_{zz,zz}/2$ for CH₄.

APPENDIX V (to the Part III)
Potential energy of the CH_4 - N_2 complex

The calculations were carried out at the CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory.

$$E_{N_2} = 40.440930179 E_h$$
$$E_{CH_4} = 109.38084514 E_h$$

$$E^{tot} = E_{N_2} + E_{CH_4} + \Delta E$$

All angles are in Deg.

	$\chi_{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	θ_{A}	$arphi_A$	$\theta_{\scriptscriptstyle B}$	$arphi_{\scriptscriptstyle B}$	<i>R</i> , Å	r _{NN}	E^{tot} CP-corrected (E_h)	$BSSE(E_h)$
90		45	35.26438969	90	0	3.0	1.1040569	-149.749925670316	0.001940796035
						3.1		-149.770244268919	0.001645717693
						3.2		-149.785149306969	0.001408625123
						3.3		-149.796015198097	0.001225195513
						3.4		-149.803878920356	0.001086524656
						3.5		-149.809526043538	0.000976230494
						3.6		-149.813548202064	0.000881136543
						3.7		-149.816386980641	0.000796999938
						3.8		-149.818369412549	0.000723626617
						3.9		-149.819736222456	0.000659327853
						4.0		-149.820663724464	0.000600697739
						4.1		-149.821280436380	0.000545190092
						4.2		-149.821679522465	0.000492351374
						4.3		-149.821928047945	0.000443078661
						4.4		-149.822073902216	0.000398422035
						4.5		-149.822150967568	0.000358938426
						4.6		-149.822182979209	0.000324610645
						4.64		-149.822187043656	0.000312234902
						4.65		-149.822187448740	0.000309254592
						4.66		-149.822187632728	0.000306318362
						4.67		-149.822187606250	0.000303425515
						4.68		-149.822187379815	0.000300575309
						4.7		-149.822186367253	0.000294999407
						4.75		-149.822180992003	0.000281751668
						4.8		-149.822172308556	0.000269452191
						4.9		-149.822148417043	0.000247085518
						5.0		-149.822119605280	0.000227173002
						5.5		-149.821978170857	0.000148812907
						6.0		-149.821888752907	0.000089648161
						6.5		-149.821840411978	0.000047611182
						7.0		-149.821814305415	0.000026632869
						8.0		-149.821791171635	0.000013832085
						9.0		-149.821782663057	0.000008295111
						10.0		-149.821779066588	0.000004669805
						12.0		-149.821776521640	0.000000411174
						14.0		-149.821775796314	0.00000005847
						17.0		-149.821775465428	-0.000000000722
						20.0		-149.821775381642	-0.00000000802
						30.0		-149.821775348396	-0.00000000619
						40.0		-149.821775346567	-0.00000000803
						100.0		-149.821775346009	-0.00000000745
0		45	90	0	0	3.0	1.1040569	-149.817669856570	0.000753106426
						3.05		-149.818596914434	0.000706501923
						3.1		-149.819362479411	0.000662986961
						3.15		-149.819991856518	0.000622421341
						3.2		-149.820506657318	0.000584663839
						3.25		-149.820925304040	0.000549561567
						3.3		-149.821263471279	0.000516944484
						3.35		-149.821534469736	0.000486623088
						3.4		-149.821749581639	0.000458392762
1						3.45		-149.821918347941	0.000432039685

[1			1				
					3.4		-149.821749581639	0.000458392762
					3.45		-149.821918347941	0.000432039685
					3.5		-149.822048822030	0.000407351004
					3.55		-149.822147785916	0.000384124648
					3.6		-149.822220937306	0.000362178970
					3.65		-149 822273007585	0.000341403770
					2.05		140 822208077122	0.000341403770
					3.7		-149.822308077133	0.000321369420
					3.8		-149.822339832914	0.000284001085
					3.82		-149.822341455637	0.000277685204
					3.83		-149.822341789576	0.000274247198
					3.84		-149.822341825529	0.000270842838
					3.85		-149.822341578088	0.000267471912
					3.86		-149.822341061291	0.000264134586
					3.0		-149 822336559631	0.000251124310
					5.5		140 922212195096	0.000231124310
					4.0		-149.822512185080	0.000221028501
					4.1		-149.822276075474	0.000194536834
					4.2		-149.822234410205	0.000171674117
					4.3		-149.822191166975	0.000152185458
					4.4		-149.822148808841	0.000135558898
					4.5		-149.822108777652	0.000121167139
				1	4.6		-149 822071833309	0.000108439640
				1	17		-1/0 822071055500	0.0001004092040
				1	1.7		140 822000102455	0.000090902240
				1	4.0		-149.822008192433	0.000080004834
				1	4.9		-149.821981401185	0.000077270733
				1	5.0		-149.821957693161	0.000069011827
					5.5		-149.821875758089	0.000042435477
					6.0		-149.821832960450	0.000028147874
					6.5		-149.821809932665	0.000018066568
					7.0		-149 821796980562	0.000011612120
					8.0		140 821784713530	0.000004843573
					0.0		140 021770055240	0.000004843373
					9.0		-149.821779855248	0.000001890234
					10.0		-149.821////0038/	0.000000555149
					20.0		-149.821775380898	-0.000000001037
					30.0		-149.821775349372	-0.000000001066
					40.0		-149.821775346329	-0.00000000653
					40.0 100.0		-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833
0	45	35 26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0	1 1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.000991612012
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.000991612012 0.000780358725
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 2 3 3	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 140.816009800776	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.000991612012 0.000780358725 0.000603218641
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 2.4	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.000991612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.4	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.000991612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.000991612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.000991612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.000991612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.000444990805
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.000991612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.00044990805 0.000403662522
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821941266100	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.000991612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.00044390805 0.000403662522 0.0004036754859
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821731189082	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.000991612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.000336130050
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822061183403	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.000308031755
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.8221221469729	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.000336130050 0.000308031755
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.15 4.2	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.816999809776 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820024909939 -149.8210847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.822136137191	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000499236429 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.000336130050 0.000308031755 0.000295148025
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.15 4.2	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.822136137191 -149.822143243916	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.000367754859 0.000336130050 0.000308031755 0.000295148025 0.000282981395
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.15 4.2 4.22	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821731189082 -149.822061183403 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.822136137191 -149.822143243916 -149.82214342321	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.000336130050 0.000308031755 0.000295148025 0.000282981395 0.000278307485
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.15 4.2 4.22 4.23	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.822136137191 -149.822143243916 -149.822143243916 -149.822144342321 -149.822144564566	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000362522 0.000367754859 0.000336130050 0.000308031755 0.000295148025 0.000282981395 0.000278307485 0.000276010838
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.15 4.2 4.22 4.23 4.24	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.8221469729 -149.822143243916 -149.822144342321 -149.822144564566 -149.822144583212	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000367754859 0.000367754859 0.00036130050 0.000308031755 0.000295148025 0.000282981395 0.000278307485 0.000276010838 0.000273740578
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.15 4.2 4.22 4.23 4.24 4.25	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.816999809776 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820024909939 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.822121469729 -149.8221443243916 -149.8221443243916 -149.822144342321 -149.822144583212 -149.822144583212	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000493236429 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.000336130050 0.000308031755 0.000295148025 0.000295148025 0.000278307485 0.00027840783 0.000273740578 0.000271496595
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.15 4.2 4.22 4.23 4.24 4.25 4.26	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821387259199 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.82214469729 -149.82214432321 -149.822144342321 -149.822144564566 -149.822144583212 -149.8221444583212 -149.822144407962 -149.8221440900	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000493236429 0.00044390805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000465222 0.000367754859 0.00025148025 0.000278307485 0.000278149595 0.000271496595 0.000269278516
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.15 4.2 4.22 4.23 4.24 4.25 4.26 4.3	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821061183403 -149.822061183403 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.82216137191 -149.82214469729 -149.82214432321 -149.822144583212 -149.82214407962 -149.82214407962 -149.822144049400 -149.82214060338	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.00036130050 0.000308031755 0.000295148025 0.000282981395 0.000278307485 0.000276010838 0.000273740578 0.000271496595 0.000260261495
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.15 4.2 4.22 4.23 4.24 4.25 4.26 4.3 4.4	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822161183403 -149.822141840729 -149.822143243916 -149.822143243916 -149.822144564566 -149.822144564566 -149.82214404962 -149.822144049400 -149.822140960338 140.8221240960338	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.00036130050 0.000308031755 0.000295148025 0.000295148025 0.000278307485 0.000276010838 0.000273740578 0.000271496595 0.000269278516 0.00026061495
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.15 4.2 4.22 4.23 4.24 4.25 4.26 4.3 4.4	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.82214454729 -149.82214454729 -149.822144342321 -149.822144342321 -149.822144564566 -149.822144564566 -149.822144407962 -149.822144049400 -149.822144080338 -149.822124388809	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000367554859 0.00036130050 0.000308031755 0.000295148025 0.000282981395 0.000278307485 0.000276010838 0.000273740578 0.000271496595 0.000269278516 0.000260661495 0.000240815940
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.15 4.2 4.22 4.23 4.24 4.25 4.24 4.25 4.26 4.3 4.4 4.5	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.816999809776 -149.820024909939 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.82214469729 -149.8221443243916 -149.8221443243916 -149.822144342321 -149.82214456566 -149.8221444583212 -149.82214407962 -149.82214407962 -149.82214409400 -149.822140960338 -149.822124388809 -149.822100028159	-0.00000000653 -0.0000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000493236429 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.000367754859 0.000295148025 0.000295148025 0.000295148025 0.000278307485 0.000278107485 0.000278107485 0.000273740578 0.000271496595 0.00026961495 0.000260661495 0.000223166259
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.15 4.22 4.22 4.23 4.24 4.25 4.26 4.3 4.4 4.5 5.0	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.82214466130 -149.822144542321 -149.8221445454566 -149.822144583212 -149.822144564566 -149.82214407962 -149.822144049400 -149.8221440960338 -149.822124388809 -149.822100028159 -149.82100028159 -149.821964717704	-0.00000000653 -0.0000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000367754859 0.000367754859 0.000295148025 0.0002282981395 0.000278307485 0.000278307485 0.0002781496595 0.00026061495 0.0002240815940 0.000223166259 0.000223166259 0.000154492325
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.15 4.2 4.22 4.23 4.24 4.25 4.26 4.3 4.4 4.5 5.0 5.5	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.82216137191 -149.822143243916 -149.822144342321 -149.822144564566 -149.822144583212 -149.822144059456 -149.822144059456 -149.82214409400 -149.822144060338 -149.822100028159 -149.822100028159 -149.822100028159	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.00036130050 0.000308031755 0.000295148025 0.000282981395 0.000278307485 0.000278307485 0.000276010838 0.000273740578 0.00027610838 0.000271496595 0.000260661495 0.00026061495 0.000240815940 0.000223166259 0.000154492325 0.000095416098
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	$\begin{array}{r} 40.0\\ 100.0\\ \hline 3.0\\ 3.2\\ 3.3\\ 3.4\\ 3.5\\ 3.6\\ 3.7\\ 3.8\\ 3.9\\ 4.0\\ 4.1\\ 4.15\\ 4.2\\ 4.22\\ 4.23\\ 4.24\\ 4.25\\ 4.26\\ 4.3\\ 4.4\\ 4.5\\ 5.0\\ 5.5\\ 6.0\\ \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821731189082 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.822141840729 -149.822143243916 -149.822144342321 -149.822144564566 -149.822144564566 -149.822144407962 -149.82214406938 -149.82214406938 -149.822124388809 -149.8221200028159 -149.821877258879 -149.821877258879 -149.821831338092	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.00036130050 0.000308031755 0.000295148025 0.000295148025 0.000278307485 0.000278307485 0.000276010838 0.000273740578 0.000271496595 0.000269278516 0.000269278516 0.000260661495 0.000223166259 0.000154492325 0.000095416098 0.000051201316
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	$\begin{array}{r} 40.0\\ 100.0\\ \hline 3.0\\ 3.2\\ 3.3\\ 3.4\\ 3.5\\ 3.6\\ 3.7\\ 3.8\\ 3.9\\ 4.0\\ 4.1\\ 4.15\\ 4.2\\ 4.22\\ 4.23\\ 4.24\\ 4.25\\ 4.26\\ 4.3\\ 4.4\\ 4.5\\ 5.0\\ 5.5\\ 6.0\\ 6.5\\ \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.816999809776 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821387259199 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.82214469729 -149.8221436137191 -149.822143243916 -149.822144564566 -149.822144564566 -149.822144407962 -149.82214407962 -149.82214407962 -149.82214409400 -149.8221440960338 -149.822140960338 -149.82212438809 -149.821964717704 -149.821877258879 -149.821831338092 -149.821807538024	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.00036130050 0.0003061754859 0.000336130050 0.000308031755 0.000295148025 0.000295148025 0.000278307485 0.000276010838 0.000273740578 0.00027610838 0.000273740578 0.00027610838 0.000273740578 0.000271496595 0.000260661495 0.000223166259 0.00023166259 0.000154492325 0.000095416098 0.000051201316 0.000029376277
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	$\begin{array}{r} 40.0\\ 100.0\\ \hline 3.0\\ 3.2\\ 3.3\\ 3.4\\ 3.5\\ 3.6\\ 3.7\\ 3.8\\ 3.9\\ 4.0\\ 4.1\\ 4.15\\ 4.2\\ 4.22\\ 4.23\\ 4.24\\ 4.25\\ 4.26\\ 4.3\\ 4.4\\ 4.5\\ 5.0\\ 5.5\\ 6.0\\ 6.5\\ 7.0\\ \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.816999809776 -149.816999809776 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.82214469729 -149.82214452316 -149.8221443243916 -149.8221443243916 -149.822144342321 -149.8221444564566 -149.82214407962 -149.82214407962 -149.8221440796338 -149.82214409400 -149.82214409400 -149.82214409400 -149.8221440955 -149.8221440953889 -149.821807538024 -149.821807538024 -149.821794771045	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000493236429 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.000367754859 0.000295148025 0.000295148025 0.000278307485 0.000278107485 0.000276010838 0.000271496595 0.00027610838 0.000271496595 0.00026661495 0.000260661495 0.000223166259 0.000154492325 0.000051201316 0.000029376277
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	40.0 100.0 3.0 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.15 4.2 4.22 4.23 4.24 4.25 4.26 4.3 4.4 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 6.5 7.0 8.0	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821387259199 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.82214466100 -149.822144543231 -149.8221445454566 -149.822144583212 -149.822144564566 -149.822144049400 -149.8221440960338 -149.8221240960338 -149.822124388809 -149.822124388809 -149.822124388809 -149.822124388809 -149.822100028159 -149.821807538024 -149.821807538024 -149.821794771045 -149.821794771045	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000493236429 0.00044390805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.0000367754859 0.000236130050 0.000282981395 0.000278307485 0.000278307485 0.000278146595 0.00026061495 0.000223166259 0.000223166259 0.00025416098 0.000051201316 0.000029376277 0.00002063204
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	$\begin{array}{c} 40.0\\ 100.0\\ \hline 3.0\\ 3.2\\ 3.3\\ 3.4\\ 3.5\\ 3.6\\ 3.7\\ 3.8\\ 3.9\\ 4.0\\ 4.1\\ 4.15\\ 4.2\\ 4.22\\ 4.23\\ 4.24\\ 4.25\\ 4.26\\ 4.3\\ 4.4\\ 4.5\\ 5.0\\ 5.5\\ 6.0\\ 6.5\\ 7.0\\ 8.0\\ 9.0\\ \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821387259199 -149.821387259199 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.8221469729 -149.82214469729 -149.8221445454566 -149.822144342321 -149.822144583212 -149.822144564566 -149.822144583212 -149.82214407962 -149.822144049400 -149.822140960338 -149.822120028159 -149.822120028159 -149.821877258879 -149.821831338092 -149.821794771045 -149.821794771045 -149.821794771045	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.000367754859 0.00036130050 0.000295148025 0.000295148025 0.000278307485 0.000278107485 0.000278107485 0.00027610838 0.000273740578 0.00027610838 0.000271496595 0.000260661495 0.00026061495 0.000240815940 0.000223166259 0.00005416098 0.000051201316 0.000029376277 0.000020063204 0.0000937144
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	$\begin{array}{c} 40.0\\ 100.0\\ \hline 3.0\\ 3.2\\ 3.3\\ 3.4\\ 3.5\\ 3.6\\ 3.7\\ 3.8\\ 3.9\\ 4.0\\ 4.1\\ 4.15\\ 4.2\\ 4.22\\ 4.23\\ 4.24\\ 4.25\\ 4.26\\ 4.3\\ 4.4\\ 4.5\\ 5.0\\ 5.5\\ 6.0\\ 6.5\\ 7.0\\ 8.0\\ 9.0\\ 10.0\\ \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821387259199 -149.821731189082 -149.821041266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.82214469729 -149.82214469729 -149.82214454566 -149.822144342321 -149.822144564566 -149.822144583212 -149.82214407962 -149.82214407962 -149.82214407962 -149.82214409400 -149.82214405388 -149.82212438809 -149.82120028159 -149.821877258879 -149.821807538024 -149.821794771045 -149.821794771045	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000549991270 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000444990805 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.000367754859 0.00036130050 0.000308031755 0.000295148025 0.000295148025 0.000276010838 0.000276010838 0.000273740578 0.000276010838 0.000273740578 0.000269278516 0.000269278516 0.000260661495 0.000223166259 0.00025416098 0.000051201316 0.0000937144 0.000029376277 0.000020063204 0.0000937144 0.0000937144
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	$\begin{array}{c} 40.0\\ 100.0\\ \hline 3.0\\ 3.2\\ 3.3\\ 3.4\\ 3.5\\ 3.6\\ 3.7\\ 3.8\\ 3.9\\ 4.0\\ 4.1\\ 4.15\\ 4.2\\ 4.22\\ 4.23\\ 4.24\\ 4.25\\ 4.26\\ 4.3\\ 4.4\\ 4.5\\ 5.0\\ 5.5\\ 6.0\\ 6.5\\ 7.0\\ 8.0\\ 9.0\\ 10.0\\ \hline \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.816999809776 -149.816999809776 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820024909939 -149.820024909939 -149.8210847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.82214169729 -149.82214469729 -149.82214469729 -149.822144543212 -149.822144545666 -149.822144583212 -149.822144407962 -149.822144407962 -149.822144049400 -149.8221440960338 -149.8221440960338 -149.8221440960338 -149.822140960338 -149.822140960338 -149.822194717704 -149.821877538024 -149.821877538024 -149.821794771045 -149.82179048607 -149.821777229418	-0.00000000653 -0.0000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000493236429 0.000493236429 0.000444990805 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.000367754859 0.00036130050 0.000295148025 0.000278307485 0.000278307485 0.000278307485 0.000278307485 0.0002774010838 0.000273740578 0.000271496595 0.00026661495 0.00026661495 0.00026661495 0.000223166259 0.00005416098 0.000051201316 0.000029376277 0.00000937144 0.00000937144
0	45	35.26438969	90	0	$\begin{array}{r} 40.0\\ 100.0\\ \hline 3.0\\ 3.2\\ 3.3\\ 3.4\\ 3.5\\ 3.6\\ 3.7\\ 3.8\\ 3.9\\ 4.0\\ 4.1\\ 4.15\\ 4.2\\ 4.22\\ 4.23\\ 4.24\\ 4.25\\ 4.22\\ 4.23\\ 4.24\\ 4.25\\ 4.26\\ 4.3\\ 4.4\\ 4.5\\ 5.0\\ 5.5\\ 6.0\\ 6.5\\ 7.0\\ 8.0\\ 9.0\\ 10.0\\ 12.0\\ \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775346329 -149.821775346111 -149.805443197667 -149.814400450754 -149.816999809776 -149.816999809776 -149.818798163830 -149.820024909939 -149.820024909939 -149.820847519402 -149.821387259199 -149.821387259199 -149.821941266100 -149.822061183403 -149.822121469729 -149.82214469729 -149.822144564566 -149.82214432321 -149.822144364566 -149.8221444583212 -149.82214407962 -149.82214407962 -149.82214409400 -149.82214409400 -149.8221440960338 -149.8221440960338 -149.8221440960338 -149.82212438809 -149.821877258879 -149.821877558279 -149.821807538024 -149.821794771045 -149.8217977229418 -149.8217772942863	-0.00000000653 -0.00000000833 0.00091612012 0.000780358725 0.000693218641 0.000693218641 0.000616476755 0.000493236429 0.000403662522 0.000403662522 0.000367754859 0.000367754859 0.00036130050 0.00036130050 0.000282981395 0.000278307485 0.00027810788 0.000276010838 0.000276010838 0.000276010838 0.00027610838 0.000271496595 0.000269661495 0.000260661495 0.000260661495 0.000260661495 0.000223166259 0.000251201316 0.000029376277 0.00002063204 0.00009937144 0.00000937144 0.00000937144

					16.0		140 821775420618	0.00000000747
					18.0		1/0 821775378712	0.000000000747
					20.0		149.021775257510	-0.000000000773
					20.0		-149.8217/5357519	-0.000000000906
					30.0		-149.821775346412	-0.000000000661
					40.0		-149.821775346273	-0.00000000787
					100.0		-149.821775345989	-0.000000000792
0	45	35,26438969	0	0	3.0	1.1040569	-149.820305665277	0.000680340890
0	15	33.20130707	Ŭ	Ŭ	3.0	1.10 10505	140 821201000623	0.0006061/30/8
					2.15		140 821521060008	0.000000143048
					5.15		-149.821521069998	0.0005/2840/20
					3.2		-149.821773366221	0.000541702340
					3.25		-149.821970366846	0.000512461823
					3.3		-149.822121812436	0.000484922665
					3 35		-149 822235886274	0.000458931003
					3.4		140 822310445151	0.000434381132
					3.4		140 0222702212(1	0.000434361132
					3.45		-149.8223/8221361	0.000411207106
					3.5		-149.822416993979	0.000389374738
					3.55		-149.822439735281	0.000368868903
					3.6		-149.822449695621	0.000349724529
					3.62		-149 822450757063	0.000342416309
					3.65		140 822440682716	0.000221842211
					3.05		-149.822449082710	0.000331643211
					3.7		-149.822441894658	0.000315242543
					3.8		-149.822410014207	0.000285671089
					3.9		-149.822365057004	0.000260337527
					4.0		-149.822314223569	0.000238231228
					41		-149 822262091453	0.000218210207
					4.2		140 822211448441	0.000100275008
					4.2		-149.822211448441	0.000199273098
					4.3		-149.822163880324	0.000180781622
					4.4		-149.822120185131	0.000162516046
					4.5		-149.822080656069	0.000144640153
					5.0		-149.821940226948	0.000074895457
					5.5		-149 821866890775	0.000045119120
					5.5		140 821828500716	0.000040110120
					0.0		-149.821828390/10	0.000030489311
					6.5		-149.82180//3326/	0.000020613269
					7.0		-149.821795836800	0.000013506879
					8.0		-149.821784380755	0.000004532596
					9.0		-149.821779754162	0.000001186168
					10.0		140 821777671852	0.000000267556
					12.0		140 921776119429	0.000000207550
					12.0		-149.8217/0118438	0.000000000089
					14.0		-149.8217/5651116	-0.000000000659
					17.0		-149.821775441030	-0.00000000882
					20.0		-149.821775381781	-0.00000000835
					30.0		-149 821775349131	-0.00000000869
					40.0		-149 821775346420	-0.000000000000000
					50.0		140 001775046100	0.000000000704
					50.0		-149.821//5346103	-0.000000000682
					60.0		-149.821775345739	-0.000000000657
					80.0		-149.821775345934	-0.00000000724
					100.0		-149.821775345835	-0.00000000760
90	45	35.26438969	0	0	3.0	1.1040569	-149.807504575081	0.001170982264
~~		20.20.00000	Ŭ	Ĭ	3.1	110 10000	-1/0 81107/203707	0.00107//880/1
					2.1		140 015160600191	0.001074400041
					5.2		-149.013102028441	0.000963702284
					3.3		-149.817416122713	0.000899175290
					3.4		-149.818992719930	0.000812677247
					3.5		-149.820082184617	0.000726557276
					3.6		-149.820823624266	0.000643398777
					37		-149 821318625828	0.000566347677
					3.8		1/0 8216/0806650	0.0000000000000000000000000000000000000
					3.0		-149.021040090030	0.000497030410
					3.9		-149.821843521797	0.00043/945902
					3.95		-149.821912288374	0.000411313695
					4.0		-149.821964414869	0.000386623085
					4.05		-149.822002939442	0.000363689624
					41		-149 822030403516	0.000342323806
					4.15		140 822030403310	0.000342323000
					4.15		-1+7.022040927759	0.000322343238
					4.2		-149.822060274601	0.000303583781
					4.25		-149.822065905376	0.000285905944
					4.27		-149.822066834996	0.000279111605
					4.28		-149.822067051517	0.000275770704
					4 29		-149 822067113088	0.000272466447
1	1	1	1	1	-7.41	1	177.02200/113000	0.0002/240044/

					4.3		-149.822067027194	0.000269198241
					4.31		-149.822066801260	0.000265965437
					4.35		-149.822064633474	0.000253379870
					4.4		-149.822059537976	0.000238398911
					4.45		-149.822052405534	0.000224227960
					4.5		-149.822043776940	0.000210858455
					5.0		-149.821939047748	0.000118359073
					5.5		-149.821865546973	0.000067920277
					6.0		-149.821825638524	0.000042090126
					6.5		-149.821804598348	0.000029229873
					7.0		-149.821/93162290	0.000019411776
					8.0		-149.821/82/80082	0.000009845507
					9.0		-149.821778852207	0.000004092724
					12.0		-149.821775925912	0.000001400277
					14.0		-149 821775570635	-0.00000000000461
					17.0		-149.821775414530	-0.000000000620
					20.0		-149.821775371652	-0.00000000842
					30.0		-149.821775348241	-0.00000000848
					40.0		-149.821775346359	-0.00000000708
					100.0		-149.821775345872	-0.00000000730
0	45	90	90	0	3.0	1.1040569	-149.793074132710	0.001134738602
					3.1		-149.801621450166	0.000996114265
					3.2		-149.807800358956	0.000875320481
					3.3		-149.812231137477	0.000772211253
					3.4		-149.815380723148	0.000684376759
					3.5		-149.817597988501	0.000608914149
					3.6		-149.819141778848	0.000543636166
					3.7		-149.820202827662	0.00048/204610
					3.8		-149.820920709176	0.000438684842
					3.9		-149.821390830119	0.00039/13/321
					4.0		-149.821704541052	0.000301484400
					4.1		-149 822007723306	0.000303319872
					4.3		-149.822066935882	0.000278778207
					4.4		-149.822091470705	0.000256227298
					4.44		-149.822094547595	0.000247646064
					4.45		-149.822094845418	0.000245535112
					4.46		-149.822094972481	0.000243437365
					4.47		-149.822094937107	0.000241352480
					4.48		-149.822094747150	0.000239280293
					4.5		-149.822093933954	0.000235172898
					4.55		-149.822089699719	0.000225111547
					5.0		-149.821994192887	0.000146808290
					5.5		-149.821898868503	0.000083896441
					6.0		-149.821844564679	0.000044829299
					6.5		-149.821815644545	0.000026684222
					/.0		-149.821/99903594	0.000018826618
					8.0		-149.821/85002958	0.000008811209
					9.0		-149.821780178648	0.000003941802
					12.0		-149.821776134466	0.000001777133
					14.0		-149.821770134400	0.000000142908
					16.0		-149.821775481364	-0.000000001081
					18.0		-149.821775413066	-0.000000001019
	1				20.0		-149.821775381866	-0.000000001050
	1				30.0		-149.821775349462	-0.000000001095
	1				40.0		-149.821775346955	-0.00000001074
					100.0		-149.821775346366	-0.00000001192
0	45	90	90	90	3.0	1.1040569	-149.817751598878	0.000767552004
					3.1		-149.819343564583	0.000680311577
1	1				3.2		-149.820429175035	0.000604496355
1	1				3.3		-149.821155070506	0.000538928663
					3.4		-149.821627991218	0.000481712149
					3.5		-149.821924998209	0.000430735919
1	1				3.0		-149.822101425655	0.000384072752
	1				3.1		-149.822196467124	0.000340649792

90 3.8 -149.82223773279 0.0003065826 3.81 -149.82223712470 0.00029628326 3.82 -149.8222415126 0.0002386276 3.84 -149.8222415126 0.0002386276 3.84 -149.8222415126 0.00023116733 3.85 -149.82224151086 0.0002737212 3.86 -149.82224151086 0.000273371910 3.87 -149.8222416906 0.00027393710 3.80 -149.82224451096 0.00026493376 3.91 -149.8222445000 0.000202433710 3.91 -149.822244510965 0.00021573712 4.0 -149.8222047380 0.0001537172 4.1 -149.8222047380 0.00012573772 4.4 -149.8222047381 0.0001537172 4.5 -149.8214911655 0.00015391739 4.5 -149.82129317591 0.000012572477 5.5 -149.82129317591 0.000015391794 5.5 -149.82129317916 0.000017734538 5.5 -149.82129445506 0.000001417154 5.5 <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th>-</th> <th>-</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th>				-	-				
90 45 116.62 0 3.81 -149.8222470533 0.000292437754 3.83 -149.82224371140 0.00028410937 0.00028410937 3.85 -149.8222447586 0.00027199010 3.86 -149.82224475863 0.000279199010 3.87 -149.82224479088 0.000279199010 3.89 -149.82224479086 0.00027919910 3.89 -149.82224471847 0.0002693376 3.91 -149.82220371385 0.000229137802 4.0 149.82220371385 0.000229137802 4.1 -149.8220371385 0.0000291379910 4.2 -149.8220371385 0.0000129573727 4.5 -149.8220371386 0.0000797748 4.6 -149.8220371384 0.0000797748 4.7 -149.8218405156 0.0001140775 5.5 -149.8218405156 0.00017977374 4.6 -149.8218405156 0.0000797748 5.0 -149.8218405167 0.0000797748 6.0 -149.8218405250 0.000000106373797 7.0						3.8		-149.822237732795	0.000300163626
382 -149 82224143972 0.000238027761 384 -449 82224075217 0.000238027761 384 -449 82224075217 0.000238027761 385 -449 82224075217 0.000238027761 386 -449 82224075217 0.00023106735 386 -449 82224519863 0.0002737212 387 -498 82224519863 0.00027397132 389 -449 8222491827 0.00026493786 40 -449 82220947185 0.0002737122 41 -49822097185 0.00012573727 4.3 42 -449<8220971165						3.81		-149 822239700453	0.000296285206
90 45 116.62 0 3.82 -1498.222437144 0.000234827761 3.84 -1498.2224371140 0.000234110733 0.000234110733 0.000234110733 3.85 -1498.2224450610 0.0002737271010 3.86 -1498.2224450601 0.0002737271010 3.86 -1498.22244510786 0.00027372712 3.88 -1498.22244510786 0.000226493376 3.87 -1498.22244510786 0.00027373712 3.91 -1498.22244510766 0.0002264933760 3.91 -1498.22244510786 0.000225411033 0.00002534110337 1.41 -1498.2229457881 0.000212573172 4.1 -1498.2220854077 0.000112677372 -4.4 -1498.2208547739 0.0001227534773 4.4 -1498.2208547473 0.0001122773477 -4.4 -1498.230874743 0.00012275247738 5.0 -498.231073544 0.000122752477 -4.48 -4.9832107713146 0.00012275247738 6.0 -498.2310753442 0.000132471394 -4.68 -4.9832107713146 0.0001227537737 7.0 -498.231075541754 -4.000						2.02		140,022239700433	0.000270203200
90 45 116.62 0 0 3.83 -149.82224371140 0.00028449937 90 45 16.62 0 0.00218419937 0.00027091957 3.85 -149.82224415179863 0.000273799010 0.000229373701 0.0002693376 3.89 -149.822244510470 0.000262933770 0.0002693376 0.000229537802 3.91 -149.82224510471052 0.00026293376 0.000229537802 0.000229537802 4.1 -149.822169711655 0.0001257037157 0.0002192573477 0.00025727477 4.2 -149.8220571430 0.000127574373 0.000127574373 0.000127574373 4.5 -149.8210371154 0.0000777438 0.0000777438 0.0000777438 5.5 -149.8210371154 0.0000797748 0.0000797748 0.0000797748 5.5 -149.82193817591442 0.000012637379 0.0000012637379 0.00000012637379 12.0 -149.8217531442 0.0000144715 0.000000144715 0.000000144715 9.0 -149.8217354876 0.000000012637349 0.00000012637379 0.0						3.82		-149.822241342972	0.000292439775
90 45 116.62 0<						3.83		-149.822242675217	0.000288627761
90 45 116.62 0 0 0 0 000000000000000000000000000000000000						3.84		-149 822243711440	0 000284849937
90 45 116.62 0 0.000277398010 0.000277399010 90 45 116.62 0 0.00027739901 0.000277399010 90 45 116.62 0 0 0.00027739901 0.00027397012 90 45 116.62 0 0 1.104505 0.00027373840 0.00022933780 90 45 116.62 0 0 149.82244918272 0.00026493876 9.9 -149.822169711658 0.000175677375 0.000175677375 0.000175677378 4.3 -149.822047911423 0.00017777438 0.00017977438 4.4 -149.82204717124 0.00007977458 9.0 -149.82193075916 0.00007977458 9.0 -149.82193075916 0.000007977458 9.0 -149.82193075916 0.0000001377 9.0 -149.8219307516 0.000000141715 9.0 -149.8217334276 0.000000113 9.0 -149.82179381670 0.00000001262 9.0 -149.82179381670 0.00000001130						2.05		140.822245711440	0.000204047737
90 45 116.62 0 0 0.0002737212 90 45 149.82244519869 0.0002737212 0.00026493876 3.89 -149.822244182006 0.0002737212 0.00026493876 3.91 -149.822244182006 0.0002737212 0.00026493876 4.0 -149.82224917820 0.000259411932 0.000259811932 4.1 -149.822204973836 0.00021597732 0.000159677372 4.2 -149.8221400156 0.00015797732 0.00015797732 4.4 -149.8220473340 0.000127573772 0.00012553007 4.4 -149.8210403175016 0.00007974184 0.00007974184 4.8 -149.8210432175016 0.00007974184 0.0000774184 4.8 -149.821054231506 0.000018739765 0.00007846184 5.5 -149.821054231506 0.0000018739765 0.000018739765 6.6 -149.821733178916 0.0000018739765 0.0000018739765 7.0 -149.8217334678 0.00000018739765 0.00000018739765 7.0 -149.82173534767 0.000000						3.85		-149.822244405001	0.000281106735
90 45 116.62 0<						3.86		-149.822244950689	0.000277399010
90 45 116.62 0 0 3.8 -140.822441184700 0.00020491876 9.9 -149.8222441849006 0.00022933700 0.00023931103 0.000239411935 4.0 -149.8222037400 0.000239411935 0.00020428118 4.1 -149.822203747385 0.000175677352 4.3 -149.82214370402 0.0001374732747 4.5 -149.82203744350 0.000017577353 9.0 -149.82107711244 0.00007747185 4.5 -149.82107711244 0.00007747185 9.0 -149.82103774350 0.00001797748 9.0 -149.82103715450 0.000007974158 9.0 -149.8219381750 0.000007974158 9.0 -149.8219381750 0.000001414075 9.0 -149.8219381750 0.000001414075 9.0 -149.8219381750 0.0000001414075 9.0 -149.8217331737 0.000000000374 10.0 -149.8217331737 0.00000001263 9.0 -149.8217334876 0.00000001263 9.0 -149.8217334						3.87		-149.822245179863	0.000273727123
90 45 116.62 0 0 0 0.00026403876 0.00026403876 3.9 -149.8222445096 0.0002693377 0.00025937802 0.000229537802 4.0 -149.822229859407 0.0002042818 0.000229537802 4.1 -149.8222149711638 0.000017567732 0.00017567732 4.3 -149.82201347435 0.00009774138 0.0001977438 4.4 -149.822019711244 0.00097977438 0.00097977438 4.6 -149.8219375916 0.00009707138 0.00009707138 5.0 -149.8218796159 0.000018737655 0.000018737655 7.0 -149.821793182766 0.000018737655 0.000018737655 7.0 -149.82179318780 0.0000018737655 0.0000018737655 7.0 -149.8217931876 0.0000018737655 0.00000018737655 7.0 -149.82179318786 0.00000012263 0.00011873755 7.0 -149.82179318786 0.000000012263 0.00011873755 0.000000012263 7.1 1.0 -149.82175347825 0.000000012263 0.0						3.88		-149 822245164970	0.000270091957
90 45 116.62 0 0 0.30 1-199.3224490182/12 0.00026931703 3.91 -149.82224377042 0.00026931193 0.00026931193 0.00026931193 4.0 -149.82220947385 0.00015491799 0.00015491799 4.1 -149.82219405156 0.00015491799 4.3 -149.8220947335 0.00015491799 4.5 -149.8220947335 0.000105491799 4.5 -149.8220947335 0.0001022572377 4.5 -149.82209473356 0.00007971738 4.7 -149.82209473356 0.00007471749 5.5 -149.821942531 0.00007471749 5.5 -149.821942530 0.00003404294 5.5 -149.821793801620 0.00003404294 5.6 -149.821793801620 0.000001140778 9.0 -149.82177348276 0.00000001263749 9.0 -149.821775388760 0.00000001374 9.0 -149.821775388760 0.00000001374 9.0 -149.821775388760 0.0000000137 9.0 -149.82177538						3.00		140.022245104570	0.0002/00/1/5/
90 45 116.62 0 3.9 -149.82224450906 0.000262933702 4.0 -149.82229859407 0.000229357802 0.000229357802 4.2 -149.822149711638 0.000175677372 4.3 -149.822149711638 0.000175677372 4.4 -149.822149711638 0.00017577373 4.6 -149.82203734355 0.000073747374 4.6 -149.82203734356 0.00007974738 5.5 -149.82193425516 0.00007416138 5.5 -149.82193425516 0.00007416138 5.5 -149.82193425516 0.00007416138 5.6 -149.8217914253 0.0000018739765 6.6 -149.8217914253 0.0000018739765 7.0 -149.8217914253 0.0000018739765 8.0 -149.8217914253 0.0000001263 9.0 -149.8217914253 0.0000001263 9.0 -149.82179714253 0.0000001263 9.0 -149.82179714253 0.0000001263 9.0 -149.8217914575876 0.00000001263 9.0						3.89		-149.822244918272	0.000266493876
90 45 116.62 0 0 149.82224377042 0.000259411932 90 45 149.82220947385 0.0002042818 0.00017677372 4.3 -149.82220947373 0.000137473274 0.000137473274 4.4 -149.8220947473 0.000137473274 4.6 4.5 -149.8220947333 0.00009753182 4.6 -149.82209473435 0.00009797138 4.7 -149.82209473435 0.00009797138 4.8 -149.8219542556 0.00007471549 5.5 -149.82193775916 0.00003404294 6.6 -149.82184961659 0.00001140778 9.0 -149.821793801620 0.000014137355609 9.0 -149.821793801620 0.0000011373773 9.0 -149.82177914253 0.0000001137773 9.0 -149.8217753476 0.0000001137773 116.62 0 3.0 1.149.8217753476 0.00000011263 14.0 -149.8217753477 0.000000012263 149.8217753477 0.000000012263 116.62 0						3.9		-149.822244450906	0.000262933770
90 45 116.62 0 0 0.000202837802 0.000202837802 90 45 1.41 -149.8222094783 0.000154917994 4.3 -149.822064124002 0.000154917994 0.0001257372 4.5 -149.822003793846 0.0001757372 4.5 -149.822003793846 0.00007846158 5.5 -149.82195425506 0.00007846158 5.5 -149.82195425506 0.00007846158 5.5 -149.8219379516 0.00007846158 6.6 -149.8219379516 0.00001432669 6.5 -149.82180258147 0.00001827975 7.0 -149.8217354020 0.000001140778 8.0 -149.821793801620 0.000001140778 9.0 -149.82177346230 0.0000001263747 12.0 -149.82177538456 0.00000001263747 110.0 -149.82177534585 0.00000001263747 12.0 -149.82177534458 0.0000000137 30.0 -149.82177534458 0.00000001037 30.0 -149.821775344588 0.00000000137 </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>3.91</td> <td></td> <td>-149 822243774042</td> <td>0.000259411932</td>						3.91		-149 822243774042	0.000259411932
90 45 116.62 0 0 1.99.22229837407 0.000229337602 4.1 -149.8222196711638 0.00017567732 0.000017567732 0.00015917994 4.3 -149.82201374355 0.000103747327 4.6 -149.822013744202 0.0001953977 4.6 -149.822013734355 0.00009774138 0.00009774138 0.000077461584 5.5 -149.821842566 0.00007411549 0.00007411549 0.00007411549 5.5 -149.821842566 0.000018379756 0.000018739765 0.000018739765 6.5 -149.82175328099 0.0000018739765 0.0000018739765 0.00000018739765 9.0 -149.821773247825 0.00000018739765 0.000000018739765 0.0000000182795 9.0 -149.821773247825 0.00000001873765 0.0000000182795 0.0000000182795 9.0 -149.82177324785 0.000000012263 14.0 -149.82177534785 0.000000001263 9.0 -149.82177534475 0.00000001126 0.000 -149.82177534458 0.000000001126 9.0 -149.82177534475 0.0						1.0		140.822245774042	0.000239411932
90 45 116.62 0 0 3.3 -149.8221091568 0.0000000154917994 4.3 -149.82210415156 0.000154917994 4.5 -149.82200373435 0.000102537372 4.5 -149.82200373435 0.000007541739 0.0000797738 0.00009797738 4.7 -149.822003793846 0.00009797738 0.00009797738 0.00009797738 5.5 -149.82193775916 0.00007417159 0.00007471549 0.00007415354 5.5 -149.82189461659 0.00001410778 0.00001410778 0.00001410778 8.0 -149.821793801620 0.000001140778 0.000001140778 0.00000012263 9.0 -149.82179387560 0.00000012263 116.02 -149.82179387560 0.00000012263 9.0 -149.82177547425 0.000000012263 114.0 -149.8217754825 0.000000012263 9.0 -149.8217754875 0.000000012263 14.0 -149.8217754825 0.000000012263 9.0 -149.8217754825 0.000000012263 14.0 -149.8217754825 0.000000011263 9.0						4.0		-149.822229859407	0.000229537802
90 45 14.2 -149.822169711658 0.000175677372 4.4 -149.822034005156 0.000137473274 4.5 -149.822034243002 0.00012523477 4.6 -149.82203734335 0.000095533907 4.6 -149.822037731335 0.000079774338 4.7 -149.82105711254 0.00007561732 0.000075461583 0.000075461583 5.0 -149.8215425506 0.00007471549 0.00007471549 5.5 -149.82185425506 0.0000014739765 6.5 -149.82187981620 0.0000015739765 7.0 -149.82175918670 0.00000015739765 9.0 -149.8217591620 0.00000014273 9.0 -149.8217598670 0.00000015739765 9.0 -149.8217598670 0.0000000157 9.0 -149.8217534677 0.000000001057 9.0 -149.8217534677 0.000000001057 9.0 -149.8217534678 0.000000001057 9.0 -149.8217534678 0.000000001057 9.0 -149.8217534678 0.000000001057 9.0 1						4.1		-149.822202947385	0.000200428518
90 45 116.62 0 3.3 -149.8213406156 0.00013473274 4.4 -149.8220374333 0.00013773274 4.5 -149.8220373436 0.000012553907 4.6 -149.8220373436 0.0000797738 0.00012553907 -149.8219377516 0.00007471549 4.7 -149.8219377516 0.00007471549 -149.821933775916 0.00001440336609 5.5 -149.821834961659 0.0000143536609 -60 -149.821834961659 0.000014373765 6.6 -149.821793801620 0.00001428795 -149.82177381670 0.000000128795 7.0 -149.8217738476 0.0000000128795 -149.82177346727 -0.0000000128795 9.0 -149.82177534675 0.0000000128795 -149.82177534677 -0.00000000128795 9.0 -149.82177534677 -0.000000001263 -149.82177534677 -0.0000000128795 9.0 -149.821775346787 -149.82177534677 -0.00000001283 9.0 -149.82177534677 -0.0000000172 -149.82177534677 -0.0000000157 9.0 45 116.62 0						4.2		-149.822169711658	0.000175677372
90 45 1-49.82206424002 0.00013473274 4.5 -149.82206424002 0.00012573473 0.000137473274 4.6 -149.82206373433 0.0000953907 -0.0000753172 4.7 -149.8220373433 0.00007851172 -0.000078461584 4.8 -149.821957711244 0.00007861172 -0.000078461584 5.0 -149.821803775916 0.00007471549 -0.000078461584 6.5 -149.82180482744 0.000013737596 -0.0000011400778 6.5 -149.82180482744 0.00000787479 -0.000000011400778 8.0 -149.821735801620 0.00000118287955 -0.000000011828795 9.0 -149.821775988760 0.00000000073747 -12.0 -149.82177534628 -0.000000011828795 10.0 -149.82177534672 -0.0000000013747 -12.0 -149.8217534678 -0.000000011828795 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 -149.82177534628 -0.00000001037 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 -149.8217534628 -0.0000000137						1.2		140 822124065156	0.000154017004
90 45 116.62 0 0 0.0001374/32/4 90 45 116.62 0 0 0.00012578073 90 45 116.62 0 0.0001797138 0.00007947134 90 -149.82103773161 0.000079471549 0.000079471549 0.000079471549 5.5 -149.8218042506 0.000070471549 0.000070471549 0.000070471549 6.5 -149.8218391650 0.0000015739765 0.00000140294 0.000014294 6.5 -149.821739801620 0.00000142975 0.0000000110077 1.00 9.0 -149.8217534675 0.0000000157 1.00 -149.8217534675 0.0000000011263 9.0 -149.8217534677 0.00000001157 1.00 -149.8217534677 0.00000001137 9.0 -149.8217534676 0.00000001157 1.00 -149.8217534678 0.00000001137 9.0 -149.8217534677 0.00000001157 1.00 -149.82175346727 0.00000001057 9.0 -149.8217534677 0.00000001057 -149.82175346777 0.0000000						4.5		-149.822134003130	0.000134917994
90 45 1-49.82206424002 0.00012572477 4,7 1-49.822003793840 0.00009797738 4,7 1-49.821037793840 0.000079773845 4,9 1-49.8210377911244 0.00007611732 5,5 1-49.8218327511 0.000079714354 6,0 1-49.821802258147 0.000073461584 6,0 1-49.8218328091 0.000013326609 6,5 1-49.8218328090 0.0000014373765 7,0 1-49.82173328009 0.000001828795 9,0 1-49.82177382809 0.00000012263 10,0 1-49.82177584670 0.00000012263 10,0 1-49.82177584670 0.000000012263 10,0 1-49.82177534677 0.00000001263 90 -149.82177534678 0.000000000113 80,0 1-49.82177534678 0.00000000113 80,0 -149.8217534672 0.0000000113 80,0 -149.8217534672 0.00000013749 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.8217534628 0.000075315479						4.4		-149.822098474739	0.000137473274
90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 1.1049.82103773846 0.0000979774384 9 -149.821977711244 0.000087031732 4.9 -149.82193775916 0.00007407139 9.0 -149.82183775916 0.00007407134 0.000030404294 0.00003040294 6.5 -149.82184296165 0.00007407139 0.00003040294 6.5 -149.821840982744 0.000003040294 6.5 -149.82180498274 0.00001400778 7.0 -149.821793801620 0.000001400778 8.0 -149.82177334070 0.00000012263 116.0 -149.821775346727 0.00000001263 116.0 -149.821775346727 0.00000001057 90 -149.821775346727 0.00000001057 116.62 0 0 3.0 -149.821775346727 0.00000001057 90 -149.821775346727 0.00000001057 -149.821775346727 0.00000001057 91 116.62 0 0 3.0 -149.821775346727 0.0000001057 91 45 116.62						4.5		-149.822064424002	0.000122572477
90 45 116.62 0 0 0.00007977438 0.00007977438 90 45 149.82197711244 0.000078741584 0.0000737461584 90 -149.821824961659 0.0000737655 0.0000737655 7.0 -149.821824961659 0.000011400773 9.0 -149.821804982744 0.00008739765 7.0 -149.821773310620 0.0000011400773 9.0 -149.821773340773 0.00000012827955 10.0 -149.82177534773 0.00000012827955 10.0 -149.821775347875 0.00000001052 20.0 -149.821775347875 0.00000001263 116.02 0 3.0 1.1049.82177534785 0.00000001037 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.3 -149.82177534785 0.00000001037 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.3 -149.82177534787 -0.00000001037 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.3 -149.82177534785 0.00007379789 3.4 -14						4.6		-149 822032734335	0.000109553907
90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1049.82195412550 0.0000879173244 9.9 4.9 -149.82195412506 0.00007471549 0.00007471549 5.5 -149.82180225814 0.0000174071549 0.0000174071549 6.6 -149.82180225814 0.000018739765 7.0 -149.821804982744 0.000018739765 7.0 -149.8217738328000 0.00000037471 9.0 -149.82177332773 0.000000037471 9.0 -149.821775387620 0.00000012263 14.0 -149.82177538775 0.000000001263 20.0 -149.82177534678 0.000000012263 14.0 -149.82177534678 0.0000000197 20.0 -149.82177534638 -0.00000001057 10.0 -149.82177534638 -0.00000001057 10.0 -149.82177534638 -0.0000000137 3.3 -149.8217754638 -0.00000001037 3.4 -149.8217754638 -0.0000000137 3.5 -149.8217754638 -0.0000000137 3.6 -149.8217754000002505557						17		140 822002702846	0.000007077428
90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.149.82197711249 90 45 1.49.821862258147 0.000078461584 90 -149.821862258147 0.000074301584 6.5 -149.821862258147 0.000033040294 6.6 -149.821804982744 0.000018327650 7.0 -149.821793801620 0.000001400758 8.0 -149.821793801620 0.0000011400778 8.0 -149.821779380760 0.00000012263 10.0 -149.82177534876 0.00000001027 11.0 -149.82177534876 0.000000010167 12.0 -149.82177534876 0.000000010167 10.0 -149.82177534876 0.000000010167 10.0 -149.82177534876 0.00000001017 10.0 -149.82177534876 0.00000010157 10.0 -149.82177534876 0.00000010157 10.0 -149.82177534876 0.000087928092 3.3 1.1040569 149.8137419579 0.000087928092 3.3 1.149.82187054281 0.000055135079 3.4						4.7		-149.822003793840	0.000097977438
90 45 116.62 0 4.9 -149.82195412500 0.00007401534 90 45 149.821802258147 0.00003179756 0.00003187957 90 -149.821804982744 0.000018739766 0.0000018739765 9.0 -149.8217738320090 0.0000018739765 9.0 -149.8217738320090 0.0000018739765 9.0 -149.82177538670 0.0000001252 9.0 -149.82177598870 0.00000001252 20.0 -149.82177534825 0.000000001252 20.0 -149.821775348276 -0.00000001163 30.0 -149.82177534825 0.000000001252 20.0 -149.82177534825 0.00000001163 30.0 -149.82177534627 -0.00000001037 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1040569 149.8137141957 0.000000137 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1040569 149.821775346727 0.000000137 91 -149.8217754638 -0.0000000137 -149.82177546388 -0.0000000137				1		4.8		-149.821977711244	0.000087631732
90 45 116.62 0 3.0 -149.821837916 0.00007491549 90 -149.821824961659 0.000033040294 0.000018739765 7.0 -149.821793801620 0.000018739765 9.0 -149.821793801620 0.000004614715 9.0 -149.82177331773 0.0000001286795 10.0 -149.82177538760 0.0000001287479 12.0 -149.82177538760 0.00000001057 9.0 -149.82177534767 -0.000000010157 9.0 -149.821775346727 -0.000000010167 40.0 -149.821775346727 -0.000000010137 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.821775346281 -0.00000001037 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.82175346281 -0.0000000137 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.82175346281 -0.0000000137 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.82115002730 0.00023734964				1		4.9		-149.821954425506	0.000078461584
90 45 116.62 0 3.3 -149.82175380127 0.00003537465 90 -149.82179180120 0.00001140078 0.00000140279 0.00000140078 9.0 -149.82179381020 0.00000140715 0.000000140715 9.0 -149.821779381763 0.000000128795 10.0 -149.821779381773 0.00000000000000000000000000000000000			1			5.0		-149.821933775916	0.000070471549
90 45 116.62 0 3.3 -149.821834961659 0.000031404294 90 -149.821834961659 0.0000118739765 0.0000118739765 0.000011828795 10.0 -149.82177381620 0.000001128795 0.0000001128795 10.0 -149.821773145253 0.00000012263 12.0 -149.821775386620 -0.000000012263 14.0 -149.82177534622 -0.00000001128 20.0 -149.821775346727 -0.00000001128 30.0 -149.821775346727 -0.00000001113 80.0 -149.821775346727 -0.00000001157 40.0 -149.821775346727 -0.00000001157 90 45 116.62 0 3.3 -149.82175346281 -0.00000001137 37 -149.82175346281 -0.00000001157 -149.82113015974 0.000556135079 3.4 -149.82176346281 -0.00000001157 -149.82113015974 0.000256135079 3.5 -149.82113015974 0.000256135079 0.0002357357464 -149.82113015974 0.0002565657 3.6 -149.82113			1			5.5		140 001060050147	0.000045226600
90 45 116.62 0 3.0 -149.82184982744 0.000033740294 149.821793820620 0.000011400778 8.0 -149.821793820620 0.00000140778 9.0 -149.82177931773 0.00000337479 12.0 -149.82177931773 0.000000327479 12.0 -149.82177538476 -0.000000012263 -0.000000012263 -0.000000012263 30.0 -149.82177534627 -0.000000011263 -0.000000011263 -0.000000011263 30.0 -149.82177534627 -0.000000011263 -0.000000011263 -0.00000001137 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1040569 149.821775346281 -0.00000001037 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1040569 149.82175346281 -0.0000001137 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1040569 149.82175346281 -0.000000137 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1040569 149.82175345287 0.00037578674 90 -149.821856618307 0.00025975508 149.8				1		5.5		-149.02100223014/	0.000043320009
90 45 116.62 0 0 1.1040597 0.000011339765 90 -149.821733801620 0.0000014614715 9.0 -149.82177332009 0.000004614715 9.0 -149.82177332073 0.0000004614715 0.0000004614715 0.0000004614715 9.0 -149.82177536620 -0.00000012263 -149.82177556620 -0.0000000057 20.0 -149.821775348776 -0.0000000157 -0.0000000157 -0.00000001057 30.0 -149.82177534628 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001057 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 1.104059 -0.0000001157 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 1.104059 0.000087928092 3.3 -149.8217354621 -0.000087928092 3.3 -149.8213015974 0.000087928092 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.3 -149.8213015974 0.00035734696 90 45 116.62 0 0 149.82118057742 0.000250705308				1		6.0		-149.821824961659	0.000030404294
90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 -1.49.821733801620 0.000001400778 8.0 -1.49.821773820090 0.000001828795 10.0 -1.49.82177731873 0.00000012263 10.0 -1.49.821775388760 0.000000012263 14.0 -149.82177534875 0.00000001052 20.0 -1.49.82177534875 0.00000001052 20.0 -1.49.82177534875 -0.000000001052 30.0 -149.82177534875 -0.000000001052 -0.000000001052 -0.000000001052 30.0 -149.82177534875 -0.000000001057 -0.000000001057 -0.00000001037 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.82137543638 -0.00000001037 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.813371419579 0.000379578674 3.3 -149.821470874 0.000373734696 -149.82147087287 0.000373734696 3.6 -149.82147087287 0.000373734696 -149.8212159025150 0.000237344964 4.11 -149.821219867287 0.0002373734696 -149.82121						6.5		-149.821804982744	0.000018739765
90 45 116.62 0 3.0 -14.9.82178328009 0.000014614715 9.0 -149.82177332073 0.000004614715 0.000004614715 9.0 -149.82177332073 0.00000037479 12.0 -149.82177536620 -0.00000001263 14.0 -149.82177536620 -0.0000000094 30.0 -149.821775346727 -0.0000000196 40.0 -149.821775346727 -0.00000001057 100.0 -149.82177534628 -0.00000001057 100.0 -149.821775346727 -0.00000001057 100.0 -149.821775346727 -0.00000001057 100.0 -149.821775346727 -0.00000001057 100.0 -149.82174586728 -0.00000001057 100.0 -149.8217458274 -0.0000556135079 3.5 -149.82150022550 -0.00048924130 3.6 -149.821782787 -0.00035734696 4.0 -149.8211984181 -0.00035734696 4.0 -149.8212926718 -0.0002573533024 4.11 -149.8212996007 -0.00025755337						7.0		-149 821793801620	0.000011/00778
90 -1493.821733830090 0.00004014713 10.0 -1493.82177914523 0.00000328795 10.0 -149.82177514731 0.00000001263 12.0 -149.821775988760 0.00000001263 14.0 -149.82177534825 0.00000001052 20.0 -149.82177534875 0.00000001052 20.0 -149.82177534875 0.000000010152 30.0 -149.82177534875 -0.000000001037 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.8217753487 -0.00000001037 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.8213754398 -0.0000000137 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.82137827 0.00056135079 3.6 -149.82137827 0.000379578674 -149.8213782787 0.00037374696 4.0 -149.82121792772 0.00023734696 -149.82121937724 0.00023734596 4.0 -149.821219267189 0.000237374696 -149.82121932742 0.000253734696 4.11 <						2.0		140 821793001020	0.0000011400770
9.0 -149.821779145233 0.000001828795 10.0 -149.82177534773 0.000000537479 12.0 -149.821775988760 0.00000000537479 14.0 -149.82177534825 0.00000000937479 30.0 -149.82177534876 -0.000000000152 30.0 -149.82177534638 -0.00000000113 80.0 -149.82177534638 -0.000000001037 90 45 116.62 0 3.3 1.104059 -149.817371419579 0.0009728092 90 45 116.62 0 3.3 1.104059 -149.82170534621 -0.00000001037 90 45 116.62 0 3.3 1.104059 -149.82173346281 -0.0000000137 90 45 116.62 0 3.3 1.104059 -149.82115015742 0.00073537939 3.3 3.4 -149.82115015742 0.00035734696 -149.8215502250 0.00048924310 3.6 -149.821946181 0.00025765308 -149.82193640305 0.00037373696 4.11 -149.8219321934518						8.0		-149.821783280090	0.000004014/15
90 45 116.62 0 0.00 0.00000000000000000000000000000000000						9.0		-149.821779145253	0.000001828795
90 45 116.62 0 3.0 -149.821775988760 0.00000001052 90 45 116.62 0 3.0 -149.82177534825 0.00000000113 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 -149.82177534627 -0.000000001037 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 -149.82177534628 -0.00000001037 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.81371419579 0.000987928092 3.3 -149.821775346281 -0.0000000173 3.6 -149.8215002230 0.000713539789 3.5 -149.821817687287 0.00048924130 3.7 -149.8218103159742 0.000430248116 3.7 -149.821817687287 0.000430248116 3.8 -149.822180403055 0.00023793057849 4.0 -149.821817687287 0.000256355379 4.11 -149.822182790 0.0002530363379 4.11 -149.82218042179 0.00025635657 4.13 -149.8221815701 0.000253795094 4.15 -						10.0		-149.821777321773	0.000000537479
90 45 116.62 0 0.0000000001057 20.0 -149.82177536620 -0.000000000194 -0.000000001057 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 -149.82177534627 -0.000000001057 -0.000000010157 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.821775346281 -0.00000001057 -0.000000010157 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.81371419579 0.000087928092 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.8215002250 0.000056135079 3.7 -149.82150022550 0.000488924130 3.5 -149.82181768727 0.00030208116 3.8 -149.82181768727 0.000355736674 3.8 -149.8212936779 0.000263005379 4.11 -149.8212936718 0.000263005379 4.11 -149.8212938727 0.000265656577 4.13 -149.82129367481 0.000265656577 4.13 -149.82212936742 0.000265656577 4.15 -149.822126621793 0.0002404027363						12.0		-149 821775988760	0.000000012263
90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0.0 -149.82177534825 0.00000000194 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 -149.82177534628 -0.00000001037 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 149.81371419579 0.000071337788 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 149.813371419579 0.00098728092 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 149.813371419579 0.00098728092 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.3 -149.8194616203 0.000713539789 9.0 49.81261502 0.000713539789 3.5 -149.821130159742 0.000438924130 3.7 -149.821817687287 0.000438924130 3.7 -149.82181789724 0.000335734696 4.0 -149.821980403055 0.000335734696 4.0 -149.82198079724 0.000259765308 4.11 -149.821980403055 0.000237936181 4.11 -149.8219						14.0		140.92177550((20	0.000000012205
90 45 116.62 0 0 -149.821775348776 -0.00000000113 80.0 -149.821775346727 -0.00000000113 -149.821775346281 -0.000000001037 -0.000000001037 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.821775346727 -149.82175346281 -0.00000001037 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.81371419579 0.000987928092 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.3 -149.82175346281 -0.0000000137 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.6 -149.81371419579 0.0003556135079 3.6 -149.82150022550 0.000488924130 3.5 -149.821817687287 0.00030578674 3.7 -149.821817687287 0.000237978674 4.0 -149.82181787748 0.0002379301518 4.1 -49.821219387279 0.000253765656 -149.821219387279 0.000255615557 4.13 -149.82129387279 0.000253765308 -149.82129387279 0.00025379024 4.11 -149.82129387271 0.000255615557 -149.						14.0		-149.821775596620	-0.00000001052
90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0.0 (40.0) -149.821775346727 -149.821775346281 -0.0000000116 -0.00000001057 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.81775346281 -0.00000001057 90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.813371419579 0.0009713539789 3.3 -149.81956126203 0.000713539789 3.6 -149.8215002250 0.000488924130 3.5 -149.8215002250 0.000488924130 0.000297301518 0.000297301518 3.6 -149.8215002250 0.000430248116 0.000297301518 0.000297301518 3.8 -149.82129267198 0.00026305379 0.00029750308 0.00025656557 4.11 -149.82129267198 0.00025656557 0.000249765308 4.15 -149.8212937742 0.0002563057924 4.12 -149.82129267198 0.00025656557 0.000249765308 4.16 -149.8212990607 0.00025656557 4.13 -149.821299456181 0.0002563557924 0.000256356577 0.00024402733 4						20.0		-149.821775374825	0.000000000994
$ \left \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$									
$\begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$						30.0		-149.821775348776	-0.000000001016
$\begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$						30.0 40.0		-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727	-0.000000001016
$\begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$						30.0 40.0		-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 149.821775346727	-0.000000001016 -0.000000001113
90 45 116.62 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.813371419579 0.000987928092 3.3 3.4 -149.819546126203 0.000713539789 -149.820492450727 0.000651414421 3.5 -149.821130159742 0.000556135079 -149.821550022550 0.000488924130 3.6 -149.82180403055 0.000379578674 0.000430248116 -149.821980403055 0.000379578674 3.9 -149.822119946181 0.000259755308 4.10 -149.822129267198 0.000259755308 4.11 -149.822129387279 0.000259755308 4.12 -149.822129327442 0.000259755308 4.12 -149.82212932742 0.000259755308 4.13 -149.82212932742 0.000259755308 4.12 -149.822129327442 0.000259755330 4.16 -149.82212932742 0.00025379024 4.15 -149.82212936171 0.00024027363 4.17 -149.822128564206 0.00023793849 4.16 -149.822124562167 0.000234037433 4.19 -149.82212564866 0.00023793840 4.19 -149.822124562167 </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>30.0 40.0 80.0</td> <td></td> <td>-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398</td> <td>-0.00000001016 -0.000000001113 -0.000000001057</td>						30.0 40.0 80.0		-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398	-0.00000001016 -0.000000001113 -0.000000001057
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $						30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0		-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281	-0.000000001016 -0.000000001113 -0.000000001057 -0.000000001037
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.0	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579	-0.000000001016 -0.000000001113 -0.000000001057 -0.000000001037 0.000987928092
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.0 3.3	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203	-0.00000001016 -0.000000001113 -0.000000001057 -0.000000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.0 3.3 2.4	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 140.820402450727	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.000000001057 -0.000000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000713539789
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.0 3.3 3.4 2.5	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.000000001057 -0.000000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.0 3.3 3.4 3.5	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.000000001057 -0.000000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742 -149.821550022550	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.000000001057 -0.000000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742 -149.821817687287	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.000000001057 -0.000000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000430248116
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821817687287	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.000000001057 -0.000000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000430248116 0.000370578674
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 2.0	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821980403055	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.000000001057 -0.000000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000379578674
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821980403055 -149.82071879724	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000335734696
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742 -149.821817687287 -149.821817687287 -149.821980403055 -149.822071879724 -149.822115946181	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000335734696 0.000297301518
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821980403055 -149.822071879724 -149.822115946181 -149.822129267198	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.000000001057 -0.000000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000480924130 0.000480248116 0.000379578674 0.000335734696 0.000297301518 0.000263005379
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.1	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742 -149.821817687287 -149.821817687287 -149.822071879724 -149.822071879724 -149.822129267198 -149.822129267198	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.000000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.00048924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000335734696 0.000297301518 0.000263005379 0.000250765308
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.11	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346398 -149.81371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.82130159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821980403055 -149.822071879724 -149.82215946181 -149.822129267198 -149.822129287279	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000257657308 0.000259765308
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.11 4.12	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.82130159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821580403055 -149.821980403055 -149.822071879724 -149.82215946181 -149.822129267198 -149.822129387279 -149.822129327442	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.00048924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000335734696 0.000297301518 0.000259765308 0.000259765308
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.11 4.12 4.13	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.8221980403055 -149.822071879724 -149.822115946181 -149.822129267198 -149.822129387279 -149.822129327442 -149.822129096007	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000480924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000335734696 0.000297301518 0.000229765308 0.00025556557 0.000253379024
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.11 4.12 4.13 4.15	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.82195402503 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821817687287 -149.82215946181 -149.822129267198 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.82212996007 -149.82212996007 -149.822129152713	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000335734696 0.000297301518 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000253379024 0.000247114871
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.11 4.12 4.13 4.15 4.16	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742 -149.821817687287 -149.821817687287 -149.8218980403055 -149.822071879724 -149.82215946181 -149.822129267198 -149.822129387279 -149.822129327442 -149.822129096007 -149.822128152713 -149.822127456920	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000237301518 0.000263005379 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765379 0.000253379024 0.000247114871 0.000247114871
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.11 4.12 4.13 4.15 4.16 4.17	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346398 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.82130159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821550022550 -149.821980403055 -149.8221980403055 -149.8221980403055 -149.8221980403055 -149.8221980403055 -149.8221980403055 -149.8221980403055 -149.8221980403055 -149.8221980403055 -149.82219267198 -149.822129387279 -149.822129327442 -149.822129096007 -149.822128152713 -149.822127456920	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.00048924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.00023734696 0.000297301518 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000256556557 0.000253379024 0.000247114871 0.000244027363
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	90	45	116.62	0	0	$\begin{array}{c} 30.0 \\ 40.0 \\ 80.0 \\ 100.0 \\ \hline 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.11 \\ 4.12 \\ 4.13 \\ 4.15 \\ 4.16 \\ 4.17 \\ \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821980403055 -149.822071879724 -149.822129267198 -149.82212937279 -149.82212937742 -149.82212937442 -149.82212906007 -149.82212906007 -149.822128152713 -149.822127456920 -149.822126621793	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.00048924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000335734696 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000247114871 0.000244027363 0.000240969131
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	$\begin{array}{c} 30.0 \\ 40.0 \\ 80.0 \\ 100.0 \\ \hline 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.11 \\ 4.12 \\ 4.13 \\ 4.15 \\ 4.16 \\ 4.17 \\ 4.18 \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346398 -149.813371419579 -149.813371419579 -149.820492450727 -149.821430159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821980403055 -149.822071879724 -149.822129267198 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.82212936742 -149.82212936742 -149.822129452713 -149.822127456920 -149.82212654686	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.0002430573674 0.0002573656557 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.00025976557 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000247114871 0.000244027363 0.000240969131 0.000237939839
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.11 4.12 4.13 4.15 4.16 4.17 4.18 4.19	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.820492450727 -149.8218105022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821817687287 -149.8218980403055 -149.82219980403055 -149.82219267198 -149.822129267198 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.822129327442 -149.822129096007 -149.822128152713 -149.822127456920 -149.82212654686 -149.822124562167	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000237301518 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000247114871 0.000244027363 0.000244027363 0.000237939839 0.000234939423
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.11 4.12 4.13 4.15 4.16 4.17 4.18 4.19 4.2	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821550022550 -149.821980403055 -149.822071879724 -149.8221980403055 -149.822071879724 -149.82219946181 -149.822129267198 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.822129327442 -149.82212936007 -149.822129456920 -149.82212654686 -149.822124562167 -149.82212351745	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000480924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.00023734696 0.000297301518 0.000259765308 0.000256556557 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000247114871 0.000244027363 0.000244027363 0.000240969131 0.000234939423 0.000234939423
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	90	45	116.62	0	0	30.0 40.0 80.0 100.0 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.11 4.12 4.13 4.15 4.16 4.17 4.18 4.19 4.2	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346398 -149.813771419579 -149.819546126203 -149.821954022550 -149.821130159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821980403055 -149.8221980403055 -149.822192067198 -149.822129267198 -149.822129387279 -149.82212937442 -149.82212936007 -149.82212936007 -149.822129351745 -149.82212654686 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000335734696 0.000297301518 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000247114871 0.000244027363 0.0002470153 0.000247153 0.000237939839 0.000234939423 0.000231967255
4.5 -149.822056322706 0.000156267597 4.6 -149.822029551319 0.000137223320 4.7 -149.822003571479 0.000121228387 4.8 -149.821979155754 0.000107877575 4.9 -149.821936698534 0.000096611941 5.0 -149.821936348767 0.00008681244 5.5 -149.821863643804 0.000052040233 6.0 -149.821793435134016 0.000034338771 7.0 -149.821793435134 0.000014603770	90	45	116.62	0	0	$\begin{array}{c} 30.0 \\ 40.0 \\ 80.0 \\ 100.0 \\ \hline 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.11 \\ 4.12 \\ 4.13 \\ 4.15 \\ 4.16 \\ 4.17 \\ 4.18 \\ 4.19 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346398 -149.81371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821430159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821980403055 -149.822071879724 -149.822129367198 -149.822129387279 -149.822129327442 -149.822129327442 -149.82212906007 -149.822129654686 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822123351745 -149.822123351745 -149.822106031706	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.00024373649 0.000297301518 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000253379024 0.000247114871 0.000247114871 0.000247114871 0.000247363 0.00024969131 0.000237939839 0.000231967255 0.000203793640
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	$\begin{array}{c} 30.0 \\ 40.0 \\ 80.0 \\ 100.0 \\ \hline 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.11 \\ 4.12 \\ 4.13 \\ 4.15 \\ 4.16 \\ 4.17 \\ 4.18 \\ 4.19 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742 -149.821817687287 -149.821817687287 -149.8218980403055 -149.8221980403055 -149.82219267198 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.822129096007 -149.82212937442 -149.822129096007 -149.8221297456920 -149.822127456920 -149.82212654686 -149.82212654686 -149.82212351745 -149.82212351745	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000335734696 0.000297301518 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000247114871 0.000247114871 0.000247939839 0.000237939839 0.000231967255 0.00023793640 0.000178496231
$ \begin{array}{cccccc} 4.7 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.8 \\ -149.821073571479 \\ 4.9 \\ 5.0 \\ 5.5 \\ 6.0 \\ -149.821936348767 \\ -149.821936348767 \\ 0.000052040233 \\ 6.0 \\ -149.821825134016 \\ 0.000052040233 \\ 6.0 \\ -149.821793435134 \\ 0.000014603770 \\ \end{array} $	90	45	116.62	0	0	$\begin{array}{c} 30.0 \\ 40.0 \\ 80.0 \\ 100.0 \\ \hline 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.11 \\ 4.12 \\ 4.13 \\ 4.15 \\ 4.16 \\ 4.17 \\ 4.18 \\ 4.19 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346398 -149.81775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821980403055 -149.822071879724 -149.822129267198 -149.82212937472 -149.82212937472 -149.82212937442 -149.82212937442 -149.82212906007 -149.82212937442 -149.822129651713 -149.822124562167 -149.82212351745 -149.82212351745 -149.822123351745 -149.822123351745 -149.822106031706 -149.822082545237 -149.822056322706	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.00048924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000335734696 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000244027363 0.000244027363 0.0002440969131 0.000237939839 0.000231967255 0.00023793640 0.000178496231 0.000156267597
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	$\begin{array}{c} 30.0 \\ 40.0 \\ 80.0 \\ 100.0 \\ \hline 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.11 \\ 4.12 \\ 4.13 \\ 4.15 \\ 4.16 \\ 4.17 \\ 4.18 \\ 4.19 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346398 -149.81371419579 -149.813371419579 -149.820492450727 -149.821430159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821980403055 -149.822071879724 -149.822129267198 -149.822129267198 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.822129367242 -149.822129367242 -149.822129456210 -149.82212654686 -149.822124562167 -149.82212351745 -149.82212351745 -149.822106031706 -149.822082545237 -149.8220551310	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000335734696 0.000297301518 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.00025556557 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000247114871 0.000244027363 0.000244027363 0.000244027363 0.000244027363 0.000234939423 0.000231967255 0.000231967255 0.00023793640 0.000178496231 0.00013723320
4.8 -149.821979155754 0.000107877575 4.9 -149.821956698534 0.000096611941 5.0 -149.821936348767 0.000086881244 5.5 -149.821863643804 0.000052040233 6.0 -149.821825134016 0.000034338771 7.0 -149.821793435134 0.000014603770	90	45	116.62	0	0	$\begin{array}{c} 30.0 \\ 40.0 \\ 80.0 \\ 100.0 \\ \hline 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.11 \\ 4.12 \\ 4.13 \\ 4.15 \\ 4.16 \\ 4.17 \\ 4.18 \\ 4.19 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742 -149.821850022550 -149.821817687287 -149.8218980403055 -149.8221980403055 -149.82219267198 -149.822129327442 -149.822129327442 -149.822129096007 -149.822129327442 -149.822129096007 -149.822129327442 -149.822129096007 -149.82212954686 -149.82212654686 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.82212351745 -149.82212654287 -149.822106031706 -149.822056322706 -149.822092551319 -149.822092551319	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.00023793674 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000240969131 0.000237939839 0.000237939839 0.000231967255 0.00023793640 0.000178496231 0.000156267597 0.000137223320
4.9 -149.821956698534 0.000096611941 5.0 -149.821936348767 0.000086881244 5.5 -149.821863643804 0.000052040233 6.0 -149.821825134016 0.000034338771 7.0 -149.821793435134 0.000014603770	90	45	116.62	0	0	$\begin{array}{c} 30.0 \\ 40.0 \\ 80.0 \\ 100.0 \\ \hline 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.11 \\ 4.12 \\ 4.13 \\ 4.15 \\ 4.16 \\ 4.17 \\ 4.18 \\ 4.19 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.82130159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821550022550 -149.821980403055 -149.8229071879724 -149.82219946181 -149.822129267198 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.822129367422 -149.822129096007 -149.822128152713 -149.822128152713 -149.82212654686 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822123351745 -149.822106031706 -149.822082545237 -149.82209551319 -149.822003571479	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000480924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.0002379301518 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000240969131 0.000234939423 0.000234939423 0.000231967255 0.000023793640 0.000178496231 0.000156267597 0.000137223320 0.000121228387
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	$\begin{array}{c} 30.0 \\ 40.0 \\ 80.0 \\ 100.0 \\ \hline 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.11 \\ 4.12 \\ 4.13 \\ 4.15 \\ 4.16 \\ 4.17 \\ 4.18 \\ 4.19 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346398 -149.81371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.821954022550 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821980403055 -149.8221980403055 -149.822192067198 -149.822129267198 -149.822129387279 -149.82212937442 -149.822129367198 -149.82212906007 -149.82212936713 -149.822129654686 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822126554686 -149.822124562167 -149.822120631706 -149.822082545237 -149.82209551319 -149.82209571479 -149.822197155754	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000335734696 0.000297301518 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000247114871 0.000244027363 0.000247114871 0.000244027363 0.000247155 0.000237939839 0.000234939423 0.000234939423 0.00023793640 0.000178496231 0.000178496231 0.000137223320 0.000137223320
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	90	45	116.62	0	0	$\begin{array}{c} 30.0 \\ 40.0 \\ 80.0 \\ 100.0 \\ \hline 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.11 \\ 4.12 \\ 4.13 \\ 4.15 \\ 4.16 \\ 4.17 \\ 4.18 \\ 4.19 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.9 \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346398 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821430159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821980403055 -149.822071879724 -149.822129267198 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.82212936742 -149.82212936742 -149.82212936742 -149.822129654686 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822123351745 -149.822106031706 -149.82208545237 -149.82209551319 -149.822003571479 -149.821956698534	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.0002430248116 0.000297301518 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000240969131 0.000234939423 0.000231967255 0.0000231967255 0.0000231967255 0.000137223320 0.000137223320 0.000121228387 0.000107877575 0.000096611941
5.5 -149.821863643804 0.000052040233 6.0 -149.821825134016 0.000034338771 7.0 -149.821793435134 0.000014603770	90	45	116.62	0	0	$\begin{array}{c} 30.0 \\ 40.0 \\ 80.0 \\ 100.0 \\ \hline 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.11 \\ 4.12 \\ 4.13 \\ 4.15 \\ 4.16 \\ 4.17 \\ 4.18 \\ 4.19 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.9 \\ 5.0 \\ \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821130159742 -149.821850022550 -149.821817687287 -149.8218980403055 -149.8221980403055 -149.82219267198 -149.822129267198 -149.822129387279 -149.822129327442 -149.822129327442 -149.822129096007 -149.822129327442 -149.822129096007 -149.822128152713 -149.82212654686 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.82212654286 -149.822082545237 -149.8220631706 -149.82209551319 -149.82209551319 -149.821979155754 -149.821936698534 -149.82193648767	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000335734696 0.000297301518 0.000263005379 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000247114871 0.000244027363 0.000244027363 0.000237939839 0.000237939839 0.000231967255 0.000023793640 0.000178496231 0.000156267597 0.000178223320 0.000121228387 0.00017877575 0.000096611941 0.000086881244
6.0 -149.821825134016 0.000034338771 7.0 -149.821793435134 0.000014603770	90	45	116.62	0	0	$\begin{array}{c} 30.0 \\ 40.0 \\ 80.0 \\ 100.0 \\ \hline 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.11 \\ 4.12 \\ 4.13 \\ 4.15 \\ 4.16 \\ 4.17 \\ 4.18 \\ 4.19 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.9 \\ 5.0 \\ 5.5 \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.81371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.821492450727 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821817687287 -149.8221980403055 -149.822071879724 -149.822129267198 -149.822129387279 -149.822129327442 -149.82212937479 -149.82212906007 -149.82212937279 -149.82212906007 -149.8221294562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822082545237 -149.822003571479 -149.82209551319 -149.821936348767 -149.821936348767 -149.82198648768	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001013 -0.00000001057 -0.000000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.00048924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000335734696 0.000297301518 0.000250305379 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.00025035379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.000253379024 0.00023793640 0.000178496231 0.000156267597 0.000156267597 0.000157255 0.000096611941 0.000086881244 0.000096611941
7.0 -149.821793435134 0.000014603770	90	45	116.62	0	0	$\begin{array}{c} 30.0 \\ 40.0 \\ 80.0 \\ 100.0 \\ \hline 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.11 \\ 4.12 \\ 4.13 \\ 4.15 \\ 4.16 \\ 4.17 \\ 4.18 \\ 4.19 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.9 \\ 5.0 \\ 5.5 \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346398 -149.81371419579 -149.813371419579 -149.8217550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821980403055 -149.822192071879724 -149.822129267198 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.822129387279 -149.82212936742 -149.82212936742 -149.8221295654686 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.82212351745 -149.822124562167 -149.822120631706 -149.822082545237 -149.82209251319 -149.82209251319 -149.822093571479 -149.821956698534 -149.821936348767 -149.821936348767 -149.821936348767 -149.821863643804	-0.00000001016 -0.000000010157 -0.000000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000430248116 0.000379578674 0.000335734696 0.000297301518 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.00025556557 0.000253379024 0.0002547114871 0.000244027363 0.000244027363 0.000244027363 0.000244027363 0.000234939423 0.000234939423 0.000234939423 0.000137223320 0.000137223320 0.000137223320 0.000121228387 0.000107877575 0.000096611941 0.000052040233
	90	45	116.62	0	0	$\begin{array}{c} 30.0 \\ 40.0 \\ 80.0 \\ 100.0 \\ \hline 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.11 \\ 4.12 \\ 4.13 \\ 4.15 \\ 4.16 \\ 4.17 \\ 4.18 \\ 4.19 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.9 \\ 5.0 \\ 5.5 \\ 6.0 \\ \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821775348776 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346727 -149.821775346398 -149.821775346281 -149.813371419579 -149.819546126203 -149.820492450727 -149.821430159742 -149.821550022550 -149.821817687287 -149.821980403055 -149.822071879724 -149.822129367189 -149.822129387279 -149.822129327442 -149.822129327442 -149.82212906007 -149.82212965107 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822124562167 -149.822126554686 -149.822124562167 -149.822126554686 -149.822082545237 -149.822003571479 -149.82003571479 -149.821979155754 -149.821936348767 -149.821936348767 -149.82185134016	-0.00000001016 -0.00000001113 -0.00000001057 -0.00000001037 0.000987928092 0.000713539789 0.000631414421 0.000556135079 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.000488924130 0.00024978674 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000259765308 0.000240969131 0.000240969131 0.000237939839 0.000231967255 0.000023793640 0.000178496231 0.000178496231 0.000178232320 0.00017823320 0.00017823320 0.00017823320 0.00017823321 0.00017877575 0.000096611941 0.000052040233 0.000034338771

9.0 -149.821778908002 0.0000019777 10.0 -149.8217782053 0.00000097977 12.0 -149.82177532053 0.0000009786 30.0 -149.82177532020 0.0000000787 30.0 -149.8217753408 -00000000787 30.0 -149.82177534593 -0000000078 30.0 -149.82177534593 -00000000784 80.0 -149.82177534593 -0000000078 30.0 -149.82177534593 -00000000748 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.0 1.104050 -149.815783407 -00000000748 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.0 -149.815783407 -000074270877 3.6 -149.815781590 -000074270877 -149.815988150 -000074270877 3.7 -149.81598150 -000074270877 -149.81598150 -000025751916 0.000141291088 -149.82124379101 -0000257179 -00002571916 4.5 -149.8212437807910 -00002571779 -00002571779 0.000141291088 -1						8.0		-149.821783014528	0.000006823448
90 45 116.62 90 0 3.0 -149.8217753203 0.0000002776 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.0 -149.8217753403 -0.0000000684 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.0 -149.8217753407 -0.0000000684 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.0 -149.8217734507 -0.0000000684 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.0 -149.81013383 -0.0000000736 91 7.151.872.07 0.00152203344 -149.8167724598 -0.0007025676 -0.0007205785 91 9.1 3.6 -149.8167724598 -0.0007625578 -0.00047025676 92 1.4 -149.82162342284 -0.0004725578 -0.0004725578 -0.00047325788 93 -149.8167724598 -0.0004725578 -0.00047325788 -0.00047325788 -0.00047325788 94 -149.82162342284 -0.000473257858 -0.000473257858 -0.000473257858 -0.000473257878 94 -149.82						9.0		-149.821778989062	0.000003135177
90 45 116.62 90 0 3.00 -149.82177532802 0.0000000078 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.01 -1049.821775346139 -0.0000000074 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.01 -1104050 -149.82177534502 -0.00000000748 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.0 -149.8217534502 -0.00000000748 91 3.0 1.104050 -149.8106770524093 -0.000700000748 91 -149.81057785150 0.0009716250676 -0.0000000516617 3.7 -149.810570524093 0.00070526676 -0.001352023744 3.8 -149.8151938150 0.00049895538 -0.00148987538 3.9 -149.8210423276 0.00024751916 -0.0024751916 4.1 -149.8210423276 0.00024757955 -0.0002673797 3.8 -149.82106324576 0.00024778199 -0.0002673797 4.5 -149.821218415477 0.00025718109 -0.002673797 4.5 -149.821218415477						10.0		-149.821777230530	0.000000979775
90 45 116.62 90 0 -149.82177532205 -0.00000000627 90 45 116.62 90 0 30.0 -149.8217534504 -0.00000000644 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.0 1.104050 -149.8217534504 -0.00000000644 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.0 1.104050 -149.8217534605 -0.00000000644 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.7 -49.81401437870 0.0007025675 91 44.9 14.1 -49.815013359 0.00057125675 0.00057125675 0.00057125675 0.000373043527 1.194050 0.000373043527 0.000237394324 4.1 -49.82166381135 0.0001473704372 -43.8 -149.82106313135 0.00014737944 -4.4 -49.8212457840 0.00024739416 -4.5 -4.98.821042179 0.0002507917944 -4.5 -4.98.821046184132 0.00014739462 -4.5 -4.98.82126179 0.00025071914 -4.55 -4.98.8212457541 0.00025071914 -4.55						12.0		-149.821775955051	0.00000025568
90 45 116.62 90 0 3.00 -149.8217533802 0.0000000078 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.31 -1104050 -149.8217534539 -0.0000000078 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.33 -149.814013383 0.000932143839 91 3.5 -149.81401347870 0.0007226676 0.000352023447 3.5 -149.81401347870 0.0007256676 0.00045226769 0.00045226769 3.7 -49.8181098150 0.00067256676 0.000458276955 0.000458276955 3.8 -49.8181098150 0.00067256676 0.000458276955 0.0003422867 4.1 -49.8216624122548 0.000417917844 4.2 -49.8216624125 0.00037304327 4.4 -49.82166241254 0.000373043730437 0.00025331840 0.00037304327 0.00025331840 4.5 -44.821245583 0.00024728676 0.00025331840 0.00025331840 4.5 -44.5 -48.8212465753 0.00025331840 0.00025331840 4.5 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>14.0</td> <td></td> <td>-149.821775582257</td> <td>-0.000000000527</td>						14.0		-149.821775582257	-0.000000000527
90 45 116.62 90 0 30.0 -149.82175348035 -0.0000000746 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.3 -104.92175345794 -0.0000000084 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.3 -149.8217534602 0.00030000084 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.6 -149.8161913390076 0.00137263767 91.9 156.67 -149.81671624097 0.000747256776 0.000747256776 0.000747256776 91.9 149.81973755566 0.00098915384 -149.81973755566 0.000949915384 91.9 -149.8216242548 0.0003674804762 0.0003674804762 0.0003674804762 91.9 -149.8216423706 0.000498915384 -149.8210423706 0.00024738162 0.00024738162 91.9 -149.8216423706 0.0003674804762 -149.8210483706 0.00024738162 0.00024738162 91.9 -149.8210483706 0.00024738162 0.00024738162 0.00024738162 0.00024738162 0.00024738162 0.00024738162 0.0002						20.0		-149.821775372802	0.00000000678
90 45 116.62 90 0 3.0 1.104050 -149.8217334739 -0.00000000830 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.0 1.104050 -149.821403333 0.000932023344 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.3 -149.81614013383 0.000670226676 149.816140134383 0.000670226676 -149.816140133830 0.000670226676 0.00058237639 3.6 -149.8167024080 0.00063237639 0.0005323584 0.000643897682 3.7 -449.8162933541 0.00067326676 0.0005932584 0.000137043827 4.0 -49.8216624122548 0.000137043827 0.000373043827 0.000373043827 4.1 -44.82166241212 0.000373043827 0.0002531840 0.000373043827 4.5 -44.8212145558 0.0002479944 4.5 0.0002531840 0.00035376373162 4.5 -44.821214570 0.0002531840 0.00035376373162 0.0002531840 0.0002531840 0.00025318498 0.00025318498 0.0000253184984 0.00025318498 0.000						30.0		-149 821775348085	-0.000000000746
90 45 116.62 90 3.0 -149.821773345794 -00000000784 90 45 116.62 90 3.0 1.104056 149.71451822007 0.0001352023344 90 45 116.62 90 3.3 1.49.80514013883 0.000274270477 3.5 -49.81677262403 0.0007045270477 3.00002506616 0.00005106617 3.7 -49.8167375556 0.000498935384 0.000015106617 0.000015106617 3.8 -49.81073375556 0.000498935384 0.000138273 0.000138273 4.1 -49.82106323670 0.0002375195 0.00024739162 0.00024739162 4.1 -49.82106323670 0.0002673719 0.0002673719 0.0002673719 0.0002673719 -45.5 -49.8212403237 0.00025731160 0.00025731160 4.5 -44.5 -49.8212403237 0.00025731160 0.00025731160 4.5 -44.62 -49.8212901263 0.0002573179 0.000257317162 4.6 -49.82129012637 0.000257317162 0.000257317162 0.						40.0		-149 821775346439	-0.000000000830
90 45 116.62 90 0 3.0 1.1040569 149.92175346174 0.000000000748 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.0 1.1040569 149.92176138920076 0.00009746270477 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.0 1.1040569 149.92175346789 0.0000746270477 3.5 -149.8316772.6493 0.0000742670477 3.6 -149.8316772.6493 0.0000746270477 3.6 -149.8316782.6493 0.0000742670477 3.6 -149.83167824593 0.00007482677 3.7 -149.8212437970 0.000031784804 4.0 -149.8212437970 0.000033743044 4.1 -149.821263427548 0.0000733374804 4.5 -149.8212867570 0.000267379 4.5 -149.821286770 0.000267379162 4.55 -149.8212867571 0.000267379162 4.5 -149.8212867270 0.000267379162 4.56 -149.82128672541 0.000267379162 4.5 -149.82128672741 0.000257371101 4.58 -149.821276738973 0.000267379						80.0		140 821775345704	0.0000000000000000000000000000000000000
90 45 116.62 90 0 3.0 1.040359 149.421/154042 0.00035023344 90 45 116.62 90 0 3.3 1.04977451892076 0.001352023344 91 449.8149418851938870 0.0007422677 3.6 -149.81647724693 0.0007422677 3.6 -149.815192834510 0.0000648947682 3.9 -149.821062342548 0.00048947682 3.8 -149.821062342548 0.000453276355 4.0 -149.821026342357 0.00038422667 4.1 -149.821026342357 0.00038422667 -45.5 -149.82121862843123 0.00038422667 4.5 -149.821208425270 0.000265033440 -4.5 -149.821286243123 0.000256931840 4.5 -149.821286243123 0.00025693237 -4.55 -149.821218625327 0.000265033440 4.5 -149.8212168625412 0.0002569321 -4.55 -149.82121692582 0.00026937892 4.61 -149.82121694553 -0.00026505921 -0.00025505921 0.00025718103 -4.65 -149.821216965596 0.0002571						100.0		149.021775246062	-0.0000000000000000
90 45 116.02 90 0 3.0 1.1144369 -149.8140713820.074 0.0000312413839 3.3 3.5 -149.81404878870 0.0000746270477 3.6 -149.8116772.6493 0.0000704270477 3.6 -149.8116772.6493 0.0000746270477 3.7 -149.8116772.6493 0.0000746270477 3.8 -149.8116772.6493 0.0000746270477 3.8 -149.821074870791 0.00004893534 4.0 -149.8212437091 0.00004893534 4.1 -149.82104870791 0.000033748044 4.2 -149.8210482706 0.000038748044 4.5 -149.8212180570 0.0002673716 0.00026737162 4.55 -149.8212180571 0.00026731612 0.455 -149.8212180571 0.000261718193 4.56 1.49.8212180553 0.0000251718193 4.64 -149.82121805751 0.00025178193 4.62 -149.8212708788 0.0001787267 0.00025178193 4.64 -149.8212705878 0.000017872627 7.0 -149.82127617588 <th>00</th> <th>45</th> <th>11(())</th> <th>00</th> <th>0</th> <th>100.0</th> <th>1 10405(0</th> <th>-149.821773340002</th> <th>-0.000000000746</th>	00	45	11(())	00	0	100.0	1 10405(0	-149.821773340002	-0.000000000746
3.3 -149.8014013893 0.000746270477 3.6 -149.8140447805 0.0007025675 3.7 -149.8185193805 0.00005189617 3.8 -149.81064782493 0.0000538947682 3.9 -149.82066234500 0.0000453276395 4.0 -149.821062342586 0.0000132376395 4.1 -149.82106243123 0.00037304327 4.2 -149.8210263257 0.00037304327 4.3 -149.82120622350 0.00026731916 4.5 -149.82121865812 0.00026731916 4.55 -149.82121845770 0.00026731140 4.55 -149.821218019169 0.00026731140 4.55 -149.821218019169 0.00026731140 4.56 -149.821218079179 0.00026731140 4.51 -449.82127080588 0.000273118129 4.62 -149.82127080588 0.000273118129 4.63 -149.82127080588 0.000273118120 4.64 -149.82127080588 0.00017372657 5.0 -149.8212708588 0.000027181193 4.64	90	45	116.62	90	0	3.0	1.1040569	-149.774518920076	0.001352023344
3.5 -149.8140847.08.01 0.00070226676 3.7 -149.8166772.0493 0.00007025676 3.7 -149.8165772.0493 0.0000519617 3.8 -149.8159788558 0.0004893538 4.0 -149.8212437919 0.0004893534 4.1 -149.8210437919 0.00049893534 4.1 -149.82104237919 0.0000422671 4.3 -149.82102042370 0.0003842267 4.3 -149.822106234250 0.00026607379 4.5 -149.82212861279 0.000265031840 4.55 -149.82212861279 0.00025531840 4.55 -149.82212862179 0.00025531840 4.59 -149.822128653 0.00025508921 4.61 -149.82212867541 0.00025508921 4.62 -149.8221267598 0.00025787202 4.63 -149.8221267593 0.00025787202 4.64 -149.82212708860 0.00002718129 4.64 -149.82212708978 0.00023718129 4.65 -149.82126759288 0.000027181893 4.64 -1						3.3		-149.805140133893	0.000932148589
3.6 -149.818160 / 0.24063 0.00006 (J2266) for 149.81819381815 0.00006519617 3.8 -149.8181973375558 0.0000543947682 3.9 -149.821045254000 0.000453276395 4.0 -149.8210422548 0.0001412191988 4.0 -149.8210422548 0.0004112191988 4.1 -149.8210422548 0.0003143827 4.2 -149.8210422548 0.00031478044 4.3 -149.82102422548 0.0003878044 4.4 -149.821210632257 0.000281779944 4.55 -149.8221246552 0.000266073779 4.55 -149.82212802827 0.00026607379 4.55 -149.82212802827 0.00025061840 4.5 -149.82212802827 0.00025051840 4.61 -149.82212802827 0.0002505921 4.63 -149.82212802827 0.00025711819 4.64 -149.82212802827 0.000258265962 4.65 -149.82212805925 0.0000271871802 4.64 -149.8221805925 0.000021787180 4.65 -149.822161571588 0.000021787267 <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>3.5</td><td></td><td>-149.814048478870</td><td>0.000/462/04//</td></t<>						3.5		-149.814048478870	0.000/462/04//
3.7 -149.81819381510 0.0000605109017 3.8 -149.820662545000 0.00049835384 4.0 -149.82163422544 0.000375358 4.1 -149.82163422545 0.0003703827 4.1 -149.82163422545 0.0003703827 4.3 -149.82163422544 0.00037034827 4.3 -149.82163482706 0.000281779944 4.5 -149.821244570 0.0002673719 4.56 -149.82212845770 0.00026737162 4.57 -149.82212845770 0.000265731962 4.58 -149.82212845770 0.000265731962 4.57 -149.82212845770 0.000265731962 0.0002575110 4.55 -149.8221284573 0.0002575110 0.0002575110 -149.8221282553 0.00025877602 0.0002575110 4.61 -149.82212708378 0.0002577119 0.0002577912 4.62 -149.82212708378 0.00021781202 0.00025781810 4.63 -149.82212708378 0.00021781202 0.00021781202 4.64 -149.822175786816 0.00021787207 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>3.6</td> <td></td> <td>-149.81667/624693</td> <td>0.0006/02566/6</td>						3.6		-149.81667/624693	0.0006/02566/6
3.8 -149.8197375558 0.000548937682 4.0 -149.820625545060 0.0004935354 4.0 -149.8216425458 0.0001719988 4.1 -149.8216422548 0.000373043827 4.2 -149.82162242548 0.0000179403827 4.3 -149.821022028141 0.0000387248044 4.4 -149.822124745582 0.00005667379 4.55 -149.822124745582 0.00002667379 4.55 -149.822128145770 0.0002667379 4.56 -149.82212801916 0.0002580516 4.57 -149.82212801916 0.0002569921 4.61 -149.82212801916 0.0002569921 4.62 -149.8221280553 0.000257718102 4.63 -149.8221280553 0.0002577812 4.64 -149.8221280553 0.00025771812 4.65 -149.82212805450 0.00002577181202 4.63 -149.8221280540 0.0000271871207 4.64 -149.8221280540 0.000027181202 4.7 -149.82169765288 0.000019792657 5.0						3.7		-149.818519388150	0.000605169617
3.9 -149.8216375019 0.00049835384 4.0 -149.8216370019 0.00045776355 4.1 -149.82163422548 0.00037043827 4.3 -149.82163422548 0.00037043827 4.3 -149.82163262357 0.000287179944 4.4 -149.821620623557 0.000287739162 4.55 -149.822124621770 0.00026673779 4.55 -149.82212802170 0.00026737110 4.57 -149.82212802170 0.0002571110 4.58 -149.82212809120 0.0002587110 4.59 -149.82212809120 0.0002587110 4.61 -149.82212708978 0.0002571118 4.62 -149.82212708978 0.000257118193 4.65 -149.82212708978 0.000257118193 4.64 -149.8221715888 0.00024950815 5.5 -149.822167588 0.000257118193 4.64 -149.8221750878 0.000257118193 4.65 -149.8221675828 0.000019732557 5.0 -149.82216758288 0.000019732557 5.0 <						3.8		-149.819793755586	0.000548947682
4.0 -149.821243870019 0.000453276395 4.1 -149.82163242248 0.000112191988 0.000373403827 4.2 -149.82186243123 0.00037848044 4.4 -149.82210823166 0.00037848044 4.4 -149.82210422348 0.00037878044 4.5 -149.82210423258 0.0002867379 4.55 -149.82212445572 0.0002667379 0.0002667379 0.0002667379 4.55 -149.82212802827 0.0002667379 0.00025031840 4.55 -149.82212802827 0.0002667379 4.56 -149.82212802827 0.00025031840 4.59 -149.82212802827 0.000250751110 4.61 -149.82212867593 0.00025718102 4.62 -149.82212867593 0.000251718192 4.63 -149.822184059 0.000021878021 4.64 -149.8221619168 0.0002187181202 4.65 -149.82216171588 0.00021781202 4.66 -149.82216175588 0.00001787207 5.5 -149.82216175588 0.00001787207 5.6 -149.8221671538						3.9		-149.820662545060	0.000498935384
4.1 -149.82162342254 0.000411291988 4.2 -149.82162343123 0.000337043827 4.3 -149.8210623357 0.00038422867 4.5 -149.821218415770 0.000267339182 4.5 -149.8212805237 0.00026739196 4.55 -149.8212800237 0.00026733916 4.56 -149.8212809179 0.00026073391840 4.58 -149.8212809179 0.000262751110 4.58 -149.82128091291 0.00026317802 4.57 -149.82128091291 0.000263178102 4.61 -149.8212807553 0.000251718193 4.61 -149.8212807553 0.00025171802 4.63 -149.8212127008386 0.000247450055 4.64 -149.82120671588 0.000247450055 4.65 -149.82120705388 0.000127181202 4.64 -149.82120705828 0.000127181202 4.65 -149.82120705828 0.0001278250 5.0 -149.821206175991 0.000124765005 5.5 -149.821395351471 0.00001981015 5.6 </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>4.0</td> <td></td> <td>-149.821243879019</td> <td>0.000453276395</td>						4.0		-149.821243879019	0.000453276395
4.2 -149.82168C843123 0.00037343827 4.3 -149.82106231841 0.000338748044 4.4 -149.82206423870 0.00038478044 4.5 -149.822120632357 0.000281779944 4.55 -149.822128621779 0.000269673779 4.55 -149.822128051779 0.0002670379162 4.57 -149.822128091010 0.000266495944 4.6 -149.822128099120 0.00026495944 4.6 -149.822128099120 0.00026495944 4.6 -149.822128099180 0.00025817800 4.61 -149.82212805953 0.000235877800 4.62 -149.82212805953 0.00023787800 4.63 -149.82212805958 0.000271871202 4.64 -149.82212019836 0.00021787207 4.65 -149.82212018926 0.000237181202 4.64 -149.822105167660 0.000027187207 5.5 -149.8210517388 0.0001182481207 5.5 -149.821063096 0.0000182481207 7.0 -149.8210765388 0.000019732557 <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>4.1</td><td></td><td>-149.821623422548</td><td>0.000411291988</td></td<>						4.1		-149.821623422548	0.000411291988
4.3 -149.82200622381 0.000338742867 4.4 -149.82200623237 0.00028177994 4.55 -149.822120632357 0.0002873796 4.55 -149.822128145770 0.00026733916 4.55 -149.82212800287 0.00026073919 4.56 -149.82212890287 0.000262751110 4.59 -149.82212807257 0.00025605921 4.61 -149.822128072541 0.00025605921 4.62 -149.822128072541 0.00025605921 4.63 -149.822127708978 0.000251718193 4.64 -149.822127708978 0.0002578110 4.63 -149.822120708368 0.00024765055 4.64 -149.8221207188 0.000247818102 4.65 -149.822120150288 0.00021781207 5.5 -149.822120150288 0.00021781207 5.5 -149.8210750588 0.00021781207 5.5 -149.8217534966 0.000021781207 5.5 -149.82175182410 0.00001684498 6.0 -149.82177534936 0.000001824827 7.0 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>4.2</td> <td></td> <td>-149.821862843123</td> <td>0.000373043827</td>						4.2		-149.821862843123	0.000373043827
35.26438969 45 90 4.4 -149.8220842870 0.000308127994 4.55 -149.822127465582 0.00026733779 0.00026733796 0.000265031840 4.56 -149.822128621779 0.000265031840 4.55 -149.82212809170 0.000260495944 4.57 -149.82212809120 0.000260495944 -149.82212809120 0.000256058921 4.61 -149.822128059120 0.000258075602 0.000258075802 0.000258075802 4.62 -149.82212805913 0.000253877800 0.000273877802 0.000273781202 4.63 -149.822127008376 0.00027181193 4.64 -149.822120108326 0.000237181202 4.64 -149.822127008376 0.000237181202 4.63 -149.82210150288 0.000217817207 4.63 -149.82210150288 0.000273181202 4.63 -149.82210150288 0.000217817207 4.64 -149.82210510288 0.000217817207 4.83 -149.8210750288 0.00019732557 5.0 -149.8216751498 0.00021781202 -149.8216798290 0.0000108481105 6.0						4.3		-149.822006223841	0.000338748044
4.5 -149.8221203237 0.0002917799 4.55 -149.82212346532 0.000267379 4.56 -149.822128145770 0.00026733162 4.57 -149.82212801277 0.00025631840 4.58 -149.82212801279 0.0002585562 4.61 -149.82212801290 0.0002585562 4.61 -149.82212805253 0.0002585562 4.62 -149.82212708978 0.000253877802 4.63 -149.82212708978 0.00023718193 4.64 -149.82212081845 0.000237181202 4.65 149.8221071588 0.000217181202 4.64 -149.82210715888 0.000217187207 4.9 -149.822017659288 0.000127187207 5.5 -149.82207759288 0.000127187207 5.5 -149.82216715888 0.00012787207 5.5 -149.8217850690 0.00000358384 12.0 -149.8217850690 0.0000000570882 0.00 -149.82178570616 0.0000000570882 0.00 -149.82177534576 0.00000000735 3.5						4.4		-149.822084828706	0.000308422867
1 4.55 -149.8221246582 0.000269673799 4.56 -149.82212801779 0.000265031840 4.57 -149.82212802277 0.000265031840 4.58 -149.8221280227 0.0002695044 4.59 -149.82212809120 0.0002505924 0.0002505924 4.61 -149.82212827541 0.00025805921 4.61 -149.82212807978 0.0002587802 4.63 -149.8221287541 0.00025805921 4.63 -149.822126171588 0.000247465055 4.63 -149.822120708788 0.000247465055 4.64 -149.822105102888 0.0002177207 4.65 -149.822101502888 0.000217877207 4.65 -149.822105102888 0.00019871005 5.5 -149.822015102888 0.00019871005 6.0 -149.822105102888 0.000017877207 7.0 -149.82210531641 0.00001084498 9.0 -149.82105053206 0.0000010684498 0.0000000068498 9.0 -149.8217534506 0.000000067422 9.0 -149.8217754506 0.000000067428 -149.82177534506 -00000000063584						4.5		-149.822120632357	0.000281779944
35.26438969 45 90 0 0.000267339162 4.57 -149.82212845770 0.00026739162 4.58 -149.822128902827 0.000260751110 4.59 -149.82212899102 0.0002580582 4.61 -149.82212891910 0.0002580592 4.62 -149.8221287531 0.0002581592 4.63 -149.822127708973 0.000251718193 4.64 -149.822120189426 0.000217817207 4.65 -149.822120189426 0.000217817207 4.9 -149.82210189426 0.000217877207 4.9 -149.82201765928 0.000127877207 4.9 -149.82201765991 0.000117877207 5.5 -149.82201765928 0.000127871207 5.5 -149.82201765991 0.0001182481207 7.0 -149.822017659288 0.00001292530 6.0 -149.8217835056 0.000011292530 7.0 -149.8217821781938 0.0000005670882 9.0 -149.8217784586 0.00000005670882 9.0 0 3.0 -149.82177534						4.55		-149.822127465582	0.000269673779
35.26438969 45 90 0 3.0 1.104056 -149.822128021779 0.000260531840 4.58 -149.8221280227 0.0002605921 4.58 -149.8221280227 0.0002565921 4.61 -149.822128027541 0.0002565921 4.62 -149.82212870878 0.000253877802 4.62 -149.82212870878 0.000251718193 4.64 -149.822127008368 0.000247465055 4.63 -149.8221671588 0.000217877207 4.63 -149.822101502888 0.000217877207 4.8 -149.822101502888 0.0001217877207 5.5 -149.82201652988 0.0001217877207 5.5 -149.82201652888 0.0000217877207 5.5 -149.822076579611 0.000016844987 6.0 -149.82216150288 0.0000121877207 7.0 -149.8217632686 0.00000086182927 7.0 -149.821806632096 0.0000010684498 9.0 -149.82176326207 0.0000026199 10.0 -149.8217634586 -0.0000002619 9.0 -149.82177534568 -0.000000067682 35.5 -0.02000000671842 <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>4.56</td><td></td><td>-149.822128145770</td><td>0.000267339162</td></td<>						4.56		-149.822128145770	0.000267339162
35.26438969 45 90 0 0.00026751110 4.58 -149.82212899120 0.000260495944 4.6 -149.822128899120 0.0002586762 4.61 -149.82212867531 0.00025059921 4.62 -149.822128708780 0.000251718193 4.63 -149.822120708578 0.000251718193 4.64 -149.822120708588 0.0002377802 4.63 -149.822120189426 0.000237181202 4.8 -149.82210180426 0.000237181202 4.8 -149.822051679691 0.0001872465055 5.0 -149.821051679691 0.000182481207 5.5 -149.8218515471 0.000001824927 7.0 -149.82178224190 0.000001824927 7.0 -149.82178351471 0.00000006570882 10.0 -149.8217873426 0.00000005670882 10.0 -149.82177534278 0.000000065618498 9.0 -149.82177534278 0.00000006570882 10.0 -149.82177534056 0.0000000763 30.0 -149.821775340578 0.0000000						4.57		-149.822128621779	0.000265031840
35.26438969 45 90 0 0.000260495944 4.6 -149.822128919169 0.000260495944 4.61 -149.82212867553 0.000258265962 4.62 -149.82212867553 0.00025877802 4.63 -149.82212708378 0.000257877802 4.64 -149.822120170878 0.00023781202 4.63 -149.822120171588 0.00021787207 4.64 -149.822101502888 0.00017877207 4.8 -149.822051679691 0.000182481207 5.0 -149.82169635096 0.0000182481207 5.5 -149.82169635096 0.0000182481207 7.0 -149.8217851938 0.000016824927 7.0 -149.821781906 0.000000038384 9.0 -149.82177341906 0.000000038384 12.0 -149.82177341906 0.000000038384 12.0 -149.82177534506 0.00000000763 30.0 -149.821775345904 0.00000000816 40.0 -149.821775345904 0.00000000753 35.5 5.0 -149.821775345304						4 58		-149 822128902827	0.000262751110
35.26438969 45 90 0 0 0 0.000258265962 0.000258265962 4.61 -149.82212867541 0.00025877802 0.00025877802 0.00025877802 4.62 -149.82212865953 0.00025877802 0.00025877802 0.00025877802 4.63 -149.822120708978 0.00023781202 0.00023781202 0.00023781202 4.8 -149.822101508426 0.0000217877207 4.9 -149.82210150288 0.00019732657 5.0 -149.821050288 0.00019732657 5.0 -149.82106635096 0.0000182481207 5.5 -149.82166498259 0.000018124927 -0.000000081624927 -0.000000081824927 7.0 -149.82178151938 0.000001684498 9.0 -149.82178151938 0.0000000763 8.0 -149.821775379137 -0.00000000763 30.0 -149.82177534506 -0.00000000763 3.0.0 -149.821775345904 -0.00000000763 30.0 -149.82177534506 -0.00000000763 3.0.0 -149.82177534506 -0.00000000763 35.5 -149.82177534504 -0.000000000763 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>4 59</td> <td></td> <td>-149 822128999120</td> <td>0.000260495944</td>						4 59		-149 822128999120	0.000260495944
35.26438969 45 90 0 0 0.000236072341 0.000256059921 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 0.001256178193 0.000256059921 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 1.49.822126171588 0.000247465055 4.65 -149.822120171588 0.000237181202 0.000237181202 0.000198732657 4.8 -149.822107659288 0.000198732657 0.0001982481207 0.000182481207 5.5 -149.82180663509 0.0000182481207 0.0000182481207 0.0000182481207 7.0 -149.821785024190 0.00000182481207 0.0000182481207 0.00000008249277 10.0 -149.821785224190 0.00000182481207 0.0000000358384 12.0 -149.821776326207 0.0000000085670882 10.0 -149.821775345914 -0.000000000748 30.0 -149.82177534978 -0.000000007488 30.0 -149.821775349137 -0.00000000768 30.0 -149.821775349137 -0.00000000748 335.26438969 45 90 0 0 <						4.6		-149 822128919169	0.000258265962
35.26438969 45 90 0 0 0 0.00000000000000000000000000000000000						4.61		-149.822128672541	0.000256059921
35.26438969 45 90 0 0 0.00 0.00000000000000000000000000000000000						4.62		140 822128265053	0.000253877802
35.26438969 45 90 0 3.0 -149.82127008368 0.000249580815 4.64 -149.821212008368 0.000249580815 0.000249580815 0.000237181202 4.7 -149.821210189426 0.000237181202 0.000237181202 4.9 -149.82210189426 0.000217877207 4.9 -149.822051679691 0.000128781702 5.0 -149.821935551471 0.000109810055 6.0 -149.821806633096 0.00001292530 0.000128241207 7.0 -149.821781351938 0.000010881498 9.0 -149.821781351938 0.000005670882 10.0 -149.82177536207 0.000000069199 14.0 -149.821775345304 -0.000000000748 30.0 -149.82177534556 -0.00000000748 30.0 -149.82177534556 -0.00000000748 80.0 -149.82177534556 -0.00000000748 40.0 -149.821775345669 -0.00000000768 80.0 -149.82175345669 -0.00000000758 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 -149.8217514250 0.0000313						4.02		-149.022120203933	0.000253877802
35.26438969 45 90 0 3.0 1.104559 0.000247465055 35.26438969 45 90 0 3.0 1.49.821210150288 0.0001237181202 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 0.00012732532 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 1.49.821775349278 0.0000021292530 35.26438969 45 90 0 0.49.821775349278 0.0000000004848 4.0 -149.821775379137 0.000000000484 0.000000000448 0.00000000748 4.0 -149.821775349278 0.000000007682 0.00000000763 0.00000000763 30.0 -149.821775349278 0.00000000763 0.00000000763 0.00000000763 30.0 -149.82177534924 0.0000000075322 0.00000000763 0.00000000763 35.26438969 45 90 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.82177534914 0.00000000748 4.1 -149.82177534914 0.000000000745 -149.821775124069 <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>4.05</td><td></td><td>-149.822127708978</td><td>0.000231718195</td></td<>						4.05		-149.822127708978	0.000231718195
35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.82212015388 0.000247450355 35.26438969 4.7 -149.822101502888 0.000217877207 4.9 -149.82201502888 0.00019732657 4.9 -149.822051679691 0.000182481207 5.5 -149.8210563506 0.00001824927 7.0 -149.8216635096 0.0000016824927 7.0 -149.821786224190 0.000010684498 9.0 -149.8217783151338 0.00000005670882 10.0 -149.8217753607 0.000000005670882 12.0 -149.821775349078 0.00000000763 30.0 -149.821775349278 -0.000000000763 30.0 -149.821775349278 -0.000000000763 80.0 -149.821775345904 -0.000000000753 100.0 -149.821775345904 -0.000000000853 35.26438969 45 90 0 3.5 -149.82175345904 -0.00000000085 35.26438969 45 90 0 3.6 -149.821775345904 -0.000000000085 </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>4.04</td> <td></td> <td>-149.82212/008508</td> <td>0.000249380813</td>						4.04		-149.82212/008508	0.000249380813
35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 1.104059 1.49.82210189426 0.00021781202 35.26438969 4.5 90 0 0.000182481207 1.49.822051679691 0.000182481207 4.9 1.49.821051679691 0.000182481207 5.5 -149.821864998259 0.00001824927 7.0 -149.821864998259 0.000016824927 7.0 -149.82178151938 0.00001684498 9.0 -149.82178151938 0.0000016824927 7.0 -149.82177819066 0.0000002192530 8.0 -149.821775346066 0.0000003058384 12.0 -149.82177536166 0.0000000348 9.0 -149.82177534656 0.00000000763 -149.821775346566 -0.000000000763 9.0 -149.821775346566 -0.000000000705 -149.821775346566 -0.00000000705 100.0 -149.821775346566 -0.000000000705 -149.821775346566 -0.00000000705 100.0 -149.821775346566 -0.00000000705 -149.8217534506 -0.00000000705 35.26438969 45 90 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.815780901474 0.0008713422 35.26438969						4.05		-149.8221201/1588	0.000247465055
35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.5 -149.822107559288 0.0001178/7207 35.26438969 4.9 -149.822007659288 0.0001182481207 -149.82193351471 0.0001182481207 7.0 -149.821806635096 0.000012292530 -149.821806635096 0.000021292530 8.0 -149.821781351938 0.000005670882 -149.821778119066 0.0000021292530 9.0 -149.8217753417632607 0.00000005670882 -149.821775342677 0.0000000269199 12.0 -149.821775379137 -0.00000000854 -0.00000000854 -0.00000000854 40.0 -149.821775342656 -0.00000000854 -0.00000000855 -149.82177534556 -0.00000000855 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.5 -149.82175346069 -0.00000000855 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.5 -149.8217534260 -0.0000000857 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.5 -149.82175342606 -0.00007705 100.0 -149.82175342606 -0.000						4./		-149.822120189426	0.00023/181202
35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 -149.82207659288 0.000199732657 35.26438969 45 90 -149.821935351471 0.000109810055 6.0 -149.82186498259 0.00001824927 0.0000108814027 7.0 -149.821786224190 0.0000108844927 8.0 -149.821788224190 0.000010684498 9.0 -149.821781351938 0.000005670882 10.0 -149.821776326207 0.000000068449 14.0 -149.82177534616 0.00000000763 30.0 -149.821775346516 0.00000000763 30.0 -149.821775346056 -0.00000000763 80.0 -149.821775346056 -0.000000007582 100.0 -149.821775346069 -0.000000007582 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.6 -149.82177534606 -0.000000007582 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.6 -149.821751426 0.00031197141 4.0 -149.8217534606 -0.00000000748 3.6 -149.82191918716						4.8		-149.822101502888	0.000217877207
35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 -149.8221675749691 0.000182481207 4.8 4.8 5.5 -149.821864998259 0.000061824927 7.0 -149.82186635096 0.0000018249253 0.000001824927 7.0 -149.8217864398259 0.0000058384 9.0 -149.8217781351938 0.000005670882 10.0 -149.821775349066 0.0000000670882 10.0 -149.821775349066 0.00000000763 30.0 -149.821775349066 0.00000000763 30.0 -149.821775349278 -0.00000000748 80.0 -149.821775349278 -0.00000000748 80.0 -149.821775349066 -0.00000000748 80.0 -149.821775349278 -0.00000000855 100.0 -149.821775349069 -0.000000000748 80.0 -149.821775349278 -0.00000000855 35.26438969 45 90 0 3.0 -149.82107514206 0.000039481155 35.26438969 45 90 0 3.5 -149.8221650762 <						4.9		-149.822077659288	0.000199732657
35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.82193351471 0.00001824927 35.26438969 45 90 -149.821788224190 0.000001684498 35.26438969 45 90 -149.821781351938 0.00000000000000000000000000000000000						5.0		-149.822051679691	0.000182481207
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $						5.5		-149.821935351471	0.000109810055
35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 -149.821806635096 0.000021292530 35.26438969 45 90.0 -149.821778131938 0.00000367882 35.26438969 45 90 0 -149.82177534526 -0.00000000763 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 -149.82177534526 -0.00000000763 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 -149.82177534526 -0.00000000705 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 -149.821775345904 -0.000000000705 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 -149.821775345904 -0.00000000805 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 -149.821775345904 -0.00000000805 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 -149.821775345904 -0.00000000805 36 -149.82175714250 0.000351472233 -149.822175714250 0.000351472933 3.9 -149						6.0		-149.821864998259	0.000061824927
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$						7.0		-149.821806635096	0.000021292530
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$						8.0		-149.821788224190	0.000010684498
10.0 -149.821778419066 0.00003058384 12.0 -149.821775326207 0.000000269199 14.0 -149.821775706816 0.00000003448 20.0 -149.821775379137 -0.00000000763 30.0 -149.821775349278 -0.000000000816 40.0 -149.82177534556 -0.000000000763 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.8177534609 -0.000000000805 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.8177534609 -0.000000000805 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.815780901474 0.000871305583 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.6 -149.821919187169 0.000044325336 3.7 -149.821675420 0.000354172933 3.7 -149.822086019762 0.0003141755336 3.8 -149.82175714250 0.000218653868 0.000218653868 0.000218653868 4.2 -149.82220680586 0.000218653868						9.0		-149.821781351938	0.000005670882
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$						10.0		-149.821778419066	0.000003058384
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$						12.0		-149.821776326207	0.000000269199
1 20.0 -149.821775379137 -0.00000000763 30.0 -149.821775349278 -0.000000000816 40.0 -149.821775349278 -0.000000000748 80.0 -149.82177534556 -0.00000000075 100.0 -149.821775346059 -0.0000000000055 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.821775346069 -0.000000000805 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.82167943241 0.000871305583 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.821637943241 0.000871305583 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.6 -149.821637943241 0.000871305583 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.6 -149.821637943241 0.0000394811155 36 3.7 -149.8221637914250 0.000313197414 0.000313197414 0.000218653868 4.0 -149.82220692506 0.000247460398 0.4.2 -149.8						14.0		-149.821775706816	0.00000003448
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$						20.0		-149.821775379137	-0.000000000763
40.0 -149.821775346556 -0.00000000748 35.26438969 45 90 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.821775346069 -0.000000000805 35.26438969 45 90 0 0 3.0 1.1040569 -149.815780901474 0.000871305583 3.5 -149.821637943241 0.000500673422 3.6 -149.821919187169 0.000444325336 3.7 -149.822175714250 0.000313197414 0.00031472933 3.9 -149.822175714250 0.000313197414 4.0 -149.82214519128 0.000313197414 4.0 -149.82220692506 0.000278822431 4.1 -149.82216015544 0.0001385886 -149.82216519128 0.000218653868 4.2 -149.82216016544 0.000278822431 -149.822216016544 0.000128653868 4.3 -149.82216016544 0.000128653868 -149.82216426789 0.000147955832 5.0 -149.8221869809717 0.000081578500 5.5 -149.821869809717 0.000032419362 6.0 -149.82189238121 0.000032419362 -149.821829238121 0.00						30.0		-149.821775349278	-0.00000000816
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$						40.0		-149.821775346556	-0.00000000748
$\begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$						80.0		-149.821775345904	-0.000000000705
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $						100.0		-149.821775346069	-0.000000000805
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	35,26438969	45	90	0	0	3.0	1.1040569	-149.815780901474	0.000871305583
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	55.20 (50)0)			Ŭ		3.5	1.10 10509	-149 821637943241	0.000500673422
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$						3.6		-149 821010187160	0.000444325336
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$						3.0		-1/0 822086010762	0.00030/011155
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$						3.8		-1/0 82217571/250	0.000351472032
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$						2.0		140 82221 / 5 / 14230	0.000331472933
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$						3.9		140 8222214219128	0.000313197414
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$						4.0		-149.022220092300	0.0002/0822431
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$						4.1		-149.822200800386	0.00024/460398
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$						4.2		-149.8221813648/2	0.000218653868
4.4 -149.822116426789 0.000168718213 4.5 -149.822082897780 0.000147955832 5.0 -149.821946981820 0.000081578500 5.5 -149.821869809717 0.000049197203 6.0 -149.821829238121 0.000032419362 7.0 -149.821795384942 0.000013675584						4.3		-149.822150016544	0.000192347285
4.5 -149.822082897780 0.000147955832 5.0 -149.821946981820 0.000081578500 5.5 -149.821869809717 0.000049197203 6.0 -149.821829238121 0.000032419362 7.0 -149.821795384942 0.000013675584						4.4		-149.822116426789	0.000168718213
5.0 -149.821946981820 0.000081578500 5.5 -149.821869809717 0.000049197203 6.0 -149.821829238121 0.000032419362 7.0 -149.821795384942 0.000013675584						4.5		-149.822082897780	0.000147955832
5.5 -149.821869809717 0.000049197203 6.0 -149.821829238121 0.000032419362 7.0 -149.821795384942 0.000013675584						5.0		-149.821946981820	0.000081578500
6.0 -149.821829238121 0.000032419362 7.0 -149.821795384942 0.000013675584						5.5		-149.821869809717	0.000049197203
7.0 -149.821795384942 0.000013675584						6.0		-149.821829238121	0.000032419362
						7.0		-149.821795384942	0.000013675584

					8.0		-149.821783982075	0.000006004442
					9.0		-149.821779495501	0.000002494753
					10.0		-149 821777511284	0.000000748896
					20.0		-1/0 821775368738	0.0000000000764
25 26428060	45	0	0	0	20.0	1 1040560	140.810891015621	0.0000000000704
55.20458909	45	0	0	0	3.0	1.1040309	140 020007700121	0.000704838032
					5.1		-149.820887709131	0.000020928552
					3.2		-149.821541411422	0.000559251600
					3.3		-149.821951216203	0.000499976426
					3.4		-149.822194332412	0.00044/599895
					3.5		-149.822325404374	0.000401049835
					3.6		-149.822382695425	0.000359684636
					3.7		-149.822392837988	0.000322962874
					3.8		-149.822373996218	0.000290536898
					3.9		-149.822338486062	0.000261932847
					4.0		-149.822294469517	0.000236584846
					4.1		-149.822247241683	0.000213843105
					4.2		-149.822200122134	0.000193072565
					4.3		-149.822155089081	0.000173760683
					4.4		-149.822113225792	0.000155597208
					4.5		-149.822075032253	0.000138494189
					5.0		-149 821937670609	0.000073961247
					5.5		-149 821865333807	0.000045329090
					6.0		-149.821827547818	0.000043325050
					0.0		149.821827347818	0.000030340377
					7.0		-149.821/9554/084	0.000013092079
					0.0		-149.621764140032	0.000004370401
					9.0		-149.821779029382	0.000001506076
					10.0		-149.821///603362	0.000000315588
					20.0		-149.821//53/6946	0.00000000637
35.26438969	45	35.26438969	0	0	3.0	1.1040569	-149.817660502445	0.000789514952
					3.1		-149.819308904669	0.000706720083
					3.2		-149.820430130402	0.000632244351
					3.3		-149.821177532295	0.000564960348
					3.4		-149.821662476968	0.000504512551
					3.5		-149.821965287671	0.000450680395
					3.6		-149.822143389678	0.000403051207
					3.7		-149.822237659960	0.000360747139
					3.8		-149.822276737656	0.000322852719
					3.9		-149.822280550028	0.000288471269
					4.0		-149.822262799160	0.000256950440
					4.1		-149.822232743260	0.000227959246
					4.2		-149.822196525609	0.000201443845
					4.3		-149 822158123900	0.000177497048
					4.4		-149 822120034367	0.000156202518
					4 5		-149 822083725964	0.000137551631
	1			1	5.0		-149.821944951891	0.000075942410
	1			1	5.5		-140 821868033386	0.000046516042
	1			1	60		-1/0 821820112100	0.000040510542
	1			1	7.0		140 821705500265	0.000030894830
	1			1	2.0		140 821784140412	0.000013001992
	1			1	0.0		-149.021/04149412	0.000003281413
	1			1	9.0		-149.021777675066	0.000001900002
	1			1	10.0		-149.821775272000	0.0000000000000000000000000000000000000
0	4.5	70 50077000	0	0	20.0	1.1040570	-149.821//53/3253	0.000000000314
U	45	/0.52877938	0	0	3.0	1.1040569	-149.818365143034	0.000/40370644
	1			1	3.1		-149.819850620252	0.000655045794
	1			1	3.2		-149.820845535680	0.000580619086
	1			1	3.3		-149.821495595622	0.000515780594
	1			1	3.4		-149.821905970588	0.000459131878
	1			1	3.5		-149.822151966405	0.000409208428
	1			1	3.6		-149.822286994395	0.000364692360
	1			1	3.7		-149.822348720594	0.000324423290
	1			1	3.8		-149.822363237589	0.000287770674
	1			1	3.9		-149.822348504870	0.000254454352
	1			1	4.0		-149.822316693524	0.000224466877
	1			1	4.1		-149.822275916739	0.000197878750
	1			1	4.2		-149.822231468234	0.000174652646
	1			1	4.3		-149.822186700166	0.000154548701
	1				4.4		-149 822100700100	0.000137140863
1	1	1	1	1	-7.7	1	177.022173073023	0.00013/142003

	1	1	1		45		140 922102427440	0.000101071147
					4.5		-149.822103437449	0.0001219/114/
					5.0		-149.821954147921	0.000068697720
					5.5		-149.821873990532	0.000042854757
					6.0		-149.821832134295	0.000028301064
					7.0		-149 821796804383	0.000011906231
					7.0		140.021790004505	0.0000017700251
					8.0		-149.821784080884	0.000004771281
					9.0		-149.8217/9855100	0.000001719995
					10.0		-149.821777706584	0.000000484820
					20.0		-149.821775381120	0.00000000696
0	45	105,79316907	0	0	3.0	1.1040569	-149.818142711546	0.000745338104
Ũ		100119010901	Ŭ	Ŭ	3.1	1110 100 05	140 810604402532	0.000658420204
					3.1		-149.819094492332	0.000038429294
					3.2		-149.820/3/194645	0.000582659042
					3.3		-149.821421433265	0.000516742207
					3.4		-149.821856050968	0.000459297627
					3.5		-149.822119083421	0.000408843578
					3.6		-149 822265958327	0.000364007662
					27		140 822225822024	0.000222557027
					3.7		140.022255046000	0.000323337937
					3.8		-149.822355846800	0.000286800201
					3.9		-149.822344773938	0.000253416455
					4.0		-149.822315336444	0.000223391583
					4.1		-149.822276047370	0.000196809836
					42		-149 822232483887	0.000173651995
					1.2		140 822188107177	0.000152682000
					4.5		-149.82218819/1//	0.000133083999
					4.4		-149.822145350838	0.0001304/38/0
					4.5		-149.822105200347	0.000121504854
					5.0		-149.821955308574	0.000068683950
					5.5		-149.821874568365	0.000042703754
					6.0		-149.821832404752	0.000028209902
					7.0		-149.821796862785	0.000011790207
					8.0		-149 821784692373	0.000004793228
					0.0		140 821770855564	0.000004775520
					9.0		-149.821779855504	0.000001773320
					10.0		-149.82177772200001	0.000000507725
-		-			20.0		-149.821//5380901	0.00000000/97
0	0	0	0	0	3.0	1 10/0560	1/0 8176017380/8	0.000754252447
	~	0	U U	0	5.0	1.10+0507	-149.01/091/30040	0.000734232447
	, in the second	0	Ŭ	0	3.3	1.1040505	-149.821201306252	0.000525213954
		0	Ū	0	3.3 3.4	1.1040505	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802	0.000754252447 0.000525213954 0.000467827141
		0	0	Ū	3.3 3.4 3.5	1.1040309	-149.817091738048 -149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949	$\begin{array}{c} 0.000734232447\\ 0.000525213954\\ 0.000467827141\\ 0.000416978880\\ \end{array}$
			Ū	0	3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6	1.1040505	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.82157604749	0.000754252447 0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158
		0	0	0	3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7	1.1040507	-149.817091738043 -149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749	$\begin{array}{c} 0.000734232447\\ 0.000525213954\\ 0.000467827141\\ 0.000416978880\\ 0.000371063158\\ 0.000328879400\end{array}$
				0	3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7	1.1040507	-149.817091738043 -149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438	0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158 0.000328879400
				0	3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8	1.10+0307	-149.821091738048 -149.82101306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822249507438 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469	0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158 0.000328879400 0.000290004001
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9	1.10+0307	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822288782120	0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158 0.000328879400 0.000290004001 0.000254503755
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0	1.10+0307	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.82228782120 -149.822269648783	0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158 0.000328879400 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000222720137
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1	1.1040307	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822288782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822269648783 -149.822238412125	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00015425213954\\ 0.000525213954\\ 0.000467827141\\ 0.000416978880\\ 0.000371063158\\ 0.000328879400\\ 0.000290004001\\ 0.000254503755\\ 0.000222720137\\ 0.000194959769 \end{array}$
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.2	1.1040307	-149.817091738048 -149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822249507438 -149.822249507438 -149.82228608469 -149.82228782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822238412125 -149.822201178932	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00019425447 \\ 0.000525213954 \\ 0.000467827141 \\ 0.000416978880 \\ 0.000371063158 \\ 0.000328879400 \\ 0.000290004001 \\ 0.000254503755 \\ 0.000224720137 \\ 0.000194959769 \\ 0.000171254859 \end{array}$
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.2 4.3	1.1040307	-149.821091738048 -149.82101306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822249507438 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822288782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822201178932 -149.822201178932 -149.822161905207	0.00015425417 0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158 0.000328879400 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000222720137 0.000194959769 0.000151273880
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4	1.1040307	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822249507438 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822286782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822238412125 -149.82220178932 -149.8222161905207	0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158 0.000290004001 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000222720137 0.000194959769 0.000151273880 0.000151273880
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5	1.1040307	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822249507438 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822288782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822269648783 -149.822201178932 -149.822201178932 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207	0.00015425213954 0.000467827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158 0.000290004001 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000222720137 0.000194959769 0.000171254859 0.000151273880 0.000134403492 0.000134403492
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5	1.1040307	-149.821201306252 -149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822288782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822269648783 -149.822201178932 -149.822201178932 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207	0.00015425213954 0.0004525213954 0.000467827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158 0.000290004001 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000222720137 0.000194959769 0.000171254859 0.000151273880 0.00013403492 0.000119930265
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6	1.1040307	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822288782120 -149.82228608469 -149.822269648783 -149.822208618543 -149.822201178932 -149.822161905207 -149.82213067841 -149.822086135434 -149.822051905259	0.000154232447 0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158 0.000328879400 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000222720137 0.000194959769 0.000171254859 0.000151273880 0.000134403492 0.000119930265 0.00017228292
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7	1.1040307	-149.821031758048 -149.82101306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822249507438 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822288782120 -149.822208648783 -149.822208178932 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207 -149.8221067841 -149.822086135434 -149.822051905259 -149.82200733450	0.00015425417 0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000371063158 0.000371063158 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000222720137 0.000194959769 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000134403492 0.000119930265 0.00017228292 0.000095873960
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8	1.1040307	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822286782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822269648783 -149.82220178932 -149.82220178932 -149.822161905207 -149.822086135434 -149.822051905259 -149.822020733450 -149.822020733450	0.000194232477 0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158 0.000290004001 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000122720137 0.000194959769 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000134403492 0.000119930265 0.000107228292 0.000095873960 0.000085662979
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8 4.9	1.1040307	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822286782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822269648783 -149.822201178932 -149.822201178932 -149.822123067841 -149.822051905259 -149.822051905259 -149.822020733450 -149.821992696844 -149.821967702423	0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158 0.000328879400 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000222720137 0.000194959769 0.000171254859 0.000151273880 0.000134403492 0.000134403492 0.000107228292 0.000095873960 0.000085662979 0.000076547815
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8 4.9 5.0	1.1040307	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822286782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822269648783 -149.822201178932 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207 -149.822051905259 -149.822020733450 -149.821992696844 -149.821992696844 -149.821967702423 -149.821945559269	0.00015425213954 0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158 0.000290004001 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000222720137 0.000194959769 0.000171254859 0.000119930265 0.00017228292 0.000095873960 0.000085662979 0.000076547815 0.000068547119
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8 4.9 5.0 5.5	1.1040307	-149.821091738048 -149.82103106252 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.82249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822286608469 -149.822286608469 -149.822286125 -149.822201178932 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207 -149.822163434 -149.822086135434 -149.82209733450 -149.82199055592 -149.8219967702423 -149.821945559269 -149.821945559269 -149.821868935284	$\begin{array}{c} 0.000154232477\\ 0.000525213954\\ 0.000467827141\\ 0.000467827141\\ 0.000371063158\\ 0.000371063158\\ 0.0002290004001\\ 0.000254503755\\ 0.000222720137\\ 0.000194959769\\ 0.000171254859\\ 0.000151273880\\ 0.0000151273880\\ 0.00005873960\\ 0.00008562791\\ 0.000068547119\\ 0.000068547185\\ 0.00006854718\\ 0.000068547119\\ 0.000068547119\\ 0.000068547119\\ 0.000068547119\\ 0.000068547185\\ 0.000068547119\\ 0.000068547119\\ 0.000068547185\\ 0.000068547119\\ 0.000068547185\\ 0.000068547185\\ 0.000068547119\\ 0.000068547185\\ 0.000068547185\\ 0.000068547185\\ 0.000068547185\\ 0.000068547185\\ 0.000068$
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8 4.9 5.0 5.5 6.0	1.1040307	-149.821091738043 -149.82101306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822249507438 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822288782120 -149.822208648783 -149.822208178932 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207 -149.822163434 -149.822086135434 -149.822051905259 -149.82209733450 -149.821992696844 -149.821967702423 -149.821967702423 -149.821968935284 -149.821868935284 -149.8218280968	0.0001542513954 0.000457827141 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000371063158 0.000328879400 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000122720137 0.000194959769 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000134403492 0.000134403492 0.00013428292 0.000095873960 0.000095873960 0.000076547815 0.000068547119 0.000068547119 0.000043144995 0.00002844686
					$\begin{array}{c} 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.9 \\ 5.0 \\ 5.5 \\ 6.0 \\ 7.0 \end{array}$	1.1040307	-149.82101306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822288782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822269648783 -149.822201178932 -149.822201178932 -149.822161905257 -149.822161905257 -149.822086135434 -149.822051905259 -149.822051905259 -149.82209733450 -149.821992696844 -149.821992696844 -149.821967702423 -149.821945559269 -149.821828935284 -149.821828929268	0.00015425213954 0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158 0.000290004001 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000122720137 0.000194959769 0.00011254859 0.000151273880 0.00011273880 0.000119930265 0.000107228292 0.000095873960 0.000085662979 0.000076547815 0.000068547119 0.000028844686 0.000028844686
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8 4.9 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 8.0	1.1040307	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822286782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822269648783 -149.82220178932 -149.82220178932 -149.822161905207 -149.822086135434 -149.822051905259 -149.822020733450 -149.822090733450 -149.821992696844 -149.821992696844 -149.8219945559269 -149.821828929688 -149.821828929688 -149.821795383929	0.000525213954 0.000525213954 0.000457827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158 0.000290004001 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000222720137 0.000194959769 0.000171254859 0.000151273880 0.000134403492 0.000107228292 0.000107228292 0.000095873960 0.000095873960 0.000095873960 0.000095873960 0.000076547815 0.000068547119 0.000043144995 0.00001394505
					3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8 4.9 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 8.0	1.1040307	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822286782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822269648783 -149.822201178932 -149.822201178932 -149.822123067841 -149.822051905259 -149.82190596844 -149.821992696844 -149.821992696844 -149.821967702423 -149.821945559269 -149.821868935284 -149.821868935284 -149.821795383929 -149.821783994883	0.000525213954 0.000525213954 0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158 0.000290004001 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000222720137 0.000194959769 0.000171254859 0.000134403492 0.000134403492 0.00019930265 0.00019930265 0.000095873960 0.000095873960 0.000095873960 0.000076547815 0.000068547119 0.000043144995 0.000028844686 0.000011394505 0.00004704287
					$\begin{array}{c} 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.9 \\ 5.0 \\ 5.5 \\ 6.0 \\ 7.0 \\ 8.0 \\ 9.0 \end{array}$	1.1040307	-149.821091738043 -149.82101306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.82249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822286608469 -149.82228782120 -149.82228782120 -149.822201178932 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905259 -149.8221905259 -149.821905259 -149.8219057702423 -149.821967702423 -149.821945559269 -149.821945559269 -149.821828929688 -149.821795383929 -149.821779499564	$\begin{array}{c} 0.000154232477\\ 0.000525213954\\ 0.000467827141\\ 0.000467827141\\ 0.00047827141\\ 0.000371063158\\ 0.000371063158\\ 0.0002290004001\\ 0.000254503755\\ 0.000222720137\\ 0.000194959769\\ 0.000171254859\\ 0.000151273880\\ 0.0000151273880\\ 0.0000151273880\\ 0.0000151273880\\ 0.00005873960\\ 0.00005873960\\ 0.000068547119\\ 0.000068547119\\ 0.000028844686\\ 0.000011394505\\ 0.000004704287\\ 0.000001855027\\ \end{array}$
					$\begin{array}{c} 3.3\\ 3.4\\ 3.5\\ 3.6\\ 3.7\\ 3.8\\ 3.9\\ 4.0\\ 4.1\\ 4.2\\ 4.3\\ 4.4\\ 4.5\\ 4.6\\ 4.7\\ 4.8\\ 4.9\\ 5.0\\ 5.5\\ 6.0\\ 7.0\\ 8.0\\ 9.0\\ 10.0\\ \end{array}$	1.1040307	-149.82103106252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.82249507438 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822288782120 -149.82228782120 -149.8222086135434 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207 -149.822163434 -149.822067841 -149.822051905259 -149.8221905559 -149.821992696844 -149.821967702423 -149.821965559269 -149.821868935284 -149.821868935284 -149.821795383929 -149.821775383929 -149.82177599564 -149.821777510774	0.000525213954 0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000371063158 0.000371063158 0.0002290004001 0.000254503755 0.000222720137 0.000194959769 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000134403492 0.000134403492 0.000134403492 0.000134403492 0.0000134403492 0.00005873960 0.000095873960 0.000068547119 0.000068547119 0.000028844686 0.000011394505 0.000004704287 0.000001855027 0.00000545836
					$\begin{array}{c} 3.3\\ 3.4\\ 3.5\\ 3.6\\ 3.7\\ 3.8\\ 3.9\\ 4.0\\ 4.1\\ 4.2\\ 4.3\\ 4.4\\ 4.5\\ 4.6\\ 4.7\\ 4.8\\ 4.9\\ 5.0\\ 5.5\\ 6.0\\ 7.0\\ 8.0\\ 9.0\\ 10.0\\ 20.0\\ \end{array}$		-149.82101306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822288782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822269648783 -149.82220178932 -149.82220178932 -149.822161905207 -149.8221067841 -149.822086135434 -149.822051905259 -149.82192696844 -149.821992696844 -149.821992696844 -149.821967702423 -149.821828935284 -149.821795383929 -149.821775383929 -149.821775377928	0.000525213954 0.000525213954 0.000457827141 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000371063158 0.000371063158 0.0002290004001 0.000254503755 0.000122720137 0.000194959769 0.000151273880 0.000134403492 0.000119930265 0.000134403492 0.000119930265 0.00019282922 0.000095873960 0.000085662979 0.000076547815 0.000068547119 0.000068547119 0.000028844686 0.000011394505 0.00004704287 0.000001855027 0.000001855027
0	45	35.26438969	5	90	$\begin{array}{c} 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.9 \\ 5.0 \\ 5.5 \\ 6.0 \\ 7.0 \\ 8.0 \\ 9.0 \\ 10.0 \\ 20.0 \\ 3.0 \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822286782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822269648783 -149.82220178932 -149.82220178932 -149.822161905207 -149.822086135434 -149.822051905259 -149.822051905259 -149.822020733450 -149.821992696844 -149.821992696844 -149.821992696844 -149.821828929688 -149.821783994883 -149.82177530774 -149.82177510774 -149.821775377928 -149.820306117235	0.000525213954 0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000371063158 0.000371063158 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000222720137 0.000194959769 0.000171254859 0.000151273880 0.000134403492 0.000134403492 0.00017228292 0.000095873960 0.00005873960 0.000085662979 0.000076547815 0.000068547119 0.000068547119 0.00002844686 0.00001394505 0.00004704287 0.000004704287 0.000004704287 0.00000545836 0.000000545836 0.00000000171
0	45	35.26438969	5	90	$\begin{array}{c} 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.9 \\ 5.0 \\ 5.5 \\ 6.0 \\ 7.0 \\ 8.0 \\ 9.0 \\ 10.0 \\ 20.0 \\ 3.0 \\ 3.3 \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822286782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822269648783 -149.822201178932 -149.822201178932 -149.822086135434 -149.822051905259 -149.822051905259 -149.822020733450 -149.82192596844 -149.821992596844 -149.821967702423 -149.821945559269 -149.821868935284 -149.821795383929 -149.8217795387928 -149.82177510774 -149.821775377928 -149.82172512779	$\begin{array}{l} 0.0001525213954\\ 0.0004525213954\\ 0.000457827141\\ 0.000416978880\\ 0.000371063158\\ 0.000328879400\\ 0.000290004001\\ 0.000254503755\\ 0.000222720137\\ 0.000194959769\\ 0.000171254859\\ 0.000151273880\\ 0.000134403492\\ 0.000171254859\\ 0.00017228292\\ 0.000107228292\\ 0.000095873960\\ 0.000095873960\\ 0.000095873960\\ 0.000095873960\\ 0.000095873960\\ 0.000095873960\\ 0.000095873960\\ 0.000095873960\\ 0.000095873960\\ 0.000095873960\\ 0.000095873960\\ 0.000095873960\\ 0.000095873960\\ 0.000095873960\\ 0.000095873960\\ 0.00000545836\\ 0.0000011394505\\ 0.000000545836\\ 0.000000001071\\ 0.000685016702\\ 0.000048327605 \end{array}$
0	45	35.26438969	5	90	$\begin{array}{c} 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.9 \\ 5.0 \\ 5.5 \\ 6.0 \\ 7.0 \\ 8.0 \\ 9.0 \\ 10.0 \\ 20.0 \\ 3.3 \\ 3.4 \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821091738048 -149.82101306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.82249507438 -149.822287604749 -149.82228782120 -149.82228782120 -149.82228782125 -149.82228782125 -149.822201178932 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207 -149.8221051905259 -149.8221905259 -149.821905259 -149.8219057702423 -149.821967702423 -149.821945559269 -149.821828929688 -149.821795383929 -149.821775383929 -149.821775377928 -149.8217201765 -149.822122011765 -149.8221222011765 -149.822122011765 -149.8221222011765 -149.82212220176 -149.82212220176 -149.82212220176 -149.82212220176 -149.82	0.00015423447 0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000371063158 0.000328879400 0.000290004001 0.000224503755 0.000122720137 0.000194959769 0.000171254859 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.0001528292 0.00007547815 0.00008562979 0.000076547815 0.00004547815 0.000043144995 0.000011394505 0.000043144955 0.000004704287 0.0000085016702 0.0000437484787
0	45	35.26438969	5	90	$\begin{array}{c} 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.9 \\ 5.0 \\ 5.5 \\ 6.0 \\ 7.0 \\ 8.0 \\ 9.0 \\ 10.0 \\ 20.0 \\ 3.0 \\ 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 2.5 \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821091738043 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822249507438 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822288782120 -149.8222086135434 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207 -149.8221051905259 -149.8221051905259 -149.821992696844 -149.821992696844 -149.821967702423 -149.821868935284 -149.821795383929 -149.821775307928 -149.821775377928 -149.820306117235 -149.82212011765 -149.822192595049	$\begin{array}{l} 0.000525213954\\ 0.000467827141\\ 0.000467827141\\ 0.000467827141\\ 0.000467827141\\ 0.000371063158\\ 0.000371063158\\ 0.0002290004001\\ 0.000254503755\\ 0.000222720137\\ 0.000194959769\\ 0.000171254859\\ 0.000151273880\\ 0.000151273880\\ 0.000134403492\\ 0.000134403492\\ 0.000134403492\\ 0.000134403492\\ 0.000176547815\\ 0.000085662979\\ 0.000076547815\\ 0.0000085662979\\ 0.000076547815\\ 0.0000085662979\\ 0.000028844686\\ 0.000011394505\\ 0.000004704287\\ 0.0000043144995\\ 0.0000011394505\\ 0.000004704287\\ 0.00000545836\\ 0.000000171\\ 0.000685016702\\ 0.00043784787\\ 0.0000318927605\\ 0.000031892772\\ \end{array}$
0	45	35.26438969	5	90	$\begin{array}{c} 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.9 \\ 5.0 \\ 5.5 \\ 6.0 \\ 7.0 \\ 8.0 \\ 9.0 \\ 10.0 \\ 20.0 \\ 3.0 \\ 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 5.5 \\ 6.0 \\ 7.0 \\ 8.0 \\ 9.0 \\ 10.0 \\ 20.0 \\ 3.0 \\ 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 5$	1.1040569	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.8228745802 -149.822249507438 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822288782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822238412125 -149.822201178932 -149.82220178932 -149.822161905207 -149.822123067841 -149.822051905259 -149.822051905259 -149.82192696844 -149.821992696844 -149.821992696844 -149.821967702423 -149.821828935284 -149.821775383929 -149.821775377928 -149.821775377928 -149.8217201774 -149.8217201765 -149.822122011765 -149.822319595049 -149.822319595049 -149.822417105697	0.00019423447 0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000371063158 0.000371063158 0.0002290004001 0.000254503755 0.000122720137 0.000194959769 0.000171254859 0.000134403492 0.000119930265 0.000134403492 0.000119930265 0.00017228292 0.000095873960 0.000085662979 0.000076547815 0.000008547119 0.00008547119 0.000028844686 0.000011394505 0.00000437484785 0.00000437484787 0.0000437484787 0.0000392189773 0.000392189773
0	45	35.26438969	5	90	$\begin{array}{c} 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.9 \\ 5.0 \\ 5.5 \\ 6.0 \\ 7.0 \\ 8.0 \\ 9.0 \\ 10.0 \\ 20.0 \\ \hline 3.0 \\ 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.55 \\ \hline \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.82101306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.82228782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822269648783 -149.822269648783 -149.82220178932 -149.82220178932 -149.822086135434 -149.822086135434 -149.822051905259 -149.822051905259 -149.822051905259 -149.821992696844 -149.821992696844 -149.821992696844 -149.821992696844 -149.821828929688 -149.821775383929 -149.821775383929 -149.821775377928 -149.821775377928 -149.821775377928 -149.82177510774 -149.82177537928 -149.822122011765 -149.822319595049 -149.822439825864	0.000194232447 0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000416978880 0.000371063158 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000222720137 0.000194959769 0.000171254859 0.000151273880 0.000134403492 0.000119930265 0.00017228292 0.000095873960 0.00005457815 0.0000085662979 0.000076547815 0.000068547119 0.000068547119 0.000028844686 0.00001394505 0.000004704287 0.000004704287 0.00000155027 0.0000001071 0.0000655016702 0.0000437484787 0.0000371546788 0.000371546788
0	45	35.26438969	5	90	$\begin{array}{c} 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.9 \\ 5.0 \\ 5.5 \\ 6.0 \\ 7.0 \\ 8.0 \\ 9.0 \\ 10.0 \\ 20.0 \\ 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.55 \\ 3.6 \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.821201306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.822157604749 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822286782120 -149.822269648783 -149.822269648783 -149.82220178932 -149.82220178932 -149.822161905207 -149.822086135434 -149.822086135434 -149.822051905259 -149.822020733450 -149.822020733450 -149.821992696844 -149.821992696844 -149.821992696844 -149.821945559269 -149.821828929688 -149.821775383929 -149.8217795383929 -149.821775377928 -149.821775377928 -149.821775377928 -149.822122011765 -149.8221310595049 -149.822439825864 -149.82249773457	0.000525213954 0.000525213954 0.000457827141 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000371063158 0.000328879400 0.000290004001 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000171254859 0.000171254859 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.00001528292 0.00005873960 0.000085662979 0.000085662979 0.000068547119 0.000068547119 0.000043144995 0.000004704287 0.00000455027 0.00000455027 0.00000455027 0.00000455027 0.0000085016702 0.000437484787 0.000392189773 0.000371546788 0.000352258825
0	45	35.26438969	5	90	$\begin{array}{c} 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.9 \\ 5.0 \\ 5.5 \\ 6.0 \\ 7.0 \\ 8.0 \\ 9.0 \\ 10.0 \\ 20.0 \\ 3.0 \\ 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.55 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.65 \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.82101306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.82249507438 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822288782120 -149.822288782120 -149.822201178932 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905259 -149.8221051905259 -149.8221905559269 -149.821992696844 -149.821945559269 -149.821945559269 -149.821795383929 -149.82177550774 -149.821775377928 -149.821775377928 -149.822122011765 -149.822122011765 -149.82213955049 -149.822439825864 -149.82249773457 -149.822449773457 -149.82249773457	0.000525213954 0.000525213954 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000467827141 0.000371063158 0.000328879400 0.000290004001 0.000290004001 0.000254503755 0.000194959769 0.000194959769 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.000151273880 0.0001528292 0.00007547815 0.00005547815 0.000028844686 0.000011394505 0.000043144995 0.000028844686 0.000011394505 0.000043144955 0.000043144955 0.00001355027 0.00000545836 0.00000171 0.000685016702 0.000437484787 0.000371546788 0.000371546788 0.000334233113
0	45	35.26438969	5	90	$\begin{array}{c} 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.7 \\ 3.8 \\ 3.9 \\ 4.0 \\ 4.1 \\ 4.2 \\ 4.3 \\ 4.4 \\ 4.5 \\ 4.6 \\ 4.7 \\ 4.8 \\ 4.9 \\ 5.0 \\ 5.5 \\ 6.0 \\ 7.0 \\ 8.0 \\ 9.0 \\ 10.0 \\ 20.0 \\ 3.0 \\ 3.3 \\ 3.4 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.55 \\ 3.6 \\ 3.65 \\ 3.7 \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.82101306252 -149.821682745802 -149.821682745802 -149.821982316949 -149.82249507438 -149.822249507438 -149.822286608469 -149.822288782120 -149.822286608469 -149.822288782120 -149.822201178932 -149.822161905207 -149.822161905207 -149.8221051905259 -149.8221051905259 -149.822096135434 -149.821992696844 -149.821992696844 -149.821967702423 -149.821868935284 -149.821795383929 -149.821775307928 -149.821775377928 -149.821775377928 -149.82212011765 -149.822149773457 -149.82243973457 -149.822449773457 -149.822449773457 -149.822449773457	$\begin{array}{l} 0.00013423447\\ 0.000525213954\\ 0.000467827141\\ 0.000467827141\\ 0.000467827141\\ 0.000371063158\\ 0.000371063158\\ 0.0002290004001\\ 0.000254503755\\ 0.000222720137\\ 0.000194959769\\ 0.000171254859\\ 0.000151273880\\ 0.000151273880\\ 0.000151273880\\ 0.000134403492\\ 0.000119930265\\ 0.00017228292\\ 0.000095873960\\ 0.0000134403492\\ 0.000176547815\\ 0.0000085662979\\ 0.000076547815\\ 0.0000085662979\\ 0.0000085662979\\ 0.0000085662979\\ 0.0000085662979\\ 0.0000085662979\\ 0.000028844686\\ 0.000011394505\\ 0.0000043144995\\ 0.000028844686\\ 0.000011394505\\ 0.000004704287\\ 0.000028844686\\ 0.000011394505\\ 0.000004704287\\ 0.0000085016702\\ 0.0000085016702\\ 0.000437484787\\ 0.000392189773\\ 0.000371546788\\ 0.000352258825\\ 0.00033423113\\ 0.000317486435 \end{array}$

					3.8		-149.822410058748	0.000287619244
					3.9		-149.822365092068	0.000261989011
					4.0		-149.822314251660	0.000239595459
					4.5		-149.822080655590	0.000145054517
					5.0		-149.821940226128	0.000075058268
					5.5		-149.821866889634	0.000045198919
					6.0		-149.821828591019	0.000030524142
					7.0		-149.821795836638	0.000013512070
					8.0		-149.821784380716	0.000004533079
					9.0		-149 821779754091	0.000001186195
					10.0		-1/0 8217776721/0	0.0000001100199
					12.0		140 821776118548	0.000000207377
					20.0		1/0 821775381750	0.000000004939
0	45	25 26428060	10	00	20.0	1 1040560	140 820206020024	0.000684105102
0	45	55.20456909	10	90	3.0	1.1040309	-149.820300030924	0.0000004103192
					5.5		-149.822121973943	0.000487038182
					3.4		-149.82231930/18/	0.000430873010
					3.45		-149.8223/8326/9/	0.000413582183
					3.5		-149.82241/08525/	0.000391634142
					3.55		-149.822439808286	0.0003/1019191
					3.6		-149.822449758420	0.000351759419
					3.65		-149.822449736680	0.000333762172
					3.7		-149.822441941475	0.000317044225
					3.8		-149.822410050096	0.000287235383
					3.9		-149.822365085218	0.000261663859
					4.0		-149.822314246133	0.000239327100
					4.5		-149.822080654580	0.000144972335
					5.0		-149.821940226487	0.000075025929
					5.5		-149.821866889725	0.000045183378
					6.0		-149.821828591265	0.000030517139
					7.0		-149.821795836825	0.000013511023
					8.0		-149.821784380918	0.000004532962
					9.0		-149.821779753982	0.000001186274
					10.0		-149.821777672018	0.00000267553
					12.0		-149.821776118658	0.000000004960
					20.0		-149.821775381773	-0.000000000766
0	45	35.26438969	15	90	3.0	1.1040569	-149.820305912399	0.000682854900
					3.4		-149.822319528855	0.000436039046
					25			0.0000000000000000000000000000000000000
					3.3		-149.822417057113	0.000390877221
					3.55		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237	0.000390877221 0.000370294504
					3.55 3.6		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713	0.000390877221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174
					3.55 3.6 3.65		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915	0.000390877221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.000333114652
					3.55 3.6 3.65 3.7		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822441926052	0.000390877221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.000333114652 0.000316441927
					3.55 3.65 3.65 3.7 3.8		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822441926052 -149.822410038332	0.000390877221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.000333114652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494
					3.5 3.55 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.82244926052 -149.822410038332 -149.822365075790	0.000390877221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.000333114652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494 0.000261220897
					3.55 3.65 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.82244926052 -149.822410038332 -149.822365075790 -149.822314228246	0.000390877221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.00033114652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494 0.000261220897 0.000238955305
					3.5 3.55 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.0		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.82244924915 -149.822410038332 -149.822365075790 -149.822314228246 -149.822080653791	0.000390877221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.00033114652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494 0.000261220897 0.000238955305 0.000144859884
					3.5 3.55 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822449724915 -149.822410038332 -149.822365075790 -149.822314228246 -149.822080653791 149.821040026753	0.000390877221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.00033114652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494 0.000261220897 0.000238955305 0.000144859984 0.000074081992
					5.3 3.55 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822449724915 -149.822441926052 -149.822410038332 -149.822365075790 -149.822314228246 -149.822080653791 -149.821940226753 140.821940226753	0.000390877221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.00033114652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494 0.000261220897 0.000238955305 0.000144859984 0.000074981992
					3.55 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822449724915 -149.822441926052 -149.822365075790 -149.822314228246 -149.822080653791 -149.821940226753 -149.821866890302	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00039087/221\\ 0.000370294504\\ 0.000351073174\\ 0.000333114652\\ 0.000316441927\\ 0.000286712494\\ 0.000261220897\\ 0.000238955305\\ 0.000144859984\\ 0.000074981992\\ 0.000045161654\\ 0.00003657810 \end{array}$
					3.55 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822441926052 -149.822410038332 -149.822365075790 -149.822314228246 -149.822080653791 -149.821940226753 -149.821866890302 -149.821828591102 -149.821705526611	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00039087/221\\ 0.000370294504\\ 0.000351073174\\ 0.000333114652\\ 0.000316441927\\ 0.000286712494\\ 0.000261220897\\ 0.000238955305\\ 0.000144859984\\ 0.000074981992\\ 0.000045161654\\ 0.000030507819\\ 0.000013509722\end{array}$
					3.5 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 % 0		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822441926052 -149.822410038332 -149.822365075790 -149.822365075790 -149.8223080653791 -149.821940226753 -149.821828591102 -149.8217945836611 149.8217945836611	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00039087/221\\ 0.000370294504\\ 0.000351073174\\ 0.000333114652\\ 0.000316441927\\ 0.000286712494\\ 0.000261220897\\ 0.000238955305\\ 0.000144859984\\ 0.000074981992\\ 0.000045161654\\ 0.000030507819\\ 0.000013509732\\ 0.00004523045 \end{array}$
					3.5 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 8.0 9.0		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822441926052 -149.822410038332 -149.822365075790 -149.822314228246 -149.822080653791 -149.821940226753 -149.821866890302 -149.821795836611 -149.821784380612 -149.821784380512 -149.821784380512 -149.821784380512 -149.821784380512 -149.821784380512 -149.8217843855 -149.8217843855 -149.821784385 -149.821784385 -149.821784385 -149.821784385 -149.821784385 -149.821784385 -149.821784385 -149.821784385 -149.821784385 -149.821784385 -149.821784385 -149.821784385 -149.821784385 -149.821784385 -149.821784385 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.8217845 -149.821785 -149.821785 -149.821785 -149.821785 -149.821785 -149.821785 -149.821785 -149.8217	0.00039087/221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.00033114652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494 0.000261220897 0.000261220897 0.000261220897 0.00026189984 0.000074981992 0.000045161654 0.000030507819 0.00004532945 0.000004532945
					3.5 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 8.0 9.0 10.0		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822449724915 -149.822441926052 -149.822365075790 -149.822314228246 -149.822314228246 -149.8223080653791 -149.821940226753 -149.821866890302 -149.821828591102 -149.821795836611 -149.821779754153 140.821779754153 140.821777754153	0.00039087/221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.00033114652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494 0.000261220897 0.000261220897 0.000261220897 0.000044859984 0.000074981992 0.000045161654 0.000030507819 0.00004532945 0.0000013609732 0.000004532945
					3.5 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 8.0 9.0 10.0 12.0		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.82244926052 -149.822410038332 -149.822365075790 -149.822314228246 -149.822080653791 -149.821940226753 -149.821866890302 -149.821828591102 -149.821795836611 -149.821779754153 -149.8217777671979	$\begin{array}{c} 0.000390877221\\ 0.000370294504\\ 0.000351073174\\ 0.00033114652\\ 0.000316441927\\ 0.000286712494\\ 0.000261220897\\ 0.000238955305\\ 0.000144859984\\ 0.000074981992\\ 0.000045161654\\ 0.000030507819\\ 0.000013509732\\ 0.000004532945\\ 0.000001186211\\ 0.000000267560\\ 0.000000000453245\\ \end{array}$
					3.5 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 8.0 9.0 10.0 12.0 20.0		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822441926052 -149.822410038332 -149.822365075790 -149.822365075790 -149.8223080653791 -149.821940226753 -149.821866890302 -149.821826890302 -149.821828591102 -149.821795836611 -149.8217754153 -149.82177671979 -149.821776718658 -149.8217776118658	$\begin{array}{c} 0.000390877221\\ 0.000370294504\\ 0.000351073174\\ 0.00033114652\\ 0.000316441927\\ 0.000286712494\\ 0.000261220897\\ 0.000238955305\\ 0.000144859984\\ 0.000074981992\\ 0.000045161654\\ 0.000030507819\\ 0.000013509732\\ 0.000004532945\\ 0.00000136211\\ 0.000000267560\\ 0.000000004934\\ 0.000000000092775\end{array}$
0	15	25.26422266	20	00	3.55 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 8.0 9.0 10.0 12.0 20.0		-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.82244926052 -149.822410038332 -149.822365075790 -149.822314228246 -149.821940226753 -149.821940226753 -149.821866890302 -149.821866890302 -149.821795836611 -149.821795836611 -149.82177671979 -149.821777671979 -149.821776118658 -149.821775381637	$\begin{array}{c} 0.000390877221\\ 0.000370294504\\ 0.000351073174\\ 0.000351073174\\ 0.00033114652\\ 0.000316441927\\ 0.000261220897\\ 0.000261220897\\ 0.000238955305\\ 0.000144859984\\ 0.000074981992\\ 0.000045161654\\ 0.000030507819\\ 0.000013509732\\ 0.00004532945\\ 0.0000013509732\\ 0.0000013509732\\ 0.0000013509732\\ 0.0000013509732\\ 0.0000013509732\\ 0.0000013509732\\ 0.0000004532945\\ 0.000000136211\\ 0.00000004934\\ -0.00000000795\\ 0.0000000795\\ 0.0000000795\\ 0.0000000795\\ 0.0000000000795\\ 0.000000000000000\\ 0.00000000000000\\ 0.00000000$
0	45	35.26438969	20	90	3.55 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 8.0 9.0 10.0 12.0 20.0 3.0	1.1040569	-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822441926052 -149.822365075790 -149.822314228246 -149.822080653791 -149.821940226753 -149.821940226753 -149.821866890302 -149.821828591102 -149.821795836611 -149.821775836611 -149.82177671979 -149.82177671979 -149.821776118658 -149.821775381637 -149.820305792478	0.00039087/221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.000333114652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494 0.000261220897 0.000238955305 0.000144859984 0.000074981992 0.000045161654 0.000004532945 0.000004532945 0.0000004532945 0.0000001186211 0.000000267560 0.00000004934 -0.00000000795 0.000061598773
0	45	35.26438969	20	90	3.55 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 8.0 9.0 10.0 12.0 20.0 3.0 3.4	1.1040569	-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.82244926052 -149.822410038332 -149.822314228246 -149.822314228246 -149.821940226753 -149.82182680302 -149.821828591102 -149.821795836611 -149.8217753816612 -149.82177754153 -149.8217776118658 -149.821775381637 -149.820305792478 -149.820305792478 -149.82319490046	0.00039087/221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.000333114652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494 0.000261220897 0.000288955305 0.000144859984 0.000074981992 0.000045161654 0.0000045161654 0.0000045132945 0.0000001186211 0.00000018211 0.00000004934 -0.00000000795 0.000681598773 0.0000435207087
0	45	35.26438969	20	90	3.5 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 8.0 9.0 10.0 12.0 20.0 3.4 3.5	1.1040569	-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822441926052 -149.822410038332 -149.822365075790 -149.822365075790 -149.8223080653791 -149.821940226753 -149.821828591102 -149.821795836611 -149.821779581561 -149.8217754153 -149.82177754153 -149.821775381637 -149.821775381637 -149.820305792478 -149.822319490046 -149.822417028627	0.00039087/221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.000351073174 0.00033104652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.00028712494 0.00028712494 0.00004532985 0.0000144859984 0.000074981992 0.000045161654 0.000004532945 0.000001186211 0.00000004532945 0.00000004532945 0.00000004532945 0.00000004934 -0.00000000795 0.000681598773 0.000435207087 0.000390122575
0	45	35.26438969	20	90	3.5 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 8.0 9.0 10.0 12.0 20.0 3.4 3.5 3.55	1.1040569	-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822449724915 -149.822441926052 -149.82231038332 -149.822365075790 -149.822314228246 -149.822080653791 -149.821940226753 -149.821828591102 -149.821795836611 -149.821795836612 -149.82177671979 -149.8217776118658 -149.821775381637 -149.821775381637 -149.822319490046 -149.822417028627 -149.822439765871	0.000390877221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.00033114652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.00028712494 0.000261220897 0.000144859984 0.000074981992 0.000045161654 0.000004532945 0.000001186211 0.00000004532945 0.000001186211 0.000000004532945 0.00000004532945 0.000000004934 -0.000000004934 -0.00000000955 0.000681598773 0.000435207087 0.000390122575 0.000369578194
0	45	35.26438969	20	90	3.5 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 8.0 9.0 10.0 12.0 20.0 3.0 3.4 3.5 3.60	1.1040569	-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822441926052 -149.82231038332 -149.822365075790 -149.822314228246 -149.822080653791 -149.821940226753 -149.8218266890302 -149.821795836611 -149.821795836611 -149.821779754153 -149.82177671979 -149.821776718658 -149.821775381637 -149.820305792478 -149.822319490046 -149.822417028627 -149.822439765871 -149.822449722813	0.000390877221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.00033114652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000261220897 0.000238955305 0.000144859984 0.000074981992 0.000045161654 0.000030507819 0.00004532945 0.000001186211 0.00000004532945 0.00000004532945 0.00000004532945 0.000000004934 -0.00000000795 0.000681598773 0.000435207087 0.000390122575 0.000369578194 0.000350395377
0	45	35.26438969	20	90	$\begin{array}{c} 3.5\\ 3.55\\ 3.6\\ 3.65\\ 3.7\\ 3.8\\ 3.9\\ 4.0\\ 4.5\\ 5.0\\ 5.5\\ 6.0\\ 7.0\\ 8.0\\ 9.0\\ 10.0\\ 12.0\\ 20.0\\ 3.4\\ 3.5\\ 3.55\\ 3.60\\ 3.65\\ \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822449724915 -149.822440038332 -149.822365075790 -149.822314228246 -149.8223080653791 -149.821940226753 -149.8218266890302 -149.821795836611 -149.821795836611 -149.821779754153 -149.821777671979 -149.821777671979 -149.8217776718658 -149.822319490046 -149.822319490046 -149.822417028627 -149.82249765871 -149.822449722813 -149.822449706896	$\begin{array}{l} 0.000390877221\\ 0.000370294504\\ 0.000351073174\\ 0.000351073174\\ 0.000331114652\\ 0.000316441927\\ 0.000286712494\\ 0.000286712494\\ 0.000286712494\\ 0.000286712494\\ 0.000286712494\\ 0.0000261220897\\ 0.000261220897\\ 0.000045161654\\ 0.000074981992\\ 0.00004532945\\ 0.000004532945\\ 0.000001186211\\ 0.0000004532945\\ 0.000001186211\\ 0.00000004532945\\ 0.0000004532945\\ 0.00000004532945\\ 0.00000000795\\ 0.00000000795\\ 0.000681598773\\ 0.000390122575\\ 0.00039578194\\ 0.000350395377\\ 0.000332475427\\ \end{array}$
0	45	35.26438969	20	90	3.55 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 8.0 9.0 10.0 12.0 20.0 3.0 3.4 3.55 3.60 3.65 3.70	1.1040569	-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822449724915 -149.822440038332 -149.822365075790 -149.822314228246 -149.8223080653791 -149.821940226753 -149.8218266890302 -149.821795836611 -149.821795836611 -149.821779754153 -149.821777671979 -149.821776118658 -149.821775381637 -149.822319400046 -149.822417028627 -149.822449702863 -149.822449706896 -149.822449706896 -149.822441916534	0.000390877221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.000351073174 0.00033114652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494 0.000261220897 0.000261220897 0.000261220897 0.00004539984 0.000074981992 0.000045161654 0.000004532945 0.0000013609732 0.000000186211 0.00000004532945 0.00000004532945 0.000000004934 -0.00000000795 0.000681598773 0.000435207087 0.000390122575 0.000369578194 0.000350395377 0.000332475427 0.000315835673
0	45	35.26438969	20	90	3.55 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 8.0 9.0 10.0 12.0 20.0 3.4 3.5 3.55 3.60 3.65 3.70 3.80	1.1040569	-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822441926052 -149.822365075790 -149.822365075790 -149.8223080653791 -149.821940226753 -149.8218266890302 -149.8218266890302 -149.821795836611 -149.821795836611 -149.821779754153 -149.821776718658 -149.821776118658 -149.82177618658 -149.822319490046 -149.822417028627 -149.822449765871 -149.82244976896 -149.822449706896 -149.822410032277	0.00039087/221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.00033114652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494 0.000261220897 0.000238955305 0.000144859984 0.000074981992 0.000045161654 0.000003507819 0.000004532945 0.000001186211 0.0000004532945 0.0000004532945 0.0000004532945 0.0000004532945 0.0000004532945 0.0000004532945 0.0000004532945 0.00000004934 -0.00000000795 0.000681598773 0.000350395377 0.000350395377 0.000350395377 0.0003535555
0	45	35.26438969	20	90	$\begin{array}{c} 3.5\\ 3.55\\ 3.6\\ 3.65\\ 3.7\\ 3.8\\ 3.9\\ 4.0\\ 4.5\\ 5.0\\ 5.5\\ 6.0\\ 7.0\\ 8.0\\ 9.0\\ 10.0\\ 12.0\\ 20.0\\ 3.0\\ 3.4\\ 3.5\\ 3.55\\ 3.60\\ 3.65\\ 3.70\\ 3.80\\ 3.90\\ \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822449724915 -149.822410038332 -149.822365075790 -149.822314228246 -149.822980653791 -149.821940226753 -149.821866800302 -149.821828591102 -149.821795836611 -149.821795836611 -149.82177671979 -149.821777671979 -149.821777671979 -149.821776118658 -149.821775381637 -149.820305792478 -149.822319490046 -149.8224197068971 -149.822449706896 -149.822441916534 -149.822410032277 -149.822410032277 -149.822410032277 -149.822410032277	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00039087/221\\ 0.000370294504\\ 0.000351073174\\ 0.000331073174\\ 0.000333114652\\ 0.000316441927\\ 0.000286712494\\ 0.000286712494\\ 0.000286712494\\ 0.000286712494\\ 0.000286712494\\ 0.000286712949\\ 0.00003507819\\ 0.0000144859984\\ 0.000074981992\\ 0.000045161654\\ 0.000003507819\\ 0.0000013509732\\ 0.000004532945\\ 0.00000013509732\\ 0.00000000004934\\ -0.000000000095\\ 0.000081598773\\ 0.000369578194\\ 0.000350395377\\ 0.000332475427\\ 0.000315835673\\ 0.000286185525\\ 0.000260773021\\ \end{array}$
0	45	35.26438969	20	90	3.5 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 8.0 9.0 10.0 12.0 20.0 3.0 3.4 3.5 3.60 3.65 3.70 3.80 3.90 4.0	1.1040569	-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822449724915 -149.822410038332 -149.82231038332 -149.822314228246 -149.822314228246 -149.821940226753 -149.821828591102 -149.821795836611 -149.821795836611 -149.8217754153 -149.82177754153 -149.82177754153 -149.821775381637 -149.821775381637 -149.822319490046 -149.822319490046 -149.822419702878 -149.822419702873 -149.82244976896 -149.82244976896 -149.822441916534 -149.822410032277 -149.822314221092	0.00039087/221 0.00039087/221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.000331073174 0.000331073174 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.0000144859984 0.000074981992 0.000045161654 0.000004532945 0.000004532945 0.000001186211 0.00000004532945 0.00000004532945 0.000000004934 -0.000000004934 -0.00000000795 0.000681598773 0.000390122575 0.00039578194 0.000350395377 0.000332475427 0.000315835673 0.000286185525 0.000260773021 0.000238590197
0	45	35.26438969	20	90	3.5 3.6 3.65 3.7 3.8 3.9 4.0 4.5 5.0 5.5 6.0 7.0 8.0 9.0 10.0 12.0 20.0 3.0 3.4 3.55 3.60 3.65 3.70 3.80 3.90 4.0 4.5	1.1040569	-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822449724915 -149.822410038332 -149.82231038332 -149.822314228246 -149.822314228246 -149.822314228246 -149.821940226753 -149.821826890302 -149.821795836611 -149.821795836611 -149.82177671979 -149.82177671979 -149.8217776118658 -149.821775381637 -149.822319490046 -149.822319490046 -149.822319490046 -149.822319490046 -149.822449702873 -149.822449702873 -149.822449708896 -149.822449708896 -149.822449708896 -149.82244972813 -149.822449706896 -149.822449706896 -149.82244972813 -149.822345956548 -149.822344221092 -149.822865954403 -149.822844978 -149.822865954403 -149.8228659548 -149.822865548 -149.822865548 -149.8	0.000390877221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.00033114652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000074981992 0.0000144859984 0.000074981992 0.000045161654 0.000004532945 0.000001186211 0.00000004532945 0.00000004532945 0.00000004934 -0.000000004934 -0.000000004934 -0.000000004934 -0.00000000795 0.000681598773 0.000350395377 0.00032475427 0.000315835673 0.000286185525 0.000286185525 0.000286185525
0	45	35.26438969	20	90	$\begin{array}{c} 3.5\\ 3.55\\ 3.6\\ 3.65\\ 3.7\\ 3.8\\ 3.9\\ 4.0\\ 4.5\\ 5.0\\ 5.5\\ 6.0\\ 7.0\\ 8.0\\ 9.0\\ 10.0\\ 12.0\\ 20.0\\ 3.0\\ 3.4\\ 3.5\\ 3.55\\ 3.60\\ 3.65\\ 3.70\\ 3.80\\ 3.90\\ 4.0\\ 4.5\\ 5.0\\ \end{array}$	1.1040569	-149.822417057113 -149.822439790237 -149.822449743713 -149.822449724915 -149.822440724915 -149.822440724915 -149.822365075790 -149.822365075790 -149.8223662753 -149.821940226753 -149.821940226753 -149.821795836611 -149.821795836612 -149.82177671979 -149.821777671979 -149.821777671979 -149.821777671979 -149.8217776118658 -149.822319490046 -149.822319490046 -149.822319490046 -149.82244972813 -149.82244972813 -149.822449706896 -149.822449706896 -149.822314221092 -149.822314221092 -149.822314221092 -149.822314221092 -149.822306554403 -149.8221940227061	0.000390877221 0.000390877221 0.000370294504 0.000351073174 0.00033114652 0.000316441927 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.000286712494 0.0000144859984 0.000074981992 0.000045161654 0.000004532945 0.00001186211 0.00000004532945 0.00000004532945 0.000000004934 -0.000000004934 -0.000000004934 -0.000000004934 -0.000000004934 -0.000000004934 -0.000350395773 0.000369578194 0.000350395377 0.000328578525 0.000260773021 0.000260773021 0.000238590197 0.000144747825 0.00074938252

					5.5		-149.821866890780	0.000045140160
					6.0		-149.821828591160	0.000030498259
					7.0		-149.821795836672	0.000013508184
					8.0		-149.821784380658	0.000004532736
					9.0		-149.821779754180	0.000001186164
					10.0		-149.821777672113	0.00000267533
					12.0		-149 821776118571	0.00000004921
					20.0		-149.821775381669	-0.000000000702
0	45	35.26438969	25	90	3.0	1.1040569	-149.820305703503	0.000680675699
Ť					3.4		-149.822319460544	0.000434600026
					3.5		-149.822417007222	0.000389571972
					3 55		-149 822439747720	0.000369055486
					3.60		-149 822449707200	0.000349900649
					3.65		-149 822449693469	0.000332008993
					3 70		-149 822441888716	0.000315397892
					3.80		-149 822410007588	0.000285805277
					3.00		-149.822365049972	0.000260450571
					4.0		-149.822303049972	0.000238323832
					4.5		-149.822914210002	0.000238525852
					5.0		-149.822080030338	0.000144000808
					5.0		1/0 821866801211	0.000074200311
					5.5		140 8218200391211	0.000043124381
					0.0		149.821828391183	0.000030491431
					7.0		-149.821793830747	0.000013307244
					0.0		149.821784380724	0.000004332020
					10.0		149.821779754074	0.000001180232
					12.0		149.821776118648	0.000000207391
					20.0		-149.821770118048	-0.000000004937
0	45	35 26/38060	30	90	3.0	1 10/0569	-149.821775581092	0.0006853/0813
0	ч.)	55.20456707	50	70	3.0	1.1040507	-149.820300140403	0.00061057/338
					3.15		140 821521202200107	0.000010574556
					3.15		-149.821321333307	0.0005/17051545
					3.2		-149 821970607288	0.000545707505
					3.25		-149 822122024981	0.000310207775
					3 35		-149 822236070404	0.000460373370
					3.4		-149 822319604797	0.000437708979
					3.45		-149 822378359635	0.000414379649
					3.5		-149 822417112995	0.000392393478
					3.55		-149 822439832178	0.000371740299
					3.6		-149 822449778875	0.000352442102
					3.62		-149 822450835526	0.000345071936
					3.65		-149 822449754226	0.000334405830
					3.7		-149 822441957053	0.000317648594
					3.8		-149.822410062095	0.000287759840
					3.9		-149 822365094727	0.000262108106
					4.0		-149 822314253465	0.000239693755
1	1				4.1		-149.822262099382	0.000219389247
	1				4.2		-149.822211450858	0.000200207994
1	1				4.3		-149.822163885199	0.000181505843
	1				4.4		-149.822120186802	0.000163081314
1	1				4.5		-149.822080655690	0.000145084944
	1				5.0		-149.821940225376	0.000075070561
1	1				5.5		-149.821866888781	0.000045205114
1	1				6.0		-149.821828590366	0.000030527259
	1				6.5		-149.821807732939	0.000020628757
1	1				7.0		-149.821795836377	0.000013512773
1	1				7.5		-149.821788755837	0.000008168822
	1				8.0		-149.821784380566	0.000004533355
1	1				8.5		-149.821781587551	0.000002364339
1	1				9.0		-149.821779754036	0.000001186241
	1				9.5		-149.821778520367	0.000000576327
1	1				10.0		-149.821777671895	0.000000267544
1	1				15.0		-149.821775547446	0.00000000659
1	1				20.0		-149.821775381725	0.00000000697
0	45	35.26438969	5	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822448014972	0.000342762532
0	45		10	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822439334432	0.000343747682
0	45		15	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822423208848	0.000345463457

0	4.5	20	0	2.62	1 10 10 5 60	1 40 0000000000000000000000000000000000	0.000247051(10
0	45	20	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822397455910	0.000347951618
0	45	25	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822359284460	0.000351439151
0	15	20	ő	2.62	1 10405(0	140.022205201100	0.00025(20022)
0	45	30	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822305692299	0.000356308326
0	45	35	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822233942517	0.000363037326
0	15	40	0	2.62	1 1040560	140 822142127244	0.000272081800
0	45	40	0	5.02	1.1040309	-149.822142127244	0.000372081890
0	45	45	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822029755442	0.000383733008
0	45	50	0	3.62	1 1040569	-149 821898276406	0.000397972444
0	45	50	ő	2.62	1.10405(0)	140.821751425725	0.000414222540
0	45	55	0	3.02	1.1040509	-149.821/51455/25	0.000414322549
0	45	60	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.821595363981	0.000431706658
0	15	65	0	2.62	1 1040560	140 921429210902	0.000448455838
0	45	05	0	5.02	1.1040309	-149.821458519802	0.000448455858
0	45	70	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.821290058076	0.000462678362
0	45	75	0	3.62	1 1040569	-149 821160874156	0.000472999745
0	45	00	ő	2.62	1 10405(0	140.921060460125	0.000470200082
0	43	80	0	5.02	1.1040309	-149.821000400123	0.000479200985
0	45	85	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.820996729978	0.000482142122
0	45	90	0	3.62	1 1040569	-149 820974883835	0.000482955293
0	45	10	1.7	3.62	1.1040509	140.021/06571017	0.000402555255
0	45	60	15	3.62	1.1040569	-149.8216965/121/	0.000424759221
0	45	60	30	3.62	1.1040569	-149.821937680899	0.000398702159
0	15	60	15	2.62	1 10/0560	140 822186844803	0.000360064727
0	45	00	45	5.02	1.1040309	-149.822180844803	0.000309904727
0	45	60	60	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822353800698	0.000351998717
0	45	60	75	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822430944897	0.000344595225
0	45	0	0	2.62	0.6	147.055412520922	0.000851702062
0	45	0	0	3.02	0.0	-147.055412520855	0.000851792062
0	45	0	0	3.62	0.7	-148.535983730463	0.000617147656
0	45	0	0	3.62	0.8	-149 284260381296	0.000477051604
0	45	0	0	3.62	0.0	140.620002024770	0.000477051004
0	45	0	0	3.62	0.9	-149.639882024770	0.000404608448
0	45	0	0	3.62	1.0	-149.786092879217	0.000365995131
0	15	0	0	2.62	1.05	140 912922247209	0.000252101862
0	45	0	0	5.02	1.05	-149.813823247398	0.000333191802
0	45	0	0	3.62	1.06	-149.816865137870	0.000350987627
0	45	0	0	3.62	1.08	-149.820870273093	0.000346883979
0	45	ő	ő	2.62	1.005	140.921472624192	0.000245017592
0	43	0	0	5.02	1.085	-149.8214/2024185	0.000343917383
0	45	0	0	3.62	1.09	-149.821926478102	0.000344921658
0	45	0	0	3.62	1 095	-149 822236966851	0.000343996228
0	45	0	0	3.62	1.075	140.022250900051	0.000343990220
0	45	0	0	3.62	1.1	-149.822409219724	0.000343091872
0	45	0	0	3.62	1.105	-149.822448125922	0.000342251682
0	15	0	0	3.62	1 1 1	-1/0 822358550018	0.0003/1300313
0	45	0	0	3.62	1.11	140.022145120(51	0.000341570515
0	45	0	0	3.62	1.115	-149.822145130651	0.000340548540
0	45	0	0	3.62	1.12	-149.821812353350	0.000339725958
0	45	0	0	3.62	1 14	-149 819373558694	0.000336615410
0	45	0	0	2.62	1.14	140.017546170000	0.0003351(15(4
0	45	0	0	3.02	1.15	-149.81/5401/8882	0.000333101304
0	45	0	0	3.62	1.16	-149.815353856181	0.000333766684
0	45	0	0	3.62	1 18	-149 809985205391	0.000331156779
0	45	ő	ő	2.62	1.2	140.002472774200	0.000229795967
0	43	0	0	5.02	1.2	-149.803473774208	0.000328783807
0	45	0	0	3.62	1.3	-149.759495524943	0.000319111038
0	45	0	0	3.62	14	-149 707042630604	0.000312002548
0	45	ő	ő	2.62	1.5	140 (54020120862	0.000206201767
0	45	0	0	3.02	1.5	-149.054930129802	0.000306201767
0	45	0	0	3.62	1.6	-149.607702007014	0.000300762089
0	15	0	0	3.62	17	-149 567846662475	0.000294513955
ő	45	0	0	3.02	1.7	140 5070200 11150	0.000274313933
0	45	0	0	3.62	1.8	-149.53/238844139	0.000286075236
0	45	0	0	3.62	1.9	-149.518154479983	0.000273310931
0	45	0	0	3.62	2.0	-149.514168442798	0.000252187489
0	45	0	0	3.62	1.10405(0	140.010400104462	0.000232107407
0	0	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.819480104463	0.000414944207
0	5	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822073820024	0.000404406129
0	10	0	0	2.62	1 1040560	140 822174077048	0.000284760215
0	10	0	0	5.02	1.1040309	-149.822174077048	0.000384709213
0	15	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822256520709	0.000369842530
0	20	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822321937471	0.000359364063
Ő	25	ŏ	ŏ	2.62	1 1040560	140 822271820062	0.000250206025
U	23	0	U	3.02	1.1040569	-149.8223/1829903	0.000352396935
0	30	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822408022951	0.000347817408
0	31	0	0	3.62	1 1040569	-149 822413780300	0.000347107505
ŏ	22	ŏ	ŏ	2.62	1 10/05/0	140.022410076401	0.000246454471
U	32	0	U	3.02	1.1040569	-149.8224190/6481	0.000346454471
0	33	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822423924292	0.000345855178
0	34	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822428342663	0.000345306937
Ő	25	ŏ	õ	2.62	1 1040560	140 822422228770	0.000244007052
U	33	U	U	5.02	1.1040309	-149.022432328//0	0.000344807832
0	36	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822435901124	0.000344356645
0	37	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822439069513	0.000343952597
	38	ő	ő	3.62	1 10/0560	140 822441840285	0.0003/2590004
0	50	0	0	5.02	1.1040309	-149.022441049263	0.000343389090
0	39	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822444236159	0.000343278476
0	40	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822446243634	0.000343014690
0	45	0	0	3.62	1 10/0560	140 822450757004	0.0003/2/162/5
0	т. <i>.</i>	v	U	5.04	1.1040309	177.022730131004	0.0003-2410343

0	50		0	2.62	1 10 10 5 (0	1 40 000 4 4 (0 40 (00)	0.0000 4001 4700
0	50	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822446243629	0.000343014722
0	55	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822432328724	0.000344807888
0	60	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822408022984	0.00034/81/338
0	65	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.8223/1829982	0.000352396913
0	70	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822321937410	0.000359364103
0	/5	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822256520792	0.000369842453
0	80	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.8221/40//030	0.000384769201
0	85	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.8220/38200/3	0.000404406050
0	90	0	0	3.62	1.1040569	-149.819480104390	0.000414944352
0	45	75	15	3.62	1.1040569	-149.821320843574	0.000461538857
0	45	15	30	3.62	1.1040569	-149.821696/45416	0.000419997185
0	45	75	45	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822074606171	0.000376287090
0	45	/5	60	3.62	1.1040569	-149.82231/219561	0.000354864443
0	45	75	75	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822423500374	0.000347460071
0	45	45	15	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822076327484	0.000383063232
0	45	45	30	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822188017638	0.000372764662
0	45	45	45	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822308679188	0.000358630721
0	45	45	60	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822395610648	0.000348122072
0	45	45	75	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822439542764	0.000343837886
0	45	30	15	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822320565138	0.000355695588
0	45	30	30	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822355630414	0.000352495861
0	45	30	45	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822395858061	0.000348191812
0	45	30	60	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822427951917	0.000345094081
0	45	30	75	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822446166844	0.000344251594
0	45	15	15	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822425848977	0.000344935081
0	45	15	30	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822431792896	0.000344249598
0	45	15	45	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822439091012	0.000343623080
0	45	15	60	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822445568927	0.000343321231
0	45	15	75	3.62	1.1040569	-149.822449747321	0.000343361615
0	45	0	0	4.0	0.8	-149.284104717462	0.000344316478
0	45	0	0	5.0	0.8	-149.283764875991	0.000140140856
0	45	0	0	7.0	0.8	-149.283638146413	0.000041831087
0	45	0	0	10.	0.8	-149.283621944203	0.000000805159
0	45	0	0	4.0	0.9	-149.639735031212	0.000285967916
0	45	0	0	5.0	0.9	-149.639384272418	0.000102803802
0	45	0	0	7.0	0.9	-149.639251858442	0.000025767737
0	45	0	0	10.	0.9	-149.639235050055	0.000000499594
0	45	0	0	4.0	1.0	-149.785951673480	0.000256061112
0	45	0	0	5.0	1.0	-149.785589146227	0.000084561203
0	45	0	0	7.0	1.0	-149.785450761649	0.000017708152
0	45	0	0	10.	1.0	-149.785433285324	0.000000343964
0	45	0	0	4.0	1.1	-149.822272476311	0.000238776904
0	45	0	0	5.0	1.1	-149.821898897222	0.000075165223
0	45	0	0	7.0	1.1	-149.821754732246	0.000013621000
0	45	0	0	10.	1.1	-149.821736593683	0.000000269489
0	45	0	0	4.0	1.2	-149.803341011139	0.000227579587
0	45	0	0	5.0	1.2	-149.802957970213	0.000070162286
0	45	0	0	7.0	1.2	-149.802808514668	0.000011576537
0	45	0	0	10.	1.2	-149.802789760741	0.000000240258
0	45	0	0	4.0	1.3	-149.759366187361	0.000219400041
0	45	0	0	5.0	1.3	-149.758975717619	0.000067476438
0	45	0	0	7.0	1.3	-149.758821662225	0.000010607413
0	45	0	0	10.	1.3	-149.758802364191	0.00000235696
0	45	0	0	4.0	1.4	-149.706915649248	0.000213008966
0	45	0	0	5.0	1.4	-149.706519570902	0.000066195506
0	45	0	0	7.0	1.4	-149.706361973584	0.000010235785
0	45	0	0	10.	1.4	-149.706342215774	0.000000244401
0	45	15	0	4	1.1040569	-149.822318471208	0.000237956937
0	45	15	0	5	1.1040569	-149.821943397344	0.000075927568
0	45	15	0	7	1.1040569	-149.821795899560	0.000013225718
0	45	15	0	10	1.1040569	-149.821777652409	0.000000280432
0	45	30	0	4	1.1040569	-149.822317695638	0.000237123600
0	45	30	0	5	1.1040569	-149.821951116656	0.000078986668
0	45	30	0	7	1.1040569	-149.821795973289	0.000013355193
0	45	30	0	10	1.1040569	-149.821777591174	0.00000353246
0	45	45	0	4	1.1040569	-149.822282489919	0.000248667594
0	45	45	0	5	1.1040569	-149.821959133740	0.000087148455

				1	1		
0	45	45	0	7	1.1040569	-149.821795853327	0.000015027793
0	45	45	0	10	1.1040569	-149.821777490433	0.000000540099
0	45	60	0	4	1.1040569	-149.822199919009	0.000287473276
0	45	60	0	5	1.1040569	-149.821963792759	0.000108802847
0	45	60	0	7	1.1040569	-149.821795459665	0.000017538564
0	45	60	0	10	1 1040569	-149 821777370239	0.00000825236
0	15	75	ő	10	1 10/0569	-149.822104365609	0.000326052086
0	45	75	0	5	1 10/0569	-140 821064854485	0.000320032000
0	45	75	0	7	1.1040560	140 821704084041	0.000140103033
0	45	75	0	10	1.1040509	-149.021794904941	0.000019433230
0	45	75	0	10	1.1040569	-149.821///209204	0.000001095821
0	45	90	0	4	1.1040569	-149.822061183510	0.000336129983
0	45	90	0	5	1.1040569	-149.821964717472	0.000154492469
0	45	90	0	7	1.1040569	-149.821794771118	0.000020063054
0	45	90	0	10	1.1040569	-149.821777229341	0.000001207975
0	0	0	0	3	1.1040569	-149.813263380484	0.000857160617
0	0	0	0	3.3	1.1040569	-149.818012442732	0.000610349796
0	0	0	0	3.5	1.1040569	-149.819156137552	0.000479895336
0	0	0	0	3.6	1.1040569	-149.819438805256	0.000425081153
Ő	0	ŏ	ŏ	37	1 1040569	-149 819606087729	0.000377034998
Ő	0	ő	ŏ	3.8	1 1040569	-149 819695510029	0.000335030945
0	0	0	Ő	3.0	1.1040569	140 810733557505	0.000333050343
0	0	0	0	3.9	1.1040509	-149.019733337303	0.000297907880
0	0	0	0	4	1.1040569	-149.819/38003032	0.000204749897
0	0	0	0	4.5	1.1040569	-149.819594643578	0.000140053113
0	0	0	0	5	1.1040569	-149.8194544/3636	0.000077875785
0	0	0	0	6	1.1040569	-149.819333610335	0.000031437501
0	0	0	0	7	1.1040569	-149.819299144799	0.000013083220
0	0	0	0	8	1.1040569	-149.819287650754	0.000005683089
0	0	0	0	9	1.1040569	-149.819283175232	0.000002340816
0	0	0	0	10	1.1040569	-149.819281216021	0.000000699460
0	0	0	0	20	1.1040569	-149.819279144654	0.00000002382
0	15	0	0	3	1.1040569	-149.818376763233	0.000746431282
0	15	Ő	Ő	33	1 1040569	-149 821447434611	0.000529068770
0	15	ő	ŏ	3.5	1 1040569	-149 822101150180	0.000422257915
0	15	0	Ő	3.6	1.1040569	140 822238644836	0.000378050146
0	15	0	0	3.0	1.1040560	-149.822238044830	0.000378039140
0	15	0	0	5.7	1.1040309	-149.822303800090	0.000558844159
0	15	0	0	3.8	1.1040569	-149.82232230/921	0.000303783971
0	15	0	0	3.9	1.1040569	-149.822311582030	0.000272124920
0	15	0	0	4	1.1040569	-149.822283672428	0.000243322586
0	15	0	0	4.5	1.1040569	-149.822085838415	0.000134956913
0	15	0	0	5	1.1040569	-149.821944939700	0.000074833458
0	15	0	0	6	1.1040569	-149.821829226418	0.000030298320
0	15	0	0	7	1.1040569	-149.821795710842	0.000012803937
0	15	0	0	8	1.1040569	-149.821784213033	0.000005004310
0	15	0	0	9	1.1040569	-149.821779633759	0.000001738036
0	15	0	0	10	1.1040569	-149.821777593473	0.000000477604
0	15	õ	Ő	20	1.1040569	-149.821775369135	0.00000000697
lõ	30	ő	Ő	3	1 10/0569	-149 819853650734	0.000603031780
0	30	0	0	33	1.1040560	1/0 821066752207	0.000093031789
0	20	0	0	2.5	1.1040560	140 800245001602	0.000492150590
0	20	0		3.5	1.1040509	-149.022545991055	0.000393432394
0	50	0	0	3.0	1.1040569	-149.822403065407	0.000355284995
0	30	0	0	3.7	1.1040569	-149.822412143591	0.000319733829
0	30	0	0	3.8	1.1040569	-149.822391813119	0.000288362996
0	30	0	0	3.9	1.1040569	-149.822354634400	0.000260645592
0	30	0	0	4	1.1040569	-149.822308928586	0.000235992445
0	30	0	0	4.5	1.1040569	-149.822082766259	0.000138930699
0	30	0	0	5	1.1040569	-149.821941746745	0.000074045445
0	30	0	0	6	1.1040569	-149.821828844151	0.000030178134
0	30	0	0	7	1.1040569	-149.821795836714	0.000013163981
0	30	õ	Ő	8	1.1040569	-149.821784350524	0.000004612966
lő	30	ő	Ő	9	1 1040569	-149 821770728080	0.000001315443
0	30	0	0	10	1 10/0560	-1/0 82177765/601	0.00000131314101
0	30	0	0	20	1.1040560	1/0 801775275200	0.0000000000000000000000000000000000000
V	50	0	U	20	1.1040309	-147.021//33/3392	0.00000000000004

APPENDIX VI (to the Part III)

Dipole moment of the van der Waals complex CH₄-N₂

Angles $\chi_A, \theta_A, \varphi_A, \varphi_B, \varphi_B$ are in Deg, intermolecular separation R is in Å, dipole moment μ_{α} is in ea_0 .

Configurations with the dipole moment components that are of opposite sign but the same magnitude are not presented here.

 μ_{α} - dipole moment without the BSSE correction

μ_{α}	CP –	- dipole moment	with the	BSSE	correction	Counter	poise	correction	scheme	of Boy	s and	Bernardi))
1. 12												/	

$\chi_{\scriptscriptstyle A}$	θ_{A}	φ_{A}	$\theta_{\scriptscriptstyle B}$	$arphi_{\scriptscriptstyle B}$	R	μ_x CP	μ_x	μ_y CP	μ_{y}	$\mu_z CP$	μ_z
90	45	t	90	0	3.2	.34798641	.34798809	0	0	0	0
					3.4	.22810884	.22811052				
					3.6	.15055088	.15055256				
					3.8	.10068426	.10068594				
					4.0	.06858796	.06858964				
					4.25	.04388745	.04388913				
					4.5	.02930131	.02930300				
					5.0	.01496538	.01496707				
					5.5	.00895493	.00895662				
					6.0	.00588320	.00588489				
					7.0	.00285285	.00285454				
					10.0	.00058356	.00058525				
					20.0	.00002705	.00002873				
0	45	90	0	0	3.2	00697742	00697720	0	0	0	0
					3.4	00770510	00770510				
					3.6	00770601	00770601				
					3.8	00720392	00720392				
					4.0	00648268	00648269				
					4.25	00546403	00546403				
					4.5	00448871	00448871				
					5.0	00299574	00299574				
					5.5	00202035	00202035				
					6.0	00141851	00141851				
					7.0	00079531	00079531				
					10.0	00020749	00020749				
					20.0	00001521	00001505				
0	45	t	90	0	3.2	.02411650	.02411482	0	0	0	0
					3.4	.02048846	.02048677				
					3.6	.01703583	.01703415				
					3.8	.01397994	.01397826				
					4.0	.01145725	.01145557				
					4.25	.00896137	.00895969				
					4.5	.00709872	.00709703				
					5.0	.00468911	.00468743				
					5.5	.00333109	.00332941				
					6.0	.00244104	.00243936				
					7.0	.00138048	.0013/8/9				
					20.0	.00033038	.00034870				
0	15	+	0	0	20.0	01574710	01574999	00057084	00057866	0	0
0	43	ι	0	0	3.2	01374719	01374666	00037984	00037800	0	0
					3.4	01379130	01379323	00045159	00043021		
					3.8	- 01017247	- 01017416	- 00030102	- 00029984		
					4.0	- 00858405	- 00858574	- 00026087	- 00025970		
					4 25	- 00687384	- 00687553	- 00021268	- 00021150		
					4.25	- 00550265	- 00550433	- 00017108	- 00016991		
					5.0	00357699	00357867	00011083	00010966		
					5.5	00237408	00237576	00007229	00007112		
					6.0	00164375	00164543	00004849	00004731		
					7.0	00088134	00088303	00002593	00002476		
					10.0	00023544	00023713	00000623	00000506		
					20.0	00001096	00001264	00000250	00000133		

	r					1			1	1	
90	45	t	0	0	3.2	.05478406	.05478574	.00023853	.00023736	0	0
					3.4	.02913663	.02913831	.00016656	.00016538		
					3.6	01/15217	01/15385	00012617	00012500		
					2.0	.01413217	.01415505	.00012017	.00012500		
					5.8	.005/9015	.005/9185	.00010232	.00010115		
					4.0	.00138856	.00139024	.00008769	.00008651		
					4.25	00105719	00105550	.00007454	.00007337		
					45	- 00184555	- 00184386	00005817	00005700		
					5.0	00174277	00174108	00002025	00002818		
					5.0	00174277	001/4108	.00003933	.00003818		
					5.5	00124830	00124661	.00002837	.00002719		
					6.0	00084811	00084643	.00002096	.00001979		
					7.0	00051843	00051675	.00001274	.00001157		
					10.0	00016302	00016224	00000466	00000340		
					10.0	00010392	00010224	.00000400	.00000349		
					20.0	00001/16	00001545	.00000095	00000019		
0	45	90	90	0	3.2	.04280164	.04280164	0	0	0	0
					3.4	.03558819	.03558818				
					3.6	02875693	02875693				
					2.0	022075055	022075075				
					5.0	.02292313	.02292313				
					4.0	.01826907	.01826907				
					4.25	.01380100	.01380100				
					45	01067987	01067987				
					5.0	00680716	00680716				
					5.0	.000007710	.000007710				
1		1	1	1	5.5	.004/3433	.004/3433				
1		1	1	1	6.0	.00336121	.00336121				
					7.0	.00179607	.00179607				
					10.0	00042726	00042726				
					20.0	00002675	00002675				
					20.0	.00002073	. 00002073				
0	45	t	15	0	3.2	01556548	01556/16	00064694	00064577	00880737	00880737
					3.4	01318531	01318700	00047201	00047083	00667703	00667703
					3.6	01118396	01118565	00037012	00036895	00524229	00524229
					3.8	- 009/1359	- 009/1528	- 00030583	- 00030465	- 00/20070	- 00/20070
					1.0	.00797745	.00797012	.00030305	.00035409	.00420777	.00420979
					4.0	00/8//45	00/8/913	00025815	00023698	00347081	00347081
					4.25	00625933	00626101	00020713	00020595	00279154	00279154
					4.5	00498567	00498736	00016540	00016423	00229057	00229057
					5.0	- 00321970	- 00322138	- 00010753	- 00010636	- 00159735	- 00159735
					5.5	00213806	00213074	00007104	00006087	00112118	00112118
					5.5	00213800	00213974	0000/104	00000987	00112116	00112118
					6.0	00146302	00146470	00004798	00004680	00081958	00081958
					7.0	00077021	00077189	00002511	00002394	00045579	00045579
					10.0	00020206	00020374	00000603	00000486	00010952	00010952
					20.0	- 00000866	- 00001035	- 00000250	- 00000132	- 00000691	- 00000691
0	45	+	20	0	20.0	01262729	01262006	00076510	00076401	01672669	01672669
0	45	ι	50	0	3.2	01303736	01303900	00070319	00070401	01073008	01073008
					5.4	01055500	01055474	00054447	00054550	012/8//0	012/8//0
					3.6	00837126	00837294	00040465	00040347	01000490	01000490
					3.8	00676262	00676431	00031274	00031156	00800737	00800737
					4.0	- 00554029	- 00554197	- 00024965	- 00024848	- 00654473	- 00654473
1		1	1	1	1 25	- 00/32201	- 00/32370	- 00010002	- 00018975	- 00521748	- 00521748
					4.23	00432201	00432370	00019092	00018973	00321748	00321748
			1	1	4.5	00338/49	00338918	00014914	00014/9/	00424062	00424062
			1	1	5.0	00211335	00211504	00009657	00009540	00290994	00290994
			1	1	5.5	00134527	00134695	00006483	00006365	00203915	00203915
1		1	1	1	6.0	00088634	00088803	00004432	00004314	00148034	00148034
			1	1	7.0	- 000/13005	- 000/13173	- 00002226	- 00002108	- 00081600	- 00081600
					10.0	00045005	00043173	00002220	00002108	00081000	00081000
			1	1	10.0	00009970	00010138	00000545	00000428	00019135	00019135
					20.0	00000209	00000377	00000248	00000130	00001268	00001268
0	45	t	45	0	3.2	00704247	00704415	00075674	00075557	02172706	02172706
			1	1	3.4	00419737	00419906	00053646	00053528	01678752	01678752
			1	1	3.6	- 00266710	- 00266870	- 00038821	- 00038704	- 01316076	- 01316076
			1	1	2.0	00200/10	00200079	00030021	00030704	01310970	01310970
			1	1	3.8	00183920	00184089	00028662	00028544	01050496	01050496
1		1	1	1	4.0	00126927	00127096	00021741	00021624	00854907	00854907
			1	1	4.25	00087765	00087933	00015887	00015770	00670376	00670376
			1	1	45	- 00061072	- 00061240	- 00011038	- 00011821	- 00535540	- 00535540
			1	1	T.J	.00001072	.00001240	.00011930	00007424	.00333340	.00353540
			1	1	5.0	00024360	00024528	0000/541	0000/424	00359891	00359891
			1	1	5.5	00005229	00005397	00005059	00004941	00251531	00251531
			1	1	6.0	.00003057	.00002888	00003486	00003369	00180242	00180242
		1	1	1	7.0	00008924	00008755	- 00001700	- 00001583	- 00098263	- 00098263
			1	1	10.0	00004572	00004405	00000455	00000227	00022222	0002203
			1	1	10.0	.00004573	.00004405	00000455	00000337	00023323	00023323
					20.0	.00000909	.00000741	00000245	00000127	00001283	00001283

0	45	t	60	0	3.2	.00513171	.00513002	00052204	00052087	02092986	02092986
					3.4	00590252	00590084	- 00037758	- 00037641	- 01639511	- 01639511
					3.6	00565175	00565006	- 00027336	- 00027218	- 01291510	- 01291510
					2.0	00501502	00501222	00010003	00010785	010291510	01029071
					3.0	.00301302	.00301333	00019903	00019783	01026071	01028071
					4.0	.00450095	.00429927	00014/34	00014050	00828233	00828233
					4.25	.00350156	.00349987	00010489	00010372	00643135	00643135
					4.5	.00287004	.00286836	00007500	00007383	00509222	00509222
					5.0	.00203245	.00203076	00004464	00004347	00335453	00335454
					5.5	.00150387	.00150218	00002962	00002845	00230243	00230243
					6.0	.00112740	.00112572	00002049	00001932	00162377	00162377
					7.0	00068472	00068304	- 00001023	- 00000906	- 00087015	- 00087015
					10.0	00019435	00019266	- 00000351	- 00000234	- 00020528	- 00020528
					20.0	.00010435	.00017200	00000331	00000234	00020528	00020328
0	15		75	0	20.0	.00001933	.00001700	00000242	00000124	00001113	00001113
0	45	ι	15	0	3.2	.01829678	.01829509	00017735	00017617	01300437	01300436
					3.4	.01610492	.01610324	00013275	00013157	01030126	01030126
					3.6	.01366226	.01366058	00009746	00009628	00814540	00814540
					3.8	.01134301	.01134133	00007169	00007052	00647477	00647477
					4.0	.00937048	.00936880	00005354	00005237	00519270	00519270
					4.25	.00738003	.00737835	00003880	00003762	00400324	00400324
					4.5	.00588202	.00588033	00002754	00002637	00314786	00314786
					5.0	00393395	00393227	- 00001529	- 00001412	- 00204561	- 00204561
					5.5	00281282	00281114	00001017	00000800	00138308	00138308
				1	6.0	00201202	00201114	.00001017	00000699	00004021	00004021
					0.0	.00200499	.00200331	00000741	00000024	00090231	00090231
					7.0	.00118269	.00118100	00000442	00000325	00050795	00050795
					10.0	.00030782	.00030614	00000262	00000145	00012027	00012027
					20.0	.00002717	.00002549	00000240	00000122	00000638	00000638
0	45	t	90	0	3.2	.02411650	.02411482	0	0	0	0
					3.4	.02048846	.02048677				
					3.6	.01703583	.01703415				
					3.8	.01397994	.01397826				
					4.0	.01145725	.01145557				
					4 25	00896137	00895969				
					4.25	00700872	00700703				
					4.J	.00709872	.00709703				
					5.0	.00408911	.00408745				
					5.5	.00333109	.00332941				
					6.0	.00244104	.00243936				
					7.0	.00138048	.00137879				
					10.0	.00035038	.00034870				
					20.0	.00003012	.00002844				
0	45	t	15	90	3.2	01574436	01574604	00054491	00054374	00044753	00044753
					3.4	01379174	01379342	00039519	00039401	00029281	00029281
					3.6	- 01194770	- 01194939	- 00031293	- 00031175	- 00020522	- 00020521
					3.0	01017465	01017633	00026385	00026267	00015600	00015600
					3.0	01017405	01017033	00020383	00020207	00013000	00013000
			1	1	4.0	00638384	00638332	00022028	00022510	00012924	00012924
				1	4.25	0068/4/4	0068/642	00018518	00018400	00010350	00010350
			1	1	4.5	00550279	00550447	00015042	00014925	00008433	00008433
1			1	1	5.0	00357700	00357868	00009479	00009361	00005070	00005070
				1	5.5	00237392	00237561	00006200	00006083	00003188	00003188
1			1	1	6.0	00164363	00164531	00004158	00004041	00002059	00002059
				1	7.0	00088122	00088291	00002256	00002139	00001042	00001043
			1	1	10.0	00023548	00023716	00000573	00000456	0000084	00000084
					20.0	- 00001095	- 00001264	- 00000249	- 00000131	- 00000028	- 00000028
0	45	t	30	90	32	- 0157/128	- 0157/207	- 00040702	- 00040584	- 00070065	- 00070065
Ŭ		Ľ	50		3.4	01370124	01370202	00027512	00027204	00047120	000/70003
1			1	1	2.4	013/9124	013/9293	00027312	00027394	0004/120	0004/120
				1	3.6	011948/4	01195042	00020103	00019986	00034164	00034164
1			1	1	3.8	01017/99	0101/967	00016014	00015896	00026778	00026778
				1	4.0	00858410	00858578	00013356	00013239	00022437	00022437
			1	1	4.25	00687494	00687662	00010703	00010586	00017944	00017944
				1	4.5	00550255	00550423	00008869	00008752	00014612	00014612
				1	5.0	00357678	00357847	00005346	00005229	00008928	00008928
			1	1	5.5	00237378	00237547	00003510	00003392	00005661	00005661
				1	6.0	- 00164343	- 00164511	- 00002375	- 00002257	- 00003681	- 00003681
			1	1	7.0	- 00088120	- 00088207	- 00001362	- 00001245	- 00001879	- 00001879
1	1	1	1	1	7.0	00000129	00000297	00001302	00001243	.000010/9	000010/9
					10.0	00022520	1111111111	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	100000000000	10000000000
					10.0	00023539	00023708	00000432	00000314	00000228	00000228

0	45	t	45	90	3.2	01574436	01574604	00011889	00011772	00069347	00069347
					3.4	01379174	01379342	00006047	00005929	00048611	00048611
					3.6	- 01194770	- 01194939	- 00002713	- 00002596	- 00037016	- 00037016
					3.8	01017465	01017633	00001151	00001034	00030138	00030138
					3.0	01017403	01017033	00001151	00001034	00030138	00030138
					4.0	00858584	00858552	00000552	00000435	00025552	00025552
					4.25	00687474	00687642	00000302	00000185	00020814	00020814
					4.5	00550278	00550447	00000390	00000273	00016909	00016909
					5.0	00357699	00357868	.00000039	.00000156	00010539	00010539
					5.5	00237392	00237561	00000025	.00000092	00006759	00006759
					6.0	- 00164363	- 00164531	- 00000085	00000032	- 00004437	- 00004437
					7.0	00088123	00088201	00000170	00000052	00002283	00002283
					10.0	00088123	00088291	00000179	00000002	00002283	00002285
					10.0	00023548	00023/16	00000208	00000091	00000348	00000348
					20.0	00001095	00001264	00000255	00000138	00000028	00000028
0	45	t	60	90	3.2	01574719	01574887	.00028610	.00028728	00049994	00049994
					3.4	01379156	01379325	.00021119	.00021237	00037103	00037103
					3.6	01194666	01194834	.00016942	.00017059	00030021	00030021
					3.8	- 01017248	- 01017416	00014184	00014302	- 00025567	- 00025567
					1.0	00858406	00858574	00012200	00012217	.00023307	.00023006
					4.0	00838400	00838374	.00012200	.00012317	00022090	00022090
					4.25	0068/385	0068/553	.00010062	.00010179	00018086	00018086
					4.5	00550265	00550433	.00008119	.00008237	00014555	00014555
					5.0	00357699	00357867	.00005169	.00005286	00009376	00009376
					5.5	00237407	00237576	.00003248	.00003366	00006044	00006044
					6.0	- 00164375	- 00164543	00002056	00002173	- 00003982	- 00003982
					7.0	00088134	00088303	0000002020	00001046	00002038	00002038
					10.0	00088134	00088505	.00000929	.00001040	00002038	00002038
					10.0	00023545	00023713	00000051	.00000066	00000329	00000329
					20.0	00001096	00001264	00000233	00000116	00000010	00000010
0	45	t	75	90	3.2	01574436	01574604	.00065617	.00065735	00024595	00024595
					3.4	01379174	01379342	.00044654	.00044771	00019312	00019312
					3.6	01194770	01194939	.00032814	.00032931	00016483	00016483
					3.8	- 01017465	- 01017633	00025823	00025940	- 00014533	- 00014533
					4.0	00858384	00858552	00021665	00021782	00012704	00012704
					4.0	00838384	00636332	.00021005	.00021782	00012794	00012794
					4.25	0068/4/4	0068/642	.0001/612	.00017730	00010395	00010395
					4.5	00550279	00550447	.00014302	.00014420	00008215	00008215
					5.0	00357699	00357868	.00008793	.00008910	00005563	00005563
					5.5	00237393	00237561	.00005503	.00005621	00003582	00003582
					6.0	00164363	00164531	.00003500	.00003617	00002367	00002368
					7.0	- 00088123	- 00088291	00001657	00001774	- 00001194	- 00001194
					10.0	00022548	00022716	00000017	00000100	00000101	00000101
					10.0	00023346	00023710	00000017	.00000100	00000191	00000191
					20.0	00001095	00001264	00000207	00000090	00000006	00000006
0	45	t	90	90	3.2	01574129	01574297	.00080643	.00080760	0	0
					3.4	01379125	01379293	.00054095	.00054212		
					3.6	01194874	01195042	.00040825	.00040942		
					3.8	01017799	01017967	.00030372	.00030490		
			1		4.0	- 00858410	- 00858578	00025366	00025483		
			1	1	1 25	00687404	00687662	00020360	00020477		
1	1	1			4.23	00007494	00087002	.00020300	.00020477		
			1		4.5	00550254	00550423	.00010521	.00010639		
			1	1	5.0	00357678	00357847	.00010092	.00010209		
			1		5.5	00237378	00237546	.00006295	.00006413		
			1	1	6.0	00164343	00164511	.00003994	.00004111		
			1	1	7.0	00088129	00088297	.00001898	.00002015		
			1		10.0	00023540	00023708	.00000001	.00000119		
					20.0	00001005	00001264	00000204	00000086		
0	45	0	0	0	20.0	00001093	00001204	00000204	00000000	0	0
U	45	0	U	0	3.2	.00415353	.00415353	00438506	00438506	U	U
			1	1	3.4	00184081	00184081	00442493	00442493		
1	1	1			3.6	00471994	00471994	00418500	00418500		
			1	1	3.8	00570993	00570993	00378428	00378428		
			1	1	4.0	00579406	00579406	00331271	00331271		
1	1	1			4 25	- 00521465	- 00521465	- 00270484	- 00270484		
			1		1.2.5	00441000	.00321403	00215720	00215720		
			1	1	4.5	00441889	00441889	00215/30	00215/30		
			1	1	5.0	00294528	00294528	00136430	00136430		
			1		5.5	00194676	00194676	00089607	00089607		
			1	1	6.0	00133867	00133867	00060026	00060026		
1	1	1			7.0	00075823	00075823	00027239	00027239		
			1		10.0	00020479	00020479	00004727	00004727		
			1		20.0	- 00001320	_ 00001220	- 00000145	- 00000145		
		I	1		20.0	00001339	00001339	00000145	00000145		

0	15	15	0	0	2.2	01145100	01145297	00207702	00207674	0	
0	45	15	0	0	3.2	01145180	01145287	00297702	00297674	0	0
					3.4	01142354	01142461	00292864	00292836		
					3.6	01055328	01055434	002/5490	002/5463		
					3.8	00938073	00938180	00248761	00248733		
					4.0	00611045	00811130	00217330	00217328		
					4.23	00001837	00001904	001/8/23	001/809/		
					4.5	00355180	00353292	00145519	00143291		
					5.0	00345002	00343709	00090000	00090038		
					5.5	00220107	00220213	00003920	00003892		
					0.0	00150055	00130739	00042040	00042012		
					10.0	- 00022601	- 00022707	- 00003585	- 00003557		
					20.0	- 00001187	- 00001294	- 00000167	- 00000139		
0	45	30	0	0	3.2	- 01583172	- 01583337	- 00115022	- 00114929	0	0
Ŭ		20	Ŭ	Ŭ	3.4	01391699	01391864	00101899	00101806	°	Ŭ
					3.6	01206958	01207122	00091079	00090985		
					3.8	01028077	01028241	00080246	00080153		
					4.0	00866899	00867064	00069484	00069391		
					4.25	00693839	00694004	00057389	00057296		
					4.5	00554761	00554926	00047558	00047465		
					5.0	00359340	00359505	00032604	00032511		
					5.5	00237872	00238037	00021611	00021518		
					6.0	00164637	00164802	00013926	00013833		
					7.0	00088276	00088441	00006653	00006560		
					10.0	00023531	00023696	00001403	00001309		
					20.0	00001101	00001266	00000228	00000134		
0	45	t	0	0	3.2	01574719	01574888	00057984	00057866	0	0
					3.4	01379156	01379325	00043139	00043021		
					3.6	01194666	01194835	00035046	00034928		
					3.8	01017247	01017416	00030102	00029984		
					4.0	00858405	00858574	00026087	00025970		
					4.25	00687384	00687553	00021268	00021150		
					4.5	00550265	00550433	00017108	00016991		
					5.0	00357699	00357867	00011083	00010966		
					5.5	0023/408	00237576	00007229	0000/112		
					6.0	00164375	00164543	00004849	00004731		
					7.0	00088134	00088303	00002593	00002476		
					10.0	00023544	00023713	00000623	00000506		
0	15	15	0	0	20.0	00001096	00001264	00000250	00000133	0	0
0	43	43	0	0	3.2	01430132	01430280	.00023323	.00023079	0	0
					3.4	01200210	01230370	00043680	000/383/		
					3.8	- 00966516	- 00966670	00040744	00040897		
					4.0	- 00821349	- 00821503	00035915	00036069		
					4 25	- 00662013	- 00662167	00031012	00031165		
				1	4.5	00532172	00532326	.00027581	.00027735		
					5.0	00347557	00347711	.00021152	.00021306		
					5.5	00231780	00231934	.00014240	.00014394		
					6.0	00161339	00161493	.00008538	.00008691		
					7.0	00086955	00087109	.00003449	.00003602		
					10.0	00023214	00023368	.00000594	.00000747		
					20.0	000011114	00001268	00000280	00000127		
0	45	60	0	0	3.2	01127479	01127573	.00087038	.00087203	0	0
				1	3.4	01062863	01062956	.00096595	.00096759		
					3.6	00966886	00966979	.00096499	.00096664		
					3.8	00856206	00856299	.00090012	.00090177		
					4.0	00743083	00743176	.00080993	.00081157		
				1	4.25	00609784	00609877	.00068764	.00068929		
					4.5	00494232	00494325	.00058174	.00058339		
					5.0	00324313	00324406	.00041511	.00041676		
					5.5	00217676	00217769	.00028576	.00028741		
					6.0	00153438	00153531	.00018300	.00018464		
					7.0	00083956	00084049	.00007876	.00008041		
				1	10.0	00022180	00022273	.00001526	.00001691		
					20.0	00001201	00001294	00000268	00000103		

0	45	75	0	0	3.2	00822972	00823000	.00071273	.00071379	0	0
					3.4	- 00855509	- 00855537	00075671	00075778		
					3.6	- 00828115	- 00828143	00072378	00072485		
					2.0	00750608	00750726	00068865	00068071		
					3.0	00739098	00739720	.00008805	.00006971		
					4.0	006/5555	000/5505	.00061465	.00061571		
					4.25	00564488	00564515	.00051350	.00051457		
					4.5	00461789	00461816	.00042190	.00042297		
					5.0	00306022	00306050	.00029056	.00029162		
					5.5	00206160	00206187	.00020901	.00021007		
					6.0	00145373	00145401	.00014139	.00014245		
					7.0	00080871	00080899	.00006073	.00006180		
					10.0	- 00021161	- 00021189	00001181	00001287		
					20.0	- 00001295	- 00001323	- 00000166	- 00000059		
0	45	00	0	0	20.0	00607833	00607823	0	0	0	0
0	45	90	0	0	2.4	00097855	00097855	0	0	0	0
					3.4	00770309	00770509				
					3.0	00770600	00770600				
					3.8	00/20391	00/20391				
					4.0	00648268	00648268				
					4.25	00546402	00546402				
					4.5	00448870	00448870				
					5.0	00299574	00299574				
					5.5	00202034	00202034				
					6.0	- 00141850	- 00141850				
					7.0	- 00079530	- 00079530				
					10.0	00077330	00079530				
					20.0	00020748	00020748				
0	15	107	0	0	20.0	00001334	00001554	00071072	00071270	0	0
0	45	105	0	0	3.2	00822972	00823000	000/12/3	000/13/9	0	0
					3.4	00855509	00855537	00075671	00075778		
					3.6	00828115	00828143	00072378	00072485		
					3.8	00759698	00759726	00068865	00068971		
					4.0	00675535	00675563	00061465	00061571		
					4.25	00564487	00564515	00051350	00051457		
					4.5	- 00461789	- 00461816	- 00042190	- 00042297		
					5.0	- 00306022	- 00306050	- 00029056	- 00029163		
					5.5	- 00206160	- 00206187	- 00020001	- 00021008		
					6.0	00200100	00200107	00020701	00021000		
					0.0	00143373	00143401	00014159	00014243		
					7.0	00080872	00080899	00006073	00000180		
					10.0	00021161	00021189	00001181	00001287		
					20.0	00001295	00001323	.00000166	.00000059		
0	45	120	0	0	3.2	01127479	01127572	00087038	00087203	0	0
					3.4	01062863	01062956	00096595	00096759		
					3.6	00966886	00966979	00096499	00096664		
					3.8	00856206	00856299	00090012	00090177		
				1	4.0	00743083	00743176	00080993	00081157		
1	1		1	1	4 25	- 00609784	- 00609877	- 00068764	- 00068929		
					1.2.5	00404222	00404225	00059174	00059220		
				1	5.0	00+94232	00+94323	00030174	00038339		
				1	5.0	00324313	00324400	00041311	00041070		
				1	5.5	0021/6/6	00217769	00028576	00028741		
1	1		1	1	0.0	00153437	00153531	00018300	00018464		
				1	7.0	00083956	00084049	00007876	00008041		
				1	10.0	00022180	00022273	00001526	00001690		
					20.0	00001201	00001294	.00000268	.00000103		
0	45	135	0	0	3.2	01456132	01456286	00025525	00025679	0	0
					3.4	01286216	01286370	00040162	00040316		
				1	3.6	01121196	01121350	00043680	00043834		
				1	3.8	00966516	00966670	00040743	00040897		
					4.0	- 008213/0	- 00821503	- 00035915	- 00036069		
				1	1 25	- 00662012	- 006621505	- 00031012	- 00031165		
				1	4.23	00002013	00002107	00031012	00031103		
1	1		1	1	4.3	00332172	00332320	0002/381	00027735		
1	1		1	1	5.0	0034/55/	00347711	00021153	00021306		
				1	5.5	00231780	00231934	00014240	00014394		
				1	6.0	00161339	00161493	00008538	00008691		
				1	7.0	00086955	00087109	00003449	00003602		
				1	10.0	00023214	00023368	00000593	00000747		
			1	1	20.0	00001114	00001268	.00000280	.00000127		

0	45	150	0	0	3.2	01583172	01583337	.00115023	.00114929	0	0
					3.4	01391699	01391864	.00101899	.00101806		
					3.6	01206958	01207122	.00091078	.00090985		
					3.8	- 01028077	- 01028241	00080246	00080153		
					4.0	- 00866899	- 00867064	00069484	00069391		
					1.0	- 00603830	- 00694004	00057389	00057296		
					4.5	000554761	00054004	00047558	00047465		
					4.5	00354701	00334920	.00047558	.00047403		
					5.0	00539340	00539303	.00032004	.00032311		
					5.5	00237872	00238037	.00021611	.00021518		
					6.0	00164637	00164802	.00013926	.00013833		
					7.0	00088276	00088441	.00006653	.00006560		
					10.0	00023531	00023696	.00001403	.00001309		
					20.0	00001101	00001266	.00000228	.00000134		
0	45	165	0	0	3.2	01145180	01145287	.00297702	.00297674	0	0
					3.4	01142354	01142461	.00292864	.00292836		
					3.6	01055328	01055434	.00275490	.00275463		
					3.8	00938073	00938180	.00248761	.00248733		
					4.0	00811043	00811150	.00217556	.00217528		
					4.25	00661857	00661964	.00178725	.00178697		
					4.5	00533186	00533292	.00145319	.00145291		
					5.0	00343662	00343769	.00096066	.00096038		
					5.5	- 00226107	- 00226213	00063920	00063892		
					6.0	- 00156653	- 00156760	00042040	00042012		
					7.0	- 00085390	- 00085497	00019151	00019124		
					10.0	00003350	00003477	00003585	00003557		
					20.0	00022001	00022707	.00005585	.00003337		
0	15	190	0	0	20.0	00001187	00001294	.00000107	.00000139	0	0
0	45	160	0	0	3.2	.00413333	.00415555	.00438300	.00438300	0	0
					3.4	00184081	00184081	.00442493	.00442493		
					3.0	004/1994	004/1994	.00418500	.00418500		
					3.8	00570995	00570995	.00378428	.00378428		
					4.0	005/9406	005/9406	.00331271	.00331271		
					4.25	00521465	00521465	.00270484	.00270484		
					4.5	00441889	00441889	.00215730	.00215730		
					5.0	00294528	00294528	.00136430	.00136430		
					5.5	00194676	00194676	.00089607	.00089607		
					6.0	00133867	00133867	.00060026	.00060026		
					7.0	00075823	00075823	.00027239	.00027239		
					10.0	00020479	00020479	.00004727	.00004727		
					20.0	00001339	00001339	.00000145	.00000145		
0	45	195	0	0	3.2	.03104063	.03104170	.00407899	.00407871	0	0
					3.4	.01474626	.01474732	.00414134	.00414106		
					3.6	.00539018	.00539125	.00389276	.00389248		
					3.8	.00044591	.00044697	.00348527	.00348499		
					4.0	00189561	00189454	.00302502	.00302474		
					4.25	00292966	00292860	.00245659	.00245631		
					4.5	- 00298314	- 00298207	00194411	00194384		
					5.0	- 00225502	- 00225396	00120388	00120361		
			1		5.5	- 00153685	- 00153579	00078033	00078005		
			1		6.0	- 00104647	- 00104540	00052446	00052419		
			1		7.0	- 00062054	- 00061948	00023800	00023862		
			1		10.0	- 00018007	- 00017900	00003966	00003938		
					20.0	00013007	00017200	00000173	00000145		
0	15	210	0	0	20.0	00001487	00001381	.00000175	00146292	0	0
0	43	210	0	0	5.2	.03280943	.05281110	.00140470	.00140383	0	0
					3.4	.02/95199	.02795364	.00143730	.00143037		
			1		3.6	.01345012	.013451//	.00132928	.00132835		
			1		3.8	.0053/354	.00537519	.00118130	.00118037		
1	1		1	1	4.0	.00113819	.00113983	.00102185	.00102092		
	1		1	1	4.25	00119713	00119548	.00082979	.00082886		
			1		4.5	00192750	00192585	.00065423	.00065330		
			1		5.0	00177636	00177471	.00040415	.00040322		
			1		5.5	00126651	00126486	.00026239	.00026146		
			1		6.0	00086053	00085889	.00017744	.00017651		
	1		1	1	7.0	00052538	00052374	.00008286	.00008193		
	1		1	1	10.0	00016495	00016330	.00001508	.00001415		
			1		20.0	00001567	00001403	.00000230	.00000137		
				·							

0	45	180+t	0	0	3.2	.05478406	.05478574	.00023853	.00023736	0	0
					3.4	.02913663	.02913831	.00016656	.00016538		
					3.6	.01415217	.01415385	.00012617	.00012500		
					3.8	.00579015	.00579183	.00010232	.00010115		
					4.0	.00138856	.00139024	.00008769	.00008651		
					4.25	00105719	00105550	.00007454	.00007337		
					4.5	00184555	00184387	.00005817	.00005700		
					5.0	00174277	00174108	.00003935	.00003818		
					5.5	00124830	00124661	.00002837	.00002719		
					6.0	00084811	00084643	.00002096	.00001979		
					7.0	00051843	00051675	.00001274	.00001157		
					10.0	00016392	00016224	.00000466	.00000348		
					20.0	00001573	00001404	.00000248	.00000131		
0	45	225	0	0	3.2	.04852131	.04852285	00191129	00191283	0	0
					3.4	.02529441	.02529595	00206485	00206639		
					3.6	.01180657	.01180811	00198744	00198898		
					3.8	.00434949	.00435102	00179384	00179537		
					4.0	.00053203	.00053357	00155473	00155626		
					4.25	00158261	00158107	00125409	00125562		
					4.5	00217440	00217286	00098929	00099083		
					5.0	00189986	00189833	00060201	00060355		
			1		5.5	00133868	00133/13	00038150	00038304		
					6.0	00090792	00090639	00025130	00025284		
					7.0	00054840	00054686	00010856	00011009		
					10.0	00016851	00016698	00001327	00001481		
0	45	240	0	0	20.0	00001334	00001401	0.00250266	.00000117	0	0
0	43	240	0	0	3.2	0.02241048	0.0224113	-0.00339200	-0.00539441	0	0
					2.6	0.00924720	0.0092483	-0.00380324	-0.00380099		
					3.0	0.00198722	0.0019882	-0.00372207	-0.00372442		
					<i>J</i> .0	-0.00108397	-0.0010830	-0.00330047	-0.00330222		
					4.0	-0.00328301	-0.0032820	-0.00291413	-0.00291388		
					4.25	-0.00354452	-0.0035/35	-0.00233123	-0.00235296		
					5.0	-0.00255189	-0.0025509	-0.00103132	-0.00133300		
					5.5	-0.00233187	-0.0017187	-0.00072453	-0.00072628		
					6.0	-0.00116469	-0.0011637	-0.00047567	-0.00047742		
					7.0	-0.00067393	-0.0006729	-0.00020626	-0.00020800		
					10.0	-0.00018834	-0.0001873	-0.00002833	-0.00003008		
					20.0	-0.00001479	-0.0000138	0.00000260	0.00000085		
0	45	255	0	0	3.2	00216677	00216649	00257945	00258051	0	0
					3.4	00597800	00597772	00281971	00282077		
					3.6	00741506	00741478	00276545	00276652		
					3.8	00751348	00751320	00253175	00253282		
			1		4.0	00697763	00697735	00220811	00220918		
			1	1	4.25	00597224	00597197	00177694	00177801		
			1		4.5	00493355	00493327	00139455	00139561		
			1		5.0	00323875	00323847	00086136	00086243		
			1		5.5	00213067	00213040	00055137	00055244		
			1		6.0	00145481	00145453	00036199	00036305		
			1	1	7.0	00080614	00080586	00015523	00015629		
			1		10.0	00020975	00020948	00002235	00002342		
-			-		20.0	00001396	00001368	.00000150	.00000044		
0	45	270	0	0	3.2	01137322	01137322	0	0	0	0
			1	1	3.4	01162333	01162333				
			1	1	3.6	01085025	01085025				
			1	1	3.8	00968799	00968799				
			1		4.0	00839184	00839184				
			1		4.25	00683221	00683221				
			1	1	4.5	00547576	00547576				
			1		5.0	00351552	00351552				
			1		5.5	00229745	00229745				
			1		6.0	0015/937	00157937				
			1		/.0	00086032	00086032				
			1	1	10.0	00021906	00021906				
1				1	20.0	00001363	00001363				

APPENDIX VII (to the Part III)

Ab initio calculated polarizability components $\alpha_{\alpha\alpha}$ of the CH₄-N₂ van der Waals complex at the CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory without the BSSE correction. Intermolecular separation *R* is in Å. Values of polarizability components are in $e^2 a_0^2 E_h^{-1}$.

Component	<i>R</i> , Å	Conf. 1	Conf. 2	Conf. 3	Conf. 4	Conf. 5	Conf. 6
	3.2	35.652489	28.828398	34.303261	28.617619	29.075051	34.428017
	3.4	34.925290	28.657396	34.012546	28.487924	28.938385	34.098452
	3.6	34.494535	28.501196	33.794796	28.351192	28.796477	33.880630
	3.8	34.197634	28.349127	33.601136	28.209954	28.640760	33.708071
	4.0	33.956892	28.201096	33.417184	28.069938	28.475359	33.527612
α_{rr}	4.5	33.424309	27.857171	32.982216	27.756838	28.071359	33.096930
500	5.0	32.947713	27.584352	32.613813	27.516180	27.738721	32.709674
	5.5	32.573489	27.383698	32.339726	27.336617	27.491023	32.407800
	6.0	32.301284	27.240509	32.135841	27.206461	27.313635	32.186918
	7.0	31.962258	27.063456	31.882006	27.044798	27.096878	31.910010
	10.0	31.622348	26.870885	31.604942	26.866560	26.878136	31.645944
	3.2	25.469002	25.568492	25.293774	25.474291	25.468271	25.409092
	3.4	25.563646	25.754138	25.516374	25.666424	25.656853	25.607051
	3.6	25.698809	25.905521	25.700803	25.823711	25.820587	25.780052
	3.8	25.838295	26.029195	25.852312	25.952790	25.959405	25.926896
	4.0	25.968826	26.131362	25.979451	26.059808	26.075034	26.048962
$\alpha_{_{yy}}$	4.5	26.225381	26.312755	26.210620	26.258202	26.282188	26.268030
	5.0	26.381376	26.431166	26.356106	26.389990	26.412498	26.402646
	5.5	26.481470	26.511095	26.457222	26.481692	26.499124	26.492930
	6.0	26.550279	26.567602	26.527498	26.546112	26.559193	26.556377
	7.0	26.629888	26.639158	26.618240	26.626365	26.634921	26.634323
	10.0	26.722421	26.724199	26.719458	26.720591	26.723083	26.723572
	3.2	25.469063	29.387091	25.293701	29.642818	29.639627	25.094734
	3.4	25.563623	29.694208	25.516364	29.901571	29.897637	25.343334
	3.6	25.698750	29.949133	25.700828	30.117494	30.122266	25.553941
	3.8	25.838275	30.160994	25.852188	30.297610	30.313710	25.731236
	4.0	25.968825	30.338605	25.979447	30.448516	30.474278	25.878829
$\alpha_{\pi\pi}$	4.5	26.225256	30.660953	26.210558	30.727706	30.767416	26.148492
~~	5.0	26.381528	30.870805	26.356088	30.911826	30.951734	26.318243
	5.5	26.481545	31.013265	26.456834	31.040878	31.073018	26.432358
	6.0	26.550144	31.114273	26.527255	31.133492	31.157997	26.511791
	7.0	26.629473	31.242064	26.618084	31.252056	31.267497	26.609721
	10.0	26.722575	31.387940	26.719254	31.390471	31.394540	26.717377

Ab initio calculated polarizability components $\alpha_{\alpha\alpha}$ of the CH₄-N₂ van der Waals complex at the CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory with the BSSE correction. Intermolecular separation *R* is in Å. Values of polarizability components are in $e^2 a_0^2 E_h^{-1}$.

Component	<i>R</i> , Å	Conf. 1	Conf. 2	Conf. 3	Conf. 4	Conf. 5	Conf. 6
	3.2	35.622180	28.813355	34.266868	28.600682	29.005971	34.393075
	3.4	34.895957	28.642704	33.977557	28.471266	28.962726	34.064200
	3.6	34.465772	28.440076	33.761108	28.374892	28.780234	33.847027
	3.8	34.169528	28.330768	33.568133	28.190569	28.627068	33.674979
	4.0	33.929056	28.179990	33.385073	28.049236	28.463057	33.495596
α_{xx}	4.5	33.395815	27.832701	32.950289	27.732840	28.055585	33.066032
	5.0	33.004354	27.562247	32.624338	27.492288	27.719449	32.763591
	5.5	32.545966	27.367284	32.311854	27.318874	27.473448	32.368135
	6.0	32.279387	27.229569	32.112735	27.195474	27.301050	32.154160
	7.0	31.942083	27.058160	31.863444	27.039554	27.093122	31.894780
	10.0	31.618318	26.868592	31.602961	26.865163	26.876536	31.643222
	3.2	25.463098	25.532803	25.277256	25.444685	25.443389	25.389096
	3.4	25.557354	25.720606	25.500651	25.638939	25.633620	25.586506
	3.6	25.692286	25.786402	25.685576	25.798383	25.798499	25.759862
	3.8	25.832443	26.001485	25.837880	25.930756	25.938156	25.907473
	4.0	25.963170	26.107223	25.966433	26.040425	26.054700	26.031088
$\alpha_{_{vv}}$	4.5	26.217970	26.295613	26.201663	26.243851	26.266277	26.256043
55	5.0	26.375435	26.418649	26.351891	26.379667	26.401860	26.395752
	5.5	26.478725	26.502214	26.456251	26.473423	26.491712	26.489580
	6.0	26.548889	26.560995	26.527323	26.539675	26.554270	26.553536
	7.0	26.629969	26.635759	26.618436	26.622415	26.632086	26.631149
	10.0	26.721140	26.722015	26.717940	26.719331	26.721828	26.721694
	3.2	25.463090	29.361670	25.277245	29.619610	29.611426	25.072181
	3.4	25.557346	29.670452	25.500578	29.880372	29.961231	25.321789
	3.6	25.692192	29.927278	25.685644	30.183396	30.188279	25.534385
	3.8	25.832493	30.229430	25.837785	30.365555	30.382075	25.713615
	4.0	25.963153	30.409559	25.966594	30.518913	30.449941	25.863639
$\alpha_{_{77}}$	4.5	26.217844	30.642892	26.201629	30.711548	30.746552	26.138718
~~	5.0	26.375650	30.855796	26.351932	30.901469	30.935252	26.312353
	5.5	26.478828	31.002623	26.455831	31.034150	31.061809	26.429686
	6.0	26.548657	31.106246	26.526968	31.129134	31.150907	26.509192
	7.0	26.629610	31.236697	26.618233	31.249215	31.262893	26.606695
	10.0	26.721246	31.385621	26.717833	31.389243	31.393040	26.715219

Ab initio calculated polarizability components $\alpha_{\alpha\alpha}$ of the CH₄-N₂ van der Waals complex at the MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory without the BSSE correction. Intermolecular separation *R* is in Å. Values of polarizability components are in $e^2 a_0^2 E_h^{-1}$.

Component	<i>R</i> Å	Conf 1	Conf 2	Conf 3	Conf 4	Conf 5	Conf 6
component	3.1	35 558	28 007	33 013	28 654	20 112	34.071
	2.1	24,002	28.907	22 717	28.034	29.112	22.826
	5.2	34.992	28.805	33.717	28.390	29.033	33.820
	3.3	34.581	28./12	33.563	28.526	28.965	33.645
	3.4	34.279	28.630	33.438	28.461	28.897	33.508
	3.5	34.047	28.550	33.331	28.394	28.829	33.398
	3.6	33.866	28.474	33.234	28.326	28.758	33.303
	3.7	33.717	28.399	33.142	28.257	28.683	33.219
	3.8	33.589	28.324	33.054	28.188	28.605	33.146
	3.9	33.477	28.251	32.968	28.119	28.526	33.061
	4.0	33.370	28.179	32.884	28.051	28.445	32.980
	4.1	33.270	28.108	32.800	27.985	28.363	32.902
	4.2	33.172	28.040	32.716	27.921	28.283	32.821
	4.3	33.074	27.971	32.634	27.860	28.204	32.741
	4 4	32 977	27.906	32 554	27 801	28.126	32 661
$\alpha_{_{xx}}$	4.5	32.977	27.900	32.331	27.001	28.052	32 583
	4 .5	32.005	27.045	32.470	27.743	20.032	32.303
	5.0	32.445	27.373	31.874	27.300	27.727	31.038
	5.5	21.092	27.377	21.690	27.330	27.403	21.720
	0.0	31.634	27.233	31.080	27.201	27.508	31.729
	0.5	31.047	27.134	31.340	27.110	27.182	31.370
	7.0	31.513	27.060	31.437	27.042	27.093	31.464
	7.5	31.415	27.005	31.359	26.991	27.029	31.380
	8.0	31.343	26.963	31.300	26.952	26.982	31.316
	8.5	31.288	26.931	31.254	26.922	26.946	31.267
	9.0	31.246	26.905	31.219	26.898	26.917	31.229
	9.5	31.212	26.885	31.190	26.879	26.894	31.198
	10.0	31.184	26.868	31.168	26.864	26.875	31.218
	15.0	31.074	26.800	31.072	26.799	26.801	31.090
	20.0	31.088	26.783	31.087	26.783	26.783	31.052
	3.1	25.448	25.454	25.164	25.364	25.360	25.290
	3.2	25.456	25.561	25.291	25.475	25.462	25.396
	3.3	25.493	25.658	25.407	25.576	25.560	25.499
	3.4	25.550	25.747	25.514	25.667	25.651	25.596
	3.5	25.616	25.827	25.610	25.749	25.737	25.688
	3.6	25.687	25.900	25.698	25.823	25.816	25.771
	37	25 759	25.965	25 777	25 891	25 888	25.850
	3.8	25.759	26.024	25.850	25.051	25.000	25.030
	3.0	25.899	26.024	25.030	26.008	26.016	25.926
	3.7	25.057	26.070	25.078	26.000	26.010	26.044
	4.0	25.902	26.127	25.976	20.039	20.071	26.044
	4.1	20.024	20.170	20.052	26.149	20.121	20.099
	4.2	20.081	20.211	20.082	20.148	20.107	20.147
	4.3	26.132	26.247	26.128	26.188	26.208	26.190
α	4.4	26.177	26.280	26.169	26.224	26.245	26.230
уу	4.5	26.221	26.310	26.209	26.257	26.279	26.266
	5.0	26.379	26.429	26.356	26.389	26.410	26.401
	5.5	26.480	26.509	26.456	26.480	26.497	26.492
	6.0	26.548	26.566	26.527	26.545	26.557	26.555
	6.5	26.593	26.607	26.579	26.591	26.601	26.600
	7.0	26.628	26.637	26.617	26.625	26.633	26.633
	7.5	26.654	26.661	26.646	26.651	26.658	26.658
	8.0	26.674	26.679	26.668	26.671	26.677	26.677
	8.5	26.690	26.694	26.685	26.687	26.692	26.692
	9.0	26.702	26.705	26.698	26.700	26.704	26.704
	9.5	26.712	26.715	26.709	26.710	26.713	26.714
	10.0	26.720	26.722	26.717	26.718	26.721	26.722
	15.0	26.755	26.756	26.755	26.755	26.756	26.756
	20.0	26.764	26.764	26.764	26.764	26.764	26.764

Component	<i>R</i> , Å	Conf. 1	Conf. 2	Conf. 3	Conf. 4	Conf. 5	Conf. 6
	3.1	25.448	28.831	25.164	29.102	29.091	24.958
	3.2	25.456	29.001	25.291	29.246	29.228	25.096
	3.3	25.493	29.156	25.407	29.378	29.359	25.224
	3.4	25.550	29.299	25.514	29.498	29.482	25.343
	3.5	25.616	29.428	25.610	29.607	29.596	25.453
	3.6	25.687	29.546	25.698	29.708	29.702	25.552
	3.7	25.759	29.654	25.777	29.799	29.801	25.645
	3.8	25.829	29.752	25.850	29.883	29.891	25.729
	3.9	25.899	29.842	25.917	29.960	29.973	25.808
	4.0	25.962	29.924	25.978	30.030	30.049	25.877
	4.1	26.024	29.998	26.032	30.094	30.118	25.943
	4.2	26.081	30.067	26.082	30.153	30.180	26.001
	4.3	26.132	30.129	26.128	30.208	30.238	26.054
0	4.4	26.177	30.186	26.169	30.258	30.290	26.102
a_{zz}	4.5	26.221	30.239	26.209	30.304	30.337	26.147
	5.0	26.379	30.447	26.356	30.488	30.522	26.317
	5.5	26.480	30.590	26.456	30.616	30.645	26.431
	6.0	26.548	30.690	26.527	30.708	30.731	26.511
	6.5	26.593	30.762	26.579	30.776	30.793	26.567
	7.0	26.628	30.816	26.617	30.825	30.840	26.608
	7.5	26.654	30.856	26.646	30.863	30.875	26.639
	8.0	26.674	30.887	26.668	30.893	30.902	26.662
	8.5	26.690	30.911	26.685	30.916	30.923	26.681
	9.0	26.702	30.930	26.698	30.934	30.940	26.695
	9.5	26.712	30.946	26.709	30.948	30.953	26.707
	10.0	26.720	30.958	26.717	30.960	30.964	26.716
	15.0	26.755	31.012	26.755	31.012	31.013	26.755
	20.0	26.764	31.025	26.764	31.025	31.025	26.764

Ab initio calculated polarizability components $\alpha_{\alpha\alpha}$ of the CH₄-N₂ van der Waals complex at the MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ level of theory with the BSSE correction. Intermolecular separation *R* is in Å. Values of polarizability components are in $e^2 a_0^2 E_h^{-1}$.

Component	<i>R</i> , Å	Conf. 1	Conf. 2	Conf. 3	Conf. 4	Conf. 5	Conf. 6
	3.0	36.321	29.009	34.142	28.696	29.174	34.375
	3.1	35.527	28.885	33.878	28.631	29.082	34.038
	3.2	34.962	28.782	33.684	28.568	29.006	33.793
	3.3	34.552	28.693	33.531	28.505	28.938	33.614
	3.4	34.251	28.611	33.408	28.440	28.873	33.477
	3.5	34.021	28.532	33.301	28.373	28.806	33.368
	3.6	33.841	28.455	33.205	28.305	28.737	33.274
	3.7	33.692	28.379	33.113	28.236	28.664	33.191
	3.8	33.565	28.304	33.027	28.166	28.588	33.118
	3.9	33.453	28.230	32.941	28.097	28.509	33.033
	4.0	33.346	28.157	32.857	28.028	28.429	32.953
	4.1	33.247	28.084	32.773	27.962	28.348	32.876
	4.2	33.149	28.015	32.690	27.898	28.267	32.796
	4.3	33.051	27.946	32.609	27.836	28.188	32.716
	4.4	32.954	27.881	32.529	27.776	28.110	32.637
	4.5	32.861	27.818	32.454	27.720	28.035	32.559
$\alpha_{\rm rr}$	4.6	32.768	27.759	32.380	27.667	27.962	32.483
	4.7	32.677	27.703	32.307	27.617	27.893	32.408
	4.8	32.589	27.650	32.237	27.570	27.827	32.336
	4.9	32.505	27.600	32.173	27.525	27.765	32.267
	5.0	32.422	27.554	32.111	27.484	27.707	32.200
	5.5	32.075	27.361	31.855	27.312	27.466	31.905
	6.0	31.820	27.225	31.662	27.191	27.296	31.699
	6.5	31.626	27.127	31.517	27.103	27.176	31.550
	7.0	31.493	27.055	31.417	27.037	27.090	31.449
	7.5	31.399	27.002	31.345	26.988	27.027	31.371
	8.0	31.333	26.961	31.296	26.950	26.980	31.310
	8.5	31.279	26.929	31.250	26.921	26.943	31.263
	9.0	31.240	26.903	31.215	26.897	26.915	31.226
	9.5	31.209	26.883	31.188	26.878	26.892	31.196
	10.0	31.181	26.867	31.166	26.863	26.874	31.216
	15.0	31.073	26.797	31.070	26.797	26.799	31.088
	20.0	31.086	26.780	31.085	26.781	26.781	31.050

Component	<i>R</i> , Å	Conf. 1	Conf. 2	Conf. 3	Conf. 4	Conf. 5	Conf. 6
•	3.0	25.475	25.298	25.005	25.210	25.224	25.159
	3.1	25.437	25.416	25.143	25.333	25.332	25.267
	3.2	25.445	25.524	25.271	25.445	25.435	25.372
	3.3	25.482	25.623	25.388	25.546	25.534	25.475
	3.4	25.540	25.714	25.494	25.639	25.626	25.572
	3.5	25.605	25.799	25.591	25.722	25.713	25.664
	3.6	25.677	25.869	25.680	25.798	25.793	25.748
	3.7	25.749	25.936	25.759	25.867	25.866	25.827
	3.8	25.820	25.997	25.833	25.930	25.933	25.898
	3.9	25.890	26.053	25.900	25.987	25.994	25.965
	4.0	25.953	26.103	25.962	26.040	26.050	26.023
	4.1	26.015	26.148	26.017	26.088	26.101	26.079
	4.2	26.072	26.191	26.068	26.132	26.148	26.128
	4.3	26.122	26.228	26.115	26.172	26.190	26.172
	4.4	26.168	26.262	26.157	26.209	26.228	26.213
	4.5	26.211	26.293	26.198	26.244	26.263	26.251
$\alpha_{_{_{VV}}}$	4.6	26.250	26.323	26.234	26.275	26.296	26.285
	4.7	26.284	26.349	26.267	26.304	26.325	26.315
	4.8	26.316	26.374	26.295	26.331	26.352	26.344
	4.9	26.346	26.396	26.324	26.356	26.377	26.369
	5.0	26.372	26.417	26.350	26.379	26.399	26.393
	5.5	26.476	26.501	26.454	26.472	26.490	26.488
	6.0	26.546	26.560	26.526	26.538	26.553	26.552
	6.5	26.593	26.603	26.580	26.586	26.598	26.598
	7.0	26.628	26.635	26.617	26.622	26.631	26.630
	7.5	26.653	26.659	26.645	26.649	26.656	26.655
	8.0	26.673	26.677	26.666	26.670	26.676	26.675
	8.5	26.689	26.692	26.683	26.686	26.691	26.691
	9.0	26.701	26.704	26.697	26.699	26.703	26.703
	9.5	26.712	26.713	26.708	26.709	26.713	26.712
	10.0	26.720	26.721	26.716	26.718	26.720	26.720
	15.0	26.754	26.754	26.753	26.753	26.754	26.754
	20.0	26.762	26.762	26.762	26.762	26.762	26.762

Component	RÅ	Conf 1	Conf 2	Conf 3	Conf 4	Conf 5	Conf 6
Component	3.0	25 475	28.626	25.005	28 027	28.020	24 782
	3.0	25.475	28.020	25.005	20.927	20.929	24.762
	3.1	25.457	20.015	25.145	29.060	29.070	24.951
	3.2	25.445	20.904	25.271	29.231	29.209	25.008
	3.5	25.462	29.141	25.300	29.304	29.340	25.197
	5.4 2.5	25.540	29.264	25.494	29.465	29.404	25.517
	3.5	25.005	29.414	25.591	29.390	29.379	25.428
	3.0	25.077	29.554	25.080	29.097	29.080	25.529
	3.7	25.749	29.642	25.759	29.789	29.785	25.623
	3.8	25.820	29.741	25.833	29.873	29.876	25.708
	3.9	25.890	29.832	25.900	29.951	29.959	25.788
	4.0	25.953	29.915	25.962	30.021	30.035	25.859
	4.1	26.015	29.989	26.017	30.086	30.104	25.926
	4.2	26.072	30.059	26.068	30.146	30.168	25.985
	4.3	26.122	30.121	26.115	30.201	30.225	26.039
	4.4	26.168	30.179	26.157	30.252	30.278	26.089
	4.5	26.211	30.232	26.198	30.298	30.326	26.135
α_{zz}	4.6	26.250	30.281	26.234	30.341	30.370	26.177
	4.7	26.284	30.326	26.267	30.382	30.411	26.214
	4.8	26.316	30.367	26.295	30.418	30.448	26.249
	4.9	26.346	30.406	26.324	30.453	30.482	26.281
	5.0	26.372	30.441	26.350	30.485	30.513	26.310
	5.5	26.476	30.585	26.454	30.614	30.639	26.428
	6.0	26.546	30.685	26.526	30.707	30.727	26.509
	6.5	26.593	30.759	26.580	30.774	30.790	26.565
	7.0	26.628	30.812	26.617	30.824	30.837	26.605
	7.5	26.653	30.854	26.645	30.862	30.873	26.636
	8.0	26.673	30.885	26.666	30.892	30.900	26.660
	8.5	26.689	30.909	26.683	30.915	30.921	26.679
	9.0	26.701	30.929	26.697	30.933	30.939	26.693
	9.5	26.712	30.944	26.708	30.948	30.952	26.705
	10.0	26.720	30.957	26.716	30.960	30.963	26.714
	15.0	26.754	31.009	26.753	31.010	31.011	26.753
	20.0	26.762	31.022	26.762	31.023	31.023	26.761

APPENDIX VIII (to the Part IV)

Property	Definition	Present work ^{a}	Literature
U	first ionization potential, E_h		0.3862425^{b}
Θ_{xx}	quadrupole moment, ea_0^2	-2.47	-2.42^{c}
Θ_{yy}	quadrupole moment, ea_0^2	1.25	1.23^{c}
Θ_{zz}	quadrupole moment, ea_0^2	1.22	1.19^{c}
Φ_{xxxx}	hexadecapole moment, ea_0^4	18.90	18.42^{c}
Φ_{yyyy}	hexadecapole moment, ea_0^4	-17.02	-16.27^{c}
Φ_{zzzz}	hexadecapole moment, ea_0^4	-15.89	-15.51^{c}
$lpha_{xx}$	polarizability, $e^2 a_0^2 E_h^{-1}$	22.05	22.41^{d}
$lpha_{yy}$	polarizability, $e^2 a_0^2 E_h^{-1}$	24.96	25.21^{d}
α_{zz}	polarizability, $e^2 a_0^2 E_h^{-1}$	34.24	34.24^{d}
$E_{x,xxx}$	dipole-octopole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	-65.27	-80.67^{e}
$E_{y,yyy}$	dipole-octopole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	-92.39	-81.01^{e}
$E_{z,zzz}$	dipole-octopole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	71.29	88.90^{e}
$E_{x,xyy}$	dipole-octopole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	-8.81	-8.11^{e}
$E_{x,xzz}$	dipole-octopole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	74.08	88.78^{e}
$E_{z,zxx}$	dipole-octopole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	-78.43	-62.24^{e}
$E_{z,zyy}$	dipole-octopole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	7.14	-26.63^{e}
$E_{y,yxx}$	dipole-octopole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	-75.09	-88.80^{e}
$E_{y,yzz}$	dipole-octopole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	167.48	169.82^{e}
$C_{xx,xx}$	quadrupole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	72.19	51.93^{e}
$C_{xx,yy}$	quadrupole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	-19.88	-10.65^{e}
$C_{xx,zz}$	quadrupole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	-52.31	-41.27^{e}
$C_{xy,xy}$	quadrupole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	45.35	29.24^{e}
$C_{xz,xz}$	quadrupole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	75.40	58.71^{e}
$C_{yy,yy}$	quadrupole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	75.82	51.47^{e}
$C_{yy,zz}$	quadrupole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	-55.95	-40.82^{e}

TAB. 8.3: Molecular properties for the C_2H_4 molecule.

Property	Definition	Present work ^{a}	Literature
$C_{yz,yz}$	quadrupole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	118.68	101.00^{e}
$C_{zz,zz}$	quadrupole polarizability, $e^2 a_0^4 E_h^{-1}$	108.26	82.09^{e}
$B_{xx,xx}$	dipole-dipole-quadrupole polarizability, $e^3 a_0^4 E_h^{-2}$	-733.70	
$B_{xx,yy}$	dipole-dipole-quadrupole polarizability, $e^3 a_0^4 E_h^{-2}$	314.70	
$B_{xx,zz}$	dipole-dipole-quadrupole polarizability, $e^3 a_0^4 E_h^{-2}$	419.00	
$B_{xy,xy}$	dipole-dipole-quadrupole polarizability, $e^3 a_0^4 E_h^{-2}$	-399.39	
$B_{xz,xz}$	dipole-dipole-quadrupole polarizability, $e^3 a_0^4 E_h^{-2}$	-574.40	
$B_{yy,yy}$	dipole-dipole-quadrupole polarizability, $e^3 a_0^4 E_h^{-2}$	-394.06	
$B_{yy,zz}$	dipole-dipole-quadrupole polarizability, $e^3 a_0^4 E_h^{-2}$	188.14	
$B_{yz,yz}$	dipole-dipole-quadrupole polarizability, $e^3 a_0^4 E_h^{-2}$	-591.64	
$B_{zz,zz}$	dipole-dipole-quadrupole polarizability, $e^3 a_0^4 E_h^{-2}$	-579.30	

 $^a \rm Calculated$ at the CCSD(T)/AVTZ level of theory using approach described in Ref. [185]. $^b \rm Reference$ [102].

 $^c\mathrm{Reference}$ [186].

 $^d\mathrm{Reference}$ [187].

^eRecalculated using $\alpha_{lm;l'm'}$ from Table 6 (basis D, third column) taken from Ref. [173].

APPENDIX IX (to the Part IV)

 $E^{tot} = 2E^{C_2H_4} + \Delta E$ $E^{C_2H_4} = -78.443733971266 \ E_h \ (CCSD(T)/AVTZ \ BSSE)$

TAB. 8.4: Interaction potential energy ΔE (in μE_h) for the (C₂H₄)₂ dimer calculated at the CCSD(T)/aug-ccpVTZ basis set with the BSSE correction.

$R, \mathrm{\AA}$	$\operatorname{conf.1}$	$\operatorname{conf.} 2$	conf. 3	conf. 4	conf. 5	conf. 6
3.2		1441.6167				1522.403636
3.3		-118.24990				306.2568996
3.4		-1122.4302				-509.528150
3.5	164224.1684	-1728.2397	1680.0	1528.09884	10860.07706	-1033.24391
3.6	116985.2750	-2053.7784	1110.0	1015.98582	7180.909182	-1346.75668
3.7	82794.72581	-2186.6890	707.744	647.874269	4535.565094	-1511.44381
3.8	58126.93757	-2191.1681	420.928	387.211135	2657.439565	-1572.79837
3.9	40408.58992	-2113.5828	222.31	206.129377	1344.394048	-1564.62594
4.0	27752.26542	-1986.8831	88.1902	83.5126857	444.6031285	-1511.23069
4.1	18772.26793	-1834.0320	0.792884	3.41943535	-155.691226	-1430.15293
4.2	12451.50886	-1670.6429	-53.1662	-46.131399	-541.119045	-1333.78411
4.3	8044.534479	-1506.9910	-83.5649	-74.092230	-774.246019	-1230.69870
4.4	5006.458575	-1349.5436	-97.6979	-87.100506	-900.995700	-1126.67377
4.5	2940.055641	-1202.0956	-100.906	-90.036986	-954.809293	-1025.46419
4.6	1558.127518		-97.4472	-86.452456	-959.821462	
4.7	653.8609506		-89.3163	-78.897673	-933.272292	
4.8	79.41859536		-78.8489	-69.175508	-887.334060	
4.9	-270.114510		-67.3887	-67.388706	-830.484899	
5.0	-468.590689	-649.23685	-55.8354	-47.811110	-768.533995	-613.521411
5.1	-567.521348					
5.2	-602.465315		-34.5197	-28.444479		

5.3	-597.681903					
5.4	-569.495932					
5.5	-528.708374	-349.42683	-10.0046	-5.4039003	-478.721663	-363.382039
5.6	-482.313347		-3.90681	-0.1933723		
5.7			1.26338	4.54439680		
5.8			5.59733	8.89403308		
5.9			9.18979	9.18978869		
6.0	-305.717292	-193.89664	12.1316	14.4118154	-287.139656	-221.094379
6.5	-163.419492	-112.24952	19.7625	21.4468741	-175.666142	-139.607162
7.0	-88.9324591	-67.661316	20.6128	21.7747967	-111.432775	-91.5135921
8.0	-29.5738233	-27.071538	16.5075	16.8211371	-50.1366947	-43.3332541
9.0	-11.2418879	-12.054207	11.4918	11.6344489	-25.3647529	-22.6818415
10.0	-4.66708040	-5.7808858	7.82417	7.89529515	-13.9778292	-12.7916789
12.0			3.72255	3.74633528		
14.0			1.89279	1.90330023		
16.0			1.02665	1.02665488		
18.0			0.589179	0.59192041		
20.0	-0.35791337	0.000001	0.353037	0.35422398	-0.32727462	-0.32125770
$R, \mathrm{\AA}$	conf. 7	conf. 8	conf. 9	conf. 10	conf. 11	conf. 12
3.2					2276.63950	
3.3					733.29207	
3.4					-294.84469	
3.5	10418.59026	91904.96514	9489.16978	32258.83712	-953.08207	7866.03197
3.6	6931.84768	66581.79697	5717.20155	22010.86610	-1348.72101	4846.82334
3.7	4411.50532	47580.31970	3072.40619	14739.42092	-1560.80568	2801.06090
3.8	2612.22348	33478.77195	1259.72443	9626.08943	-1647.07069	1439.28089
3.9	1347.17109	23127.86909	53.40737	6069.82898	-1649.32798	553.64211
4.0	474.99461	15615.36993	-716.82974	3629.15813	-1597.55270	-4.20024
4.1	-111.08888	10228.53749	-1178.41764	1981.66499	-1512.96759	-339.30233
4.2	-490.68687		-1425.60251	892.71774	-1410.36445	-526.07404
4.3	-723.07958	3762.77557	-1527.28998	192.83908	-1299.84538	-613.83245
4.4	-852.03175	1947.62722	-1533.23146	-239.39541	-1188.12517	-639.83426
4.5	-909.59188	735.47577	-1478.85014	-490.21976	-1079.50165	-627.47719
4.6	-919.01589	-48.89209		-620.30293		
4.7	-897.01042	-533.94604		-671.89428		
4.8	-855.44199	-812.94219		-674.07945		
4.9	-802.63207	-952.85854		-646.61658		
5.0	711 20110	1001 04050	000 0000¥		.	
	-744.32448	-1001.24952	-939.68325	-602.71251	-640.18847	-394.82740

5.2		-946.51548				
5.3		-882.08604				
5.4		-808.57702				
5.5	-467.04799	-732.70799	-514.13367	-348.45782	-376.59984	-207.40964
6.0	-281.40247	-413.55071	-279.63761	-183.39499	-227.99248	-108.19430
6.5	-172.70039	-228.34750	-157.43776	-97.70358	-143.35835	-58.15520
7.0	-109.80221	-130.26246	-92.55272	-53.92672	-93.65559	-32.34640
8.0	-49.53971	-48.25308	-36.00168	-18.21419	-44.15627	-10.80965
9.0	-25.10566	-20.68305	-15.88454	-6.78879	-23.05382	-3.79104
10.0	-13.85058	-9.86105	-7.69304	-2.65066	-12.97889	-1.28275
20.0	-0.32537	-0.09117	-0.06214	0.06468	-0.32414	0.06357

tion. R, ACCSD(T)CCSD(T)MP2MP2-F12 SAPT DFT-SAPT DFT-SAPT -F12 PBE0 B3LYP 5826.18906707.74133.06393.4237 5539.5582 3.12828.15423502.1491 3.21441.6167 964.0644 413.5668 758.9525 1270.7368 3.3-356.5500-118.2499-619.8755-233.3338 3.4-1435.8410-489.4169-1788.2642-1361.4400-1206.0312-1122.4302-1497.24573.5-1728.2397-1981.5277-1418.2632-2263.9293-1961.4760-2013.3784-1793.68623.6-2053.7784-2258.0438-1964.5342-2485.1120-2275.5327-2273.4365-2107.99283.7-2186.6890-2351.1795-2243.3298-2534.7127-2392.8630-2358.9150-2234.89673.8-2191.1681-2323.5546-2340.7533-2472.9283-2379.3807-2328.8741-2236.56703.9-2220.1000-2316.7884-2342.7029-2282.9210-2224.9769-2113.5828-2156.33954.0-1986.8831-2072.5195-2217.0651-2174.1256-2137.5424-2078.2518-2026.99474.1-1902.7587-1966.9532-1834.0320-2073.1195-1987.8540-1872.46634.2-1670.6429-1725.6417-1906.7846-1797.6952-1787.2081-1735.9959-1707.31504.3-1506.9910-1550.8735-1732.8051-1612.5597-1608.7960-1540.5837-1379.43214.4-1349.5436-1384.4718-1560.7423-1437.8464-1438.24004.5-1202.0956-1229.8644-1276.5100-1279.2700-1240.9660-1228.62585.0-649.2369-658.0719-684.7221-687.7500-670.1661-667.16025.5-358.5858-349.4268-352.8082-369.7015-369.7200-359.69126.0 -193.8966-195.7663-206.8888-205.6300-197.4286-196.68796.5-112.2495-119.28007.0-68.3334-73.3949-67.6613-72.0600-68.1686-58.1686-29.19008.0 -27.0715-27.5881-30.0301-27.4690-17.46909.0-12.0542-12.4210-13.6795-13.1800-12.283710.9220 -5.7809-6.0767-5.949010.0-6.7628-6.47007.5012

TAB. 8.5 - Interaction potential energy ΔE (in μE_h) for the configuration 2 of the $(C_2H_4)_2$ dimer calculated at different level of theory using aug-cc-pVTZ basis set with the BSSE correc-

<u>tıon.</u>							
$R, \mathrm{\AA}$	CCSD(T)	CCSD(T)	MP2	MP2-F12	SAPT	DFT-SAPT	DFT-SAPT
		-F12				PBE0	B3LYP
3.7	707.7442				1150.9412	382.3414	331.8103
3.8	420.9282	325.6588	26.2065	81.0806	791.9975	20.8042	107.4413
3.9	222.3105	144.3336	-118.0612	-65.2164	534.3539	-69.0388	-38.4985
4.0	88.1902	23.8674	-206.1905	-155.4229	352.3715	-120.9499	-128.3658
4.1	0.7929	-52.8025	-254.5873	-206.0154	226.3602	-147.0270	-178.9382
4.2	-53.1662	-98.3215	-275.3587	-229.1575	141.3030	-155.5514	-202.6613
4.3	-83.5649	-122.0074	-277.3597	-233.7587	85.8294	-152.4418	-208.3978
4.4	-97.6979	-130.7021	-267.0421	-226.2796	51.3998	-141.9159	-202.2375
4.5	-100.9063	-129.4053	-249.0735	-212.4082	31.6573	-127.2544	-188.4001
4.6	-97.4472	-121.7564	-226.7990	-192.2369	21.9167	-110.5908	-170.4051
4.7	-89.3163	-110.3739	-202.5928	-171.2000	18.7619	-93.4398	-150.5076
4.8	-78.8489	-97.1168	-178.0975	-149.7627	19.7351	-76.7573	-130.2403
4.9	-67.3887	-83.2622	-154.3968	-128.9190	23.0968	-61.1800	-110.5476
5.0	-55.8354	-69.6534	-132.1671	-109.2810	27.6425	-47.0865	-92.1367
5.1					32.5637	-34.5583	-75.4468
5.2		-45.0522	-93.4202	-74.8452	37.3417	-23.6256	-60.5344
5.3					41.6660	-14.2004	-47.4558
5.4					45.3725	-6.1460	-36.1020
5.5	-34.5197	-17.0914	-50.2219	-36.2146	48.3974	0.5934	-26.2062
5.6							-17.8040
5.7							-10.7334
5.8							-4.8138
5.9							0.0829
6.0	12.1316	8.2950	-9.7604	-0.4178	54.3391	17.3030	4.1180
6.5	19.7625	17.5484	7.3673	13.6327	50.6866	24.2820	15.3512
7.0	20.6128	19.3644	13.4369	17.5567	43.5203	24.5576	18.3800
8.0	16.5075	15.8164	13.6414	15.4726	29.1373	18.6599	15.4536
9.0	11.4918	11.1911	10.3347	11.2085	18.9036	12.7269	10.9220
10.0	7.8242	7.6698	7.3213	7.7961	12.3703	8.0110	7.5012

TAB. 8.6 - Interaction potential energy ΔE (in μE_h) for the configuration 3 of the $(C_2H_4)_2$ dimer calculated at different level of theory using aug-cc-pVTZ basis set with the BSSE correc-
APPENDIX X (to the Part IV)

TAB. 8.7 - Dipole moment μ_z (in ea₀) for the $(C_2H_4)_2$ dimer calculated at the CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ basis set with the BSSE correction.

<u>r</u> · -						
$\overline{R, \mathrm{\AA}}$	Conf. 5	Conf. 6	Conf. 7	Conf. 9	Conf. 10	Conf. 11
3.0	0.17693625	-0.01397554	0.13138746	-0.13194765	-0.18177764	0.01855188
3.1	0.12890910	-0.02213494	0.09902935	-0.09402283	-0.13084347	0.02825979
3.2	0.09050533	-0.02856320	0.07200146	-0.06448805	-0.09192664	0.03548611
3.3	0.05982511	-0.03359033	0.04938602	-0.04198691	-0.06264934	0.04073006
3.4	0.03534663	-0.03728276	0.03041882	-0.02522697	-0.04133934	0.04428860
3.5	0.01587515	-0.03985741	0.01458794	-0.01303487	-0.02593817	0.04664661
3.6	0.00047848	-0.04147798	0.00148060	-0.00438781	-0.01506027	0.04786453
3.7	-0.01157749	-0.04229770	-0.00918990	0.00156278	-0.00745393	0.04821808
3.8	-0.02088009	-0.04245696	-0.01773472	0.00556857	-0.00233161	0.04788690
3.9	-0.02790882	-0.04208307	-0.02441889	0.00796839	0.00099103	0.04702339
4.0	-0.03306256	-0.04128777	-0.02942783	0.00937833	0.00324077	0.04575599
4.2	-0.03903327	-0.03880869	-0.03571059	0.01020160	0.00530605	0.04241794
4.5	-0.04078001	-0.03392166	-0.03816214	0.00912314	0.00564111	0.03649545
5.0	-0.03480793	-0.02551958	-0.03325449	0.00633727	0.00436040	0.02696509
5.5	-0.02651619	-0.01878073	-0.02570204	0.00425046	0.00314017	0.01960198
6.0	-0.01960726	-0.01393212	-0.01915601	0.00291301	0.00228030	0.01441697
7.0	-0.01076445	-0.00778240	-0.01079427	0.00154911	0.00126707	0.00793803
8.0	-0.00628237	-0.00458995	-0.00622233	0.00087949	0.00073953	0.00463489
9.0	-0.00386230	-0.00290838	-0.00383102	0.00052885	0.00045869	0.00293207
10.0	-0.00252431	-0.00193040	-0.00250733	0.00033661	0.00029919	0.00194440
20.0	-0.00016299	-0.00012893	-0.00016280	0.00001843	0.00001801	0.00013048

TAB. 8.8 - Dipole moment μ_z (in ea₀) for the $(C_2H_4)_2$ dimer being in configuration 5 calculated at the CCSD(T)/aug-cc-pVTZ, CCSD(T)-F12/VTZ-F12 and MP2/aug-cc-pVTZ levels of theory with the BSSE correction.

<u></u>				
$\overline{R,}$ Å	CCSD(T)	CCSD(T)-F12	MP2	
3.0	0.17693625	0.17200023	0.20649	
3.2	0.09050533	0.08661011	0.10959	
3.4	0.03534663	0.03209277	0.04748	
3.6	0.00047848	-0.00213772	0.00798	
3.8	-0.02088009	-0.02295398	-0.01647	
4.0	-0.03306256	-0.03464703	-0.03071	
4.2	-0.03903327	-0.04015046	-0.03804	
4.5	-0.04078001	-0.04099889	-0.04094	
5.0	-0.03480793	-0.03464038	-0.03564	
5.5	-0.02651619	-0.02609609	-0.02737	
6.0	-0.01960726	-0.01908033	-0.02031	
7.0	-0.01076445	-0.01042497	-0.01114	
8.0	-0.00628237	-0.00612161	-0.00649	
9.0	-0.00386230	-0.00383899	-0.00399	
10.0	-0.00252431	-0.00253408	-0.00261	
20.0	-0.00016299	-0.00016233	-0.00017	

Bibliography

- G. Chalasinski, M. M. Szczesniak. Origins of Structure and Energetics of van der Waals Clusters from Ab Initio Calculations. - Chem. Rev., 1994, Vol. 94, pp. 1723-1765.
- [2] R. G. Parr, D. P. Craig, I. G. Ross. Molecular Orbital Calculations of the Lower Excited Electronic Levels of Benzene, Configuration Interaction included. - J. Chem. Phys., Vol. 18, pp. 1561-1563 (1950).
- [3] D. C. Young. Computational Chemistry: A Practical Guide for Applying Techniques to Real-World Problems. - John Wiley and Sons, 2001. - 370 p.
- [4] F. Jensen. Introduction to Computational chemistry. John Wiley and Sons, 2007. 429 p.
- [5] N. A. Zvereva, Sh. Sh. Nabiev, Yu. N. Ponomarev. Structure and properties of water molecular complexes with minor gaseous constituents of the atmosphere. - Tomsk: Publishing House of the Institute of Atmospheric Optics, 2003. - 140 pp.
- [6] C. J. Cramer. Essentials of computational chemistry: theories and models. 2nd Ed. John Wiley and Sons, 2009. - 596 p.
- [7] Weakly interacting molecular pairs: Unconventional Absorbers of Radiation in the atmosphere. NATO Science Series. IV. Earth and Environmental Sciences. Vol. 27 (Edited by C. Camy-Preyt and A. Vigasin)
- [8] L. Frommhold. Collision-induced absorption in gases (Cambridge University Press, 1993).
- [9] A. Vigasin and Z. Slanina. Molecular complexes in earth's planetary, cometary and interstellar atmospheres (World Scientific Publishing, 1998).
- [10] H.-J. Werner, T. B. Adlerc, F. R. Manby. General orbital invariant MP2-F12 theory. J. Chem. Phys., Vol. 126, N. 16, 164102 (2007).
- [11] T. B. Adlerc, G. Knizia, H.-J. Werner. A simple and efficient CCSD(T)-F12 approximation. - J. Chem. Phys., Vol. 127, N. 22, 221106 (2007).
- [12] B. Jeziorski, R. Moszynski, K. Szalewicz. Perturbation Theory Approach to Intermolecular Potential Energy Surfaces of van der Waals Complexes - *Chem. Rev.*, 1994, Vol. 94, pp. 1887-1930.
- P. E. S. Wormer, A. van der Avoird Forty years of ab initio calculations on intermolecular forces - In *Theory and Applications of Computational Chemistry The First Forty Years*, 2005, p. 1047-1091.
- [14] J. K. Labanowski. Simplified introduction to *ab initio* basis sets. Terms and notations. -See http://www.ccl.net/cca/documents/basis-sets/basis.html.

- [15] S. Huzinaga, in Metod molekulyarnykh orbitalei [Method of Molecular Orbitals], Mir, Moscow, 1983, p. 192 (Russ. Transl.)
- [16] See https://bse.pnl.gov/bse/portal.
- [17] T.H. Dunning Jr. Gaussian basis sets for use in correlated molecular calculations. I. The atoms boron through neon and hydrogen - *Journal of Chemical Physics*, 1989, Vol. 90, N. 2, pp. 1007-1023.
- [18] P. C. Haharan, J. A. Pople. The Influence of Polarization Functions on Molecular Orbital Hydrogenation Energies - Theor. Chim. Acta., 1973, Vol. 28, pp. 213-222.
- [19] N. R. Kestner. He-He Interaction in the SCF-MO Approximation J. Chem. Phys., 1968, Vol. 48, N. 1, pp. 252-257.
- [20] H. B. Jansen, P. Ros. Non-empirical molecular orbital calculations on the protonation of carbon monoxide - *Chem. Phys. Lett.*, 1969, Vol. 3, N. 3, pp. 140-143.
- [21] B. Liu, A. D. Malean. Accurate calculation of the attractive interaction of two ground state helium atoms - J. Chem. Phys., 1973, Vol. 59, N. 8, pp. 4557-4558.
- [22] F. Jensen. The Magnitude of Intramolecular Basis Set Superposition Error Chem. Phys. Lett., 1996, Vol. 261, N. 6, pp. 633 - 636.
- [23] M. L. Senent, S. Wilson. Intramolecular basis set superposition errors International Journal of Quantum Chemistry, 2001, Vol. 82, N. 6, pp. 282-292.
- [24] S. F. Boys, F. Bernardi. The calculations of small molecular interaction by the difference of separate total energies - some procedures with reduced error - *Molecular Physics*, 1970, Vol. 19, pp. 553-566.
- [25] P. Valiron, I. Mayer. Hierarchy of counterpoise corrections for N-body clusters: generalization of the Boys-Bernardi scheme - *Chem. Phys. Lett.*, 1997, Vol. 275, N. 1, pp. 46-55.
- [26] B. Paizs, P. Salvador, A. G. Csaszar, M. Duran, S. Suhai. Intermolecular Bond Lengths: Extrapolation to the Basis Set Limit on Uncorrected and BSSE-Corrected Potential Energy Hypersurfaces - J. Comp. Chem., 2001, Vol. 22, N. 2, pp. 196-207.
- [27] D. Feller. Application of systematic sequences of wave functions to the water dimer J. Chem. Phys., 1992, Vol. 96, N. 8, pp. 6104-6114.
- [28] D. G. Truhlar. Basis-set extrapolation Chem. Phys. Lett. 1998, Vol. 294, Issues 1-3, pp. 45-48.
- [29] J. M. L. Martin. Ab initio total atomization energies of small molecules towards the basis set limit - Chemical Physics Letters, 1996, Vol. 259, Issues 5-6, p. 669-678.

- [30] A. Halkier, T. Helgaker, P. Jørgensen, W. Klopper, J. Olsen. Basis set convergence of the energy in molecular Hartree - Fock calculations - *Chemical Physics Letters*, 1999, Vol. 302, Issues 5-6, pp. 437-446.
- [31] S. Kielich. Molekularna Optyka Nieliniowa (Nonlinear Molecular Optics), Panstwowe Wydawnictwo Naukowe, Warszawa-Poznan (1977).
- [32] A. D. Buckingham, in Intermolecular interactions: from diatomics to biopolymers (Wiley, New York, 1978).
- [33] B. Linder, R. A. Kromhout. Van der Waals induced dipoles Journal of Chemical Physics, 1986, Vol. 84, N. 5, pp. 2753-2760.
- [34] Gaussian 03, Revision D.02, M. J. Frisch, G. W. Trucks, H. B. Schlegel, G. E. Scuseria, M. A. Robb, J. R. Cheeseman, J. A. Montgomery, Jr., T. Vreven, K. N. Kudin, J. C. Burant, J. M. Millam, S. S. Iyengar, J. Tomasi, V. Barone, B. Mennucci, M. Cossi, G. Scalmani, N. Rega, G. A. Petersson, H. Nakatsuji, M. Hada, M. Ehara, K. Toyota, R. Fukuda, J. Hasegawa, M. Ishida, T. Nakajima, Y. Honda, O. Kitao, H. Nakai, M. Klene, X. Li, J. E. Knox, H. P. Hratchian, J. B. Cross, V. Bakken, C. Adamo, J. Jaramillo, R. Gomperts, R. E. Stratmann, O. Yazyev, A. J. Austin, R. Cammi, C. Pomelli, J. W. Ochterski, P. Y. Ayala, K. Morokuma, G. A. Voth, P. Salvador, J. J. Dannenberg, V. G. Zakrzewski, S. Dapprich, A. D. Daniels, M. C. Strain, O. Farkas, D. K. Malick, A. D. Rabuck, K. Raghavachari, J. B. Foresman, J. V. Ortiz, Q. Cui, A. G. Baboul, S. Clifford, J. Cioslowski, B. B. Stefanov, G. Liu, A. Liashenko, P. Piskorz, I. Komaromi, R. L. Martin, D. J. Fox, T. Keith, M. A. Al-Laham, C. Y. Peng, A. Nanayakkara, M. Challacombe, P. M. W. Gill, B. Johnson, W. Chen, M. W. Wong, C. Gonzalez, and J. A. Pople, Gaussian, Inc., Wallingford CT, (2004).
- [35] MOLPRO, version 2006.1, a package of *ab initio* programs, H.-J. Werner, P. J. Knowles, R. Lindh, F. R. Manby, M. Schütz, P. Celani, T. Korona, G. Rauhut, R. D. Amos, A. Bernhardsson, A. Berning, D. L. Cooper, M. J. O. Deegan, A. J. Dobbyn, F. Eckert, C. Hampel and G. Hetzer, A.W. Lloyd, S. J.McNicholas, W.Meyer and M. E.Mura, A. Nicklass, P. Palmieri, R. Pitzer, U. Schumann, H. Stoll, A. J. Stone, R. Tarroni and T. Thorsteinsson , see http://www.molpro.net .
- [36] MOLPRO, version 2009.1, a package of *ab initio* programs, H.-J.Werner, P. J. Knowles, R. Lindh, F. R. Manby, M. Schütz, P. Celani, T. Korona, A. Mitrushenkov, G. Rauhut, T. B. Adler, R. D. Amos, A. Bernhardsson, A. Berning, D. L. Cooper, M. J. O. Deegan, A. J. Dobbyn, F. Eckert, E. Goll, C. Hampel, G. Hetzer, T. Hrenar, G. Knizia, C. Köppl, Y. Liu, A. W. Lloyd, R. A. Mata, A. J. May, S. J. McNicholas, W. Meyer, M. E. Mura, A. Nicklass, P. Palmieri, K. Pflüger, R. Pitzer, M. Reiher, U. Schumann, H. Stoll, A. J. Stone, R. Tarroni, T. Thorsteinsson, M.Wang, and A. Wolf, see http://www.molpro.net.

- [37] H. D. Cohen, C. C. J. Roothaan. Electric Dipole Polarizability of Atoms by the Hartree-Fock Method. I. Theory of Closed-Shell Systems - *Journal of Chemical Physics*, 1965, Vol. 43, N. 10, pp. S34-S39.
- [38] G. Maroulis. A systematic study of basis set, electron correlation, and geometry effects on the electric multipole moments, polarizability, and hyperpolarizability of HCl - *Journal* of Chemical Physics, 1998, Vol. 108, N. 13, pp. 5432-5448.
- [39] M. Abramowitz, I. Stegun. Handbook of Mathematical Functions (Dover, New York, 1965), table 25.3.
- [40] A. B. Trofimov, I. L. Krivdina, J. Weller, J. Schirmer. Algebraic-diagrammatic construction propagator approach to molecular response properties - *Chemical Physics*, 2006, Vol. 329, pp. 1-10.
- [41] D. Pugh in Chemical Modelling: Applications and Theory, Vol. 1, Chapter 1 (The Royal Society of Chemistry, 2000).
- [42] F. London. The general theory of molecular forces. Trans. Faraday Soc., 1937, Vol. 33, pp. 8-26.
- [43] A. Unsöld. Quantentheorie des Wasserstoffmolekülions und der Born-Landéschen Abstoßungskräfte - Z. Physik., 1927, Vol. 43, pp. 563-574.
- [44] H. B. G. Casimir, D. Polder. The influence of retardation on the London-Van der Waals forces. - Phys. Rev., 1948, Vol. 73, pp. 360-372.
- [45] A. J. Stone, The theory of intermolecular forces (Clarendon Press, Oxford, 2002).
- [46] I. G. Kaplan. Intermolecular Interactions: Physical Picture, Computational Methods and Model Potentials (John Wiley and Sons, Chichester, 2006).
- [47] A. Salam, Molecular Quantum Electrodynamics: Long-Range Intermolecular Interactions (John Wiley and Sons, New Jersey, 2010).
- [48] A. Salam. On the contribution of the diamagnetic coupling term to the two-body retarded dispersion interactions. - J. Phys. B: At. Mol. Opt. Phys., 2000, Vol. 33, pp. 2181-2193.
- [49] W. J. Meath and J. O. Hirschfelder. Relativistic Intermolecular Forces, Moderately Long Range. - J. Chem. Phys., 1966, Vol. 44, N. 9, pp. 3197-3209.
- [50] W. J. Meath and J. O. Hirschfelder. Long-Range (Retarded) Intermolecular Forces. J. Chem. Phys., 1966, Vol. 44, N.9, pp. 3210-3215.
- [51] P. W. Fowler. Dispersion dipoles, quadrupoles and electric-field gradients. Chemical Physics, 1990, Vol. 143, pp. 447-457.

- [52] X. Li, M. H. Champagne, K. L. C. Hunt. Long-range, collision-induced dipoles of T_d -D_{∞h} molecule pairs: Theory and numerical results for CH₄ or CF₄ interacting with H₂, N₂, CO₂, or CS₂ J. Chem. Phys., 1998, Vol. 109, N. 19, pp. 8416-8425.
- [53] A. D. Buckingham. The polarizability of a pair of interacting atoms Trans. Faraday Soc., 1956, Vol. 52, pp. 1035-1041.
- [54] A. D. Buckingham, K. L. Klarke. Long-range effects of molecular interactions on the polarizability of atoms - *Chem. Phys. Lett.*, 1978, Vol. 57, N. 3, pp. 321-325.
- [55] K. L. C. Hunt, B. A. Zilles, J. E. Bohr. Effect of van der Waals interactions on the polarizability of atoms, oscillators, and dipolar rotors at long range - J. Chem. Phys., 1981, Vol. 75, N. 6, pp. 3079-3086.
- [56] K. L. C. Hunt, Y. Q. Liang, S. Sethuraman. Transient, collision-induced changes in polarizability for atoms interacting with linear, centrosymmetric molecules at long range - J. Chem. Phys., 1988, Vol. 89, N. 12, pp. 7126-7138.
- [57] D. M. Bishop, J. Pipin. Calculation of the polarizability and hyperpolarizability tensors, at imaginary frequency, for H, He, and H₂ and the dispersion polarizability coefficients for interactions between them. - J. Chem. Phys., 1992, Vol. 97, N. 1, pp. 3375-3381.
- [58] P. W. Fowler, K. L. C. Hunt, H. M. Kelly, A. J. Sadley. Multipole polarizabilities of the helium atom and collision-induced polarizabilities of pairs containing He or H atoms - J. *Chem. Phys.*, 1994, Vol. 100, N. 4, pp. 2932-2935.
- [59] X. Li, K. L. C. Hunt. Transient changes in polarizability for centrosymmetric linear molecules interacting at long range: Theory and numerical results for H₂...H₂, H₂...N₂, and N₂...N₂ - J. Chem. Phys., 1994, Vol. 100, N. 11, pp. 7875-7889.
- [60] C. Domene, P.W. Fowler, P. Jemmer, P. A. Madden. Dipole-induced-dipole polarizabilities of symmetric clusters - *Molecular Physics*, 2000, Vol. 98, N. 18, pp. 1391-1407.
- [61] M. A. Buldakov, B. V. Korolev, I. I. Matrosov, V. N. Cherepanov. Polarizability of two interacting molecules N₂ and O₂ - Optics and Spectroscopy, 2003, Vol. 94, pp. 185-190.
- [62] M. A. Buldakov, V. N. Cherepanov, N. S. Nagornova, Atmos. Oceanic. Opt. 18, p. 12 (2005); M. A. Buldakov, V. N. Cherepanov, N. S. Nagornova. Atmos. Oceanic. Opt. 18, p. 18 (2005); M. A. Buldakov, V. N. Cherepanov, N. S. Nagornova. Atmos. Oceanic. Opt. 19, pp. 33 (2006).
- [63] X. Li, C. Ahuja, J. F. Harrison, K. L. C. Hunt. The collision-induced polarizability of a pair of hydrogen molecules - J. Chem. Phys., 2007, Vol. 126, N. 21, 214302.

- [64] H. B. Callen, T. A. Welton. Irreversibility and Generalized Noise Phys. Rev., 1951, Vol. 83, N. 1, pp. 34-40.
- [65] L. D. Landau, E. M. Lifshitz. Statistical physics Pergamon, Oxford, Vol. 9, p. 387 (1980).
- [66] K. L. C. Hunt, J. E. Bohr. Field-induced fluctuation correlations and the effects of van der Waals interactions on molecular polarizabilities - J. Chem. Phys., 1986, Vol. 84, N. 11, pp. 6141-6150.
- [67] J. E. Bohr, K. L. C. Hunt. Dipoles induced by van der Waals interactions during collisions of atoms with heteroatoms or with centrosymmetric linear molecules - J. Chem. Phys., 1987, Vol. 86, N. 10, pp. 5441-5448.
- [68] M. H. Champagne, X. Li, K. L. C. Hunt. Nonadditive three-body polarizabilities of molecules interacting at long range: Theory and numerical results for the inert gases, H₂, N₂, CO₂, and CH₄ - J. Chem. Phys., 2000, Vol. 112, N. 4, pp. 1893-1906.
- [69] X. Li, K. L. C. Hunt, J. Pipin, D. M. Bishop. J. Chem. Phys. **105**, 10954 (1996).
- [70] G. Birnbaum, A. Borysow, A. Buechele. Collision-induced absorption in mixtures of symmetrical linear and tetrahedral molecules: Methane-nitrogen - J. Chem. Phys., 1993, Vol. 99, N. 5, pp. 3234-3243.
- [71] I. R. Dagg, A. Anderson, S. Yan, W. Smith, C. G. Joslin, L. A. A. Read. Collision-induced absorption in gaseous mixtures of nitrogen and methane - *Can. J. Phys.*, 1986, Vol. 64, N. 11, pp. 1467-1474.
- [72] R. Courtin. The spectrum of Titan in the far-infrared and microwave regions *ICARUS*, 1982, Vol. 51, N. 3, pp. 466-475.
- [73] R. Courtin. Pressure-induced absorption coefficients for radiative transfer calculations in Titan's atmosphere - *ICARUS*, 1988, Vol. 75, N. 2, pp. 245-254.
- [74] M. Buser, L. Frommhold, M. Gustafsson, M. Moraldi, M. H. Champagne, K. L. Hunt.
 Far-infrared absorption by collisionally interacting nitrogen and methane molecules J. Chem. Phys., 2004, Vol. 121, N. 6, pp. 2617-2621.
- [75] M. Buser, L. Frommhold. Infrared absorption by collisional CH₄-X pairs, with X = He, H₂, or N₂ J. Chem. Phys., 2005, Vol. 122, N. 2, 024301.
- [76] D. E. Jennings, F. M. Flasar, V.G.Kunde, R. E. Samuelson, J. C. Pearl, C. A.Nixon, R. C. Carlson, A. A. Mamoutkine, J. C. Brasunas, E. Guandique, R. K. Achterberg, G. L. Bjoraker, P. N. Romani, M. E. Segura, S. A. Albright, M. H. Elliott, J. S. Tingley, S. Calcutt, A. Coustenis, R. Courtin. - Titan's surface brightness temperatures - *The Astrophysical Journal*, 2009, Vol. 691, pp. L103-L105.

- [77] H. Schindler, R. Vogelsang, V. Staemmler, M. A. Siddiqi, P. Svejda. Ab initio Intermolecular Potentials of Methane, Nitrogen and Methane + Nitrogen and their use in Monte Carlo simulations of fluids and fluid mixtures - *Molecular Physics*, 1993, Vol. 80, N. 6, pp. 1413-1429.
- [78] M. Shadman, S. Yeganegi and F. Ziaie. Ab initio interaction potential of methane and nitrogen - Chem. Phys. Lett., 2009, Vol. 467, pp. 237-242.
- [79] F. Raulin, D. Mourey, G. Toupance. Organic syntheses from CH₄-N₂ atmospheres: appplications for Titan. - Orig Life, 1982, Vol. 12, N. 3, pp. 267.
- [80] Titan: exploring an the earthlike world. World Scientific Publishing Co. Pte. Ltd. Edited by A. Coustenis, F. W. Taylor. p. 412 (2008).
- [81] O. B. Toon, C. P. McKay, R. Courtin, T. P. Ackerman. Methane rain on Titan *ICARUS*, Vol. 75, N. 2, pp. 255-284 (1988).
- [82] G. F. Lindal, G. E. Wood, H. B. Hotz, D. N. Sweetnam, V. R. Eshleman, G. L. Tyler.
 The atmosphere of Titan: An analysis of the Voyager 1 radio occultation measurements -*ICARUS*, Vol. 53, N. 2, pp. 348-363 (1983).
- [83] W. Reid Thompson, J. A. Zollweg, D. H. Gabis. Vapor-Liquid Equilibrium Thermodinamics of N₂+CH₄: Model and Titan Applications - *ICARUS*, 1992, Vol. 97, N. 2, pp. 187-199.
- [84] A. Borysow, C. Tang. Far Infrared CIA Spectra of N₂-CH₄ Pairs for Modeling of Titan's Atmosphere - *ICARUS*, 1993, Vol. 105, N. 1, pp. 175-183.
- [85] R. Courtin, D. Gautier, C. P. McKay. Titan's Thermal Emission Spectrum: Reanalysis of the Voyager Infrared Measurements - *ICARUS*, 1995, Vol. 114, N. 1, pp. 144-162.
- [86] C. P. McKay. Elemental Composition, Solubility and Optical Properties of Titan's Organic Haze - Planet. Space Sci., 1996, Vol. 44, N. 8, pp. 741-747.
- [87] R. E. Samuelson, N. R. Nath, A. Borysow. Gaseous abundances and methane supersaturation in Titan's troposphere. - *Planet. Space Sci.*, 1997, Vol. 45, pp. 959-980.
- [88] F. M. Flasar, R. K. Achterberg, B. J. Conrath, P. J. Gierasch, V. G. Kunde, C. A. Nixon, G. L. Bjoraker, D. E. Jennings, P. N. Romani, A. A. Simon-Miller, B. Bezard, A. Coustenis, P. G. J. Irwin, N. A. Teanby, J. Brasunas, J. C. Pearl, M. E. Segura, R. C. Carlson, A. Mamoutkine, P. J. Schinder, A. Barucci, R. Courtin, T. Fouchet, D. Gautier, E. Lellouch, A. Marten, R. Prange, S. Vinatier, D. F. Strobel, S. B. Calcutt, P. L. Read, F. W. Taylor, N. Bowles, R. E. Samuelson, G. S. Orton, L. J. Spilker, T. C. Owen, J. R. Spencer, M. R. Showalter, C. Ferrari, M. M. Abbas, F. Raulin, S. Edgington, P. Ade, E. H. Wishnow. -

Titan's Atmospheric Temperatures, Winds, and Composition - *Science*, 2005, Vol. 308, N. 5724, pp. 975-978.

- [89] S. J. Kim, T. R. Geballe, K. S. Noll, R. Courtin. Clouds, haze, and CH₄, CH₃D, HCN, and C₂H₂ in the atmosphere of Titan probed via 3 μm spectroscopy - *ICARUS*, 2005, Vol. 173, N. 2, pp. 522-532.
- [90] A. Coustenis, R. K. Achterberg, B. J. Conrath, D. E. Jennings, A. Marten, D. Gautier, C. A. Nixon, F. M. Flasar, N. A. Teanby, B. Bézard, R. E. Samuelson, R. C. Carlson, E. Lellouch, G. L. Bjoraker, P. N. Romani, F. W. Taylor, P. G.J. Irwin, Thierry Fouchet, A. Hubert, G. S. Orton, V. G. Kunde, S. Vinatier, J. Mondellini, M. M. Abbas, R. Courtin. -The composition of Titan's stratosphere from Cassini/CIRS mid-infrared spectra - *ICARUS*, 2007, Vol. 189, N. 1, pp. 35-62.
- [91] H. Seo, S. J. Kim, J. H. Kim, T. R. Geballe, R. Courtin, L. R. Brown. Titan at 3 microns: Newly identified spectral features and an improved analysis of haze opacity - *ICARUS*, 2009, Vol. 199, N. 2, pp. 449-457.
- [92] J. Cui, R. V. Yelle, V. Vuittonb, J. H. Waite Jr., W. T. Kasprzak, D. A. Gell, H. B. Niemannd, I. C. F. Muller-Wodarg, N. Borggren, G. G. Fletcher, E. L. Patrick, E. Raaen, B. A. Mageec Analysis of Titan's neutral upper atmosphere from Cassini Ion Neutral Mass Spectrometer measurements. *ICARUS*, 2009, Vol. 200, N. 2, pp. 581-615.
- [93] S. Albert, S. Bauerecker, V. Boudon, L. R. Brown, J.-P. Champion, M. Loëte, A. Nikitin, M. Quack. - Global analysis of the high resolution infrared spectrum of methane ¹²CH₄ in the region from 0 to 4800 cm⁻¹ - *Chemical Physics*, 2009, Vol. 356, N. 1-3, pp. 131-146.
- [94] J. Bendtsen. The rotational and rotation-vibrational Raman spectra of ¹⁴N₂, ¹⁴N, ¹⁵N and ¹⁵N₂. J. Raman Spectrosc., 1974, Vol. 2, N. 2, pp. 133-145.
- [95] A. D. Esposti, H. W. Werner. Ab initio calculations of the OH (X²Π,A²Σ⁺)+Ar potential energy surfaces and quantum scattering studies of rotational energy transfer in the OH (A²Σ⁺) state - J. Chem. Phys., 1990, Vol. 93, N. 5, pp. 3351-3366.
- [96] S. Grimme. Accurate Description of van der Waals Complexes by Density Functional Theory Including Empirical Corrections - Journal of Computational Chemistry, 2004, Vol. 25, N. 12, pp. 1463-1473.
- [97] See at http://www.wolfram.com/.
- [98] D. J. Margoliash, W. J. Meath. Pseudospectral dipole oscillator strength distributions and some related two body interactions coefficients for H, He, Li, N, O, H₂, N₂, O₂, NO, N₂), H₂O, NH₃ and CH₄ - J. Chem. Phys., 1978, Vol. 68, N. 4, pp. 1426-1431.

- [99] D. Spelsberg, W. Meyer. Dynamic multipole polarizabilities, reduced spectra, and interaction coefficients for N₂ and CO - J. Chem. Phys., 1999, Vol. 111, N. 21, pp. 9618-9624.
- [100] G. Maroulis. Accurate electric multipole moment, static polarizability and hyperpolarizability derivatives for N₂ - Journal of Chemical Physics, 2003, Vol. 118, N. 6, pp. 2673-2687.
- [101] G. Maroulis. Electric dipole hyperpolarizability and quadrupole polarizability of methane from finite-field coupled cluster and fourth-order many-body perturbation theory calculations - *Chemical Physics Letters*, 1994, Vol. 226, pp. 420-426.
- [102] A. A. Radtsig and B. M. Smirnov, Reference book on atomic and molecular physics (Atomizdat, Moscow, 1980).
- [103] G. Maroulis. Dipole-quadrupole and dipole-octopole polarizability for CH₄ and CF₄ -Journal of Chemical Physics, 1996, Vol. 105, N. 18, pp. 8467-8468.
- [104] C. Huiszoon. Ab initio calculations of multipole moments, polarizabilities and isotropic long-range coefficients for dimethylether, methanol, methane, and water - Molecular Physics, 1986, Vol. 58, pp. 865-885.
- [105] V. Barone. Anharmonic vibrational properties by a fully automated second-order perturbative approach - J. Chem. Phys., 2005, Vol. 122, N. 1, 014108.
- [106] M. Afshari, M. Dehghany, J. Norooz Oliaee, N. Moazzen-Ahmadi. Infrared spectra of the OCS-N₂O complex and observation of a new isomer - *Chem. Phys. Lett.*, 2010, Vol. 489, Issues 1-3, pp. 30-34.
- [107] A. Baranowska, B. Fernandez, A. Rizzo, B. Jansik. The CO-Ne van der Waals complex: *ab initio* intermolecular potential energy, interaction induced electric dipole moment and polarizability surfaces, and second virial coefficients - *Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys.*, 2009, Vol. 11, pp. 9871-9883.
- [108] T. Bancewicz, G. Maroulis. Rotationally adapted studies of *ab initio*-computed collisioninduced hyperpolarizabilities: The H₂-Ar pair - *Phys. Rev. A*, 2009, Vol. 79, 042704.
- [109] X. Li, K. L. C. Hunt, F. Wang, M. Abel, and L. Frommhold. Collision-Induced Infrared Absorption by Molecular Hydrogen Pairs at Tousands of Kelvin - International Journal of Spectroscopy, 2009, Vol. 2010, 371201.
- [110] K. Didriche, C. Lauzin, P. Macko, M. Herman, W. J. Lafferty. Observation of the C₂H₂-N₂O van der Waals complex in the overtone range using CW-CRDS - *Chem. Phys. Lett.*, 2009, Vol. 469, Issues 1-3, pp. 35-37.

- [111] P. Macko, C. Lauzin, M. Herman. High resolution spectroscopy of the 2CH band in the ¹²C₂H₂-Ar van der Waals complex - *Chem. Phys. Lett.*, 2007, Vol. 445, Issues 4-6, pp. 113-116.
- [112] Q. Wen, W. Jäger. Microwave and ab initio studies of the Xe-CH₄ van der Waals complex
 J. Chem. Phys., 2006, Vol. 124, N. 1, 014301.
- [113] R. J. Hinde. Interaction-induced dipole moment of the Ar-H₂ dimer: Dependence on the H₂ bond length - J. Chem. Phys., 2006, Vol. 124, N. 15, 154309.
- [114] W. C. Topic and W. Jäger. The weakly bound He-HCCCN complex: High-resolution microwave spectra and intermolecular potential-energy surface - J. Chem. Phys., 2005, Vol. 123, N. 6, 064303.
- [115] W. M. Fawzy, G. Kerenskaya, M. C. Heaven. Experimental detection and theoretical characterization of the H₂-NH(X) van der Waals complex - J. Chem. Phys., 2005, Vol. 122, N. 14, 144318.
- [116] Y. Liu, W. Jäger. Microwave and *ab initio* studies of rare gas-methane van der Waals complexes - J. Chem. Phys., 2004, Vol. 120, N. 19, pp. 9047-9059.
- [117] Y. Liu, W. Jäger. Microwave investigation of the CO-CH₄ van der Waals complex J. Chem. Phys., 2004, Vol. 121, N. 13, pp. 6240-6248.
- [118] P. Karamanis, G. Maroulis. How Important are High-Level *ab initio* Treatments for the Interaction Dipole Moment and Polarizability of HeNe? - *Computing Letters (CoLe)*, Vol. 1, N. 3, 2005, pp. 117 (2004).
- [119] B. M. Smirnov, Asymptotic Methods in Atomic Collisions, Atompress, Moscow, 1973, in Russian.
- [120] B. M. Smirnov and E. E. Nikitin, Atomic and Molecular Processes, Nauka, Moscow, 1988, in Russian.
- [121] M. A. Buldakov, V. N. Cherepanov. Asymptotic model of exchange interactions for polarizability calculation of van der Waals complexes // Computational Methods in Sciences and Engineering, 2010 (in press).
- [122] G. Birnbaum (Ed.). Phenomena Induced by Intermolecular Interactions, Plenum, New York (1985).
- [123] G. C. Tabitz and M. N. Neuman (Eds.), Collision- and Interaction-Induced Spectroscopy, Kluwer, Dordrecht (1995).

- [124] Atoms, molecules and clusters in electric fields. Theoretical approaches to the calculation of electric polarizability. Ed. by G. Maroulis, Singapore, Imperial College Press (2006).
- [125] Computational Aspects of Electric Polarizability Calculations: Atoms, Molecules and Clusters. Ed. by G. Maroulis, Amsterdam, IOS Press (2006).
- [126] B. Fernandez, C. Hättig, H. Koch, A. Rizzo. Ab initio calculation of the frequencydependent interaction induced hyperpolarizability of Ar₂ - J. Chem. Phys., 1999, Vol. 110, N. 6, p. 2872-2882.
- [127] C. Hättig, H. Larsen, J. Olsen, P. Jørgensen, H. Koch, B. Fernandez, A. Rizzo. The effect of intermolecular interactions on the electric properties of helium and argon. I. Ab initio calculation of the interaction induced polarizability and hyperpolarizability in He₂ and Ar₂ - J. Chem. Phys., 1999, Vol. 111, N. 22, p. 10099-10107.
- [128] G. Maroulis. Computational Aspects of Interaction Hyperpolarizability Calculations. A Study on H₂...H₂, Ne...HF, Ne...FH, He...He, Ne...Ne, Ar...Ar, and Kr...Kr - J. Phys. Chem. A, 2000, Vol. 104, N. 20, p. 4772-4779.
- [129] G. Maroulis, A. Haskopoulos. Interaction induced (hyper)polarizability in Ne-Ar Chem. Phys. Lett., 2002, Vol. 358, Issues 1-2, p. 64-70.
- [130] G. Maroulis, A. Haskopoulos, D. Xenides. New basis sets for xenon and the interaction polarizability of two xenon atoms - *Chem. Phys. Lett.*, 2004, Vol. 396, Issues 1-3, p. 59-65.
- [131] J. L. Cacheiro, B. Fernandez, D. Marchesan, S. Coriani, C. Hättig, A. Rizzo. Coupled cluster calculations of the ground state potential and interaction induced electric properties of the mixed dimers of helium, neon and argon - *Mol. Phys.*, 2004, Vol. 102, N. 1, 101-110.
- [132] A. Haskopoulos, D. Xenides, G. Maroulis. Interaction dipole moment, polarizability and hyperpolarizability in the KrXe heterodiatom - *Chem. Phys.*, 2005, Vol. 309, Issues 2-3, 271-275.
- [133] P. Karamanis, G. Maroulis. How Important are High-Level *ab initio* Treatments for the Interaction Dipole Moment and Polarizability of Hene? - *Computting Letters (COLE)*, 2005, Vol. 1, N. 3, 117-126.
- [134] W. Glaz, T. Bancewicz, J.-L. Godet, G. Maroulis, A. Haskopoulos. Hyper-Rayleigh lightscattering spectra determined by *ab initio* collisional hyperpolarizabilities of He-Ne atomic pairs - *Phys. Rev. A*, 2006, Vol. 73, 042708.
- [135] D. G. Bounds. The interaction polarizability of two hydrogen molecules Mol. Phys., 1979, Vol. 38, N. 6, 2099-2106.

- [136] D. G. Bounds, A. Hinchliffe, C. J. Spicer. The interaction polarizability of two nitrogen molecules - *Mol. Phys.*, 1981, Vol. 42, N. 1, p. 73-82.
- [137] C. E. Dykstra, S.-Y. Liu. The hydrogen bonding influence on polarizability and hyperpolarizability. A derivative hartree-fock study of the electrical properties of hydrogen fluoride and the hydrogen fluoride dimer - J. Mol. Structure: THEOCHEM, 1986, Vol. 135, p.357-368.
- [138] L. Jensen, P.-O. Åstrand, A. Osted, J. Kongsted, K. V. Mikkelsen. Polarizability of molecular clusters as calculated by a dipole interaction model - *J. Chem. Phys.*, 2002, Vol. 116, N. 10, p. 4001-4010.
- [139] T. Bancewicz, G. Maroulis. Rotationally adapted studies of *ab initio*-computed collisioninduced hyperpolarizabilities: The H₂-Ar pair - *Phys. Rev. A*, 2009, Vol. 79, 042704.
- [140] T. Bancewicz, G. Maroulis. Modelling the polarizability of the dihydrogen-argon pair -Chem. Phys. Lett., 2009, Vol. 471, Issues 1-3, p. 148-152.
- [141] Y. N. Kalugina, V. N. Cherepanov, M. A. Buldakov, N. Zvereva-Loëte, V. Boudon. -Theoretical investigation of the potential energy surface of the van der Waals complex CH₄-N₂ - Journal of Chemical Physics, 2009, Vol. 131, N. 13, 134304.
- [142] M. A. Buldakov, V. N. Cherepanov, Yu. N. Kalugina, N. Zvereva-Loëte, and Vincent Boudon. Static polarizability surfaces of the van der Waals complex CH₄-N₂ // J. Chem. Phys. 132, N. 16, 164304 (2009).
- [143] D. A. Long. Raman spectroscopy. McGraw-Hill, New York, 1977.
- [144] K. P. Huber and G. Herzberg. Molecular Spectra and molecular structure. IV. Constants of diatomic molecules (Van Nostrand, Reinhold, New York, 1979).
- [145] B. M. Binder, The ethylene receptors: Complex perception for a simple gas Plant Science, 2008, Vol. 175, p. 8-17.
- [146] J. I. Moses, T. Fouchet, R. V. Yelle, A. J. Friedson, G. S. Orton, B. Bézard, F. Drossart, G. R. Gladstone, T. Kostiuk, T. A. Livengood. The stratosphere of Jupiter. In: Bagenal, F., Dowling, T.E., McKinnon, W.B. (Eds.), Jupiter: The Planet, Satellites, and Magnetosphere. 2004 Cambridge Univ. Press, New York, pp. 129-158.
- [147] G. P. Smith, D. Nash. Local sensitivity analysis for observed hydrocarbons in a Jupiter photochemistry model - ICARUS, 2006, Vol. 182, N. 1, p. 181-201.
- [148] R. Prangé, T. Fouchet, R. Courtin, J. E. P. Connerney, J. C. McConnell Latitudinal variation of Saturn photochemistry deduced from spatially-resolved ultraviolet spectra -*ICARUS*, 2006, Vol. 180, N. 2, p. 379-392.

- [149] J. I. Lunine. The atmospheres of Uranus and Neptune. Annu. Rev. Astron. Astrophys., 1993, Vol. 31, pp. 217-263.
- [150] H. G. Roe, I. de Pater, C. P. McKay Seasonal variation of Titan's stratospheric ethylene (C₂H₄) observed - *ICARUS*, 2004, Vol. 169, N. 2, p. 440-461.
- [151] V. Vuitton, J.-F. Doussin, Y. Bénilan, F. Raulin, M.-C. Gazeau Experimental and theoretical study of hydrocarbon photochemistry applied to Titan stratosphere - *ICARUS*, 2006, Vol. 185, N. 1, p. 287-300.
- [152] M. Hashimoto and T. Isobe. CNDO/2 calculation of the valence electron contribution to the intermolecular potential of some ground state closed shell molecules. - Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn., 1973, Vol. 46, N. 8, pp. 2581-2582.
- [153] M. Hashimoto and T. Isobe. The INDO and CNDO/2 SCF LCAO MO calculation of intermolecular forces and their pairwise additivity. - Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn., 1974, Vol. 47, N. 1, pp. 40-44.
- [154] K. Suzuki and K. Iguchi. The intermolecular potential of the ethylene dimer. J. Chim. Phys., 1978, Vol. 75, N. 9, pp. 779-784.
- [155] B. Kh. Khalbaev and I. A. Misurkin. Intermolecular interactions in the ethylene dimer according to perturbation theory in the CNDO/2 approximation with a new formula for the resonance integral. - *Theor. Exp. Chem.*, 1984, Vol. 20, N. 4, pp. 365-372.
- [156] B. Kh. Khalbaev and I. A. Misurkin. Investigation of the intermolecular interaction in the ethylene dimer by a modified CNDO method. - *Theor. Exp. Chem.*, 1985, Vol. 21, N. 5, pp. 505-512.
- [157] V. Brenner and Ph. Millie. Intermolecular interactions: basis set and intermolecular correlation effects on semiempirical methods. Application to (C₂H₂)₂, (C₂H₂)₃ and (C₂H₄)₂.
 Z. Phys. D, 1994, Vol. 30, N. 4, pp. 327-340.
- [158] P. E. S. Wormer and A. van der Avoird. Ab initio valence-bond calculations of the van der Waals interactions between π systems: The ethylene dimer. - J. Chem. Phys., 1975, Vol. 62, N. 8, pp. 3326-3339.
- [159] T. Wasiutynski, A. van der Avoird, and R. M. Berns. Lattice dynamics of the ethylene crystal with interaction potentials from ab initio calculations. - J. Chem. Phys., 1978, Vol. 69, N. 12, pp. 5288-5300.
- [160] T. Luty, A. van der Avoird, R. M. Berns, and T. Wasiutynski. Dynamical and optical properties of the ethylene crystal: Self-consistent phonon calculations using an ab initio intermolecular potential. - J. Chem. Phys., 1981, Vol. 75, N. 3, pp. 1451-1458.

- [161] E. J. P. Malar and A. K. Chandra. Intermolecular potentials in the dimer, the excimers, and the dimer ions of ethylene. - J. Phys. Chem., 1981, Vol. 85, N. 15, pp. 2190-2194.
- [162] K. Suzuki and K. Iguchi. Ab initio intermolecular potential of the ethylene dimer. J. Chem. Phys., 1982, Vol. 77, N. 9, pp. 4594-4603.
- [163] I. L. Alberts, T. W. Rowlands, and N. C. Handy. Stationary points on the potential energy surfaces of (C₂H₂)₂, (C₂H₂)₃ and (C₂H₄)₂. - J. Chem. Phys., 1988, Vol. 88, N. 6, pp. 3811-3816.
- [164] S. Tsuzuki and K. Tanabe. Nonbonding interaction potential of ethylene dimer obtained from *ab initio* molecular orbital calculations: Prediction of a D_{2d} structure - J. Phys. Chem., 1992, Vol. 96, N. 26, pp. 10804-10808.
- [165] E. Rytter and D. M. Gruen. Infrared spectra of matrix isolated and solid ethylene. Formation of ethylene dimers. - Spectrochimica Acta A, 1979, Vol. 35, N. 3, pp. 199-207.
- [166] S. Tsuzuki, T. Uchimaru, and K. Tanabe. Intermolecular interaction potentials of methane and ethylene dimers calculated with the Møller-Plesset, coupled cluster and density functional methods. - *Chem. Phys. Lett.*, 1998, Vol. 287, N. 1-2, pp. 202-208.
- [167] S. Tsuzuki, T. Uchimaru, K. Matsumura, M. Mikami, and K. Tanabe. Effects of the higher electron correlation correction on the calculated intermolecular interaction energies of benzene and naphthalene dimers: comparison between MP2 and CCSD(T) calculations. -*Chem. Phys. Lett.*, 2000, Vol. 319, N. 5-6, pp. 547-554.
- [168] S. Tsuzuki, T. Uchimaru, M. Mikami, and K. Tanabe. New medium-size basis sets to evaluate the dispersion interaction of hydrocarbon molecules. - J. Phys. Chem. A, 1998, Vol. 102, N. 12, pp. 2091-2094.
- [169] P. Jurečka, J. Šponer, J. Černý, and P. Hobza. Benchmark database of accurate (MP2 and CCSD(T) complete basis set limit) interaction energies of small model complexes, DNA base pairs, and amino acid pairs. Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys., 2006, Vol. 8, N. 17, pp. 1985-1993.
- [170] J. Antony and S. Grimme. Is spin-component scaled second-order Møller-Plesset perturbation theory an appropriate method for the study of noncovalent interactions in molecules?
 J. Phys. Chem. A, 2007, Vol. 111, N. 22, pp. 4862-4868.
- [171] R. A. King. On the accuracy of spin-component-scaled perturbation theory (SCS-MP2) for the potential energy surface of the ethylene dimer. - *Mol. Phys.*, 2009, Vol. 107, N. 8-12, pp. 789-795.

- [172] F. Mulder and C. Huiszoon. The dimer interaction and lattice energy of ethylene and pyrazine in the multipole expansion; a comparison with atom-atom potentials. - *Mol. Phys.*, 1977, Vol. 34, N. 5, pp. 1215-1235.
- [173] F. Mulder, M. van Hemert, P. E. S. Wormer, and A. van der Avoird. Ab initio studies of long range interactions between ethylene molecules in the multipole expansion. - Theor. Chim. Acta, 1977, Vol. 46, N. 1, pp. 39-62.
- [174] P. E. S. Wormer, F. Mulder, and A. van der Avoird. Quantum theoretical calculations of van der Waals interactions between molecules. Anisotropic long range interactions. - Int. J. Quant. Chem., 1977, Vol. 11, N. 6, pp. 959-970.
- [175] P. Coulon, R. Luyckx, and H. N. W. Lekkerkerker. Approximate calculation of the dynamic polarizabilities and dispersion interaction for ethylene molecules. - J. Chem. Soc. Faraday Trans. 2, 1981, Vol. 77, N. 1, pp. 201-207.
- [176] R. Ahlrichs, S. Brode, U. Buck, M. DeKieviet, C. Lauenstein, A. Rudolph, and B. Schmidt. The structure of C₂H₄ clusters from theoretical interaction potentials and vibrational predissociation data. Z. Phys. D, 1990, Vol. 15, N. 4, pp. 341-351.
- [177] J. L. Duncan, I. J. Wright, and D. van Leberghe. Ground State Rotational Constants of H₂CCD₂ and C₂D₄ and Geometry of Ethylene. - J. Mol. Spectrosc., 1972, Vol. 42, pp. 463-477.
- [178] T. B. Adler, G. Knizia, H.-J.Werner. A simple and efficient CCSD(T)-F12 approximation
 J. Chem. Phys., 2007, Vol. 127, N. 22, 221106.
- [179] J. R. Lane, H. G. Kjaergaard. Explicitly correlated intermolecular distances and interaction energies of hydrogen bonded complexes. - J. Chem. Phys., 2009, Vol. 131, N.3, 034307.
- [180] C. G.Gray, K. E. Gubbins, I. R. Dagg, and L. A. A. Read. Determination of the quadrupole moment tensor of ethylene by collision-induced absorption. - *Chem. Phys. Lett.*, 1980, Vol. 73, N. 2, pp. 278-282.
- [181] I. R. Dagg, L. A. A. Read, and B. Andrews. Collision-induced absorption in ethylene in the microwave and far-infrared regions. - *Can. J. Phys.*, 1981, Vol. 59, N. 1, pp. 57-65.
- [182] I. R. Dagg, L. A. A. Read, and B. Andrews. Collision-induced absorption in the far infrared region in ethylene - rare gas mixtures. - *Can. J. Phys.*, 1982, Vol. 60, N. 10, pp. 1431-1441.
- [183] W. C. Pringler, R. C. Cohen, S. M. Jacobs. Analysis of collision induced far infrared spectrum of ethylene - *Mol. Phys.*, Vol. 62, N. 3, pp. 661-668 (1987).

- [184] A. Kumar, B. L. Jhanwar, W. J. Meath. Dipole oscillator strength distributions, properties, and dispersion energies for ethylene, propene, and 1-butene. - Can. J. Chem., 2007, Vol. 85, pp. 724-737.
- [185] A. D. McLean, M. Yoshimine. Theory of Molecular Polarizabilities J. Chem. Phys., 1967, Vol. 47, N. 6, pp. 1927-1935.
- [186] P. Karamanis, G. Maroulis Electric Quadrupole and Hexadecapole Moments for X₂C=CX₂, X = H, F, Cl, Br, and I. - Int. J. Quant. Chem., 2002, Vol. 90, 483-490.
- [187] G. Maroulis. A study of basis set and electron correlation effects in the *ab initio* calculation of the electric dipole hyperpolarizability of ethene (H₂C=CH₂) - J. Chem. Phys., 1992, Vol. 97, N. 6, p. 4188-4194.
- [188] G. Herzberg, Molecular Spectra and Molecular Structure, Vol. II, Infrared and Raman Spectra of Polyatomic Molecules (New York: Van Nostrand, 1954).
- [189] D. Russell (Ed.) NIST Computational Chemistry Comparison and Benchmark Database, NIST Standard Reference Database Number 101 Release 14, September 2006, Johnson III. http://srdata.nist.gov/cccbdb.

Curriculum Vitae

Yulia Kalugina Lenina Avenue, 36 Department of Optics and Spectroscopy Tomsk State University 634050, Tomsk, Russia E-mail: kalugina@phys.tsu.ru

Personal:

Born	November 27th, 1984 in Tomsk, Russia
Nationality	Russian
Home address	Nekrasova Street, 42-3, 634021, Tomsk, Russia

Education:

2007-2010	PhD student at Université de Bourgogne (Institut Carnot de Bourgogne,
	Spectroscopie Moleculaire et Applications - Dijon, France) and at Tomsk State
	University (Department of Optics and spectroscopy - Tomsk, Russia)
2005-2007	Master's Degree Student at Tomsk State University
	(Department of Optics and spectroscopy), Tomsk, Russia
2001-2005	Bachelor of Science in Physics at Tomsk State University
	(Department of Optics and spectroscopy), Tomsk, Russia
1998-2001	Tomsk Humanitarian Lyceum, Tomsk, Russia

Field of interest:

Molecular physics, theoretical atomic and molecular spectroscopy, quantum chemistry calculations: electric properties (dipole moment, polarizability, hyperpolarizability) of atoms, molecules and their complexes.

Scientific software: Gaussian, Molpro, ADF, Gamess, Atomic calculations (HF), ChemOffice, Fortran, Mathematica, Mathlab

Presentation and Graphics Software: MS Office, OpenOffice.Org, Adobe Photoshop, Origin, Corel Draw, LaTex

Honors and Awards:

2006	Medal of the Russian Academy of Sciences for students of
	Higher Educational Institutions of Russia
2006	"Dynasty" Foundation Scholarship, supported by International Center
	for Fundamental Physics in Moscow
2007	2nd place in All-Russian Student Competition in Mathematica (scientific software),
	Wolfram Research Incorporation
2007	State Award of Tomsk Region in the field of education and science
2007-2008	Scholarship of the French Embassy in Moscow (Russia) for PhD students
	(thesis under the joint French-Russian supervision)
2008	"Dynasty" Foundation Scholarship, supported by International Center
	for Fundamental Physics in Moscow for PhD students
2008-2009	Scholarship of the French Embassy in Moscow (Russia) for PhD students
	(thesis under the joint French-Russian supervision)
2009	"Dynasty" Foundation Scholarship, supported by International Center
	for Fundamental Physics in Moscow for PhD students
2008-2009	Scholarship of the President of the Russian Federation for PhD students
2009-2010	Scholarship of the French Embassy in Moscow (Russia) for PhD students
	(thesis under the joint French-Russian supervision)
2009-2010	Mendeleev Scholarship of Tomsk State University for PhD students
	(one scholarship for the whole university)
2009-2010	Scholarship of the Government of the Russian Federation for PhD students
2010	"Dynasty" Foundation Scholarship, supported by International Center
	for Fundamental Physics in Moscow for PhD students

List of Major Publications:

- Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Kalugina Yu. N. Semi-empirical function of the dipole moment of LiH molecule // Atmos. Ocean Opt., Vol. 17, No. 12, pp. 920 - 923 (2004).
- Buldakov M. A., Koryukina E. V., Cherepanov V.N., Kalugina Yu. N. Theoretical Investigation of dipole moment function of HF, HCl and HBr molecules at small internuclear separations // Russian Physics Journal, Vol. 49, No. 11, pp. 1230 - 1235 (2006).
- Buldakov M. A., Kalugina Yu. N., Koryukina E. V., Cherepanov V. N. Theoretical Investigation of dipole moment function of OH radical at small internuclear separations // Atmos. Ocean Opt., Vol. 20, No. 1, pp. 15 - 18 (2007).

- Buldakov M. A., Koryukina E. V., Cherepanov V.N., Kalugina Yu. N. A dipole-moment function of MeH molecules (Me = Li, Na, K) // Russian Physics Journal. Vol. 50, N6, pp. 532-537 (2007).
- Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Koryukina E. V., Kalugina Yu. N. Regularities in the behavior of dipole moment functions of diatomic molecules at very small internuclear separations // Phys. Rev. A. Vol. 78, N. 3. 032516-1-12 (2008).
- Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Koryukina E. V., Kalugina Yu. N. On some aspects of changing the sign of the dipole moment functions of diatomic molecules // J. Phys. B: At. Mol. Opt. Phys. Vol. 42. 105102 (2009).
- Kalugina Yu. N., Cherepanov V. N., Buldakov M. A., Natalia Zvereva-Loëte, Vincent Boudon. Theoretical investigation of the potential energy surface of the van der Waals complex CH₄-N₂ // J. Chem. Phys. Vol. 131, N. 13, 134304 (2009).
- M. A. Buldakov, V. N. Cherepanov, Yu. N. Kalugina, N. Zvereva-Loëte, V. Boudon. Static polarizability surfaces of the van der Waals complex CH₄-N₂ // J. Chem. Phys. Vol. 132, N. 16. 164304 (2010).
- Zvereva-Loëte N., Kalugina Yu. N., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Boudon V. Theoretical investigation of the dipole moment surface of the van der Waals complex CH₄-N₂ // J. Chem. Phys., 2010, Vol. 133, N. 18, 184302.
- Kalugina Yu. N., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Zvereva-Loëte N., Boudon V. Potential energy and dipole moment of the van der Waals complex C₂H₄-C₂H₄ - *Phys. Chem*, 2010, in redaction.

Electronic manual:

Nyavro A. V., Cherepanov V. N., Kalugina Yu. N. - Electronic manual on the excited states of atoms. - Tomsk: TSU, 2007, http://ido.tsu.ru/iop_res1/spravochnikatom .

Proceedings:

- Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Kalugina Yu. N. Dipole moment function of LiH molecule // Proceedings of SPIE, V. 5743, p. 16 - 19 (2004).
- Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Koryukina E. V., Kalugina Yu. N. Theoretical investigation of dipole moment function of LiH molecule for small internuclear separations // Proceedings of SPIE. V. 6160. P. 39 - 44 (2006).

- Nyavro A. V., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Demidenko V. S., Kalugina Yu. N. and Zaitsev N. L. Theoretical investigation of electric and magnetic properties of molecules and clusters // Proc. SPIE. V. 6522, 652202 (2006).
- Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Kalugina Yu. N. Dipole moment functions of X₂-Y and X₂-Y₂ dimers // Proc. SPIE 6936, 693608 (2007).

Conference Reports:

- Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Kalugina Yu. N. Dipole moment function of LiH molecule // XI Joint International Symposium Atmospheric and Ocean Optics, Atmospheric Physics, Abstracts, Tomsk, p. 49 (2004).
- Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Koryukina E. V., Kalugina Yu. N. Theoretical investigation of dipole moment function of LiH molecule for small internuclear separations // XII Joint International Symposium Atmospheric and Ocean Optics, Atmospheric Physics, Abstracts, Tomsk, p. 56 (2005).
- Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Koryukina E. V., Kalugina Yu. N. Theoretical investigation of dipole moment function of CO and NO molecules at small internuclear separations // XIII Joint International Symposium Atmospheric and Ocean Optics, Atmospheric Physics, Abstracts, Tomsk, p. 46 (2006).
- Nyavro A. V., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Demidenko V. S., Kalugina Yu. N. and Zaitsev N. L. Theoretical investigation of electric and magnetic properties of molecules and clusters // XIII Joint International Symposium Atmospheric and Ocean Optics, Atmospheric Physics, Abstracts, Tomsk, p. 48 (2006).
- Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Koryukina E. V., Kalugina Yu. N. Theoretical investigation of dipole moment functions of HF, HCl and HBr molecules at small internuclear separations // XV Symposium on High Resolution Molecular Spectroscopy HighRus-2006, Abstracts, Tomsk, P. 36 (2006).
- Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Koryukina E. V., Kalugina Yu. N. Short-range dipole moment functions of diatomic molecules // XIV Joint International Symposium Atmospheric and Ocean Optics, Atmospheric Physics, Abstracts, Buryatiya, p. 65-66 (2007).
- Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Kalugina Yu. N. Dipole moment functions of X₂-Y and X₂-Y₂ dimers // XIV Joint International Symposium Atmospheric and Ocean Optics, Atmospheric Physics, Abstracts, Buryatiya, p. 65 (2007).

- Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Koryukina E. V., Kalugina Yu. N. General regularities in the behavior of dipole moment function of diatomic molecules at small internuclear separations // XV Joint International Symposium Atmospheric and Ocean Optics, Atmospheric Physics, Krasnoyarsk, Abstracts, P. 39 - 40 (2008).
- Kalugina Yu. N., Zvereva-Loëte N., Boudon V., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N. Ab initio calculation for the CH₄-N₂ Van der Waals complex. Polarizability and dipole moment functions: semiempirical approach // XV Joint International Symposium Atmospheric and Ocean Optics, Atmospheric Physics, Krasnoyarsk, Abstracts, P. 51 - 52 (2008).
- Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Koryukina E. V., Kalugina Yu. N. Dipole moment functions of isoelectronic family of the CO molecule // XV Joint International Symposium Atmospheric and Ocean Optics, Atmospheric Physics, Krasnoyarsk, Abstracts, P. 58 - 59 (2008).
- Kalugina Yu. N., Zvereva-Loëte N., Boudon V., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N. Theoretical investigation of the energy surface and electric properties of the van der Waals complex CH4-N₂ // The 20th International Conference on High Resolution Molecular Spectroscopy, Prague, Book of abstracts, P. 93 (2008).
- Kalugina Yu. N., Zvereva-Loëte N., Boudon V., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N. Investigation of the potential energy surface of the CH₄-N₂ complex // The 21st Colloquium on High Resolution Molecular Spectroscopy, Book of abstracts, Stabia, p. 119 (2009).
- 13. Kalugina Yu. N., Zvereva-Loëte N., Boudon V., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N. Theoretical investigation of the potential energy surface of the van der Waals complex CH₄-N₂ // The XVIth Symposium on High Resolution Molecular Spectroscopy, HighRus-2009, Irkutsk, Book of Abstracts, p. 99 (2009).
- 14. Kalugina Yu. N., Zvereva-Loëte N., Boudon V., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N. Interaction-induced dipole moment of the van der Waals complex CH₄-N₂ // 10th European Conference on Atoms, Molecules and Photons, ECAMP10, Salamanca, p. 51 (2010).
- 15. Zvereva-Loëte N., Kalugina Yu. N., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Boudon V. Static polarizability surfaces of the van der Waals complex CH₄-N₂ // 10th European Conference on Atoms, Molecules and Photons, ECAMP10, Salamanca, p. 107 (2010).
- 16. Zvereva-Loëte N., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Kalugina Yu. N., Boudon V. Weakly bound van der Waals CH₄ - N₂ complex: structure, stability, static polarisability // Workshop on Molecular Complexes in our Atmosphere and Beyond, Brussels, Belgium, 2010.

Presentation of the results

Articles:

- Kalugina Yu. N., Cherepanov V. N., Buldakov M. A., Zvereva-Loëte N., Boudon V. -Theoretical investigation of the potential energy surface of the van der Waals complex CH₄-N₂ - Journal of Chemical Physics, 2009, V. 131, N. 13, 134304.
- Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Kalugina Yu. N., Zvereva-Loëte N., Boudon V. Static polarizability surface of the van der Waals complex CH₄-N₂ - *Journal of Chemical Physics*, 2010, V. 161, N. 16, 164304.
- Zvereva-Loëte N., Kalugina Yu. N., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Boudon V. -Theoretical investigation of the dipole moment surface of the van der Waals complex CH₄-N₂. - Journal of Chemical Physics, 2010, Vol. 133, N. 18, 184302.
- Kalugina Yu. N., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Zvereva-Loëte N., Boudon V. Potential energy and dipole moment of the van der Waals complex C₂H₄-C₂H₄ - *Phys. Chem.*, 2010, in redaction.

Participation in conferences:

- Kalugina Yu. N., Zvereva-Loëte N., Boudon V., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N. Ab initio calculation for the CH₄-N₂ Van der Waals complex. Polarizability and dipole moment functions: semiempirical approach // XV Joint International Symposium Atmospheric and Ocean Optics, Atmospheric Physics, Krasnoyarsk, Abstracts, P. 51 - 52 (2008).
- Kalugina Yu. N., Zvereva-Loëte N., Boudon V., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N. Theoretical investigation of the energy surface and electric properties of the van der Waals complex CH₄-N₂ // The 20th International Conference on High Resolution Molecular Spectroscopy, Prague, Book of abstracts, P. 93 (2008).
- Kalugina Yu. N., Zvereva-Loëte N., Boudon V., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N. Investigation of the potential energy surface of the CH₄-N₂ complex // The 21st Colloquium on High Resolution Molecular Spectroscopy, Book of abstracts, Stabia, p. 119 (2009).

- 4. Kalugina Yu. N., Zvereva-Loëte N., Boudon V., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N. Theoretical investigation of the potential energy surface of the van der Waals complex CH₄-N₂ // The XVIth Symposium on High Resolution Molecular Spectroscopy, HighRus-2009, Irkutsk, Book of Abstracts, p. 99 (2009).
- 5. Kalugina Yu. N., Zvereva-Loëte N., Boudon V., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N. Interaction-induced dipole moment of the van der Waals complex CH₄-N₂ // 10th European Conference on Atoms, Molecules and Photons, ECAMP10, Salamanca, p. 51 (2010).
- Zvereva-Loëte N., Kalugina Yu. N., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Boudon V. Static polarizability surfaces of the van der Waals complex CH₄-N₂ // 10th European Conference on Atoms, Molecules and Photons, ECAMP10, Salamanca, p. 107 (2010).
- Zvereva-Loëte N., Buldakov M. A., Cherepanov V. N., Kalugina Yu. N., Boudon V. Weakly bound van der Waals CH₄-N₂ complex: structure, stability, static polarisability // Workshop on Molecular Complexes in our Atmosphere and Beyond, Brussels, Belgium, 2010.